SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

17 CFR Parts 275 and 279

[Release No. IA-3221; File No. S7-36-10] RIN 3235-AK82

Rules Implementing Amendments to the Investment Advisers Act of 1940

AGENCY: Securities and Exchange Commission.

ACTION: Final rule.

SUMMARY: The Securities and Exchange Commission is adopting new rules and rule amendments under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 to implement provisions of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act. These rules and rule amendments are designed to give effect to provisions of Title IV of the Dodd-Frank Act that, among other things, increase the statutory threshold for registration by investment advisers with the Commission, require advisers to hedge funds and other private funds to register with the Commission, and require reporting by certain investment advisers that are exempt from registration. In addition, we are adopting rule amendments, including amendments to the Commission's pay to play rule, that address a number of other changes made by the Dodd-Frank Act.

DATES: Effective dates: The effective date of 17 CFR 275.204-4 and 275.203A-5(b) and (c), amendments to 17 CFR 275.0-7, 275.203A-1, 275.203A-2, 275.203A-3, 275.204-1, 275.204-2, 275.206(4)-5, 275.222-1, and 275.222-2, and amendments to Forms ADV, ADV-E, ADV-H, and ADV-NR (referenced in 17 CFR part 279) is September 19, 2011. The effective date of 17 CFR 275.203A-5(a) and the amendment to 17 CFR 275.203-1 is July 21, 2011. 17 CFR 275.202(a)(11)-1, 275.203(b)(3)-1, 275.203(b)(3)-2, and 275.203A-4 are removed effective September 19, 2011. Compliance Date: See section III of

this Release.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:

David P. Bartels, Attorney-Adviser, Michael J. Spratt, Attorney-Adviser, Jennifer R. Porter, Senior Counsel, Devin F. Sullivan, Senior Counsel, Melissa A. Roverts, Branch Chief, Matthew N. Goldin, Branch Chief, or Daniel S. Kahl, Assistant Director, at (202) 551-6787 or IArules@sec.gov, Office of Investment Adviser Regulation, Division of Investment Management, U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, 100 F Street, NE., Washington, DC 20549-8549.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The Commission is adopting rules 203A-5 and 204-4 [17 CFR 275.203A-5 and 275.204-4] under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 [15 U.S.C. 80b] ("Advisers Act" or "Act"),1 amendments to rules 0-7, 203-1, 203A-1, 203A-2, 203A-3, 204-1, 204-2, 206(4)-5, 222-1, and 222-2 [17 CFR 275.0-7, 275.203-1, 275.203A-1, 275.203A-2, 275.203A-3, 275.204-1, 275.204-2, 275.206(4)-5, 275.222-1,and 275.222–2] under the Advisers Act, and amendments to Form ADV, Form ADV-E, Form ADV-H, and Form ADV-NR [17 CFR 279.1, 279.3, and 279.4] under the Advisers Act. The Commission is also rescinding rules 202(a)(11)-1, 203(b)(3)-1, 203(b)(3)-2, and 203A-4 [17 CFR 275.202(a)(11)-1, 275.203(b)(3)-1, 275.203(b)(3)-2, and 275.203A-4] under the Advisers Act.

Table of Contents

- I. Background
- II. Discussion
 - A. Eligibility for Registration With the Commission: Section 410
 - 1. Transition to State Registration
 - 2. Amendments to Form ADV
 - 3. Assets Under Management
 - 4. Switching Between State and Commission Registration
- 5. Exemptions From the Prohibition on Registration With the Commission
- a. Nationally Recognized Statistical Rating Organizations
- b. Pension Consultants
- c. Multi-State Advisers
- 6. Elimination of Safe Harbor
- 7. Mid-Sized Advisers
- a. Required To Be Registered
- b. Subject to Examination
- B. Exempt Reporting Advisers: Sections 407 and 408
- 1. Reporting Required
- 2. Information in Reports
- 3. Public Availability of Reports
- 4. Updating Requirements
- 5. Final Reports
- C. Form ADV
- 1. Private Fund Reporting: Item 7.B.
- 2. Advisory Business Information: Employees, Clients and Advisory Activities: Item 5

- 3. Other Business Activities and Financial Industry Affiliations: Items 6 and 7
- 4. Participation in Client Transactions: Item 8
- 5. Custody: Item 9
- 6. Reporting \$1 Billion in Assets: Item 1.O.
- 7. Other Amendments to Form ADV
- D. Other Amendments
- 1. Amendments to "Pay to Play" Rule
- 2. Technical and Conforming Amendments
- a. Rules 203(b)(3)-1 and 203(b)(3)-2
- b. Rule 204-2
- c. Rule 0-7
- d. Rule 222-1
- e. Rule 222-2
- f. Rule 202(a)(11)-1
- III. Effective and Compliance Dates
 - A. Effective Dates
 - B. Compliance Dates
 - 1. Transition to State Registration and Form ADV
 - 2. Advisers Previously Exempt Under Section 203(b)(3)
 - 3. Exempt Reporting Advisers
 - 4. Other Amendments
- IV. Certain Administrative Law Matters
- V. Cost-Benefit Analysis
 - A. Benefits
 - B. Costs
- VI. Paperwork Reduction Act Analysis
 - A. Rule 203A–2(d)
 - B. Form ADV
 - C. Rule 203A-5
 - D. Form ADV-NR
 - E. Rule 203-2 and Form ADV-W
 - F. Form ADV-H
 - G. Rule 204-2
- VII. Final Regulatory Flexibility Analysis
- A. Need for and Objectives of the New Rules and Rule Amendments
- B. Significant Issues Raised by Public Comment
- C. Small Entities Subject to Rules and Rule Amendments
- D. Projected Reporting, Recordkeeping and Other Compliance Requirements
- E. Agency Action to Minimize Effect on Small Entities
- VIII. Effects on Competition, Efficiency and Capital Formation

IX. Statutory Authority

Text of Rule and Form Amendments Appendix A: Form ADV: General

Instructions

Appendix B: Form ADV: Instructions for Part

Appendix C: Form ADV: Glossary of Terms

Appendix D: Form ADV, Part 1A

Appendix E: Form ADV Execution Pages

Appendix F: Form ADV-H

Appendix G: Form ADV-NR

Appendix H: Form ADV-E

I. Background

On July 21, 2010, President Obama signed into law the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act ("Dodd-Frank Act") which, among other things, amends certain provisions of the Advisers Act.2 Title IV of the Dodd-Frank Act ("Title IV") includes

¹ Unless otherwise noted, when we refer to the Advisers Act, or any paragraph of the Advisers Act, we are referring to 15 U.S.C. 80b of the United States Code, at which the Advisers Act is codified, and when we refer to rule 0-7, rule 202(a)(11)-1, rule 203-1, rule 203(b)(3)-1, rule 203(b)(3)-2, rule 203A-1, rule 203A-2, rule 203A-3, rule 203A-4, rule 203A-5, rule 204-1, rule 204-2, rule 204-4, rule 206(4)-5, rule 222-1, or rule 222-2, or any paragraph of these rules, we are referring to 17 CFR 275.0-7, 17 CFR 275.202(a)(11)-1, 17 CFR 275.203-1; 17 CFR 275.203(b)(3)-1, 17 CFR 275.203(b)(3)-2, 17 CFR 275.203A-1, 17 CFR 275.203A-2, 17 CFR 275.203A-3, 17 CFR 275.203A-4, 17 CFR 275.203A-5, 17 CFR 275.204-1, 17 CFR 275.204-2, 17 CFR 275.204-4, 17 CFR 275.206(4)-5, 17 CFR 275.222-1, or 17 CFR 275.222-2, respectively, of the Code of Federal Regulations ("CFR"), in which these rules are published.

² Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Public Law 111-203, 124 Stat. 1376

most of the amendments to the Advisers Act. These amendments include provisions that reallocate primary responsibility for oversight of investment advisers by delegating generally to the states responsibility over certain mid-sized advisers—i.e., those that have between \$25 million and \$100 million of assets under management.3 These provisions will require a significant number of advisers currently registered with the Commission to withdraw their registrations with the Commission and to switch to registration with one or more state securities authorities. In addition, Title IV repeals the "private adviser exemption" contained in section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act on which many advisers, including those to many hedge funds, private equity funds, and venture capital funds, rely in order to avoid registration under the Act.⁴ In eliminating this provision, Congress created, or directed us to adopt other, in some ways narrower, exemptions for advisers to certain types of private funds—e.g., venture capital funds which provide that the Commission shall require such advisers to submit such reports "as the Commission determines necessary or appropriate in the public interest." 5 These provisions

in Title IV of the Dodd-Frank Act will be effective on July 21, 2011.⁶

On November 19, 2010, we proposed new rules and amendments to existing rules and forms to give effect to these provisions. Pecifically, we proposed a new rule and amendments to our rules and forms to facilitate mid-size advisers' transition from Commission to state registration.8 We also proposed a new rule and rule amendments to require certain advisers to private funds that are exempt from registration under the Advisers Act to submit reports to us.9 We proposed rule amendments, including amendments to the Commission's "pay to play" rule, 10 to address a number of other changes to the Advisers Act made by the Dodd-Frank Act.¹¹ Also, in light of our increased responsibility for oversight of private funds, we proposed to require advisers to those funds to provide us with additional information about the operation of those funds.12 Finally, we proposed additional changes to Form ADV that would enhance our oversight of advisers and also would enable us to identify advisers that are subject to the Dodd-Frank Act's requirements concerning certain incentive-based compensation arrangements. 13

We received more than 70 comment letters on our proposals, most of which were from advisers, trade or professional organizations, and law firms. 14 Commenters generally supported our approach to facilitate mid-size advisers' transition from Commission to state registration, and our amendments to Form ADV, including those requiring disclosure of additional information about private funds. Many, however, urged us to take a different approach to, among other things, our proposed amendments to the pay to play rule. We are adopting the proposed rules and rule amendments with several modifications to address commenters' concerns. We address these modifications and comments in detail below.

II. Discussion

A. Eligibility for Registration With the Commission: Section 410

Section 203A of the Advisers Act, enacted in 1996 as part of the National Securities Markets Improvement Act ("NSMIA"), generally prohibits an investment adviser regulated by the state in which it maintains its principal office and place of business from registering with the Commission unless it has at least \$25 million of assets under management,15 and preempts certain state laws regulating advisers that are registered with the Commission. 16 This provision makes the states the primary regulators of smaller advisers and the Commission the primary regulator of larger advisers.17

Section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act creates a new category of "mid-sized

³ See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act; Advisers Act section 203A. See also National Securities Markets Improvement Act of 1996, Public Law 104–290, 110 Stat. 3416, § 303 (1996) ("NSMIA") (allocating to states certain responsibility for small investment advisers with less than \$25 million in assets under management).

⁴ See section 403 of the Dodd-Frank Act. Section 203(b)(3) currently exempts from registration any investment adviser who during the course of the preceding twelve months, has had fewer than fifteen clients, and who neither holds himself out generally to the public as an investment adviser nor acts as an investment adviser to any investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a-1) ("Investment Company Act"), or a company which has elected to be a business development company pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act (15 U.S.C. 80a-54). Section 403 of the Dodd-Frank Act eliminates this "private adviser" exemption from section 203(b)(3) and replaces it with a new exemption for "foreign private advisers." We are also adopting today a rule to clarify the definition of a "foreign private adviser" in a separate release. Exemptions for Advisers to Venture Capital Funds, Private Fund Advisers With Less Than \$150 Million in Assets Under Management, and Foreign Private Advisers, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3222 ("Exemptions Adopting Release").

⁵ See section 407 of the Dodd-Frank Act ("The Commission shall require such advisers to * * * provide to the Commission such annual or other reports as the Commission determines necessary or appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of investors"). See also section 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act. Section 407 of the Dodd-Frank Act, which adds section 203(l) to the Advisers Act, exempts advisers solely to one or more venture capital funds. Section 408, which adds section 203(m) to the Advisers Act, exempts advisers solely to private funds with assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million.

⁶ See section 419 of the Dodd-Frank Act. For purposes of this Release, unless indicated otherwise, when we refer to the effective date of the Dodd-Frank Act, we are referring to the effective date of Title IV, which is July 21, 2011.

⁷ See Rules Implementing Amendments to the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3110 (Nov. 19, 2010) [75 FR 77052 (Dec. 10, 2010)] ("Implementing Proposing Release").

⁸ See id. at section II.A.

⁹ See id. at section II.B. Throughout this Release, we refer to advisers exempt from registration under sections 203(l) and 203(m) of the Advisers Act as "exempt reporting advisers."

¹⁰ Rule 206(4)–5.

 $^{^{11}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.D.

¹² See sections 403, 407 and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act; Implementing Proposing Release, supranote 7, at section II.C.

¹³ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.C; section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act.

¹⁴ Comment letters submitted in File No. S7–36–10 are available on the Commission's Web site at: http://www.sec.gov/comments/s7-36-10/s73610.shtml. We also considered those comments submitted in File No. S7–37–10 (Exemptions for Advisers to Venture Capital Funds, Private Fund Advisers with Less Than \$150 Million in Assets Under Management, and Foreign Private Advisers, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3111 (Nov. 19, 2010) [75 FR 77190 (Dec. 10, 2010)] ("Exemptions Proposing Release")) that addressed the rules and amendments adopted in this Release. Those comments are available at on the Commission's

Web site at: http://www.sec.gov/comments/s7-37-10/s73710.shtml.

¹⁵ Advisers Act section 203A(a)(1). The prohibition does not apply if the investment adviser is an adviser to an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act, or if the adviser is eligible for one of six exemptions the Commission has adopted. *See id.*; rule 203A–2; *infra* section II.A.5.

 $^{^{\}rm 16}\,{\rm An}$ investment adviser must register with the Commission unless it is prohibited from registering under section 203A of the Advisers Act or is exempt from registration under section 203. Advisers Act section 203(a). Investment advisers that are prohibited from registering with the Commission are subject to regulation by the states, but the antifraud provisions of the Advisers Act continue to apply to them. See Advisers Act sections 203A(b), 206. For SEC-registered investment advisers, state laws requiring registration, licensing, and qualification are preempted, but states may investigate and bring enforcement actions alleging fraud or deceit, require notice filings of documents filed with the Commission, and require investment advisers to pay state notice filing fees. See Advisers Act section 203A(b); NSMIA, supra note 3, at sections 307(a) and (b). Section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act did not amend sections 203A(a)(1) or 203(a) of the Advisers

¹⁷ See S. Rep. No. 104–293, at 4 (1996). See also Rules Implementing Amendments to the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 1633, section I (May 15, 1997) [62 FR 28112 (May 22, 1997)] ("NSMIA Adopting Release").

advisers" and shifts primary responsibility for their regulatory oversight to the states by prohibiting from Commission registration an investment adviser that is required to be registered as an investment adviser in the state in which it maintains its principal office and place of business and that has assets under management between \$25 million and \$100 million.18 Unlike a small adviser, a midsized adviser must register with the Commission: (i) if the adviser is not required to be registered as an investment adviser with the securities commissioner (or any agency or office performing like functions) of the state in which it maintains its principal office and place of business; or (ii) if registered with that state, the adviser would not be subject to examination as an investment adviser by that securities commissioner.19 Section 203A(c) of the Advisers Act, which was not amended by the Dodd-Frank Act, permits the Commission to exempt small and midsized advisers from the prohibitions on Commission registration,²⁰ and we have adopted six exemptions for small advisers pursuant to this authority.21

As a consequence of section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act, we estimate that approximately 3,200 SEC-registered advisers will be required to withdraw their registrations and register with one or more state securities authorities.22 We are working closely with the state securities authorities to provide an orderly transition of investment adviser registrants to state regulation. In addition, we are adopting rules and rule amendments, discussed below, that provide us with a means of identifying advisers that must transition to state regulation, that clarify the application of new statutory provisions, and that modify certain exemptions from the prohibition on Commission registration that we previously adopted under section 203A of the Act.

1. Transition to State Registration

We are adopting new rule 203A–5 to provide for an orderly transition to state registration for mid-sized advisers that will no longer be eligible to register with the Commission.²³

Form ADV; (v) certain multi-state investment advisers; and (vi) certain Internet advisers).

 23 As proposed, we are also amending the instructions to Form ADV to explain this process.

- Existing Registrants. Under the rule, each adviser registered with us on January 1, 2012 must file an amendment to its Form ADV no later than March 30, 2012.²⁴ These amendments will respond to new items in Form ADV (discussed below) and will identify mid-sized advisers no longer eligible to remain registered with the Commission.²⁵ Midsized advisers that are no longer eligible for Commission registration must withdraw their registrations with us after filing their Form ADV amendments by filing Form ADV-W 26 no later than June 28, 2012.27 Mid-sized advisers registered with the Commission as of July 21, 2011 must remain registered with the Commission (unless an exemption from Commission registration is available) until January 1, 2012.28
- New Applicants. Until July 21, 2011, when the amendments to section 203A(a)(2) take effect, advisers applying for registration with the Commission that qualify as mid-sized advisers under section 203A(a)(2) of the Act ²⁹ may register with either the Commission or the appropriate state securities authority.³⁰ Thereafter, all such advisers

See amended Form ADV: General Instructions (special one-time instruction for Dodd-Frank transition filing for SEC-registered advisers).

¹⁸ See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act (adding new section 203A(a)(2) of the Advisers Act). This amendment increases the threshold above which all investment advisers must register with the Commission from \$25 million to \$100 million. See S. Rep. No. 111–176, at 76 (2010) ("Senate Committee Report"). We are further increasing this threshold to \$110 million, pursuant to authority granted to us by Congress. See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act; infra section II.A.4.

¹⁹ See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act. A midsized adviser also is required to register with the Commission if it is an adviser to a registered investment company or business development company under the Investment Company Act; therefore, mid-sized advisers to registered investment companies and business development companies are not permitted to withdraw their Commission registrations. Compare section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act with Advisers Act section 203A(a)(1). Additionally, a mid-sized adviser may register with the Commission if the adviser is required to register in 15 or more states. See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act. For a discussion of advisers required to register in multiple states, see infra section II.A.5.c.

²⁰ For the Commission to permit the registration of small and mid-sized advisers with the Commission, application of the prohibition from registration must be "unfair, a burden on interstate commerce, or otherwise inconsistent with the purposes" of section 203A. Advisers Act section 203A(c). The Commission's exercise of this authority not only would permit registration with the Commission, but also would result in the preemption of state law with respect to the advisers that register with us as a result of an exemption. See Advisers Act sections 203(a), 203A(b), and 203A(c).

²¹ See rule 203A–2 (permitting the following types of advisers to register with the Commission: (i) Nationally recognized statistical rating organizations ("NRSROs"); (ii) certain pension consultants; (iii) investment advisers affiliated with an adviser registered with the Commission; (iv) investment advisers expecting to be eligible for Commission registration within 120 days of filing

²² According to data from the Investment Adviser Registration Depository ("IARD") as of April 7, 2011, 3,531 SEC-registered advisers either: (i) Had assets under management between \$25 million and \$90 million and did not indicate on Form ADV Part 1A that they are relying on an exemption from the prohibition on Commission registration; or (ii) were permitted to register with us because they rely on the registration of an SEC-registered affiliate that has assets under management between \$25 million and \$90 million and are not relying on an exemption from registration. We estimate that 350 of these advisers will not switch to state registration because their principal office and place of business is located in Minnesota, New York, or Wyoming, which did not advise our staff that advisers registered with them are subject to examination. See infra note 152 (according to ÍARD data as of April 7, 2011, there were 63 mid-sized advisers in Minnesota, 286 in New York, and 1 in Wyoming). As a result, we estimate that approximately 3,200 advisers will switch to state registration. 3,531 SECregistered advisers - 350 advisers not switching to state registration = 3,181 advisers. In the Implementing Proposing Release, we estimated that approximately 4,100 SEC-registered advisers would be required to withdraw their registrations and register with one or more state securities authorities, based on IARD data as of September 1, 2010. See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.15. We have lowered our estimate by 900 advisers to account for the advisers that have between \$90 million and \$100 million of assets under management that may remain registered with us as a result of the amendments we are adopting to rule 203A-1, the advisers that have withdrawn their registrations with us since that time, and as discussed above, the advisers that will not switch registration because they have a principal office and place of business in Minnesota, New York or Wyoming. See section II.A.4. for a discussion of adopted rule 203A-1. Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 244 advisers had assets under management of between \$90 million and \$100 million and, from September 2, 2010 to April 7, 2011, 405 advisers withdrew their registrations with us and 114 advisers initially registered with us.

 $^{^{24}}$ New rule 203A–5(b). In this filing, advisers will report the current market value of their assets under management determined within 90 days of the filing.

²⁵ See infra sections II.A.2. and II.C. Advisers will be required to update all of the items in Form ADV, and this filing will serve as the annual updating amendment for most advisers. See infra note 48 and accompanying text.

²⁶ 17 CFR 279.2 ("Form ADV-W").

²⁷ New rule 203A–5(c)(1).

²⁸ New rule 203A-5(a). We are using the authority provided to us in section 203A(c) of the Act to require mid-sized advisers to remain registered with the Commission until the programming of the IARD is completed. See infra notes 35-41 and accompanying text. For a discussion of section 203A(c) of the Act, see supra note 20. We believe that the failure to provide a transition period during the beginning of 2012 would be unfair, a burden on interstate commerce, or otherwise inconsistent with the purposes of section 203A of the Act. We are also adopting, as proposed, a provision that will permit us to postpone the effectiveness of, and impose additional terms and conditions on, an adviser's withdrawal from SEC registration if we institute certain proceedings before the adviser files Form ADV-W. New rule 203A-5(c)(2). This limitation on withdrawal of an adviser's registration is similar to the one we adopted to implement NSMIA in 1997. See NSMIA Adopting Release, supra note 17.

²⁹ For a discussion of section 203A(a)(2) of the Act, see *supra* notes 18–19 and accompanying text. As discussed above, the Dodd-Frank Act amendments to this section will be effective on July 21, 2011. *See supra* note 6 and accompanying text.

³⁰ We noted in the Implementing Proposing Release that we would not object if, on or after January 1, 2011 until the end of the transition period, any state-registered or newly-registering adviser is not registered with us, so long as the adviser reports on its Form ADV that it has between \$30 million and \$100 million of assets under

are prohibited from registering with the Commission and must register with the state securities authorities.³¹ We also note that advisers that have assets under management of \$100 million or more will continue to register with the Commission (unless an exemption from registration with the Commission otherwise is available).³²

We have made several changes to these transition provisions in response to comments we received.³³ The proposed rule would have provided mid-sized advisers with a 90-day transitional process with two "grace periods," the first providing until August 20, 2011 for an adviser to determine whether it is eligible for Commission registration and to file an amended Form ADV, and the second providing until October 19, 2011 for an adviser to register in the states and withdraw its registration with us.34 We noted in the Implementing Proposing Release, however, that timing of the

management, is registered as an investment adviser in the state in which it maintains its principal office and place of business, and has a reasonable belief that it is required to be registered with, and is subject to examination as an investment adviser by, that state. See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.A.1. In order to account for the July 21, 2011 effective date of section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act and the longer transition period that we are adopting (ending on June 28, 2012 instead of October 19, 2011, as proposed), beginning on July 21, 2011, these advisers will no longer be able to choose to register with us; instead, they will be prohibited from registering with us and must instead register with the states. See infra note 31. We believe that allowing these advisers to register with the Commission before January 1, 2012 only to require them to withdraw their registrations by June 28, 2012 would be burdensome, and permitting them to choose whether to register with us until the summer of 2012 would be inconsistent with the purposes of Advisers Act section 203A(a)(2), as amended by section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act. See supra note 3 and accompanying text.

³¹Once registered, an adviser must remain registered with the Commission (unless an exemption is available) until January 1, 2012, when it may transition to state registration as described above. Until January 1, 2012, we are exempting from section 203A(a)(2) only those mid-sized advisers already registered with us on July 21, 2011 that have at least \$25 million in assets under management because the IARD will not be able to accept the revised Form ADV by July 21, 2011 and it is our understanding that mid-sized advisers will need additional time to switch to state registration. See new rule 203A-5(a); supra note 28 and accompanying text. As a result, on or after July 21, 2011, state-registered advisers and newlyregistering advisers will be subject to the section 203A(a)(2) prohibition from Commission registration.

³² See Advisers Act section 203A(a)(2), as amended by the Dodd-Frank Act. See also Advisers Act section 203. For a discussion of the threshold requiring larger advisers to register with the Commission, see *infra* section II.A.4. transition period would be affected by our ability to re-program the IARD, through which advisers file their amendments to Form ADV.³⁵

We have worked closely with the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority ("FINRA"), our IARD contractor, to make the needed modifications, but it has informed us that the programming will not be completed by the July 21, 2011 effective date of the Dodd-Frank Act. We understand that beginning in November, the IARD will be updated to reflect the revisions to Form ADV that we are adopting today. We noted in the Implementing Proposing Release that if the IARD is unable to accept filings of revised Form ADV on July 21, 2011, we might consider delaying the transition process until the system could accept electronic filing of the revised form.³⁶

Commenters, including the North American Securities Administrators Association, Inc. ("NASAA"), agreed with our assessment and supported delaying the transition if the IARD could not accept the revised Form ADV instead of adopting alternative requirements, such as requiring interim paper filings.³⁷ Many also urged us to provide additional time for mid-sized advisers to complete the switch to state registration,³⁸ and recommended that the Commission match the current 180-

day period 39 provided to SEC-registered advisers that must switch to state registration.40 We are persuaded by these commenters, and, as described above, we are requiring mid-sized advisers registered with us on July 21, 2011 to remain registered until they switch to state registration after January 1. 2012.41 As noted above, rule 203A-5 provides until March 30, 2012 for each adviser already registered with the Commission to determine whether it is eligible for Commission registration and to file an amended Form ADV,42 and provides an additional 90 days (i.e., by June 28, 2012) for an adviser no longer eligible for Commission registration to register with the states and withdraw its registration with us.43 After the end of

³³ See proposed rule 203A–5(a)–(b); Implementing Proposing Release, *supra* note 7, at section II.A.1.

³⁴ See proposed rule 203A–5(a)–(b); Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.A.1.

 $^{^{35}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.A.1.

³⁶ See id.

³⁷ Comment letter of the North American Securities Administrators Association, Inc. (Feb. 10, 2011) ("NASAA Letter") ("the benefits of electronic filing, including easy public access to the documents, are significant and would outweigh any disadvantages imposed by a delay in filing deadlines."); comment letter of Bill Dezellem, CFA, Tieton Capital Management (Jan. 4, 2011) ("Dezellem Letter"); comment letter of the National Regulatory Services (Jan. 24, 2011) ("NRS Letter"); comment letter of the New York State Bar Association, Business Law Section, Securities Regulation Committee (Apr. 1, 2011) ("NYSBA Committee Letter").

³⁸ Comment letter of the American Bar Association, Section of Business Law, Committee on Federal Regulation of Securities, Committee on State Regulation of Securities, and the Committee on Private Equity and Venture Capital (Jan. 31, 2011) ("ABA Committees Letter"); comment letter of Altruist Financial Advisors LLC (Dec. 12, 2010) "Altruist Letter"); comment letter of Capital Markets Compliance, LLC (Feb. 8, 2011) ("CMC Letter"); Dezellem Letter; comment letter of R.H. Dinel Investment Counsel, Inc. (Jan. 20, 2011) ("Dinel Letter"); comment letter of Financial Services Institute (Jan. 24, 2011) ("FSI Letter"); comment letter of Amy Klein (Nov. 30, 2010) ("Klein Letter"); NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; comment letter of Sadis & Goldberg LLP (Jan. 21, 2011) ("Sadis Letter"); comment letter of L.A Schnase (Dec. 23, 2010) ("Schnase Letter"); comment letter of Seward & Kissel LLP (Jan. 31, 2011) ("Seward Letter"); comment letter of Shearman & Sterling LLP (Jan. 24, 2011) ("Shearman Letter"). Only one commenter supported the proposed 90-day grace period. Comment letter of Pickard and Djinis LLP (Jan. 21, 2011) ("Pickard Letter").

³⁹ Our current rule provides an SEC-registered adviser that has to switch to state registration a period of 180 days after its fiscal year end to file an annual amendment to Form ADV and to withdraw its SEC registration after reporting to us that it is no longer eligible to remain registered with us. See rule 203A–1(b)(2); cf. rule 204–1(a) (requiring an adviser to file an annual amendment 90 days after its fiscal year end).

⁴⁰ Altruist Letter; Dezellem Letter; FSI Letter; Klein Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schnase Letter: Seward Letter: Shearman Letter. See also ABA Committees Letter (recommending December 31 deadline); NRS Letter (recommending rolling state registration process). One commenter stated that based on its almost three decades of experience, it "most strongly supports a defined and longer" transition period. NRS Letter. Another stated that "some states may be unable to process such filings in a timely and efficient manner." ABA Committees Letter. Several commenters echoed concerns about timely state processing of applications, noting, in particular, additional registration and compliance requirements in many states and expected delays to approve state registrations given the increase in filings as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act. See Altruist Letter (noting that it took 122 days for a state to approve its application). See also CMC Letter; Dezellem Letter; Klein Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schnase Letter; Seward Letter. To address potential timing issues, NASAA noted that it is recommending to advisers to file with the states as soon as possible and to the states to conditionally approve the registrations until the re-filing of Form ADV is completed, NASAA Letter.

⁴¹ See supra note 28 and accompanying text.

⁴² New rule 203A–5(a) and (b). This deadline coincides with the deadline for most advisers' required annual updating amendment (90 days from December 31, 2011), eliminating the requirement that they file an additional amendment to their Form ADV. See rule 204–1(a); infra note 48. Postponing the beginning of the transition process until January, instead of November or December, also will ensure that the refiling of Form ADV does not interfere with the November state registration and license renewal process and annual system outages for the IARD scheduled in December.

⁴³ New rule 203A–5(c)(1). The rule 203A–5 transition period is the same 180-day transition period for advisers that fall below the \$25 million threshold and have to switch to state registration. See rule 203A–1(b)(2). Other advisers that will be required to withdraw from registration because they are no longer eligible for Commission registration will include, for example, pension consultants with plan assets of \$50 million to \$200 million. See infra section II.A.5.b.

this period, we expect to cancel the registration of advisers no longer eligible to register with us that fail to file an amendment or withdraw their registrations in accordance with the rule.⁴⁴ The revised process that we are adopting today allows the Commission and state regulators to manage the transition of mid-sized advisers in an orderly manner.⁴⁵

We are requiring that all advisers registered with us on January 1, 2012 regardless of size—file amendments to Form ADV no later than March 30, 2012. Some commenters argued that advisers unaffected by the statutory changes effected by the Dodd-Frank Act should not have to complete and file all of Form ADV.46 We believe such a filing is necessary for each adviser to confirm its current eligibility for Commission registration in light of the multiple statutory changes (as well as changes to the rules that we are adopting today) that could affect whether the adviser may register with the Commission.⁴⁷ These commenters' concerns also should be allayed by the new March 30. 2012 deadline for filing Form ADV that will coincide with most advisers' required annual updating amendment, eliminating the requirement that they file an additional amendment to their Form ADV.48 Finally, as recommended

by several commenters,⁴⁹ we are providing additional flexibility for an adviser to choose the date by which it must calculate its assets under management reported on Form ADV by requiring the calculation within 90 days of the transition filing, rather than 30 days.⁵⁰ This is the same amount of time that advisers are afforded to report assets under management after the end of their fiscal year on Form ADV today.⁵¹

2. Amendments to Form ADV

We are adopting several amendments to Item 2.A. of Part 1A of Form ADV to reflect the new threshold for registration and the revisions we are making to related rules in response to the enactment of the Dodd-Frank Act.52 Item 2 requires each investment adviser applying for registration to indicate its basis for registration with the Commission and to report annually whether it is eligible to remain registered. We are adopting the revisions to Item 2.A. substantially as proposed,53 except that we have revised the instructions and Item 2.A.(1) to reflect our adoption of a "buffer" for advisers with close to \$100 million in

assets under management, which we discuss below. 54

To implement the new prohibition on registration for mid-sized advisers, we are amending Item 2.A. to reflect the new statutory threshold for registration. Item 2.A. requires each adviser registered with us (and each applicant for registration) to identify whether it is eligible to register with the Commission because it: (i) Is a large adviser that has \$100 million or more of regulatory assets under management (or \$90 million or more if an adviser is filing its most recent annual updating amendment and is already registered with us); 55 (ii) is a mid-sized adviser that does not meet the criteria for state registration or is not subject to examination; 56 (iii) has its principal office and place of business in Wyoming (which does not regulate advisers) or outside the United States; 57 (iv) meets the requirements for one or more of the revised exemptive rules under section 203A discussed below; 58 (v) is an adviser (or subadviser) to a registered investment company; 59 (vi) is an adviser to a business development company and has at least \$25 million of regulatory assets under management; 60 or (vii) received an order permitting the adviser to register with the Commission.61

Each adviser must check at least one of these items, or indicate that the adviser is no longer eligible to remain registered with the Commission. ⁶² The IARD will prevent an applicant from registering with us, and an adviser from remaining registered, unless it

⁴⁴ See Advisers Act section 203(h). As provided in the Advisers Act, an adviser would be given appropriate notice and opportunity for hearing to show why its registration should not be cancelled. Advisers Act section 211(c).

 $^{^{\}rm 45}\,See$ also supra notes 24–28 and accompanying text.

⁴⁶ Comment letter of the Investment Company Institute (Jan. 24, 2011) ("ICI Letter") (recommending exempting advisers that do not rely on assets under management to register with the SEC); comment letter of the Managed Funds Association (Jan. 24, 2011) ("MFA Letter") (recommending exempting private fund advisers that file an initial Form ADV by July 7); NYSBA Committee Letter (recommending exempting advisers who will continue to be eligible for Commission registration and advisers relying on the section 203(b)(3) exemption that we proposed would have to register with the Commission by July 21, 2011); Shearman Letter (recommending a more limited filing of Form ADV to determine eligibility). But most commenters supported the proposal. See CMC Letter; FSI Letter; NASAA Letter; NRS Letter;

⁴⁷ In addition, we believe that requiring advisers to complete all of the items will provide the Commission and the state regulatory authorities with essential information about the advisers that are transitioning to state registration and the advisers that are remaining registered with the Commission. See infra sections II.A.2., II.C.

⁴⁸ As of April 7, 2011, 10,636 of SEC-registered advisers (approximately 92%) had a fiscal year ending on December 31. These advisers will comply with rule 203A–5(b)'s Form ADV filing requirement by submitting their annual amendment. SEC-registered advisers not required to file an annual updating amendment between January 1, 2012 and March 30, 2012 will file an other-than-annual amendment, but they will complete all of the items

on Part 1A of Form ADV (not just the items required to be updated in a typical other-than-annual amendment).

⁴⁹ Altruist Letter (quarter end); comment letter of Dechert LLP (Jan. 24, 2011) ("Dechert General Letter") (rolling 12-month average); Dezellem Letter (fiscal year end); Dinel Letter (rolling three-year average); NYSBA Committee Letter (quarter end); Seward Letter (quarter end); Shearman Letter (quarter end). Several commenters argued, for example, that providing for the use of end of quarter numbers precludes an administrate burden for many advisers that value assets on a quarterly basis because most advisers already value assets quarterly to calculate fees. Altruist Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter.

⁵⁰ New rule 203A-5(b).

 $^{^{51}\}mathrm{Form}$ ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(4).

⁵² We are adopting conforming amendments to Item 2.A. and the related items in Schedule D to reflect revisions to rule 203A-2, which provides exemptions from the prohibition on registration with the Commission. See amended Form ADV Items 2.A.(7), (10) and Section 2.A.(10) of amended Schedule D; infra sections II.A.4., II.A.5., II.A.7. Additionally, we are making conforming changes to the instructions for Form ADV. See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2. We also are revising the terms used in the rules and Form ADV to refer to the securities authorities in each state with a single defined term, "state securities authority." Compare amended rules 203A-1, 203A-2(c) and (d), 203A-3(e); amended Form ADV; Glossary with rules 203A-1(b)(1), 203A-2(e)(1), 203A-4: Form ADV: Glossary. See also section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act (amended section 203A(a)(2) of the Advisers Act describes a state securities authority as "the securities commissioner (or any agency or office performing like functions)").

⁵³ One commenter expressed the view that the item was "sufficiently and clearly written." NRS Letter.

 $^{^{54}}$ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.a. For a discussion of the buffer, see infra section II.A.4.

⁵⁵ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(1). We are revising Form ADV to use the term "regulatory assets under management" instead of "assets under management." For a discussion of regulatory assets under management, see *infra* section II.A.3.

⁵⁶ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(2). For a discussion of the criteria for state registration and examination for mid-sized advisers, see *infra* section II.A.7.

 $^{^{57}}$ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 2.A.(3), 2.A.(4).

⁵⁸ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 2.A.(7)–2.A.(11). For a discussion of the exemptive rules, see *infra* section II.A.5.

⁵⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(5).

⁶⁰ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(6).

⁶¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(12). We are also deleting the item for NRSROs to register as investment advisers. For a discussion of NRSROs, see *infra* section II.A.5.a.

⁶² Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(13). One commenter asked that we clarify whether advisers must check every box in Item 2.A. that they are eligible to check. Schnase Letter. The instructions to the item indicate that an adviser must check "at least one" of the items, but does not require all bases for registration be identified. Amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.

represents on Form ADV that it meets at least one of the specific eligibility criteria set forth in the Advisers Act or our rules.

3. Assets Under Management

In most cases, the amount of assets an adviser has under management will determine whether the adviser must register with the Commission or one or more states. Section 203A(a)(2) of the Act defines "assets under management" as the "securities portfolios" with respect to which an adviser provides "continuous and regular supervisory or management services." ⁶³ Instructions to Form ADV provide advisers with guidance in applying this provision, and until now have permitted advisers to exclude certain types of assets that otherwise would have to be included. ⁶⁴

We are adopting revisions to the instructions to Part 1A of Form ADV to implement a uniform method for advisers to calculate assets under management that will be used under the Act for regulatory purposes in addition to assessing whether an adviser is eligible to register with the Commission.⁶⁵ As discussed in more detail below, the amendments improve consistency by eliminating choices the instructions had provided advisers that have enabled some of them to opt in or out of federal or state regulation (by including or excluding a class of assets). We are also amending rule 203A-3 to continue to require that the calculation of "assets under management" for purposes of section 203A of the Act be the calculation of the securities portfolios with respect to which an investment adviser provides continuous and regular supervisory or management services, as reported on the investment adviser's Form ADV.66 Finally, we are altering the terminology we use in Part 1A of Form ADV to refer to an adviser's "regulatory assets under management" in order to acknowledge the "regulatory" purposes of this reporting

requirement and to distinguish it from the assets under management disclosure that advisory clients receive in Part 2 of Form ADV. 67

Many commenters expressed general support for providing a uniform method of calculating assets under management in order to maintain consistency for registration and risk assessment purposes. ⁶⁸ Others, however, disagreed with or sought changes to one or more of the revisions we are making to the instructions, which we discuss below. We are adopting the amendments as proposed.

Under the revised instructions, advisers must include in their regulatory assets under management securities portfolios for which they provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services, regardless of whether these assets are family or proprietary assets, assets managed without receiving compensation, or assets of foreign clients. ⁶⁹ We proposed to require advisers to include these assets in light of the new uses of the term "assets under management" in the Advisers Act

and the new regulatory requirements

related to systemic risk that we

anticipated would be triggered by

registration with the Commission.⁷⁰

Eliminating an adviser's ability to exclude all or some of these assets will prevent advisers from excluding these assets from their regulatory assets under management in order to remain below the new asset threshold for registration and to avoid reporting systemic risk information.⁷¹ This approach will also lead to more consistent reporting of assets under management among advisers.

A number of commenters disagreed with the proposed changes.⁷² Some argued that advisers should not be required to include proprietary assets and assets managed without receiving compensation in the calculation because such a requirement would be inconsistent with the statutory definition of "investment adviser." 73 Although a person is not an "investment adviser" for purposes of the Advisers Act unless it receives compensation for providing advice to others, once a person meets that definition (by receiving compensation from any client to which it provides advice), the person is an adviser, and the Act applies to the relationship between the adviser and any of its clients (whether or not the adviser receives compensation from them).⁷⁴ Moreover, the management of "proprietary" assets or assets for which the adviser may not be compensated, when combined with other client assets, may suggest that the adviser's activities are of national concern or have implications regarding the reporting for the assessment of systemic risk.⁷⁵ We are therefore adopting the amendment to the instruction, as proposed.⁷⁶

⁶³ Advisers Act section 203A(a)(2). The Dodd-Frank Act renumbered current paragraph 203A(a)(2) as 203A(a)(3), but did not amend this definition. See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act.

⁶⁴ See Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b. These assets include proprietary assets, assets an adviser manages without receiving compensation, and assets of foreign clients.

⁶⁵ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b. See also sections 402(a) and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act (adding section 202(a)[30) of the Act, which defines a foreign private adviser as having "assets under management" attributable to U.S. clients and private fund investors of less than \$25 million, and section 203(m) of the Act, which directs the Commission to provide for an exemption for advisers solely to private funds with assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million); Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at section II.B.

⁶⁶ See amended rule 203A-3(d).

⁶⁷ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.; Amendments to Form ADV, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3060 (July 28, 2010) [75 FR 49234 (Aug. 12, 2010)] ("Part 2 Release"). One commenter supported the change of terminology. See Schnase Letter (supporting the idea of distinguishing "regulatory assets under management" from "assets under management".

⁶⁸ See, e.g., comment letter of the American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations (Jan. 24, 2011) ("AFL-CIO Letter") ("an adviser's calculation of its assets under management is central to the determination of whether that adviser is required to register with the SEC and be subject to its oversight * uniform, comprehensive methodology proposed by the SEC will ensure its ability to oversee advisers to funds that may pose a systemic threat.") comment letter of Americans for Financial Reform (Jan. 24, 2011) ("AFR Letter") ("Because calculations of the amount of assets under management by each adviser are key to the determination of whether or not they are required to register, the comprehensive and uniform definition of these terms in the proposed rule is particularly important."). See also comment letter of the Alternative Investment Management Association (Jan. 24, 2011) ("AIMA Letter"); Dechert General Letter; comment letter of the Investment Adviser Association (by Valerie M. Baruch) (Jan. 24, 2011) ("IAA General Letter"); NRS Letter; comment letter of O'Melveny & Myers LLP (on behalf of the China Venture Capital and Private Equity Association) (Jan. 25, 2011) ("O'Melveny Letter"); Schnase Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Dezellem Letter.

⁶⁹ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(1).

⁷⁰ See supra note 65. Section 404 of the Dodd-Frank Act gives the Commission authority to impose on investment advisers registered with the Commission reporting and recordkeeping requirements for systemic risk assessment purposes.

⁷¹ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at nn.44–45 and accompanying text; Reporting by Investment Advisers to Private Funds and Certain Commodity Pool Operators and Commodity Trading Advisors on Form PF, Investment Advisers Act Release No. IA–3145 (Jan. 26, 2011) [76 FR 8,068 (Feb. 11, 2011)] ("Systemic Risk Reporting Release") (proposing systemic risk reporting).

⁷² See AIMA Letter; Dechert General Letter; MFA Letter; Pickard Letter; Seward Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

⁷³ See Dechert General Letter; MFA Letter; Seward Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter. See also Pickard Letter. Under Section 202(a)(11) of the Advisers Act, the definition of "investment adviser" includes, among others, "any person who, for compensation, engages in the business of advising others * * * as to the value of securities or as to the advisability of investing in, purchasing, or selling securities * * *."

⁷⁴ See section 202(a)(11); Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, Glossary of Terms, Client.

⁷⁵ See supra note 70.

⁷⁶ One commenter objected to the inclusion of assets of foreign clients because it would require domestic advisers that only have a foreign client base to register with the Commission. Comment letter of Katten Muchin Rosenman LLP (on behalf of APG Asset Management US Inc.) (Jan. 21, 2011). However, a domestic adviser dealing exclusively

The revised instructions to Form ADV also clarify that an adviser must calculate its regulatory assets under management on a gross basis, that is, without deduction of "any outstanding indebtedness or other accrued but unpaid liabilities." 77 Several commenters argued that advisers should determine the amount of regulatory assets under management on a net, rather than gross, basis.78 They asserted that the use of net assets would better reflect the clients' assets at risk that an adviser manages,⁷⁹ and that use of gross assets would confuse advisory clients.80 However, nothing in the current instructions suggests that liabilities should be deducted from the calculation of an adviser's assets under management. Indeed, since 1997, the instructions have stated that an adviser should not deduct securities purchased on margin when calculating its assets under management.81 Whether a client has borrowed to purchase a portion of assets managed does not seem to us a relevant consideration in determining the amount of assets an adviser has to manage and the scope and national significance of an adviser's business. Moreover, we are concerned that the use of net assets could permit advisers that utilize investment strategies with highly leveraged positions to avoid registration with the Commission even though the activities of such advisers may have national significance. The use of a net assets test also could allow advisers to large and highly leveraged funds to avoid systemic risk reporting under our proposed systemic risk reporting rules.82 In addition, there need not be any investor confusion because although an adviser will be required to

with foreign clients must register with the Commission if it uses any U.S. jurisdictional means in connection with its advisory business. See section 203 of the Advisers Act (requiring registration of any investment adviser that uses the United States mails or any other means or instrumentality of interstate commerce in connection with its business as an investment adviser unless the adviser qualifies for an exemption from registration or is prohibited from registering with the Commission).

use gross (rather than net) assets for regulatory purposes, the instruction would not preclude an adviser from holding itself out to its clients as managing a net amount of assets as may be its custom in, for example, its client brochure. We are therefore adopting the instruction, as proposed.⁸³

We are also revising the Form ADV instructions, as proposed, to provide guidance regarding how an adviser that advises private funds determines the amount of assets it has under management. We have designed our new instructions both to provide advisers with greater certainty in their calculation of regulatory assets under management (which they would also use as a basis to determine their eligibility for certain exemptions that we are adopting today in the Exemptions Adopting Release) and to prevent advisers from understating those assets to avoid registration.

First, an adviser must include in its calculation of regulatory assets under management the value of any private fund over which it exercises continuous and regular supervisory or management services, regardless of the nature of the assets held by the fund.84 A sub-adviser to a private fund would include in its regulatory assets under management only that portion of the value of the portfolio for which it provides continuous and regular supervisory or management services. Advisers that have discretionary authority over fund assets, or a portion of fund assets, and that provide ongoing supervisory or management services over those assets would exercise continuous and regular supervisory or management services.85 Second, an adviser must include the

Second, an adviser must include the amount of any uncalled capital commitments made to a private fund managed by the adviser. 86 As we explained in the Implementing

Proposing Release, advisers to some private funds (such as private equity funds) typically make investments following capital calls on the funds' investors.87 One commenter agreed with this approach generally,88 while another disagreed, asserting that the uncalled capital commitments remain under the management of the fund investor.89 As we noted in the Implementing Proposing Release, in the early years of a private fund's life, its adviser typically earns fees based on the total amount of capital commitments, which we presume reflects compensation for efforts expended on behalf of the fund in preparation for the investments. 90 We are adopting the instruction, as proposed.

Third, advisers must use the market value of private fund assets, or the fair value of private fund assets where market value is unavailable.91 This requirement is designed to make advisers value private fund assets on a more meaningful and consistent basis for regulatory purposes under the Act and it, therefore, should result in a more coherent application of the Act's regulatory requirements and assessment of risk. This instruction would prevent, for example, an adviser electing to value its assets based on their cost, which could be significantly lower than the value of the assets based on their fair value, thus permitting the adviser to avoid registration with or reporting to the Commission. It is designed to prevent inconsistent application of the Advisers Act to advisers managing the same amount of assets.

We received a number of comments regarding the use of fair value, which represents a change from the current instruction that permits an adviser to calculate the value of its assets under management based on whatever method the adviser uses to report its assets to clients or to calculate fees for

⁷⁷ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(2). Accordingly, an adviser cannot deduct accrued fees, expenses, or the amount of any borrowing. Prior to today's amendments, the instructions directed advisers not to "deduct securities purchased on margin."

⁷⁸ See, e.g., Dechert General Letter; comment letter of Georg Merkl (Jan. 25, 2011) ("Merkl Exemptions Letter"); MFA Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter. See also NYSBA Committee Letter.

 $^{^{79}\,}See$ Merkl Exemptions Letter; MFA Letter.

⁸⁰ See Dechert General Letter: MFA Letter.

⁸¹ See Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(2). ("Do not deduct securities purchased on margin.").

⁸² See Systemic Risk Reporting Release, supra

^{**3} Some commenters asked that we clarify how the calculation on a gross basis would apply with respect to, among others, mutual funds, short positions, and leverage. See IAA General Letter; MFA Letter. We expect that advisers will continue to calculate their gross assets as they do today, even if they currently only calculate gross assets as an intermediate step to compute their net assets. In the case of pooled investment vehicles with a balance sheet, for instance, an adviser could include in the calculation the total assets of the entity as reported on the balance sheet

⁸⁴ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(1). One commenter specifically addressed this matter, supporting our approach. See IAA Ceneral Letter

⁸⁵ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(3).

⁸⁶ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(1). A capital commitment is a contractual obligation of an investor to acquire an interest in, or provide the total commitment amount over time to, a private fund, when called by the fund.

 $^{^{87}\,\}mathrm{Implementing}$ Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.53 and accompanying text.

⁸⁸ See AIMA Letter (supporting including uncalled capital commitments, provided that the adviser has full contractual rights to call that capital and would be given responsibility for management of those assets).

⁸⁹ See Merkl Exemptions Letter.

⁹⁰ Implementing Proposing Release, *supra* note 7, at n.54 and accompanying text.

⁹¹ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(4). This valuation requirement is described in terms similar to the definition of "value" in the Investment Company Act, which looks to market value when quotations are readily available and, if not, then to fair value. See Investment Company Act section 2(a)(41) (15 U.S.C. 80a–2(a)(41)). Other standards also may be expressed as requiring that a determination of fair value be based on market quotations where they are readily available.

investment advisory services.92 One commenter, for example, supported requiring the use of fair value, noting that it would help achieve more consistent asset calculations and reporting across the investment advisory industry, and that it would enable better application of our staff's risk assessment program.93 Other commenters, including the Managed Funds Association, however, objected to the use of fair value, asserting that the requirement would cause those advisers that did not use fair value standards to incur additional costs, particularly if the assets are illiquid and therefore difficult to fair value.94

In the Implementing Proposing Release, we noted that we understood that many private funds already value assets in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") or other international accounting standards that require the use of fair value, citing letters we had received in connection with other rule making initiatives. 95 We are sensitive to the costs this new requirement will impose. We believe, however, that this approach is warranted in light of the unique regulatory purposes of the calculation under the Advisers Act. We estimated these costs in the Implementing Proposing Release,⁹⁶ and have taken several steps to mitigate them.97 While many advisers will calculate fair value in accordance with GAAP or another international accounting standard,98 other advisers acting consistently and in good faith may utilize another fair

valuation standard.⁹⁹ While these other standards may not provide the quality of information in financial reporting (for example, of private fund returns), we expect these calculations will provide sufficient consistency for the purposes that regulatory assets under management serve in our rules (such as applying annual thresholds to determine the registration status of an adviser).¹⁰⁰

The alternatives that commenters recommended (e.g., cost basis or any method required by the private fund's governing documents other than fair value) would not meet our objective of having more meaningful and comparable valuation of private fund assets, and could result in a significant understatement of appreciated assets.¹⁰¹ Moreover, these alternative approaches could permit advisers to circumvent the Advisers Act's registration requirements. Permitting the use of any valuation standard set forth in the governing documents of the private fund other than fair value could effectively yield to the adviser the choice of the most favorable standard for determining its registration obligation as well as the application of other regulatory requirements, and would not provide consistent outcomes

¹⁰¹ See Merkl Exemptions Letter; MFA Letter; O'Melveny Letter; Seward Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter. from similarly situated advisers. Accordingly, we are adopting the requirement as proposed.

We also requested comment in the Implementing Proposing Release on whether we should require advisers to report their assets under management more frequently than annually. All commenters who responded to our request asked that we continue to require annual reporting, arguing that more frequent reporting would require additional calculations only for purposes of Form ADV disclosure, thus placing an unnecessary burden on advisers. ¹⁰² As commenters recommended, we are not changing the frequency of the reporting requirement.

4. Switching Between State and Commission Registration

Rule 203A–1 is designed to prevent an adviser from having to switch frequently between state and Commission registration as a result of changes in the value of its assets under management or the departure of one or more clients. We are amending the rule to eliminate the current buffer for advisers that have assets under management between \$25 million and \$30 million that permits these advisers to remain regulated by the states, and we are replacing it with a similar buffer for mid-sized advisers.¹⁰³ We are also retaining, as proposed, the requirement that eligibility for registration be determined annually as part of an adviser's annual updating amendment, allowing an adviser to avoid the need to change registration status based on fluctuations that occur during the course of the year. 104

The amended rule provides a buffer for mid-sized advisers with assets under management close to \$100 million to determine whether and when to switch between state and Commission

 $^{^{92}\,}See$ Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(4).

⁹³ See IAA General Letter. See also ABA Committees Letter (addressing the requirement within the context of the asset calculation for purposes of the foreign private adviser and the private fund adviser exemptions).

⁹⁴ See MFA Letter; Merkl Exemptions Letter; O'Melveny Letter; Seward Letter.

 $^{^{95}}$ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.56 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{96}}$ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.369 and accompanying text.

⁹⁷ We recognize that although these steps will provide advisers greater flexibility in calculating the value of their private fund assets, they also will result in valuations that are not as comparable as they could be if we specified a fair value standard (e.g., as specified in GAAP).

⁹⁸ Several commenters asked that we not require advisers to fair value private fund assets in accordance with GAAP for purposes of calculating regulatory assets under management because many funds, particularly offshore ones, do not use GAAP and such a requirement would be unduly burdensome. See, e.g., comment letter of European Fund and Asset Management Association (Jan. 24, 2011) ("EFAMA Letter"); IAA General Letter; Comment letter of Katten Muchin Rosenman LLP (on behalf of non-U.S. Advisers) (Jan. 24, 2011) ("Katten Foreign Advisers Letter"). We did not propose such a requirement, nor are we adopting

⁹⁹ Consistent with this good faith requirement, we would expect that an adviser that calculates fair value in accordance with GAAP or another basis of accounting for financial reporting purposes will also use that same basis for purposes of determining the fair value of its regulatory assets under management.

 $^{^{100}\,\}mathrm{The}$ fair valuation process need not be the result of a particular mandated procedure and the procedure need not involve the use of a third-party pricing service, appraiser or similar outside expert. An adviser could rely on the procedure for calculating fair value that is specified in a private fund's governing documents. The fund's governing documents may provide, for example, that the fund's general partner determines the fair value of the fund's assets. Advisers are not, however required to fair value real estate assets only in those limited circumstances where real estate assets are not required to be fair valued for financial reporting purposes under accounting principles that otherwise require fair value for assets of private funds. For example, in those cases, an adviser may instead value the real estate assets as the private fund does for financial reporting purposes. We note that the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") has a current project related to investment property entities that may require real estate assets subject to that accounting standard to be measured by the adviser at fair value. See FASB Project on Investment Properties. We also note that certain international accounting standards currently permit, but do not require, fair valuation of certain real estate assets. See International Accounting Standard 40, Investment Property. To the extent that an adviser follows GAAP or another accounting standard that requires or in the future requires real estate assets to be fair valued, this limited exception to the use of fair value measurement for real estate assets would not be available.

¹⁰² See, e.g., AIMA Letter; NRS Letter; O'Melveny Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter. Under the Systemic Risk Reporting Release, we proposed to require large advisers with \$1 billion or more in assets under management attributable to hedge funds, unregistered money market funds or private equity funds to file systemic risk reports quarterly. See Systemic Risk Reporting Release, supra note 71.

¹⁰³ Amended rule 203A–1(a). Additionally, we are revising the provision in rule 203A–1 that does not require an adviser to withdraw its Commission registration until its assets under management fall below \$25 million to reflect the new, \$90 million threshold. See amended rule 203A–1(a)(1).

¹⁰⁴ Amended rule 203A–1(b)(2) (continuing to require an adviser filing an annual updating amendment to its Form ADV reporting that it is not eligible for Commission registration to withdraw its registration within 180 days of its fiscal year end). We are not renumbering this paragraph as proposed. *Compare* proposed rule 203A–1(a)–(b) *with* amended rule 203A–1(b)(1)–(2).

registration.¹⁰⁵ The rule raises the threshold above which a mid-sized investment adviser must register with the Commission to \$110 million; but, once registered with the Commission, an adviser need not withdraw its registration until it has less than \$90 million of assets under management.¹⁰⁶

Although commenters did not object to elimination of the current buffer, several argued that we need to include a new buffer for mid-sized advisers that have close to \$100 million of assets under management.107 Some commenters, for example, asserted that the current \$5 million buffer was effective in preventing frequent switching of registration attributable to market fluctuations,108 while another called the buffer an important element of regulatory flexibility. 109 Several advisers with close to \$100 million of assets under management asserted that a buffer is necessary to prevent them from switching to and from Commission registration.¹¹⁰ Commenters recommended several different buffers, including one for advisers with between \$100 million and \$120 million (to retain the current buffer's 20 percent increase in assets under management),¹¹¹ one that would fall below \$100 million,¹¹² and a buffer that straddled above and below \$100 million.¹¹³

We are persuaded by these comments that a buffer may prevent costs and disruption to advisers that otherwise may have to switch between federal and state registration frequently because of, for example, the volatility of the market values of the assets they manage. Rule 203A-1(a), as amended, raises the threshold above which a mid-sized investment adviser must register with the Commission to \$110 million. 114 Once registered with the Commission, an adviser need not withdraw its registration until it has less than \$90 million of assets under management.115 The amendment operates to provide a buffer of 20 percent of the \$100 million statutory threshold for registration with the Commission, which is the same percentage as the current buffer. 116 We believe a 20 percent buffer is appropriate because it is large enough to accommodate market fluctuations or the departure of one or more clients, and does not substantially increase or

decrease the \$100 million threshold set by Congress in the Dodd-Frank Act.¹¹⁷

5. Exemptions From the Prohibition on Registration With the Commission

Using the authority provided by section 203A(c) of the Advisers Act, we are adopting, as proposed, amendments to three of the exemptions in rule 203A-2 from the prohibition on Commission registration in section 203A to reflect developments since their original adoption, including the enactment of the Dodd-Frank Act, which we discuss below. 118 Each of the exemptions (including those we are not amending) also applies to mid-sized advisers, exempting them from the prohibitions on registering with the Commission if they meet the requirements of rule 203A-2.119

¹⁰⁵ Amended rule 203A–1(a).

 $^{^{106}}$ Amended rule 203A–1(a)(1). Mid-sized advisers eligible for a rule 203A-2 exemption and advisers to a registered investment company or business development company under the Investment Company Act will not be able to rely on the buffer because they are required to register with us regardless of whether they have \$100 million of assets under management. Amended rule 203A-1(a)(2). In addition, advisers that rely on amended rule 203A-2(c) to register with the Commission because they expect to be eligible for registration within 120 days cannot rely on the buffer-they must have \$100 million of assets under management within 120 days to remain registered with the Commission. See Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instrs. 2.a., 2.g. See also amended rule 203A-1(a)(2)(ii); amended rule 203A-2(c).

¹⁰⁷ Altruist Letter; Dezellem Letter; Dinel Letter; FSI Letter; comment letter of Intelligent Capitalworks Investment Advisors (Jan. 24, 2011) ("ICW Letter"); comment letter of JVL Associates, LLC (Jan. 13, 2011) ("JVL Associates Letter"); comment letter of Georg Merkl (Jan. 25, 2011) ("Merkl Implementing Letter"); NASAA Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; comment letter of The Wealth Coach, LLC (by Jeffrey W. McClure) (Dec. 31, 2010) ("Wealth Coach Letter"); and comment letter of WJM Financial, LLC (Jan. 4, 2011) ("WJM Letter"). To prevent an adviser from switching frequently between state and Commission registration, we proposed to retain an adviser's ability to rely on the reporting on Form ADV of assets under management in the annual updating amendment for purposes of determining its eligibility to register. See proposed rule 203A-1(b).

¹⁰⁸ See, e.g., Altruist Letter; NRS Letter. ¹⁰⁹ NASAA Letter.

¹¹⁰ ICW Letter (for 3 years, adviser's assets under management have been greater than \$100 million by a few million dollars and at various times throughout the year has been reduced to under \$100 million by just a few days of downside market volatility); JVL Associates Letter (adviser's assets under management have fluctuated around \$100 million since 2007). See also Wealth Coach Letter (from October 2008 through March 2009, adviser's total assets under management fell over 25%).

¹¹¹ Altruist Letter; FSI Letter; NASAA Letter; WJM Letter. *See also* ICW Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter.

¹¹² Dezellem Letter (\$80-\$100 million); Dinel Letter (\$80-\$100 million); VIL Associates Letter (\$90-\$100 million); NRS Letter (\$90-\$100 million).

¹¹³ Wealth Coach Letter (\$85–\$115 million).

¹¹⁴ We find that raising the threshold for midsized advisers to register with the Commission is appropriate in accordance with the purposes of the Advisers Act. Advisers Act section 203A(a)(2)(B)(ii), as amended by the Dodd-Frank Act.

¹¹⁵ Amended rule 203A-1(a)(1). We find that not providing this buffer and requiring advisers with assets under management of between \$90 million and \$100 million to register with the states would be unfair, a burden on interstate commerce, or otherwise inconsistent with the purposes of section 203A of the Advisers Act. Advisers Act section 203A(c). Advisers Act section 203A(c) permits the Commission to exempt advisers from the prohibition on Commission registration, including small and mid-sized advisers, if the application of the prohibition from registration would be "unfair, a burden on interstate commerce, or otherwise inconsistent with the purposes" of section 203A. See supra note 20 for a discussion of section 203A(c).

¹¹⁶ Commenters said the current \$5 million buffer, which is 20 percent of the \$25 million statutory threshold, effectively limits advisers having to switch registrations due to market changes in their assets under management. See, e.g., Altruist Letter (current \$5 million buffer "was useful in lessening the need to switch back and forth between state and Federal regulation as an IA's AUM grew or fell"). See also Advisers Act section 203A(a)(1); rule 203A–1(a). The amendment we are adopting provides a \$20 million buffer, which is 20 percent of the \$100 million statutory threshold. See Advisers Act section 203A(a)(2), as amended by the Dodd-Frank Act; amended rule 203A–1(a)(1).

¹¹⁷ An adviser must register if its assets under management are \$110 million or more, which is \$10 million higher than the \$100 million statutory threshold. See Advisers Act section 203A(a)(2), as amended by the Dodd-Frank Act; amended rule 203A–1(a)(1). See also supra note 108 (citing commenters discussing market fluctuations); Senate Committee Report, supra note 18, at 76 (stating that this amendment increases the threshold above which all investment advisers must register with the Commission from \$25 million to \$100 million).

¹¹⁸ Using the authority provided in section 203A(c) of the Advisers Act, the Commission has permitted six types of investment advisers to register with the Commission under rule 203A-2: (i) NRSROs; (ii) certain pension consultants; (iii) certain investment advisers affiliated with an adviser registered with the Commission; (iv) investment advisers expecting to be eligible for Commission registration within 120 days of filing Form ADV; (v) certain multi-state investment advisers; and (vi) certain Internet advisers. See supra notes 20–21 and accompanying text. We are also renumbering, and making minor conforming changes to, rule 203A-2(c), (d) and (f) regarding investment advisers affiliated with an SECregistered adviser, newly formed advisers expecting to be eligible for Commission registration within 120 days, and Internet advisers, respectively. See amended rule 203A-2(b), (c), and (e). We are requiring advisers to comply with amended rule 203A-2 60 days after publication in the Federal Register. See infra section III.

¹¹⁹Rule 203A–2 provides that advisers meeting the criteria for a category of advisers under the rule will not be prohibited from registering with us by Advisers Act section 203A(a). See rule 203A-2; NSMIA Adopting Release, supra note 17, at section II.D. The new prohibition on mid-sized advisers registering with the Commission also is established under Advisers Act section 203A(a); therefore, midsized advisers meeting the requirements for a category of exempt advisers under rule 203A-2 are eligible to register with us. See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act; amended rule 203A-2. We asked, but did not receive comment on, whether we should limit rule 203A–2's application to small advisers; however, one commenter agreed that these exemptions should apply to all advisers, including mid-sized advisers. NRS Letter (strongly supporting that the exemptions be applicable to all advisers no matter their assets under management as it "promotes uniformity, clarity and a consistent standard for all."). We are leaving rule 203A-2 unchanged in this regard.

a. Nationally Recognized Statistical Rating Organizations

We are eliminating, as proposed, the exemption in rule 203A–2(a) from the prohibition on Commission registration for nationally recognized statistical rating organizations ("NRSROs").120 Since we adopted this exemption, Congress amended the Act to exclude certain NRSROs from the Act's definition of "investment adviser" 121 and provided for a separate regulatory regime for NRSROs under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Exchange Act").122 Commenters supported the elimination of this provision.123

b. Pension Consultants

We are amending rule 203A-2(b), the exemption available to pension consultants, to increase the minimum value of plan assets required to rely on the exemption from \$50 million to \$200 million. 124 As discussed in the Implementing Proposing Release, pension consultants typically do not have "assets under management," but we have required these advisers to register with us because their activities have a direct effect on the management of large amounts of pension plan assets. 125 As a result of this amendment, advisers currently relying on the pension consultant exemption advising plan assets of less than \$200 million may be required to withdraw from

Commission registration and register with one or more states. 126

We proposed to increase the threshold to \$200 million in light of Congress's determination to increase from \$25 million to \$100 million the amount of 'assets under management" that requires all advisers to register with the Commission, and to maintain the same ratio as today of plan assets to the statutory threshold for registration. 127 Commenters supported our proposal. 128 One agreed that the new \$200 million threshold would continue to ensure that the activities of a pension consultant registered with the Commission are significant enough to have an impact on national markets. 129 We are adopting the amendment, as proposed.

c. Multi-State Advisers

We are adopting, as proposed, amendments to the multi-state adviser exemption to align the rule with the multi-state exemption that Congress provided for mid-sized advisers in section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act. ¹³⁰ Amended rule 203A–2(d) permits all investment advisers who are required to register as an investment adviser with 15 or more states to register with the Commission, rather than 30 states, as currently required. ¹³¹ An adviser

relying on the rule must withdraw from registration with the Commission when it is no longer required to be registered with 15 states. ¹³² We are also rescinding, as proposed, the provision in the current rule that permits advisers to remain registered until the number of states in which they must register falls below 25 states, and we are not adopting a similar cushion for the 15-state threshold. ¹³³

Commenters generally agreed with our proposal to align our multi-state exemption for small advisers with the statutory exemption for mid-sized advisers. ¹³⁴ A few, however, recommended a lower threshold of required state registrations for eligibility for the multi-state exemption. ¹³⁵ In light of Congressional determination to set the threshold at 15 states and our stated purpose in amending the rule to align it with the Dodd-Frank Act, we have determined not to lower the threshold further. ¹³⁶ We also note that the

¹³³ See rule 203A–2(e)(1). Eliminating this buffer simplifies the requirements of the exemption. See NRS Letter ("The Dodd-Frank Act has addressed the multi-state adviser exemption to simplify the requirements of this exemption.")

¹³⁴ See NASAA Letter; comment letter of the National Education Association Member Benefits Corporation (Jan. 21, 2011) ("NEA Letter"); NRS Letter; Pickard Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter.

¹³⁵ See Seward Letter and Shearman Letter (in each case supporting the 15-state threshold we proposed, and suggesting the burdens of maintaining multiple state registrations can be significant). See also NEA Letter. One of these commenters also would support further decreasing the number of states to five and requiring advisers relying on the exemption to have at least \$25 million of assets under management. Seward Letter. Another "would support an even lower threshold." Shearman Letter.

¹³⁶ See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act (a midsized adviser that otherwise would be prohibited may register with the Commission if it would be required to register with 15 or more states); H. Rep. No. 111–517, at 867 (2010) ("Conference Committee

Continued

¹²⁰ See rule 203A–2(a).

¹²¹ Credit Rating Agency Reform Act of 2006, P.L. 109–291, 120 Stat. 1327 § 4(b)(3)(B) (2006) ("Credit Rating Agency Reform Act"). See also Advisers Act section 202(a)(11)(F) (excluding an NRSRO from the definition of investment adviser unless it issues recommendations about purchasing, selling, or holding securities or engages in managing assets that include securities on behalf of others).

¹²²Credit Rating Agency Reform Act, *supra* note 121, at sections 4(a), 5.

¹²³ NRS Letter (asserting that the proposal is consistent with the Credit Rating Agency Reform Act, which amended the Advisers Act to exclude NRSROs and to provide for a separate regulatory regime for them under the Exchange Act); Pickard Letter (asserting that continued availability of the NRSRO exemption is causing confusion among advisers).

¹²⁴ Amended rule 203A–2(a). Pension consultants provide services to pension and employee benefit plans and their fiduciaries, including assisting them to select investment advisers that manage plan assets. See rule 203A–2(b)(2), (3); NSMIA Adopting Release, supra note 17, at section II.D.2. The exemption does not apply to pension consultants that solely provide services to plan participants. See NSMIA Adopting Release, supra note 17, at section II.D.2. To determine the aggregate value of plan assets, a pension consultant may only include the portion of the plan's assets for which the consultant provides investment advice. Rule 203A–2(b)(3).

¹²⁵ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.A.5.b.; NSMIA Adopting Release, supra note 17, at section II.D.2.; Rules Implementing Amendments to the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 1601, section II.D.2. (Dec. 20, 1996) [61 FR 68480 (Dec. 27, 1996)].

¹²⁶ An adviser currently relying on the exemption, but that advises plan assets of less than \$200 million and files an annual updating amendment to its Form ADV following the compliance date of the amended rule, will be required to withdraw from Commission registration within 180 days of the adviser's fiscal year end (unless the adviser is otherwise eligible for SEC registration). See rule 203A–1(b)(2); supra note 118.

¹²⁷ Proposed rule 203A-2(a).

¹²⁸ See NRS Letter; Pickard Letter.

¹²⁹ NRS Letter. See also NSMIA Adopting Release, supra note 17, at n.60 (the \$50 million "higher threshold is necessary to demonstrate that a pension consultant's activities have an effect on national markets."). The higher asset requirement also reflects that a pension consultant has substantially less control over client assets than an adviser that has "assets under management." Id.

¹³⁰ Amended rule 203A-2(d). Form ADV will not be amended to reflect the changes to the multi-state adviser exemption until the end of the calendar year. See supra section II.A.1. Until that time, both a mid-sized adviser eligible for the statutory multistate exemption and a small adviser eligible for the exemption under amended rule 203A-2(d) because it is required to register as an adviser in 15 or more states may register or remain registered (as the case may be) with the Commission by checking the boxes (Item 2.A.(9) and the relevant section of Schedule D) indicating that it is exempt because it is required to register in 30 or more states. See supra note 118. Upon making its next amendments to Form ADV, the adviser should revise its filing to report reliance on the new multi-state adviser exemption.

¹³¹We note that amended rule 203A–2(d) permits an adviser otherwise eligible to rely on the exemption to choose to maintain its state registrations and not switch to SEC registration. *See* amended rule 203A–2(d)(2) (adviser elects to rely on the exemption by making the required representations on Form ADV).

¹³² See amended rule 203A-2(d). To rely on this exemption, an adviser also must continue to: (i) Include a representation on Schedule D of Form ADV that the investment adviser has concluded that it must register as an investment adviser with the required number of states; (ii) undertake to withdraw from registration with the Commission if the adviser indicates on an annual updating amendment to Form ADV that it would be required by the laws of fewer than 15 states to register as an investment adviser with the state; and (iii) maintain a record of the states in which the investment adviser has determined it would, but for the exemption, be required to register. Amended rule $\,$ 203A-2(d)(2)-(3). The adviser may not include in the number of states those in which it is not required to register because of applicable state laws or the national de minimis standard of section 222(d) of the Advisers Act. See Exemption for Investment Advisers Operating in Multiple States; Revisions to Rules Implementing Amendments to the Investment Advisers Act of 1940; Investment Advisers with Principal Offices and Places of Business in Colorado or Iowa, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 1733, n.17 (July 17, 1998) [63 FR 39708 (July 24, 1998)].

requirement that advisers annually assess their eligibility for registration and the grace periods provided to switch to and from state registration should further mitigate the frequency with which an investment adviser required to register in 15 states will have to switch between state and federal registration.¹³⁷

6. Elimination of Safe Harbor

We are rescinding, as proposed, rule 203A-4, which has provided a safe harbor from Commission registration for an investment adviser that is registered with the state securities authority of the state in which it has its principal office and place of business based on a reasonable belief that it is prohibited from registering with the Commission because it does not have sufficient assets under management.138 One commenter argued that the safe harbor should be retained for mid-sized advisers because advisers calculating regulatory assets under management face similar challenges today as when the safe harbor was adopted. 139 We disagree. As stated in the Implementing Proposing Release, the safe harbor was designed for smaller advisory businesses with assets under management of less than \$30 million, which may not employ the same tools or otherwise have a need to calculate assets as precisely as advisers with greater assets under management.140 We also believe that the revisions we are adopting to the Form ADV instructions to implement a uniform method for advisers to calculate assets under management will clarify the requirements and reduce confusion among advisers.141 Moreover, the rule is a safe harbor only from our enforcement actions, and to our knowledge few, if any, advisers have relied upon it in the 14 years since it was adopted. 142 Accordingly, we are rescinding the rule.

7. Mid-Sized Advisers

We are amending Form ADV to require a mid-sized adviser registering

with us to affirm, upon application and annually thereafter, that it is either: (i) Not required to be registered as an adviser with the state securities authority in the state where it maintains its principal office and place of business; or (ii) is not subject to examination as an adviser by that state. 143 These form revisions implement the Dodd-Frank Act amendment to section 203A of the Advisers Act that prohibits mid-sized advisers from registering with the Commission, but only: (i) If the adviser is required to be registered as an investment adviser with the securities commissioner (or any agency or office performing like functions) of the state in which it maintains its principal office and place of business; and (ii) if registered, the adviser would be subject to examination as an investment adviser by such commissioner, agency, or office.144 The Dodd-Frank Act does not explain how to determine whether a mid-sized adviser is "required to be registered" or is "subject to examination" by a particular state securities authority. 145 We are therefore providing an explanation of these provisions in instructions to Form ADV.146

a. Required To Be Registered

The Form ADV instructions we are adopting reflect that the "required to be registered" standard that Congress included in new section 203A(a)(2) of the Advisers Act for mid-sized advisers is different from the "regulated or required to be regulated" standard set forth in section 203A(a)(1) for small advisers. ¹⁴⁷ The instruction explains

that a mid-sized adviser "is not required to be registered" with the state securities authority and must register with the Commission (unless an exemption from registration with the Commission otherwise is available)148 if the adviser is exempt from registration under the law of the state in which it has its principal office and place of business, or is excluded from the definition of investment adviser in that state. 149 Thus, for example, an adviser with \$75 million of assets under management that is exempt from registration in the state in which its principal office and place of business is located will have to register with the Commission (unless an exemption from Commission registration is available). None of the commenters disputed our interpretation or suggested an alternative interpretation of the "required to be registered" element, 150 and we are adopting the instructions, as proposed.151

an adviser that is not regulated or required to be regulated as an investment adviser in the state in which it has its principal office and place of business must register with the Commission regardless of the amount of assets it has under management. Advisers Act section 203A(a)(1). See also Advisers Act section 203(a). We have interpreted "regulated or required to be regulated" to mean that a state has enacted an investment adviser statute, regardless of whether the adviser is actually registered in that state. See NSMIA Adopting Release, supra note 17, at section II.E.1. The bills originally introduced and passed in the House and Senate increased up to \$100 million the threshold for Commission registration under the "regulated or required to be regulated" standard that is used today in section 203A(a)(1). See The Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2009, H.R. 4173, 111th Cong. § 7418 (2009); Restoring American Financial Stability Act of 2010, S. 3217, 111th Cong. § 410 (2010). But the final version of the Dodd-Frank Act prohibits a mid-sized adviser from registering with the Commission if, among other things, it is "required to be registered" as an adviser with the state securities authority where it maintains its principal office and place of business. See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act.

 $^{148}\,See,\,e.g.,$ Advisers Act sections 203(a) and (b), 203A(b); rule 203A–2.

¹⁴⁹ See, e.g., Uniform Securities Act §§ 102(15), 403(b) (2002). An adviser not registered under a state adviser statute in contravention of such statute, however, is not eligible for registration with the Commission. Similarly, an adviser could not voluntarily register with the Commission to avoid state registration.

¹⁵⁰ One commenter suggested that we clarify whether mid-sized advisers that are exempt from registration in their home states may or are required to register with us. Sadis Letter. As discussed above and in the Form ADV instructions, if a mid-sized adviser is not required to be registered in the state where it has its principal office and place of business, the adviser must register with the Commission (unless an exemption from Commission registration is available). See supra notes 148–149 and accompanying text; amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.b.

¹⁵¹ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.b.

Report") ("Those advisers who qualify to register with their home state must register with the SEC should the adviser operate in more than 15 states.").

¹³⁷ See supra section II.A.4.

¹³⁸ Rule 203A-4.

¹³⁹ NYSBA Committee Letter. Another commenter asserted that there has been and continues to be confusion among smaller advisers in calculating assets under management. NRS Letter.

¹⁴⁰ Implementing Proposing Release, *supra* note 7, at section II.A.6. (*citing* rule 203A–4; NSMIA Adopting Release, *supra* note 17, at section II.B.3.).

¹⁴¹ See supra section II.A.3.

¹⁴² See NRS Letter (noting a belief that the safe harbor has been little used by small advisers based upon the commenter's years of consulting for such advisers).

¹⁴³ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(2). For a discussion of changes to Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A., see supra section II.A.2.

¹⁴⁴ See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act. An adviser reporting that it is no longer able to make this affirmation will have 180 days from its fiscal year end to withdraw from Commission registration. See amended rule 203A–1(b)(2). Thus, the rule will operate to permit an adviser to rely on this affirmation reported in its annual updating amendments for purposes of determining its eligibility to register with the Commission.

¹⁴⁵ The Advisers Act defines the term "state" to include any U.S. state, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, or any other possession of the United States. Advisers Act section 202(a)(19). For purposes of section 203A of the Advisers Act and the rules thereunder, rule 203A–3(c) defines "principal office and place of business" to mean the executive office of the investment adviser from which its officers, partners, or managers direct, control, and coordinate its activities. We are not changing this definition. See amended rule 203A–3(c). For a discussion of assets under management, see supra section II.A.3.

 $^{^{146}}$ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.b.

 $^{^{147}}$ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.b. Under section 203A(a)(1) of the Act,

b. Subject to Examination

As we discussed in the Implementing Proposing Release, our staff contacted the state securities authority for each state and, based upon information they have provided us, identified those states that do not subject advisers registered with them to examination. 152 We have posted this list on our Web site,153 and it also will be available to advisers using the IARD to register or amend their registration forms. 154 Based on those responses, advisers with their principal office and place of business in Minnesota, New York and Wyoming with assets under management between \$25 million and \$100 million must register with the Commission. 155

Several commenters agreed with our approach of relying on responses from the state regulators rather than determinations by the Commission to identify whether an adviser is "subject to examination" by a state. 156 Two commenters, however, suggested that we should instead establish our own criteria for whether an adviser is "subject to examination," and one further recommended that we should engage in an evaluation of each state's adviser examination program. 157 We do

not believe that the alternatives suggested are practical or appropriate. As we explained in the Implementing Proposing Release, the states are the most familiar with their own circumstances and are in the best position to determine whether advisers in their states are subject to examination. ¹⁵⁸

B. Exempt Reporting Advisers: Sections 407 and 408

To implement new sections 203(l) and 203(m) of the Advisers Act, we are adopting a new rule, as proposed, that requires advisers relying on those exemptions from registration to submit to us, and to periodically update, reports that consist of a limited subset of items on Form ADV. 159 We are also adopting the amendments we proposed to Form ADV to permit the form to serve as both a reporting and registration form and to specify the seven items these "exempt reporting advisers" must complete. 160

As discussed above, the Dodd-Frank Act amends the Advisers Act, as of July 21, 2011, to create two new exemptions from registration for advisers to certain types of "private funds" and to repeal the private adviser exemption contained in section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act on which advisers to many hedge and other private funds relied in order to avoid registration. 161 Both section 203(l) (which provides an exemption for an adviser that advises solely one or more "venture capital funds") and section 203(m) of the Advisers Act (which instructs the Commission to exempt any adviser that acts solely as an adviser to private funds and has assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million) provide that the Commission shall require such advisers to maintain such records and to submit

such reports "as the Commission determines necessary or appropriate in the public interest." ¹⁶² The rules and amendments to Form ADV that we are adopting today are designed to address the reporting aspects of these two exemptions. ¹⁶³

1. Reporting Required

Rule 204-4 requires exempt reporting advisers to file reports with the Commission electronically on Form ADV through the IARD using the same process used by registered investment advisers. 164 An exempt reporting adviser must submit its initial Form ADV within 60 days of relying on the exemption from registration under either section 203(I) or section 203(m) of the Advisers Act. 165 Each Form ADV is considered filed with the Commission upon acceptance by the IARD. 166 An exempt reporting adviser unable to file electronically as a result of unanticipated technical difficulties may, like a registered adviser, request a temporary hardship exemption of up to seven business days after the filing was due. 167 Advisers filing the form must

¹⁵² All state securities authorities other than Minnesota, New York and Wyoming have advised our staff that advisers registered with them are subject to examination. According to IARD data as of April 7, 2011, there were 63 advisers with assets under management between \$25 million and \$90 million and a principal office and place of business in Minnesota, 286 in New York, and 1 in Wyoming.

 $^{^{153}\,}See\ http://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/midsizedadviserinfo.htm.$

¹⁵⁴ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.A.(2)(b); amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.b. The staff also requested that each state notify us promptly if advisers in the state will begin to be subject to examination or will no longer be subject to examination, and we will update the list on the IARD and our Web site accordingly.

¹⁵⁵ See supra note 152. The requirement for such an adviser to register with the Commission, as opposed to one of these states, will be effective on July 21, 2011.

¹⁵⁶ See NASAA Letter (proposed approach "complies with the clear and unambiguous language of the statute" and "attempting to define or otherwise interpret terms that are plain and direct is contrary to long-established rules of statutory construction."); NRS Letter; Pickard Letter. See also Sadis Letter (recommending the Commission clarify whether an adviser in a particular state is required to register with the Commission).

¹⁵⁷ ABA Committees Letter (recommending the Commission construe "examination" to indicate a "structured adviser examination program, rather than one conducted on an occasional, sporadic or informal basis," and require an annual affirmation from each state that it subjects advisers to examination); FSI Letter (recommending the Commission engage in a stringent evaluation of each state's adviser examination program and expressly define "subject to examination" to, at a minimum, include a "uniform or risk based routine examination process" and that it "mirrors the frequency of broker-dealer examination by FINRA and the SEC").

 $^{^{158}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.A.7.b.

¹⁵⁹ We refer to advisers that rely on the exemptions from registration provided in either new section 203(l) or new section 203(m) of the Advisers Act as "exempt reporting advisers." For a brief discussion of these exemptions, see infra note 162 and accompanying text; for a more in-depth discussion, see Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4.

 $^{^{160}\,\}mathrm{For}$ a discussion of additional amendments we are proposing to Part 1 of Form ADV, see infra section II.C.

¹⁶¹ Section 403 of the Dodd-Frank Act. Section 203(b)(3) exempts from registration any investment adviser who during the course of the preceding twelve months has had fewer than fifteen clients and who neither holds himself out generally to the public as an investment adviser nor acts as an investment adviser to any investment company registered under the Investment Company Act, or a company which has elected to be a business development company pursuant to Section 54 of the Investment Company Act (15 U.S.C. 80a–54). See supra note 4; Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.112 and accompanying text.

¹⁶² See sections 407 and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act, adding Advisers Act sections 203(l) and (m). See supra note 5. See also Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at section II.; section 204(a) of the Advisers Act and section 204(b)(5), as added by section 404 of the Dodd-Frank Act.

¹⁶³ Recordkeeping requirements for exempt reporting advisers will be addressed in a future release. See sections 407 and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act (providing that the Commission shall require investment advisers exempt from registration under either section 407 or 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act to maintain such records as the Commission determines necessary or appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of investors.).

¹⁶⁴ New rule 204–4. See amended Form ADV: General Instructions 6, 7, 8 and 9 (providing guidance about the IARD entitlement process, signing the form, and submitting it for filing). We are also adopting technical amendments, as proposed, to Form ADV–NR, to enable exempt reporting advisers to appoint the Secretary of the Commission as an agent for service of process for certain non-resident advisers. See amended Form ADV–NR; amended Form ADV: General Instruction

¹⁶⁵ See amended Form ADV: General Instruction 13. An adviser may not be both registered with us and filing as an exempt reporting adviser at the same time. An SEC registered adviser switching from being registered to being an exempt reporting adviser must first file a Form ADV–W to withdraw its SEC registration before submitting its first report as an exempt reporting adviser. We have modified General Instruction 13 from the proposal to reflect IARD system functionality, which we continue to develop.

¹⁶⁶ New rule 204–4(c). *Cf.* rule 0–4(a)(2) ("All filings required to be made electronically with the * * * [IARD] shall, unless otherwise provided by the rules and regulations in this part, be deemed to have been filed with the Commission upon acceptance by the IARD.").

¹⁶⁷ See new rule 204–4(e) (providing a temporary hardship exemption for an adviser having unanticipated technical difficulties that prevent submission of a filing to IARD); amended Form

pay a filing fee designed to pay the reasonable costs associated with the filing and maintenance of the system. ¹⁶⁸ We anticipate that filing fees, which the Commission will consider separately, will be the same as those for registered investment advisers, which currently range from \$40 to \$225 based on the amount of assets an adviser has under management. ¹⁶⁹

Several commenters expressed the view that use of Form ADV and the IARD for exempt reporting advisers would be efficient, because the system is familiar to many advisers and because it would integrate the process of filing with the Commission with any parallel filing the adviser may be obligated to make with state securities authorities. 170 Commenters agreed with our expectation that use of Form ADV and the IARD would facilitate a transition from filing reports with us to applying for registration with us.171 Two commenters urged that we create a separate reporting system. 172 One recommended a new, more interactive system; and the other suggested a separate filing system to avoid confusion among investors who might mistakenly assume that an exempt reporting adviser is registered if its information comes up in an IARD search. We share these commenters' general goals of innovation and the avoidance of investor confusion as our staff works with FINRA (our IARD

ADV–H; amended Form ADV: General Instruction 17.

contractor) to continue improving the IARD.¹⁷³ However, the expense and delay of initiating and developing a new system with adequate functionality, which neither commenter addressed, argues against these commenters' recommendations. We are adopting rule 204–4 as proposed.

2. Information in Reports

We are also amending Form ADV to accommodate its use by exempt reporting advisers. First, we are retitling the form to reflect its dual purpose as both the "Uniform Application for Investment Adviser Registration," as well as the "Report by Exempt Reporting Advisers." Second, we are revising the cover page to require exempt reporting advisers to indicate the type of report they are filing. 174 Finally, we are amending Item 2 of Part 1A, which today requires advisers to indicate their eligibility for SEC registration, to add a new subsection B that requires an exempt reporting adviser to identify the exemption(s) on which it is relying to report, rather than register, with the Commission. 175

Some commenters asserted that it would be inconsistent with these new exemptions to require exempt reporting advisers to submit reports to the Commission, 176 while others argued that we proposed to require too much information. 177 Congress, however, gave us broad authority to require exempt reporting advisers to file reports as necessary or appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of investors. 178 In addition, the Dodd-Frank Act neither limits the types of information we could require in the reports nor specifies the purpose for which we would use the information.

We are adopting, as proposed, a requirement that exempt reporting advisers complete the following items of Part 1A of Form ADV: Items 1 (Identifying Information), 2.B. (SEC Reporting by Exempt Reporting Advisers), 3 (Form of Organization), 6 (Other Business Activities), 7 (Financial Industry Affiliations and Private Fund Reporting), 10 (Control Persons), and 11 (Disclosure Information).¹⁷⁹ In addition, we are requiring, as proposed, that exempt reporting advisers also complete corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C, and D.¹⁸⁰ Responses to these items will assist us to identify exempt reporting advisers, their owners, and their business models. The information we collect will provide us with information as to whether these advisers or their activities might present sufficient concerns to warrant our further attention in order to protect their clients, investors, and other market participants. 181 The reports will also provide the public with some basic information about these advisers and their businesses.

Items 1, 3, and 10 elicit basic identification details such as name, address, contact information, form of organization, and who controls the adviser. Items 6 and 7.A. provide us with details regarding other business activities in which the adviser and its

¹⁶⁸ New rule 204–4(d).

¹⁶⁹ The current fee schedule applicable to advisers applying for registration may be found on our Web site at http://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/iard/iardfee.shtml.

¹⁷⁰ The Dodd-Frank Act exempts exempt reporting advisers from registration with the Commission. See sections 407 and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act. It does not, however, exempt these advisers from registering or filing reports with state securities regulators. See also amended Form ADV: General Instruction 14 (noting that exempt reporting advisers who file reports with the SEC may continue to be subject to state registration, reporting, or other obligations).

¹⁷¹ ABA Committees Letter; comment letter of Better Markets, Inc. (Jan. 24, 2011) ("Better Markets Letter"); NRS Letter; NASAA Letter. Form ADV, as amended, permits an adviser to transition from filing reports with us to applying for registration under the Act by simply amending its Form ADV; the adviser would check the box to indicate it is filing an initial application for registration, complete the items it did not have to answer as an exempt reporting adviser, and update the prepopulated items that it already has on file. See amended Form ADV: General Instruction 15 (providing procedural guidance to advisers that no longer meet the definition of exempt reporting adviser).

¹⁷² Merkl Implementing Letter; Seward Letter. See also Shearman Letter (making similar arguments regarding the potential for investor confusion, but not advocating use of a different form or reporting system).

¹⁷³ Our staff, for example, recently completed a study mandated by section 919B of the Dodd-Frank Act on ways to improve investor access to information about certain financial service providers, including data contained in the IARD. See Staff of the Office of Investor Education and Advocacy of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, Study and Recommendations on Improved Investor Access to Registration Information about Investment Advisers and Broker-Dealers, Jan. 2011, available at http://www.sec.gov/news/studies/2011/919bstudy.pdf.

¹⁷⁴ An exempt reporting adviser must indicate whether it is submitting an initial report, an annual updating amendment, an other-than-annual amendment, or a final report. We are also adopting corresponding changes to General Instruction 2.

¹⁷⁵ An exempt reporting adviser must check that it qualifies for an exemption from registration: (i) As an adviser solely to one or more venture capital funds; and/or (ii) because it acts solely as an adviser to private funds and has assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million. See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.B, questions 1 and 2. An exempt reporting adviser relying on the latter exemption, for private fund advisers, must also indicate the amount of private fund assets it manages in Section 2.B. of Schedule D to Form ADV. Part 1A. Investment advisers who have their principal office and place of business outside of the United States, however, need only include private fund assets that they manage at a place of business in the United States. See Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at section II.B.3. An adviser that acts solely as an adviser to private funds but is no longer eligible to check box 2.B.(2) because it has assets under management in the United States of \$150 million or more may, subject to certain conditions, check a separate box to continue filing as an exempt reporting adviser during the safe harbor transition period described below. See infra note 211 and accompanying text. See also amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 2.B, question 3; Form ADV: General Instruction 15.

¹⁷⁶Comment letter of Avoca Capital Holdings (Dec. 21, 2011) ("Avoca Letter"); AIMA Letter; comment letter of AustinVentures (Jan. 21, 2011) ("AV Letter").

¹⁷⁷ Comment letter of Berkeley Center for Law, Business and the Economy (Jan. 31, 2011) ("BCLBE Letter"); Shearman Letter; comment letter of Village Ventures, Inc. (Jan. 24, 2011) ("Village Ventures Letter").

 $^{^{178}\,} See$ sections 407 and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act.

¹⁷⁹ See amended Form ADV: General Instruction 3. We will continue to monitor whether we should also require exempt reporting advisers to complete other items on Form ADV (e.g., Part 2).

¹⁸⁰ See id.; Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.B.2.

¹⁸¹ One commenter agreed. See ABA Committees Letter (stating that most of the information exempt reporting advisers would have to provide is of a nature that will assist the Commission to identify compliance risks posed by exempt reporting advisers and thus such disclosure responds to the mandate set forth in the Dodd-Frank Act).

affiliates are engaged, which would permit us to identify conflicts that the adviser may have with its clients that may suggest significant risks to those clients. Item 11 requires advisers to disclose the disciplinary history of the adviser and its employees and to complete a separate schedule containing details of each disciplinary event. 182 Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D require advisers to private funds, which these advisers manage by terms of the exemptions, to disclose information regarding each private fund they advise. As discussed in more detail in Section II.C. of this Release, we are adopting significant amendments to Section 7.B. of Schedule D that are designed to provide us with a comprehensive overview, or census, of private funds. 183 Exempt reporting advisers' responses to Item 7.B., and Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, in conjunction with information provided by registered advisers, will provide us with important data about these funds that we would use to identify risks to their investors.

Several commenters expressed general support for the Commission's proposed reporting requirement. 184 One commenter urged us not to require exempt reporting advisers to report information about their other business activities in response to Item 6, their related persons in response to Item 7.A., their private funds in response to Item 7.B., and their control persons in response to Item 10 because, among other reasons, such information "would not add to the Commission's ability to protect the public interest or investors." ¹⁸⁵ We disagree. Without this information, the reports would contain little more than basic identifying data, which would be inadequate to help us to meaningfully identify significant risks to an exempt reporting adviser's clients, investors, or other market participants. Moreover, to require such limited information to be reported would deny investors an opportunity to

verify disclosures they receive directly from the adviser.

Some commenters urged that we broaden the scope of information we proposed to collect, suggesting among other things that the Commission should require all or some of the additional information that registered advisers must submit on Form ADV, including a requirement to prepare and deliver a client brochure (Part 2) and brochure supplements. 186 We have considered our need for this information in light of the exemptions Congress provided in the Dodd-Frank Act and the regulatory role we expect to assume with respect to exempt reporting advisers. We have not sought to apply most of the prophylactic rules we have adopted for registered advisers, 187 and we do not anticipate that our staff will conduct compliance examinations of these advisers on a regular basis. 188 One commenter who urged us to collect a broader set of information recommended that we apply additional prophylactic rules to exempt reporting advisers, the consequence of which would be to reduce the distinctions between these advisers and registered advisers, which those urging us to collect less information argued we should avoid. 189 We believe that

¹⁸⁷ See, e.g., rule 206(4)–2 (the custody rule), which applies to advisers registered or required to be registered with the Commission. But see rule 206(4)–5 (the "pay to play" rule) (applied to exempt reporting advisers that previously relied on the private adviser exemption and continues to apply to exempt reporting advisers that currently rely on exemptions from registration under sections 203(1) and 203(m) of the Advisers Act). See infra section II.D.1. (discussing amendments we are adopting today to the pay to play rule to continue to apply the rule to exempt reporting advisers and foreign private advisers).

188 Our staff will conduct cause examinations where there are indications of wrongdoing, e.g., those examinations prompted by tips, complaints, and referrals. Under section 204(a) of the Advisers Act, however, the Commission has the authority to examine records, unless the adviser is "specifically exempted" from the requirement to register pursuant to section 203(b) of the Advisers Act. Investment advisers that are exempt from registration in reliance on section 203(l) or 203(m) of the Advisers Act are not "specifically exempted" from the requirement to register pursuant to section 203(b).

¹⁸⁹ Compare comment letter of Coalition of Private Investment Companies (Jan. 28, 2011) ("CPIC Letter") with AV Letter; AIMA Letter; Shearman Letter; Village Ventures Letter. See Merkl Implementing Letter (indicating that our proposal created a meaningful distinction between registered advisers and exempt reporting advisers by not requiring advisers to complete the items we proposed strikes an appropriate balance. As discussed in more detail below, we have revised some of these items in response to comments we received.

3. Public Availability of Reports

Several commenters urged that we not make public any information filed by exempt reporting advisers. 190 Other commenters, however, supported public disclosure of information by these advisers and suggested that such data would be useful, for example, for prospective clients who were conducting "due diligence" reviews of advisers. 191

Section 210(a) of the Advisers Act requires information contained in reports filed with the Commission to be made available to the public, unless we find that public disclosure is neither necessary nor appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of investors. Commenters did not persuade us that we could make such a finding. 192 On the contrary, we believe

subjecting exempt reporting advisers to all of Form ADV, to compliance program requirements under rule 206(4)–7, to custody requirements under rule 206(4)–2, and to regular examinations, consistent with a primary concern of Congress in adopting the Dodd-Frank Act).

¹⁹⁰ See AV Letter; AIMA Letter; ABA Committees Letter; Avoca Letter; Katten Foreign Advisers Letter; MFA Letter; NRS Letter; comment letter of the National Venture Capital Association (Jan. 24, 2011) ("NVCA Letter"); Shearman Letter; Seward Letter.

191 See AFL—CIO Letter; CII Letter; Better Markets Letter (each lauding the Commission's initiative to create, for the first time, a database of public information on private investment funds). See also Merkl Implementing Letter (noting that a potential investor would be better able to perform due diligence if the information were made available to the public); CII Letter (arguing that an investor could make an informed decision regarding the integrity of a prospective adviser if he or she were able to review the disciplinary history of the exempt reporting adviser and its employees).

¹⁹² See AV Letter (claiming that the public disclosure of the reports would be "unnecessary and intrusive" and would be done "for no apparent reason"); MFA Letter (urging that, absent a compelling policy reason for public disclosure, the reports should not be publicly available because some of the information is competitively sensitive); NVCA Letter (arguing that making public the ownership or control persons of an exempt reporting adviser would cause competition for scarce human resources among these advisers and could reveal strategic relationships to competitors); NRS Letter (claiming that because investors and prospective investors receive voluminous offering documents, due diligence questionnaires, and other materials, limited Form ADV Part 1A information would be of little value and limited use); ABA Committees Letter (indicating there would be no benefit in members of the general public having access to this information because they are not qualified to invest); Katten Foreign Advisers Letter (claiming that private fund investors already receive an offering document that should cover the items that would be included in the reports). See also Katten Foreign Advisers Letter; NVCA Letter; AIMA

Continued

 $^{^{182}\,}See$ amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Disclosure Reporting Pages.

¹⁸³ For instance, advisers who complete Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D would have to provide identifying information about each private fund, such as its name and domicile, as well as information about its service providers and its gross assets. See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1). See also infra Section II.C.1.

¹⁸⁴ See, e.g., AFL—CIO Letter; comment letter of Council of Institutional Investors (Jan. 20, 2011) ("CII Letter"); NRS Letter; Better Markets Letter; ABA Committees Letter; NASAA Letter.

¹⁸⁵ Village Ventures Letter (asserting also that the requirements would be burdensome). We address the anticipated costs and burdens associated with these requirements below. *See infra* Section V.

¹⁸⁶ See Better Markets Letter; CII Letter. Part 2 of Form ADV, which requires advisers to prepare a narrative, plain English client brochure, contains 18 items including information on the adviser's business practices, conflicts of interest, and background. Part 2 also requires advisers to prepare brochure supplements that include information about advisory personnel on whom clients rely for investment advice. See also AFL—CIO Letter (suggesting requiring performance reporting).

the public reporting requirements we are adopting will provide a level of transparency that will help us to identify practices that may harm investors,193 will aid investors in conducting their own due diligence,194 and will deter advisers' fraud and facilitate earlier discovery of potential misconduct.¹⁹⁵ For instance, investors will be able to compare Form ADV information to the information they have received in offering documents and due diligence to identify potential misrepresentations. For these reasons, we believe public availability of these reports is in the public interest and will help to protect investors. Suggestions by some that the Dodd-Frank Act compels us to deny public access to these reports are misplaced. 196 In the Dodd-Frank Act, Congress sought to protect only certain proprietary and similarly sensitive information submitted by advisers about their private funds in reports for the assessment of systemic risk. 197 In light of section 210 of the Act, which presumes reports submitted to us by advisers to be publicly available, together with the Freedom of Information Act, 198 which generally supports disclosure of such documents, we believe at this time that the information should be publicly available.199

Letter (each conditioning its support for the scope of the reporting requirement on making the reports non-public).

Some commenters expressed more narrow concerns that certain of the information we proposed to require could require them to disclose proprietary or competitively sensitive information.²⁰⁰ As discussed below, we have responded to those concerns by revising certain of our items in a manner that will affect the information that both registered and exempt reporting advisers will provide to us.201

4. Updating Requirements

We are also amending rule 204-1 under the Advisers Act, which requires advisers to update their Form ADV filings, to require exempt reporting advisers to file updating amendments to reports filed on Form ADV.²⁰² As amended, rule 204-1 requires an exempt reporting adviser, like a registered adviser, to amend its reports on Form ADV: (i) At least annually, within 90 days of the end of the adviser's fiscal year; and (ii) more frequently, if required by the instructions to Form ADV. Similarly, we are amending General Instruction 4 to Form ADV to require an exempt reporting adviser, like a registered adviser, to update promptly Items 1 (Identification Information), 3 (Form of Organization), and 11 (Disciplinary Information) if they become inaccurate in any way, and to update Item 10 (Control Persons) if it becomes materially inaccurate.203

Most of the commenters who addressed updating and amendment requirements agreed with our approach to update the report annually and to amend it according to the same schedule as is applicable to registered

made by an investment adviser and is available at http://www.adviserinfo.sec.gov. In response to commenters' suggestions we will, however, make it clear to the public viewing reports filed by an exempt reporting adviser on IAPD that the adviser is not registered with us. See Shearman Letter; Seward Letter (expressing concerns that public access to reports by exempt reporting advisers might cause confusion if an unregistered adviser's information comes up in an IARD search, an investor's perception may be that the adviser is registered)

²⁰⁰ See infra note 238. The NVCA also argued that requiring a venture capital fund adviser to report information about the adviser's control persons, as required by Item 10 of Part 1A of Form ADV, could increase competition among these advisers for human resources. While this information could result in competitive effects among these advisers, the effects of this item are not unique to these advisers, and they may result in benefits.

advisers. 204 In order to permit us to receive timely information from exempt reporting advisers, we are adopting the rule amendments as proposed.

5. Final Reports

When an adviser ceases to be an exempt reporting adviser, new rule 204-4 requires the adviser to file an amendment to its Form ADV to indicate that it is filing a final report.²⁰⁵ Final report filings will allow us to distinguish such a filer from one that is failing to meet its filing obligations.206 In some cases an exempt reporting adviser will file a final report because it ceases to do business as an investment adviser and thus is no longer subject to reporting under the Act.207 In other cases an exempt reporting adviser will file a final report in connection with becoming registered with the Commission, in which case it will continue to periodically update its Form ADV, but as a registered adviser.²⁰⁸

Amended general instruction 15 to Form ADV provides guidance to exempt reporting advisers transitioning to becoming registered with the Commission. An exempt reporting adviser wishing to register with the Commission can file a single amendment to its Form ADV that will serve both as a final "report" as an exempt reporting adviser and an application for registration under the Advisers Act.²⁰⁹ While an application is pending, but before it is approved, an adviser may continue to operate as an exempt reporting adviser in accordance with the terms of the relevant exemption.210 In addition, General

¹⁹³ For instance, census data about a private fund's gatekeepers, including administrators and auditors, will be available on Section 7.B.1. of Schedule D and will be verifiable by investors and the Commission. Recent enforcement actions suggest that the availability of such information could be helpful. See, e.g., SEC v. Grant Ivan Grieve, et al., Litigation Release No. 21402 (Feb. 2, 2010) (default judgment against hedge fund adviser that was alleged to have fabricated and disseminated false financial information for the fund that was "certified" by a sham independent back-office administrator and phony accounting

¹⁹⁴ See supra note 191.

¹⁹⁵ See In the Matter of John Hunting Whittier, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 2637 (Aug. 21, 2007) (settled action against hedge fund manager for, among other things, misrepresenting to fund investors that a particular auditor audited certain hedge funds, when in fact it did not).

¹⁹⁶ ABA Committees Letter; Avoca Letter; AV Letter: Seward Letter: Shearman Letter

¹⁹⁷ Compare section 404 of the Dodd-Frank Act, codified at Advisers Act section 204(b), with sections 407 and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act, codified at Advisers Act sections 203(l) and 203(m). See also Systemic Risk Reporting Release, supra note 71 (proposing confidential reporting by advisers to private funds designed to assist the Financial Stability Oversight Council ("FSOC") in its assessment of systemic risk in the U.S. financial system).

¹⁹⁸ 5 U.S.C. 552(a).

¹⁹⁹ Information on Form ADV is available to the public through the Investment Adviser Public Disclosure System ("IAPD"), which allows the public to access the most recent Form ADV filing

²⁰¹ See infra Section II.C.1.

²⁰² Rule 204-1. We are also amending the title of the rule to be "Amendments to Form ADV," rather than "Amendments to application for registration," to reflect use of the form by exempt reporting advisers

²⁰³ See amended Form ADV: General Instruction

²⁰⁴ NRS Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter; CII Letter; ABA Committees Letter. Some of the commenters added that information reported by exempt reporting advisers that is allowed to become significantly outdated or inaccurate would not serve the Commission's or public's interest or protect investors as mandated by the Dodd-Frank Act and could be misleading. ABA Committees Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter. But see NVCA Letter (indicating that, because venture capital fund investments are long-term and illiquid, there would be little, if any, benefit to investors, regulators or the public to update the report more frequently).

²⁰⁵ New rule 204-4(f).

²⁰⁶ Id. Advisers filing a final report are not required to pay a filing fee. An adviser that failed to file a final report would violate rule 204-4(f).

²⁰⁷ Such an adviser must indicate that it is filing a final report and update Item 1 (Identifying Information) of Part 1A of Form ADV. Amended Form ADV: General Instruction 15.

 $^{^{208}}$ An exempt reporting adviser may be required to become registered with the Commission if, for example, it is relying on the exemption provided by section 203(1) of the Act and accepts a client that is not a venture capital fund. See amended Form ADV: General Instruction 15: Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at Section II.A.

²⁰⁹ See amended Form ADV: General Instruction

 $^{^{210}\,}See$ amended Form ADV: General Instruction 15. For example, an adviser transitioning from

Instruction 15 provides a safe harbor for certain exempt reporting advisers relying on the "private fund adviser" exemption provided by rule 203(m)-1. Such an adviser that has complied with all of its reporting obligations as an exempt reporting adviser may continue advising private fund clients for up to 90 days after filing an annual updating amendment indicating that it has private fund assets of \$150 million or more before filing its final report and application for registration.²¹¹ This transition period is designed to accommodate events that may be beyond the adviser's control, such as an increase in the value of the adviser's assets under management, but it is not available to an adviser that otherwise would not qualify for the exemption provided by rule 203(m)-1. The transition period also is not available to advisers relying on the "venture capital adviser" exemption in section 203(l) of the Act. Advisers seeking to rely on that exemption may not accept a client that is not a venture capital fund without first registering under the Adviser Act.²¹² Commenters who addressed the proposal to require a final report endorsed the Commission's approach.²¹³

C. Form ADV

We are adopting today a number of amendments to Form ADV that will improve our ability to oversee investment advisers. Data collected from Form ADV is of critical importance to our regulatory program and our ability to protect investors. We use information reported to us on Form ADV for a number of purposes, such as to efficiently allocate our examination resources based on the risks we discern, or to identify common business activities, from information provided by advisers. The information is used to create risk profiles of investment advisers and permits our examiners to better prepare for, and more efficiently conduct, their examinations. Moreover,

exempt reporting to registered would violate the Advisers Act registration requirement if it provides advisory services to a client that is not a private fund before the Commission approves its application for registration. the information in Form ADV allows us to better understand the investment advisory industry and to evaluate the implications of policy choices we must make in administering the Advisers Act.

As amended, Form ADV requires advisers to provide us with additional information about three areas of their operations.²¹⁴ First, we require advisers to provide additional information about private funds they advise. Second, we expand the data advisers provide us about their advisory business (including data about the types of clients they have, their employees, and their advisory activities), as well as about their business practices that may present significant conflicts of interest (such as the use of affiliated brokers, soft dollar arrangements, and compensation for client referrals). Third, we require additional information about advisers' nonadvisory activities and their financial industry affiliations. Some additional changes to the Form (described below) improve our ability to assess compliance risks and also to identify advisers that are subject to the Dodd-Frank Act's requirements concerning certain incentive-based compensation arrangements.215

The commenters that addressed these proposed amendments to Form ADV generally supported the amendments,²¹⁶ although many expressed concerns with or urged changes to the proposed private fund reporting requirements contained in Item 7.B. and Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D.²¹⁷ Two

commenters argued that the new information requirements we proposed to Part 1A of Form ADV overlap in some respects with the new brochure requirements (Part 2 of Form ADV) and should not be adopted.²¹⁸ We acknowledge some overlap in the information required to be reported, but note that overlap may be necessary as the two parts of Form ADV serve very different purposes. Part 2 of Form ADV may overlap Part 1 to ensure that investors are fully informed about a particular practice or conflict, while the information we collect in Part 1 permits us to collect data about that practice or conflict for regulatory purposes.

We are adopting amendments to the form, with several substantive and technical or clarifying revisions that respond to comments we received.

1. Private Fund Reporting: Item 7.B.

We are adopting amendments to Item 7.B. and Schedule D of Form ADV that expand the information advisers must report to us about the private funds they advise. This information will provide us with a more complete understanding of private funds and permit us to enhance our assessment of advisers for purposes of targeting our examinations. The information will also improve our ability to identify practices that could harm investors and help expose and deter fraud and other misconduct.²¹⁹ Both registered and exempt reporting advisers are required to complete Item 7.B. and the related portions of Schedule D.

Item 7.B. requires an adviser to complete a separate Section 7.B. of Schedule D for each private fund that it advises. Part A of Section 7.B.(1) requires an adviser to provide basic information regarding the size and organizational, operational, and investment characteristics of each fund. Part B requires information about five types of private fund service providers that perform important roles as "gatekeepers." This information will be publicly available, as is other information reported on Form ADV. We are adopting these amendments with several changes, discussed below, that respond to comments we received.

Item 7.B. has required an adviser to complete section 7.B. of Schedule D for each "investment-related" limited partnership or limited liability company

²¹¹ See amended Form ADV: General Instruction 15. This condition reflects the importance of the Advisers Act reporting requirements applicable to advisers relying on the exemption provided by rule 203(m)–1. See also Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at n.377. An adviser that meets or exceeds \$150 million in assets under management in the United States must indicate that change by checking the box in Item 2.B.(3) of Form ADV in its annual updating amendment.

 $^{^{212}\,}See$ amended Form ADV: General Instruction 15.

²¹³ ABA Committees Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter.

²¹⁴ In addition, we are making several clarifying or technical amendments in response to comments, frequently asked questions we receive, and our experience administering the form. *See infra* sections II.C.5. and 7.

²¹⁵ See section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act.

²¹⁶ See, e.g., NASAA Letter; IAA General Letter (stating that enhanced disclosure in Part 1 of Form ADV will improve the Commission's ability to gather data about firms and to conduct appropriate inquiries, inspections, and other activities based on that data, and noting that certain additional information will allow the Commission to focus its examination and enforcement resources on those advisers that appear to present greater compliance risks); CPIC Letter (noting that additional information that the revised form will collect should be of assistance to the Commission in its efforts to identify fund advisers, to verify the existence and location of assets and to carry out general market surveillance, and it should also be of use to investors as they conduct due diligence and research the background of fund managers).

²¹⁷ See, e.g., ABA Committees Letter; AV Letter; AIMA Letter; comment letter of CompliGlobe Ltd. (Jan. 24, 2011) ("CompliGlobe Letter"); comment letter of Debevoise & Plimpton LLP (Jan. 24, 2011) ("Debevoise General Letter"); comment letter of DLA Piper LLP (US) (on behalf of Emerging Growth and Venture Capital Group) (Jan. 24, 2011)) ("DLA Piper VC Letter"); comment letter of Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villeneuve Franklin & Hachigian, LLP (Jan. 24, 2011) ("Gunderson Letter"); IAA

Letter; NRS Letter; NVCA Letter; O'Melveny Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter.

²¹⁸ See NRS Letter (asserting that parts of the proposed amendments to Items 5, 6, 7, 8, and 10 would result in duplicative reporting); Seward Letter.

 $^{^{219}}$ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at nn.148–150 and accompanying text.

that it or a related person advises.²²⁰ We are modifying, as proposed, the scope of Item 7.B. by requiring an adviser to complete a separate Schedule D for each "private fund" that the adviser (but not a related person) manages. We use the new term "private fund," defined in section 202(a)(29) of the Act,²²¹ with the result that advisers must report on pooled investment vehicles regardless of how they are organized. In addition, as proposed, we are narrowing the reporting requirement so that advisers are no longer required to report on the funds of their related persons, which in most cases are now required to be reported to us by a related person that is either registered under the Act or is an exempt reporting adviser.²²²

We are also adopting several measures that will help to avoid multiple reporting for each private fund and minimize the overall burden of reporting private fund information. First, only one adviser must report the full scope of information for each private fund, even where there are other advisers to the same fund (e.g., subadvisers).223 Second, an adviser managing a master-feeder arrangement may submit a single Section 7.B.(1) for

the master fund and all of the feeder funds if these funds would otherwise report substantially identical information.²²⁴ Finally, an adviser with a principal office and place of business outside the United States is not required to complete Schedule D for any private fund that, during the adviser's last fiscal year, was not a United States person, was not offered in the United States and was not beneficially owned by any United States person.²²⁵ Commenters did not address any of the issues raised by these changes to Item 7.B., which we are adopting as proposed.

An adviser must file a separate Section 7.B.(1) (Parts A and B) for each private fund it manages.²²⁶ Part A of Section 7.B.(1) requires an adviser to provide the name of the fund and the state or country in which the fund is organized and to identify other persons involved in the management of the fund.²²⁷ Part A also requires the adviser to report whether the fund is part of a master-feeder arrangement 228 or is a fund of funds 229 and to provide

information about the regulatory status of the fund, such as the exclusion from the Investment Company Act on which the fund relies, whether the fund is subject to the jurisdiction of a foreign regulatory authority, and whether the fund relies on an exemption from registration under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") with respect to its securities.²³⁰ An adviser must also identify, within seven broad categories, the type of investment strategy the fund employs,²³¹ report whether the fund invests in securities of registered investment companies,232 and provide the gross asset value of the fund. 233 Finally, an adviser must provide limited information regarding investors in the fund, including: (i) The minimum amount that investors are required to invest; 234 (ii) the approximate number of beneficial owners of the fund and the approximate percentage of the fund beneficially owned by the adviser and

 $^{^{220}\}operatorname{Section}$ 7.B. of Schedule D previously required an adviser to a private fund that is a limited partnership or limited liability company to provide only the following information: (i) The name of the fund; (ii) the name of the general partner or manager; (iii) whether the adviser's clients are solicited to invest in the fund; (iv) the approximate percentage of the adviser's clients that have invested in the fund; (v) the minimum investment commitment; and (vi) the current value of the total assets of the fund. As we discussed in the Implementing Proposing Release, this information provided us with little data about the operations of the many large hedge funds and other private funds managed by a growing number of advisers registered with the Commission.

²²¹ This section defines a "private fund" as an issuer that would be an investment company, as defined in section 3 of the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a-3), but for section 3(c)(1) or 3(c)(7) of that Act.

²²² The Dodd-Frank Act repealed the private adviser exemption effective July 21, 2011, so many private fund advisers that were previously unregistered will now be required to register under the Advisers Act. See supra at sections I. and II.B.

²²³ If an investment adviser completes section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D for a private fund, other advisers to that fund do not have to complete section 7.B.(1) for that private fund. See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Note to Item 7.B.; Section 7.B.(2) of Schedule D. Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D requires advisers to provide a private fund identification number, which is a unique identification number for each fund. Advisers must obtain an identification number for each private fund by logging onto the IARD Web site and using the private fund identification number generator. Once an adviser obtains a private fund identification number for a private fund, all advisers to the fund must use that same number on Sections 7.B.(1) and 7.B.(2) for that fund and continue using that same number whenever they amend either section of Schedule D. See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 6.b.

²²⁴ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 6.d. The feeder funds need not have a direct relationship with the master fund's prime broker or custodian to rely on this instruction. In a master-feeder arrangement, one or more funds 'feeder funds'') invest all or substantially all of their assets in a single fund ("master fund")

²²⁵ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 6.a. This instruction is only necessary for those funds that fall within the definition of "private fund." A non-U.S. fund that has never used U.S. jurisdictional means in the offering of the securities it issues would not be a private fund. See Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at n.285 and accompanying text. We have modified this instruction from the proposal to more closely follow the requirements of Regulation S; the instruction now looks to whether the offering was made "in the United States" rather than "to * * * any United States person." See also amended Form ADV: Glossary. "United States person" is defined by reference to the definition in rule 203(m)-1, which tracks the definition of a "U.S. person" under Regulation S, except that it contains a special rule for discretionary accounts maintained for the benefit of United States persons. See Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at section II.B.4.

²²⁶ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 7.B. ²²⁷ An adviser is required to report the names of

the fund's general partner, trustee and directors and persons occupying similar positions as well as the name and SEC file number of any other advisers to the fund. See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, questions 1-3 and 17-18.

²²⁸ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, questions 6 and 7. As discussed above, an adviser managing a masterfeeder arrangement may submit a single Schedule D for the relevant funds if the information provided would otherwise be substantially identical. See supra note 224 and accompanying text. We have added a note to question 6 to clarify that an adviser must respond to that question regardless of whether it is filing a single Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1) for the master-feeder arrangement or reporting on the funds separately

²²⁹ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, question 8. Clause (b) of this question also requires the adviser to indicate whether the fund invests in funds managed by the adviser or its related persons.

²³⁰ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, questions 4-5 and 21-22. Two commenters asserted that requiring advisers to report whether the fund relies on an exemption from registration under the Securities Act with respect to its securities is unnecessarily duplicative because the information is already reported on Form D. See Debevoise General Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter. We are not persuaded that providing this information will significantly increase the reporting burden, and the information will assist both the Commission and the public in quickly and accurately locating additional relevant information regarding the fund.

²³¹ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, question 10. The categories, which are defined in the Instructions for Part 1A, include: (i) Hedge fund; (ii) liquidity fund; (iii) private equity fund; (iv) real estate fund; (v) securitized asset fund; (vi) venture capital fund; and (vii) other private fund. See infra note 248 and accompanying text for a discussion of changes to these definitions.

²³² This information relates to compliance with the provision of the Investment Company Act that limits the ability of one investment company to invest in shares of another. See section 12(d)(1) of the Investment Company Act (15 U.S.C. 80a-12(d)(1)) and amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, question 9. We have modified this question from the proposal to crossreference Instruction 6.e. of the Instructions for Part 1A, which excludes from this question investments in money market funds made in reliance on rule 12d1-1 under the Investment Company Act because that rule exempts (subject to the conditions described in the rule) investments in money market funds from the limitations contained in section 12(d)(1) of the Investment Company Act. 17 CFR 270.12d1-1.

²³³ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, question 11.

²³⁴ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, question 12. We made one change in this item in response to a comment, which pointed out that a private fund manager may have discretion to lower the minimum amount, meaning that the minimum investment may in practice be different from the amount set out in the organizational documents of the fund. IAA General Letter. We have added an instruction clarifying that the amount reported should be the amount that is routinely required of investors who are not related persons of the adviser.

its related persons, funds of funds and non-United States persons; ²³⁵ and (iii) the extent to which clients of the adviser are solicited to invest, and have invested, in the fund.236 We are adopting Part A with several changes discussed below.237

Several commenters argued that certain information we proposed to include in Part A is competitively sensitive or proprietary and, as a result, should not be disclosed publicly.²³⁸ These commenters focused in particular on three of the proposed questions in Part A. The first would have required an adviser to report both the gross and net asset values of each private fund it manages.239 Commenters asserted that public disclosure of this information could reveal a fund's leverage, which may be competitively sensitive strategy information.²⁴⁰ In addition, commenters expressed concerns regarding the competitive effects of our proposal to require that advisers report the assets and liabilities of each fund broken down by class and categorization in the fair value hierarchy established under GAAP.²⁴¹ Commenters explained that this disclosure could harm an adviser's competitiveness and could, for instance, be used to ascertain the values of private companies held by venture capital funds that make only one or a few investments, potentially harming the private company and the interests of the

private fund and its investors.²⁴² Finally, our proposal would have required that advisers report the approximate percentage of each fund beneficially owned by certain types of investors.²⁴³ Commenters argued that the public disclosure of these data could reveal potentially sensitive information and, in particular, that they could be used to reverse engineer investor identities where a fund is owned by a few investors and that it could serve to deter certain institutional clients from investing in private funds.244 We are persuaded at this time that, with respect to these three questions, the benefit of public disclosure would not outweigh the potential competitive harm. Therefore, we are not adopting the amendments that would have required an adviser: (i) to disclose each private fund's net assets; 245 (ii) to report private fund assets and liabilities by class and categorization in the fair value hierarchy established under GAAP; 246 and (iii) to specify the percentage of each fund owned by particular types of beneficial owners.247

As noted above, Part A of Section 7.B.(1) requires an adviser to classify each of its private funds by strategy using definitions that we proposed in the instructions to Form ADV.248 In the Systemic Risk Reporting Release, we also proposed to use these definitions for purposes of Form PF.²⁴⁹ Although we received no comments on these definitions in this rulemaking, we received several comments on the same definitions in response to Form PF.²⁵⁰ We have considered these comments in the context of this rulemaking and have determined to make several changes. We will also consider these comments in the context of the Form PF release.

The first of the changes we are making clarifies the definitions to address concerns that a securitized asset fund may be classified as a hedge fund because of its borrowings. $\mathbf{\check{z}^{51}}$ We believe that the quality and usefulness of the data reported depends in part on accurately grouping funds and that securitized asset funds should not be categorized as hedge funds based on their issuance of debt. To clarify the definitions, we have excluded securitized asset funds from the definition of "hedge fund" and modified "securitized asset fund" so that it is no longer defined by reference to "hedge fund."

Second, we have modified clause (a) of the "hedge fund" definition, which classifies funds based on whether performance fees or allocations are calculated by taking into account unrealized gains. One commenter pointed out that even funds that do not allow for the payment of such fees or allocations, such as private equity funds, may be required to accrue or allocate these amounts in their financial statements to comply with applicable accounting principles.252 We did not intend for funds that accrue or allocate these fees or allocations solely for financial reporting purposes to be classified as hedge funds, so we have clarified that clause (a) relates only to

 $^{^{235}}$ Id. questions 13–16. For purposes of these questions, beneficial owners are persons who would be counted as beneficial owners under section 3(c)(1) of the Investment Company Act or who would be included in determining whether the owners of the fund are qualified purchasers under section 3(c)(7) of that Act. (15 U.S.C. 80a-3(c)(1) or (7)). We added the word "approximate" to question 13 to make this question more consistent with questions 14-16 and because we understand based on comments received that, in some cases, the number of beneficial owners may change frequently, making a precise number more difficult to provide and less meaningful. See IAA General Letter.

²³⁶ *Id.* questions 19–20. This information helps to identify where a fund manager may have conflicts of interest with fund investors of the sort that implicate the adviser's fiduciary obligations to the fund and, in some cases, create risks for the fund investors

²³⁷ See also infra notes 264 through 279 and accompanying text for a general discussion of comments on Section 7.B.(1). Some of these comments relate to all or portions of the proposed reporting requirements in Part A.

²³⁸ See IAA General Letter; MFA Letter; NVCA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; O'Melveny Letter.

²³⁹ See the Implementing Proposing Release for the as proposed version of Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, questions 11(a) and

²⁴⁰ See, e.g., MFA Letter. See also NYSBA Committee Letter.

²⁴¹ See the Implementing Proposing Release for the as proposed version of Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, question 12. See also FASB ASC 820-10-50-2b.

²⁴² See MFA Letter; NVCA Letter; O'Melveny

²⁴³ See the Implementing Proposing Release for the as proposed version of Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)A. of Schedule D, question 17. The investor types included individuals, broker-dealers. insurance companies, registered investment companies, private funds, non-profits, pension funds, banks and thrift institutions, and state and municipal government entities.

²⁴⁴ IAA General Letter. See also MFA Letter. 245 We are, however, adopting question 11(a), concerning gross assets, as proposed. This question retains the requirement, included in Form ADV prior to today's amendments, that advisers report the total (or gross) assets of their private funds on Section 7.B. of Schedule D. Net asset values of individual funds may be important to our investor protection mission and to FSOC's systemic risk monitoring activities. See Systemic Risk Reporting Release, *supra* note 71 (proposing non-public reporting of gross and net asset values for private funds managed by registered investment advisers).

²⁴⁶The fair value breakdown for individual funds may be important to our investor protection mission and to FSOC's systemic risk monitoring activities, and we will consider whether to adopt it as part of our Form PF proposal. See Systemic Risk Reporting Release, supra note 71. Some commenters also expressed concern with respect to the burden of reporting this information. See, e.g., ABA Committees Letter; AIMA Letter; Dechert General Letter; DLA Piper VC Letter; IAA General Letter; Katten Foreign Advisers Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter; NVCA Letter. We will consider these comments in connection with our consideration of other comments on proposed Form

²⁴⁷ Beneficial ownership percentages of funds may be important to our investor protection mission and to FSOC's systemic risk monitoring activities, and we will consider whether to adopt it as part of our Form PF proposal. See Systemic Risk Reporting Release, supra note 71. Some commenters also expressed concern with respect to the burden of reporting this information. See, e.g., Debevoise General Letter; IAA General Letter; Shearman Letter. We will consider these comments in

connection with our consideration of other comments on proposed Form PF.

 $^{^{248}}$ The definitions appear in Instruction 6 of the instructions to Part 1A of Form ADV. See supra at note 231 and accompanying text.

²⁴⁹ See Systemic Risk Reporting Release, supra note 71, at section II.B.1. If adopted, registered advisers would use Form PF to report information about the private funds they manage for use by FSOC in its assessment of systemic risk in the U.S. financial system.

²⁵⁰These comments were submitted in response to the Systemic Risk Reporting Release, supra note 71, and are available on the Commission's Web site at: http://www.sec.gov/comments/s7-05-11/ s70511.shtml.

 $^{^{251}\,}See$ Comment letter of TCW Group, Inc. (Apr. 12, 2011) ("TCW Systemic Risk Reporting Letter"). ²⁵² See TCW Systemic Risk Reporting Letter.

fees or allocations that may be *paid* to an investment adviser (or its related persons).

Third, we have addressed another commenter's concern that clause (a) could inadvertently capture certain private equity funds because, although these funds typically calculate currently payable performance fees and allocations based on realized amounts, they will sometimes reduce these fees and allocations by taking into account "unrealized losses net of unrealized gains in the portfolio." 253 We agree that funds should not be classified as hedge funds based solely on this practice and have clarified that clause (a) would not include performance fees or allocations the calculation of which may take into account unrealized gains solely for the purpose of reducing such fees or allocations to reflect net unrealized losses.

Finally, several commenters asserted that clause (c) of the "hedge fund" definition, which looks to whether a fund may engage in short selling, should include an exception for a de minimis amount of short selling or exclude short selling intended to hedge the fund's exposures.²⁵⁴ We continue to believe that short selling is a potentially important distinguishing feature of hedge funds, many of which may, as the name suggests, use short selling to hedge or manage risk of various types. We are persuaded, however, that many funds pursuing traditional investment strategies use short positions to hedge foreign exchange risk and to manage the duration of interest rate exposure, and we are concerned that including funds within the definition of "hedge fund" solely because they use these particular techniques would dilute the meaningfulness of the category. Therefore, we have modified clause (c) to provide an exception for short selling that hedges currency exposure or manages duration.²⁵⁵ We expect that the

changes to the private fund definitions discussed above will provide for a more accurate classification of private funds and reduce the number of funds categorized as hedge funds.

Part B of Section 7.B.(1), as amended, requires advisers to report information concerning five types of service providers that generally perform important roles as "gatekeepers" for private funds—auditors, prime brokers, custodians, administrators, and marketers.²⁵⁶ An adviser must identify each of these service providers, report their locations, and indicate which of them, if any, are related persons of the adviser.²⁵⁷ In addition, for certain types of service providers, an adviser would report information intended to help us and investors understand the nature of the services provided. For instance, with respect to each prime broker, an adviser must indicate whether the prime broker has custody of fund assets.²⁵⁸

We are adopting Part B with minor changes from the Implementing Proposing Release that are designed to clarify instructions. Where we ask for the percentage of the fund's assets valued by a third party, we have revised the question and instructions to clarify that a person should be viewed as valuing an asset for this purpose only if that person carried out the valuation procedure for that asset (if any) and that person's determination as to value was used for purposes of subscriptions, redemptions, distributions and fee

broad because many funds have the capacity to borrow or incur derivative exposures in excess of the specified amounts or to engage in short selling but do not in fact engage, or intend to engage, in these practices. See, e.g., comment letter of the Alternative Investment Management Association (Apr. 12, 2011); IAA Systemic Risk Reporting Letter; PEGCC Systemic Risk Reporting Letter; SIFMA Systemic Risk Reporting Letter; TCW Systemic Risk Reporting Letter. These commenters generally argued that clauses (b) and (c) should focus on actual or contemplated use of these practices rather than potential use. We have not made changes to the "hedge fund" definition in response to these comments because we continue to believe that clauses (b) and (c) properly focus on a fund's ability to engage in these practices. Even a fund for which leverage or short selling is an important part of its strategy may not engage in that practice during every reporting period. We would, however, not regard a private fund to be a "hedge fund" solely because its organizational documents fail to prohibit the fund from borrowing or incurring derivative exposures in excess of the specified amounts or from engaging in short selling so long as the fund in fact does not engage in these practices (other than, in the case of clause (c), short selling for the purpose of hedging currency exposure or managing duration) and a reasonable investor would understand, based on the fund's offering documents, that the fund will not engage in these practices.

calculations.²⁵⁹ We have decided not to require advisers to report the name and location of the third parties performing these valuations because we recognize, as commenters pointed out, that identifying the specific person carrying out the valuation could be difficult where two or more third parties are involved (such as where an unaffiliated administrator obtains a quote from an electronic pricing service).²⁶⁰ In addition, we are modifying question 23, which requires information about the relevant private fund's auditing firm, so that advisers must indicate whether the fund's auditor issued an unqualified opinion on the fund's financial statements.²⁶¹ By requiring this information in question 23, we are able to relieve advisers from the burden of reporting similar information with respect to private funds in Section 9.C. of Schedule D.²⁶² Few commenters specifically addressed the proposed reporting requirements in Part B.²⁶³

Many commenters who addressed the private fund reporting requirements did not comment on specific items but provided comments more generally on the proposals. Several expressed strong support for the proposal as a

 $^{^{253}\,}See$ comment letter of the Private Equity Growth Capital Council (Apr. 12, 2011) ("PEGCC Systemic Risk Reporting Letter").

²⁵⁴ See comment letter of the Investment Adviser Association (Apr. 12, 2011) ("IAA Systemic Risk Reporting Letter"); PEGCC Systemic Risk Reporting Letter; Comment letter of Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association (Apr. 12, 2011) ("SIFMA Systemic Risk Reporting Letter"); TCW Systemic Risk Reporting Letter.

²⁵⁵ We have also made a change to clause (c) to clarify that this clause includes traditional short sales and any transaction resulting in a short exposure to a security or other asset (such as using a derivative instrument to take a short position). The purpose of this definition is to appropriately categorize funds that engage in certain types of market activity, and whether the definition applies should not depend on the form in which the fund engages in that activity. In addition, we note that several commenters expressed concern that clauses (b) and (c) of the "hedge fund" definition are too

 $^{^{256}}$ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)B. of Schedule D.

²⁵⁷ *Id.* questions 23–28.

²⁵⁸ *Id.* question 24(e). *See also id.* questions 23(a), 23(g), 23(h), 26(e), 26(f), 28(f), and 28(g).

²⁵⁹ Id. question 27. We are making this change in response to commenter requests for clarification regarding "what constitutes assets 'valued' by a third-party administrator." IAA General Letter; see also ABA Committees Letter.

²⁶⁰ See IAA General Letter and ABA Committees Letter, each discussing the difficulty of identifying who is "valuing" an asset. See the Implementing Proposing Release for the as proposed version of Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)B. of Schedule D, question 28(f)(2) and (3).

²⁶¹ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.B.(1)B. of Schedule D, question 23(h).

²⁶² See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 9.C., which provides that "[i]f you checked Item 9.C.(2), you do not have to list auditor information in Section 9.C. of Schedule D if you already provided this information with respect to the private funds you advise in Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D." An adviser must still complete Section 9.C. of Schedule D with respect to clients other than private funds to the extent required by the instructions to Item 9.C.

 $^{^{263}\,}See,\,e.g.,$ Debevoise General Letter (contending that the service provider information "goes beyond what is necessary" because it requests "**both** the legal name of the custodian as well as the custodian's primary business name" (original emphasis)); Shearman Letter (arguing that a "fund's investors will generally already receive [information identifying the fund's service providers] and it generally has little public interest"). With respect to the comment in the Debevoise General Letter, we are not persuaded that providing both a legal name and business name will significantly increase the reporting burden, and the information will assist both the Commission and the public in quickly and accurately identifying the relevant custodian. With respect to the comment in the Shearman Letter, see the discussion accompanying note 272 below regarding the value of public disclosure of Section 7.B.(1) information generally.

whole,²⁶⁴ and some agreed with our assessment that the new information will allow us to identify harmful practices, to improve risk assessment, and to more efficiently target examinations.²⁶⁵ A few recommended that we expand the requirements to include reporting of performance information.²⁶⁶ Many commenters offered more measured support, generally agreeing with the Commission's proposal but expressing reservations about the public availability of the information or concerns about the difficulty of responding to specific reporting items.²⁶⁷ Often citing these same concerns, some commenters disagreed more generally with the Commission's proposal.268

Critics of the proposal most frequently focused on public disclosure of the information required by Section 7.B., arguing that all or part of the required private fund information is competitively sensitive or proprietary.²⁶⁹ As discussed above, we

have made several changes to Part A of Section 7.B.(1) to address some of these concerns. However, we continue to believe that, as a general matter, the information we collect in response to Item 7.B. is important for several reasons, including to inform prospective clients and other investors.270 Moreover, and as we discussed in the Implementing Proposing Release, the public availability of this information will serve as a check on fund managers, helping to deter fraud and other misconduct.²⁷¹ We are not persuaded that public disclosure is unnecessary simply because, as some commenters asserted, investors in these pooled investment vehicles meet certain sophistication standards or may otherwise receive similar information from advisers.²⁷² To the contrary, it is precisely the ability of these investors to compare Form ADV information to the information they have received in offering documents and due diligence that makes public disclosure valuable. We also believe that public disclosure could reduce the likelihood of advisers making false representations regarding fund service providers, such as administrators and auditors, who could uncover false representations by reviewing the information that advisers report to us and comparing it to their own client lists.²⁷³ In addition, as discussed above, the Advisers Act requires that information filed in a report with the Commission be made available to the public unless the Commission finds that public disclosure is neither necessary nor appropriate in the public interest or for the protection

Letter; NRS Letter; NVCA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; O'Melveny Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter. of investors.²⁷⁴ We are not convinced that withholding the private fund information reported on Form ADV is in the public interest. Therefore, as proposed, it will be available to the public.

Commenters expressing disagreement with all or parts of our proposal also pointed to what they viewed as an excessive reporting burden, particularly where valuation or ownership information would be required.²⁷⁵ As discussed above, we are adopting Part A of Section 7.B.(1) with several changes that reduce the amount of information required in respect of private funds. We are not convinced that the burden associated with Item 7.B. and Schedule D will be excessive, in part because commenters confirmed that much of the required information is readily available to private fund advisers.²⁷⁶ These commenters also acknowledged that the required information is similar to, and at times less extensive than, the information that investors in hedge funds and other private funds commonly receive in response to due diligence questionnaires or in offering documents.²⁷⁷ Moreover, responses to many of the items are unlikely to change from year to year.

Finally, a few commenters expressed concern that an adviser's required public disclosure on Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D could call into question a private fund's reliance on the non-public offering exemption in the Securities Act.²⁷⁸ We believe public disclosure of the information required by Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D

²⁶⁴ See, e.g., AFL-CIO Letter; AFR Letter; Better Markets Letter; CII Letter; CPIC Letter; comment letter of U.S. Senator Carl Levin ("Sen. Levin Letter").

²⁶⁵ See, e.g., CII Letter; CPIC Letter; NASAA Letter; Sen. Levin Letter (also asserting that the data would assist FSOC in monitoring systemic risk).

²⁶⁶ See AFL—CIO Letter and AFR Letter, each favoring public disclosure of 1-, 5- and 10-year performance numbers. We note that performance data may be important to our investor protection mission and to FSOC's systemic risk monitoring activities, and we will consider these comments in connection with our consideration of other comments on proposed Form PF. See Systemic Risk Reporting Release, supra note 71.

²⁶⁷ See, e.g., IAA General Letter (supporting the "increased oversight of private funds and increased information gathering" but arguing that "the Commission should limit the public availability of private fund information provided on Part 1 of Form ADV."); MFA Letter ("MFA strongly supports private fund managers reporting to the Commission information about their businesses or the funds they manage. We believe, however, that the Commission should carefully consider whether the additional step of publicly disclosing information it collects would enhance its oversight capabilities, and whether any such benefits would outweigh the potentially significant costs to managers in sharing sensitive business information with market participants."); Dechert General Letter (stating that they "generally agree with the information the Revised Form ADV would be soliciting with respect to private funds managed by registered or exempt reporting advisers" but expressing reservations regarding the requirement to report private fund assets and liabilities by class and categorization in the fair value hierarchy established under GAAP). See also DLA Piper VC Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter; NVCA Letter.

²⁶⁸ See, e.g., AIMA Letter; AV Letter; CompliGlobe Letter; Debevoise General Letter; Katten Foreign Advisers Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter; AV Letter.

²⁶⁹ See, e.g., ABA Committees Letter; AIMA Letter; AV Letter; CompliGlobe Letter; Debevoise Letter; DLA Piper VC Letter; Gunderson Letter; IAA General Letter; Katten Foreign Advisers Letter; MFA

²⁷⁰ Several commenters agreed. See, e.g., AFL—CIO Letter ("This information will assist investors as they perform due diligence before making investment decisions * * *"); AFR Letter ("making clear and uniform information on private investment funds available to the public will make it easier for investors to perform due diligence * * *"); CII Letter; CPIC Letter ("The additional information that the revised Form will collect * * * should also be of use to investors as they conduct due diligence and research the background of fund managers.").

²⁷¹ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at nn.150 and 175 and accompanying text. See also CII Letter (agreeing that "the public availability of such basic information would aid investors in their due diligence efforts and help investors and other industry participants protect against fraud").

²⁷² See, e.g., ABA Committees Letter; AV Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Shearman Letter

²⁷³ See, e.g., In the Matter of John Hunting Whittier, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 2637 (Aug. 21, 2007) (settled action against hedge fund manager for, among other things, misrepresenting to fund investors that a particular auditor audited certain hedge funds, when in fact it did not).

²⁷⁴ Advisers Act section 210(a). *See supra* section II.B.3. for discussion of public availability of exempt reporting adviser filings.

²⁷⁵ See, e.g., AIMA Letter; AV Letter; BCLBE Letter; Debevoise General Letter; comment letter of Dechert LLP (on behalf of foreign asset manager) (Jan. 24, 2011) ("Dechert Foreign Adviser Letter"); Gunderson Letter; Katten Foreign Advisers Letter; NRS Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter; Village Ventures Letter.

²⁷⁶ See, e.g., ABA Committees Letter ("We expect that most ERAs will already have most of the information requested by Form ADV Part 1 readily available."); Katten Foreign Advisers Letter ("Virtually all of the requested information would already have been provided to investors in the fund through an offering document or follow up status reports."); NRS Letter (arguing that the expanded private fund disclosures on Schedule D would "replicate the due diligence questionnaire information. * * *").

²⁷⁷ See, e.g., ABA Committees Letter; NRS Letter. See also AIMA's Illustrative Questionnaire For Due Diligence of Hedge Fund Managers, available at (registration required) http://www.aima.org/en/knowledee centre/index.cfm.

²⁷⁸ See IAA General Letter; MFA Letter. The non-public offering exemption is found in Section 4(2) of the Securities Act. Offers and sale of securities by an issuer that satisfy the conditions of Rule 506 of Regulation D (17 CFR 230.501 et seq.) are deemed to be non-public within the meaning of Section

through IAPD would not, in and of itself, jeopardize the fund's reliance on that exemption (or the safe harbor for offshore offerings provided by Regulation S under the Securities Act).279

2. Advisory Business Information: Employees, Clients and Advisory Activities: Item 5

Item 5 of Part 1A requires a registered adviser to provide basic information regarding the business of the adviser that allows us to identify the scope of the adviser's business, the types of services it provides, and the types of clients to whom it provides those services. The item also requires information from the adviser about the number of its employees, the amount of assets it manages, and the number and

types of its clients.

We are adopting the amendments that we proposed to Item 5.B., which require an adviser to indicate how many of its employees are registered as investment adviser representatives or are licensed insurance agents.280 An adviser must also provide a single numerical approximation (instead of a range) in response to these questions as well as to the existing questions that ask about employees that perform investment advisory functions or are registered representatives of a broker-dealer, and firms that solicit advisory clients.²⁸¹ Commenters did not object to these new questions and revisions.

We are adopting amendments to Items 5.C. and 5.D., which require advisers to report the number and types of clients the adviser services. Specifically, the amendments require each registered adviser to: (i) provide an approximate number of clients it has if over 100; 282 (ii) report the approximate percentage of its clients that are not United States persons; 283 (iii) specify the types of clients that it advises (adding categories for business development companies, other investment advisers, and insurance companies) and the percentage that each client type comprises of its total number of clients (adding a box to check if 100% of an adviser's clients are a particular type); 284 and (iv) report in a new item

the approximate percentage (in broad ranges) of assets under management attributable to each client type.²⁸⁵ These form amendments are designed to help us better understand an adviser's business.

Commenters did not address our proposed amendments to Item 5.C., which we are adopting as proposed. We are making one change to Item 5.D., as suggested by one commenter, so that advisers report approximate percentages of assets under management by client type in broad ranges (i.e., 25 percent segments).²⁸⁶ This change will decrease the burden on advisers gathering the data necessary to respond to this item while retaining the substance of the information we need for our riskassessment program. We are also, at the suggestion of a commenter, adding a note to Items 5.D.(1) and (2) to clarify that an adviser should check all

applicable boxes.287

We are adopting, as proposed, amendments to Item 5.G. that require an adviser to select from a list set forth in the form the types of advisory services that it provides, and that add two additional types of services: (i) portfolio management for pooled investment vehicles, other than registered investment companies; and (ii) educational seminars or workshops.²⁸⁸ At the request of a commenter, we are clarifying that educational seminars and workshops would not include episodic meetings at which advisers educate existing clients about issues related to the ongoing management of their accounts.289 In addition, the revised item requires that if an adviser selects from that list "portfolio management for an investment company," the adviser must provide the SEC file number for the registered investment company, as

well as business development

We are adopting new Item 5.J. to require advisers to indicate whether they report, in response to Item 4.B. of Part 2A of Form ADV, that they provide investment advice only with respect to limited types of investments. We had proposed to require advisers to indicate the types of investments they provided advice about during the previous fiscal year. Commenters expressed skepticism about whether such an item would provide us with much useful information because many advisers would simply indicate all the items.²⁹¹ We agree, and have revised the item to provide us with information that will identify advisers that disclose to their clients that they provide specialized advice, which is the type of information we had intended to collect.

3. Other Business Activities and Financial Industry Affiliations: Items 6 and 7

Items 6 and 7 of Part 1A require advisers, including exempt reporting advisers, to report those financial services the adviser or a related person is actively engaged in providing, from lists of financial services set forth in the items. We are adopting amendments to these items largely as proposed to provide us with a more complete picture of the activities of an adviser and its related persons, which would better enable us to assess the conflicts of interest and risks that may be created by those relationships and to identify affiliated financial service businesses.

First, we are expanding the lists of types of financial service businesses in both Items 6.A. and 7.A. As a result, an adviser must also report whether it or a related person is a trust company, registered municipal advisor, registered security-based swap dealer, or major security-based swap participant, the latter three of which are or will be new SEC-registrants under the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to the Exchange

²⁹⁰ See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Items

 $^{287}\,See$ IAA General Letter. For example, an

for both "pension and profit sharing plans" and

the category for pension and profit sharing plans

confusion about what it means to be "subject to"

ERISA because some plans are subject to some, but

See id. (noting that there could be substantial

not all, of ERISA's provisions).

persons.

into those subject to ERISA and those that are not.

adviser to a state pension plan should check boxes

"state or municipal government entities." We also

note that we are not adopting our proposal to divide

are merely attended by an adviser's supervised

²⁷⁹ We have previously taken a similar position with respect to mandatory reporting in Part 2 of Form ADV. See Part 2 Release, supra note 67, at n. 276 and accompanying text. Regulation S is codified at 17 CFR 230.901 et seq.

²⁸⁰ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 5.B.(1)-

²⁸¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.B.(6).

²⁸² Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.C.(1).

²⁸³ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.C.(2). See supra note 225 (discussing the definition of "United States person").

²⁸⁴ Amended Form ADV Part 1A, Item 5.D.(1).

companies that have made an election pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940, in Section 5.G.(3) of Schedule D. This information will connect information reported on Form ADV to information reported on forms filed through our EDGAR system by investment companies managed by these advisers. We have made a few technical changes to avoid potential overlap of some of the listed types of advisory services.290

²⁸⁵ Amended Form ADV Part 1A, Item 5.D.(2). ²⁸⁶ Advisers should not, however, include as clients the investors in a private fund they advise

unless they have a separate advisory relationship with those investors. Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 5.C., 5.D. and 5.H.

²⁸⁸ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 5.G. $^{289}\,See\,$ IAA General Letter (requesting clarification that such episodic meetings would not be reportable educational seminars or workshops). We also confirm this commenter's understanding that educational seminars and workshops would not include events sponsored by third parties that

^{5.}G.(4) and 5.G.(5). ²⁹¹ IAA General Letter.

Act.²⁹² Second, to parallel Item 7.A. for related persons, an adviser must also report if it is an accountant (or accounting firm) or lawyer (or law firm). Last, amendments to Item 7.A. require an adviser to report if a related person is a sponsor, general partner or managing member of a pooled investment vehicle,293 and add an instruction to clarify that advisers responses must include related persons that are foreign affiliates, regardless of whether they are registered or required to be registered in the United States. One commenter expressed support for the additions we proposed to make to the lists in Items 6.A. and 7.A., which we are adopting as proposed.294 In response to commenters, we are clarifying that for responses to Item 7.A. relating to natural persons (e.g., accountant, lawver), the adviser should respond affirmatively only for such persons that have a separate business in that field rather than for those persons that the adviser may employ as accountants or lawyers.²⁹⁵

We also are amending Schedule D, which contains expanded reporting requirements that correspond to Items 6 and 7. Section 6.A. of Schedule D requires an adviser that checks the box in Item 6.A. to indicate that it is engaged in another financial service business under a different name, to list that other business name, and to identify the other lines of business in which the adviser engages using that name.²⁹⁶ Sections

6.B.(2) and 6.B.(3) of Schedule D similarly require advisers that are primarily engaged in another business or that sell products or provide services other than investment advice to advisory clients to describe that business and provide the name under which it conducts that business, if different. One commenter, an association comprised of state regulators, expressed particular support for the Schedule D reporting requirement we are adopting with respect to 6.B.(3).²⁹⁷

Section 7.A. of Schedule D, requires advisers to provide certain identifying information for any type of related person listed in Item 7.A. as well as to provide more details about the relationship between the adviser and the related person, including whether the related person is registered with a foreign financial regulatory authority, whether they share employees or the same physical location, and, if the adviser is reporting a related person investment adviser, whether the related person is exempt from registration.²⁹⁸ Responses to these questions will allow us to link disparate pieces of information to which we have access concerning an adviser and its affiliates as well as to identify whether the adviser controls the affiliate or vice versa. It will also provide us with a tool to identify where there may be advisory activities by unregistered affiliates.

Commenters who addressed Section 7.A. of Schedule D urged that we limit the reporting of related persons, which could be significant in the case of advisers that are part of a large organization.²⁹⁹ Many of these commenters pointed out that in some cases the adviser and its clients have no business dealings with some affiliates and thus there is less of a chance of conflicts developing. We agree and have revised the proposed item to permit an adviser to omit reporting about certain related persons in a manner that is similar to the approach suggested by a commenter.300 In particular, an adviser need not complete Section 7.A. of Schedule D for any related person if: (1) The adviser has no business dealings with the related person in connection

with advisory services it provides to its clients; (2) the adviser does not conduct shared operations with the related person; (3) the adviser does not refer clients or business to the related person, and the related person does not refer prospective clients or business to the adviser; (4) the adviser does not share supervised persons or premises with the related person; and (5) the adviser has no reason to believe that its relationship with the related person otherwise creates a conflict of interest with its clients.301 These criteria are designed so that advisers need not report about affiliates who are likely to present little, if any, potential for conflicts of interest. Under these criteria, an adviser may omit, for example, an offshore adviser that has no business dealings with the adviser, a bank that merely provides payroll services to the adviser, an accounting firm that prepares the adviser's annual tax return filings, or a real estate broker that represents the adviser in securing office space. However, an adviser may *not* omit an affiliated adviser with whom the adviser shares information technology infrastructure, for example, as the advisers would be considered to share operations.

Finally, we have moved to this item a question that had been in Item 9 that requires advisers to report whether a related person foreign financial institution acts as a qualified custodian for client assets under the adviser custody rule, to centralize reporting of related qualified custodians in a single item. 302

4. Participation in Client Transactions: Item 8

Item 8 requires a registered adviser to report information about its transactions, if any, with clients, including whether the adviser or a related person (including a foreign related person) engages in transactions with clients as a principal, otherwise sells securities to clients, or has discretionary authority over client assets. We are adopting three amendments to this item. First, an adviser that indicates it has discretionary authority to determine the brokers or dealers for client transactions or that it recommends brokers or dealers

²⁹² Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 6.A. and 7.A. Section 975 of the Dodd-Frank Act amends the Exchange Act to require "municipal advisors" to register with the Commission; Section 761 of that Act amends the Exchange Act to define the terms "security-based swap dealer" and "major security-based swap participant"; and section 764 amends the Exchange Act to require these entities to register with the Commission.

²⁹³ This serves to retain information about related persons that would otherwise not be required as a result of amendments we are adopting to Item 7.B. Amended Item 7.B. and section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D require advisers to report private fund information only about funds they advise, not funds advised by a related person. See supra section II.C.1. We have also deleted "investment company" from the list in Item 7 as duplicative of information we obtain in another category of Item 7.A., as well as Item 5. See, e.g., amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 5.D., 5.G., Section 5.G.(3) of Schedule D, and Item 7.A.(2).

²⁹⁴ NRS Letter.

²⁹⁵ NEA Letter; IAA General Letter. Many of the questions in Item 5.B. elicit information about an adviser's employees acting in the scope of employment. We note that because Item 6 asks questions about the advisory *firm*, responses should not relate to natural persons, unless the adviser is operating as a sole proprietor.

²⁹⁶ For example, an adviser registered with us under the name "Adam Bob Charlie Advisers LLC" that is also actively engaged in business as an insurance agent under the name "ABC Insurance LLC" would put the name "ABC Insurance LLC" in Section 6.A. of Schedule D and would check the box for "Insurance broker or agent."

 $^{^{297}\,}NASAA$ Letter. We note, "6.B.(3)" was inadvertently renumbered in Part 1A of Form ADV as "6.C." in our proposal.

 $^{^{298}}$ The questions we are adopting in Section 7.A. of Schedule D contain a few minor modifications from the proposal to renumber the questions and to clarify wording (e.g., questions 11 and 12).

 $^{^{299}\,}See,\,e.g.,\,$ Shearman Letter.

³⁰⁰ See IAA General Letter (suggesting we adopt a standard for omitting a related person based on factors established several years ago by our staff in Frequently Asked Questions on Form ADV and

³⁰¹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 7.A. ³⁰² Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Section 7.A. of Schedule D, question 8. At the suggestion of commenters, we have also modified this question to include the remainder of the questions in what had been Section 9.D. of the previous version of Form ADV Part 1A, which we inadvertently failed to include when we relocated this question in Proposed Form ADV Part 1A. Consequently, we have also eliminated Section 9.D. See IAA General Letter: Schnase Letter.

to clients 303 must additionally report whether any of such brokers or dealers are related persons of the adviser. 304 Second, an adviser that indicates that it receives "soft dollar benefits" must also report whether all those benefits qualify for the safe harbor under section 28(e) of the Exchange Act for eligible research or brokerage services.305 Third, an adviser must report whether it or its related person receives direct or indirect compensation for client referrals.306 These amendments, which we are adopting as proposed, are designed to enhance our ability to identify additional conflicts of interest that advisers may face that we have identified through our experience administering the Advisers Act.

Comments on these amendments were limited to the question about soft dollars, which commenters supported, but these commenters urged us to permit advisers to answer based on an adviser's reasonable belief that the benefits received are eligible research and brokerage services under the safe harbor provided by section 28(e) of the Exchange Act. 307 We are not making this change as the safe harbor itself does not include a "reasonable belief" standard and the Form ADV item is intended to track the language of the statute. We also remind advisers that we have issued interpretive guidance on section 28(e) of the Exchange Act and direct advisers to it if relying on this safe harbor.308

5. Custody: Item 9

We are amending Item 9 to require each registered adviser to indicate the *total* number of persons that act as qualified custodians for the adviser's clients in connection with advisory services the adviser provides to its clients.³⁰⁹ In 2009, we amended certain items of Form ADV in connection with amendments we made to Advisers Act

rule 206(4)-2 (the "2009 Custody Amendments"). At that time, we modified Item 9 to elicit information about the adviser or its related person(s) acting as qualified custodian.310 We did not, however, request information about other qualified custodians. This additional data will provide us with a more complete picture of an adviser's custodial practices.311 Commenters suggested that advisers be permitted to provide an approximate number of qualified custodians in response to this item.312 We have not made such a change. An adviser with custody of client funds or securities must maintain those assets with a qualified custodian,313 and must therefore know the identity (and therefore number) of qualified custodians that maintain its clients' assets.

We are also adopting several clarifications urged by commenters, and to make certain technical changes.314 The first of these changes clarifies that Item 9 asks whether the adviser or a related person has custody of funds and securities of clients that are not registered investment companies. The questions in Item 9 relate to various provisions of rule 206(4)-2 (the custody rule), and advisers are not required to comply with rule 206(4)-2 with respect to the account of an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act.315 Second, we are amending the notes within Item

9.A. to correct a drafting error.³¹⁶ The amended note within Item 9.A. requires an adviser to exclude from 9.A. and to report in 9.B. only client assets for which custody is attributed to the adviser as a result of related person custody.317 Third, we are also clarifying in Items 9.B. and 9.C. that advisers' responses must include funds and securities of which a related person has custody in connection with advisory services the adviser provides to clients.318 This clarification aligns the reporting requirements of these items with the amended definition of custody adopted in the 2009 Custody Amendments.³¹⁹ Finally, amended question (6) within Section 9.C. of Schedule D enables an adviser to check a box to indicate that it has not yet received a report prepared by an independent accountant that audited a pooled investment vehicle or that examined internal controls.320 Under the previous version of this question, an adviser who had not yet received the independent public accountant's report by the time the adviser submitted its Form ADV filing could not accurately respond. The updating requirements of Item 9.C. and Section 9.C. of Schedule D, however, require advisers to promptly file an amendment to update their response when the accountant's report is available.321

 $^{^{\}rm 303}\,\mathrm{Amended}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 8.C.3. and 8.E.

 $^{^{304}\,\}mathrm{Amended}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 8.D. and 8 F

³⁰⁵ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 8.G.(2). See also Commission Guidance Regarding Client Commission Practices Under Section 28(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, Exchange Act Release No. 54165 (July 18, 2006) [71 FR 41978 (July 24, 2006)] ("28(e) Release").

³⁰⁶ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 8.H. and

³⁰⁷ See ICI Letter; IAA General Letter.

 $^{^{308}\,}See$ 28(e) Release, supra note 305, at Sections II.B. and III.

³⁰⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 9.F. We have also made a minor modification from the proposal to make clear that an adviser need only respond if it has custody of client funds or securities, including if it has custody because a related person has custody in connection with advisory services the adviser provides to its clients.

³¹⁰ See Custody of Funds or Securities of Clients by Investment Advisers, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 2968 (Dec. 30, 2009) [75 FR 1456 (Jan. 11, 2010)] ("2009 Custody Release").

³¹¹Consistent with the updating requirements for Items 9.A.(2), 9.B.(2), and 9.E., advisers are required to update new Item 9.F. only annually. *See* amended Form ADV: General Instruction 4.

³¹² IAA General Letter; NRS Letter. *But see* NRS Letter (indicating that many advisers have only one or two qualified custodians).

³¹³ Rule 206(4)–2(a)(1) (defining "qualified custodian").

³¹⁴ Investment advisers registered with us were required to begin completing revised Item 9 in connection with amendments we made to rule 206(4)-2 (the custody rule) as of their first annual updating amendment after January 1, 2011. See 2009 Custody Release, supra note 310 at n.161 and accompanying text. We are also making a technical amendment to Form ADV-E to reflect the requirement that the accountant's report be filed electronically. Staff notified advisers in November 2010 that the IARD system had been programmed to accept Form ADV-E. See 2009 Custody Release, supra note 310 at n.53 and accompanying text (establishing the requirement for Form ADV–E to be filed electronically, explaining that accountants performing surprise examinations should continue paper filing of Form ADV-E until the IARD system is programmed to accept Form ADV–E, and noting that advisers would be informed when that programming was completed).

³¹⁵Rule 206(4)–2(b)(5). These advisers must instead comply with custody requirements under the Investment Company Act.

³¹⁶ See IAA General Letter; Pickard Letter; Schnase Letter (each urging us to correct this drafting error).

³¹⁷ When we adopted the 2009 Custody Amendments we explained that Items 9.A. and 9.B. require a registered adviser to report to us whether the adviser or a related person has custody of client funds or securities, and if so, both the total U.S. dollar amount of those assets as well as the number of clients for whose accounts the adviser or its related person has custody. See 2009 Custody Release, supra note 310 at n.145 and accompanying text. Item 9.A., which was intended to limit reporting of assets the adviser has custody of other than through a related person, inadvertently required the adviser to include assets attributable to it in certain circumstances where a related person had custody of the assets.

We also are making a technical revision to the note within Item 9.A. to remind advisers that their responses should not include assets of which they have custody solely because they deduct advisory fees from client accounts.

³¹⁸ See IAA General Letter.

³¹⁹ We amended the definition of "custody" to include circumstances under which a related person "holds, directly or indirectly, client funds or securities, or has any authority to obtain possession of them, in connection with advisory services [an adviser] provide[s] to clients." See rule 206(4)—2(d)(2)

³²⁰ Question 6 does not require a response about reports related to an independent verification (or "surprise examination") of client assets because the independent public accountant that conducts the surprise examination separately files a certificate on Form ADV–E. See rule 206(4)–2(a)(4).

 $^{^{321}}$ See amended Form ADV: General Instruction

6. Reporting \$1 Billion in Assets: Item 1.O.

We are adopting, as proposed, Item 1.O. and related instructions to require each adviser to indicate whether it had \$1 billion or more in total assets shown on the adviser's balance sheet as of the last day of the most recent fiscal year,322 which we will use to identify those advisers that could be subject to rules regarding certain excessive incentivebased compensation arrangements required by section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act. 323 Two commenters supported the proposal,324 while another suggested that we allow an adviser to exclude certain assets from the calculation so that certain advisers would not be covered by any future rule regarding section 956.325 Although we retain certain flexibility to adopt a different standard for purposes of the incentive-based compensation rule,326 we believe, as noted above, that this new item will assist us in identifying the advisers that may be subject to such future rule.327

7. Other Amendments to Form ADV

The amendments we are adopting today also include a number of additional changes unrelated to the Dodd-Frank Act that are intended to improve our ability to assess compliance risks. To improve certain identifying information we obtain from other items of Part 1A of Form ADV, we are amending Item 1.J. to require an adviser to provide contact information for its chief compliance officer to give us direct access to the person designated to be in charge of its compliance program.³²⁸ An adviser also has the option, in Item 1.K., to provide an additional regulatory contact for Form ADV.329 Neither Items 1.K. nor 1.J. will be viewable by the public on our Web site.³³⁰ One commenter expressed its support for this change to the form.331 We are also amending Item 1 to require an adviser to indicate whether it or any of its control persons is a public reporting company under the Exchange Act.³³² An affirmative response to this item will provide a signal, not only to us, but to investors and to prospective investors, that additional public information is available about the adviser and/or its control persons. New Item 1.P. requires an adviser to provide a "legal entity identifier" if it has one.333 In addition, we are adding "Limited Partnership" as another choice advisers may select to indicate how their organization is legally formed.334

Other than the addition of Item 1.P., we are adopting amended Item 1 as proposed.

We are also adopting three technical changes with respect to the reporting of disciplinary events. First, with commenters' support, we are adding a box to Item 11, as proposed, for advisers to check if any disciplinary information reported in that item and the corresponding disclosure reporting pages is being reported about the adviser or any of its supervised persons.335 Second, we are adding a third reason to each disclosure reporting page ("DRP") that permits an adviser to remove the DRP from its filing by adding a box an adviser could check if it was filed in error. One commenter supported this aspect of the proposal. 336 Third, we are amending Item 3.D. of Part 2B, the brochure supplement, to correct a drafting error regarding when a brochure supplement would need to include disclosure regarding the revocation or suspension of a professional attainment, designation, or license. Advisers are required to include in brochure supplements disclosure regarding hearings or formal adjudications relating to the revocation or suspension of a professional attainment, designation, or license of the supervised person by the designating authority.337

Finally, we had requested comment in the Implementing Proposing Release on whether we should accelerate the deadline for filing an annual updating amendment to an adviser's Form ADV filing from 90 to 60 days after the adviser's fiscal year end. ³³⁸ All of the commenters who responded to the question opposed it. ³³⁹ We are not adopting a requirement to accelerate the

³²² See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.O. (adviser must mark "yes" or "no" to indicate whether it has \$1 billion or more in assets). For purposes of this reporting requirement only, the amount of assets will be determined in the same manner as the amount of "total assets" is determined on the adviser's balance sheet for its most recent fiscal year end, using the same accounting method used to prepare the balance sheet. See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 1.b. We are not requiring advisers to use GAAP or another accounting method.

³²³ The Commission and other Federal regulators proposed a joint rule that addresses certain excessive incentive-based compensation arrangements, including those of investment advisers with \$1 billion or more in assets, pursuant to section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act. See Incentive-Based Compensation Arrangements, Release No. 34-64140 (Mar. 29, 2011) [76 FR 21170 (Apr. 14, 2011)] ("Incentive Compensation Proposing Release"). We construe section 956 as specifying, and thus define "assets" to mean, the total assets of the advisory firm rather than the total "assets under management," i.e., assets managed on behalf of clients. See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.196; Incentive Compensation Proposing Release, at section III.

³²⁴ See IAA Letter; ICI Letter. One commenter argued that Form ADV is not the correct reporting mechanism for this information, but did not recommend an alternative way to identify these advisers. NRS Letter.

³²⁵ MFA Letter.

³²⁶ In the Incentive Compensation Proposing Release, we invited comments on whether the determination of total balance sheet assets should be further tailored for certain types of advisers. See Incentive Compensation Proposing Release, supra note 323, at section III.

³²⁷We also note that almost all of the other covered financial institutions under section 956 already report the amount of their total assets to their Federal regulator. *See* Incentive Compensation Proposing Release, supra note 323, at section III. (proposing to calculate "total consolidated assets" based on reports filed with each Federal regulator).

³²⁸ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.J. An adviser is also required to provide the name of its chief compliance officer on Schedule A of Form ADV. See also 17 CFR 275.206(4)–7; Compliance Programs of Investment Companies and Investment Advisers, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 2204 (Dec. 17, 2003) [68 FR 74714 (Dec. 24, 2003)] (adopting rule 206(4)–7 requiring registered investment advisers to designate a chief compliance officer). An exempt reporting adviser that does not have a chief compliance officer must instead provide a designated person's contact information in Item 1.K. Likewise, an exempt reporting adviser need not provide the name of a chief compliance officer on Schedule A of Form ADV.

³²⁹ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.K. ³³⁰ We note that clients will be provided with a supervisory contact in brochure supplements. *See* Part 2 Release, *supra* note 67.

³³¹ See NRS Letter.

 $^{^{332}\,\}mathrm{Amended}$ Form ADV, Part 1A, Items 1.N. and 10.B., and Section 10.B. of Schedule D.

³³³ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 1.P. See also Amended Form ADV: Glossary (defining "Legal Entity Identifier"). A legal entity identifier is a unique number that companies use to identify each other in the financial marketplace. It is a number assigned by or on behalf of an internationally recognized standards setting body and it is required for reporting purposes by the U.S. Department of the Treasury's Office of Financial Research or a financial regulator. The legal entity identifier standard is still in development, and an adviser may not have one. An adviser is required to respond to Item 1.P. only if it has a legal entity identifier.

³³⁴ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 3.A.

 $^{^{335}}$ Amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Item 11. See IAA General Letter; Pickard Letter.

³³⁶ See NRS Letter.

³³⁷ As originally adopted, this item stated "Any other *proceeding* in which a professional attainment, designation, or license of the supervised person was revoked or suspended because of a violation of rules relating to professional conduct. If the supervised person resigned (or otherwise relinquished his attainment, designation, or license) in anticipation of such a proceeding (and the adviser knows, or should have known, of such resignation or relinquishment), disclose the event." (emphasis added).

³³⁸ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at nn.207 and 208 and accompanying text.

³³⁹ Pickard Letter (citing additional burdens it would place on advisory firm personnel and resources); IAA General Letter (stating that many advisers need the full 90 days to ensure accurate and complete disclosures); ICI Letter (urging the Commission to at least give advisers time to become acclimated with all of the new filing requirements before imposing an accelerated deadline); NRS Letter (claiming it will add little benefit and will impose a substantial burden); Schnase Letter.

annual updating amendment deadline at this time.

D. Other Amendments

1. Amendments to "Pay to Play" Rule

We are adopting amendments to rule 206(4)-5, the "pay to play" rule, to address certain consequences arising from the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to the Advisers Act and the Exchange Act.³⁴⁰ First, we are amending the scope of the rule, as proposed, so that it applies both to exempt reporting advisers and foreign private advisers.341 The rule currently applies to advisers either registered with the Commission or unregistered in reliance on the "private adviser" exemption under section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act.342 The amendment prevents the unintended narrowing of the application of the rule resulting from the repeal of the "private adviser" exemption.343

Commenters generally favored the amendment,³⁴⁴ although one commenter opposed applying the rule to foreign private advisers and foreign exempt reporting advisers, contending that the costs of doing so would outweigh the benefits.³⁴⁵ However, many advisers that will qualify for the

foreign private adviser exemption are currently subject to the pay to play rule, either because they are currently registered with us or exempt under the "private adviser" exemption. We continue to believe that the pay to play rule is necessary and appropriate to prevent these advisers and others from engaging in fraudulent pay to play practices in the U.S.

Second, we are amending the rule to add municipal advisors to the categories of registered entities—referred to as "regulated persons"-excepted from the rule's prohibition on advisers paying third parties to solicit government entities.346 To qualify as a "municipal advisor" (and thereby a "regulated person"), a solicitor must be registered under section 15B of the Exchange Act and subject to pay to play rules adopted by the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board ("MSRB").347 Notably, for municipal advisors to qualify as "regulated persons," we must find that applicable MSRB pay to play rules: (i) impose substantially equivalent or more stringent restrictions on municipal advisors than the pay to play rule imposes on investment advisers; and (ii) are consistent with the objectives of the pay to play rule.348

We had proposed to limit the exception to the third-party solicitation ban to registered municipal advisors.³⁴⁹ But commenters urged us to preserve the existing "regulated person" exception as well.³⁵⁰ Commenters

explained that affiliated broker-dealers or investment advisers—which would not meet the statutory definition of a "municipal advisor" under section 15B(e)(4) of the Exchange Act if they solicit government entities only on behalf of affiliates 351—are often paid by investment advisers to solicit on their behalf.352 While commenters recognized that adviser-affiliated solicitors may be permitted to voluntarily register as municipal advisors, they argued that voluntary registration of these solicitors would subject them to regulatory requirements unrelated to pay to play practices and thus impose significant additional costs, which they argued are unnecessary, particularly when they already are subject to a comprehensive regulatory regime as broker-dealers or advisers.353

The amended rule retains the approach of the current rule by permitting advisers to compensate persons that are "regulated persons" for soliciting government entities if they are subject to restrictions at least as stringent as the pay to play rule. We have expanded "regulated persons" to include registered municipal advisors. Accordingly, the pay to play rule continues to impose critical restrictions on third-party solicitors and their personnel designed to minimize the potential for their engaging in pay to play on behalf of investment advisers. Advisers may only compensate thirdparty solicitors that are subject to the Commission's regulatory oversight and examination and to a regulatory regime that the Commission has determined is

 $^{^{340}\,}See$ amended rule 206(4)–5. We are not, however, adopting an amendment we proposed to specify that a legal entity, not just a natural person, that is a general partner or managing member of an investment adviser would meet the definition of "covered associate" in the rule. Upon reflection, it would broaden the application of the rule more than we intended. For example, because political action committees ("PACs") controlled by a covered associate are themselves treated as covered associates, were we to make this amendment, contributions by an adviser's parent company's PAC could trigger the two-year time out. However, as we noted in the release adopting the pay to play rule, depending on facts and circumstances, there may be instances in which a supervisor of an adviser's covered associate (who, for example, engages in solicitation of government entity clients for the adviser) formally resides at a parent company, but whose contributions should trigger the two-year time out because they raise the same conflict of interest issues that we are concerned about, irrespective of that person's location or title. See Political Contributions by Certain Investment Advisers, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3043, n. 179 (Jul. 1, 2010) [75 FR 41018 (Jul. 15, 2010)] ("Pay to Play Release").

³⁴¹ See amended rule 206(4)–5(a)(1); Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.D.1. See also sections 403, 407 and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act (replacing the "private adviser" exemption at section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act with an exemption for "foreign private advisers" and adding exemptions for exempt reporting advisers at sections 203(l) and 203(m) of the Advisers Act).

³⁴² See rule 206(4)–5(a).

³⁴³ Section 203(b)(3) was revised by the Dodd-Frank Act to create a new exemption for foreign private advisers. See supra note 4.

 $^{^{344}}$ See, e.g., Better Markets Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schnase Letter.

³⁴⁵ See Dechert General Letter.

[&]quot;Regulated persons" also include registered investment advisers and broker-dealers subject to the rules of a registered national securities association, such as the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority ("FINRA"), that has adopted pay to play rules that the Commission determines satisfy the criteria of amended rule 206(4)—5(f)(9)(iii)(B).

³⁴⁷ See amended rule 206(4)-5(f)(9)(iii).

³⁴⁸ See amended rule 206(4)–5(f)(9)(iii)(B). The MSRB issued a draft pay to play rule for municipal advisors and request for comment on January 14, 2011. See MSRB, Request for Comment on Pay to Play Rule for Municipal Advisors, MSRB Notice 2011–04 (Jan. 14, 2011) available at http://www.msrb.org/Rules-and-Interpretations/Regulatory-Notices/2011/2011-04.aspx?n=1. The Commission's authority to consider rules proposed by a self-regulatory organization is governed by section 19(b) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.C. 78s(b)] ("No proposed rule change shall take effect unless approved by the Commission or otherwise permitted in accordance with the provisions of this subsection.").

 $^{^{349}}$ See Implementing Proposing Release, supranote 7, at sections II.D.1.

³⁵⁰ See Comment letter of Debevoise & Plimpton LLP (Feb. 22, 2011) ("Debevoise Pay to Play Letter"); Dechert General Letter; comment letter of Investment Adviser Association (by Monique S. Botkin) (Jan. 24, 2011) ("IAA Pay to Play Letter"); ICI Letter; comment letter of Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association (Jan. 24, 2011) ("SIFMA Letter"); comment letter of T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc. (Jan. 24, 2011) ("T. Rowe Letter"). But see NRS Letter (supporting the proposal).

³⁵¹ See section 15B(e)(4) of the Exchange Act (defining "municipal advisor" to include "a person (who is not a municipal entity or an employee of a municipal entity) that * * * undertakes a solicitation of a municipal entity"); section 15B(e)(9) of the Exchange Act (defining "solicitation of a municipal entity or obligated person" to mean "a direct or indirect communication with a municipal entity or obligated person made by a person, for direct or indirect compensation, on behalf of * * * * [an] investment adviser * * * that does not control, is not controlled by, or is not under common control with the person undertaking such solicitation for the purpose of obtaining or retaining an engagement by a municipal entity or obligated person ' an investment adviser to provide investment advisory services to or on behalf of a municipal entity" (emphasis added)). In recognition of this limitation, we separately proposed to allow adviseraffiliated solicitors to register voluntarily as municipal advisors. See Registration of Municipal Advisors, Exchange Act Release No. 63576, at nn. 102-104 and accompanying text (Dec. 20, 2010) [76 FR 824, (Jan. 6, 2011)] ("Municipal Advisors Registration Release").

 $^{^{352}}$ See, e.g., IAA Pay to Play Letter; SIFMA Letter. 353 See Municipal Advisor Registration Release, supra note 351, at 831 (stating that solicitors acting on behalf of affiliates may voluntarily register as municipal advisors).

equally or more stringent than the pay to play rule.³⁵⁴

Finally, we are extending the date by which advisers must comply with the ban on third-party solicitation from September 13, 2011 to June 13, 2012 due to the fact that we are modifying our proposal and expanding the definition of "regulated persons." ³⁵⁵ This extension will provide time for the MSRB and FINRA to adopt pay to play rules if they choose to do so and give third-party solicitors additional time to come into compliance with such rules. ³⁵⁶

2. Technical and Conforming Amendments

a. Rules 203(b)(3)-1 and 203(b)(3)-2

We are rescinding rules 203(b)(3)—1 357 and 203(b)(3)—2 358 under the Advisers Act. These rules specify how advisers "count clients" for purposes of determining whether the adviser is eligible for the private adviser exemption of section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act (which, as discussed above, Congress repealed in section 403 of the Dodd-Frank Act). In the Exemptions Adopting Release, we are adopting a new client counting rule, rule 202(a)(30)—1, for purposes of the new foreign private adviser exemption. 359

b. Rule 204-2

We are adopting amendments to rule 204-2 under the Advisers Act, the "books and records" rule. The first amendment updates the rule's 'grandfathering provision'' for investment advisers that are currently exempt from registration under the "private adviser" exemption, but will be required to register after the exemption is eliminated on July 21, 2011.³⁶⁰ Upon registration, these advisers will become subject to the recordkeeping requirements of the Act, including the requirement to keep certain records relating to performance.361 The amendment clarifies that these advisers are not obligated to keep certain performance-related records for any period when they were not registered with the Commission; however, to the extent that these advisers preserved these performance-related records even though they were not required to keep them, they must continue to preserve them.362 As discussed in section III, we are providing these advisers with additional time to register and establish compliance with rules under the Advisers Act to which they will become subject as registered advisers, including

rule 204–2.³⁶³ The second amendment modifies rule 204–2(e)(3)(ii) to cross-reference the new definition of "private fund" added by the Dodd-Frank Act.³⁶⁴ The third amendment rescinds rule 204–2(l) ³⁶⁵ because it was vacated by the federal appeals court in *Goldstein* and because the Dodd-Frank Act's addition of section 204(b)(2) to the Advisers Act codifies this approach in the Advisers Act itself.³⁶⁶

We received three comment letters in favor of the proposed amendment to apply the grandfathering provision to advisers that will be required to register due to the Dodd-Frank Act's elimination of the "private adviser" exemption.³⁶⁷

c. Rule 0-7

We are adopting, as proposed, an amendment to rule 0–7(a)(1) 368 under the Advisers Act to update a cross reference to section 203A(a)(2) of the Advisers Act, which has been renumbered as section 203A(a)(3) by the Dodd-Frank Act. 369

d. Rule 222-1

We are replacing, as proposed, the term "principal place of business" in rule 222–1(b) ³⁷⁰ under the Advisers Act

³⁵⁴ Several commenters further urged the Commission to amend the pay to play rule also to permit an adviser to pay any affiliate and/or its employees to solicit clients on the adviser's behalf so long as the adviser treats such solicitors as its own "covered associates." See Debevoise Pay to Play Letter; IAA Pay to Play Letter; ICI Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; comment letter of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP (Mar. 8, 2011) ("Skadden Letter"); T. Rowe Letter. In light of the approach we are adopting (discussed above), we believe that such an amendment is unnecessary.

³⁵⁵ See comment letter of American Council of Life Insurers (Jan. 24, 2011) ("ACLI Pay to Play Letter"); IAA Pay to Play Letter; ICI Letter (suggesting that the Commission extend the compliance date for the third-party solicitation ban). See also SIFMA Letter (suggesting that the Commission delay adoption of amendments to the pay to play rule until it completes its municipal advisor registration rulemaking).

³⁵⁶ The extension applies only to the third-party solicitation ban and not to any other provisions in the pay to play rule. *See supra* note 348 (referencing the MSRB's issuance of a draft pay to play rule for municipal advisors).

³⁵⁷ Rule 203(b)(3)–1.

³⁵⁸ Rule 203(b)(3)–2. We adopted rule 203(b)(3)–2 in 2004 in order to require certain hedge fund advisers to register under the Act. See Registration under the Advisers Act of Certain Hedge Fund Advisers, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 2333 (Dec. 2, 2004) [69 FR 72054 (Dec. 10, 2004)]. That rule, and certain amendments to rule 203(b)(3)–1 and other rules, were vacated by a Federal appeals, but have remained in the CFR. See Goldstein v. SEC, 451 F.3d 873 (DC Cir. June 23, 2006) ("Goldstein").

³⁵⁹ See Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4. at section II.C.1.

³⁶⁰ See amended rule 204-2(e)(3)(ii); Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section III.D.2.b. Our proposal would have applied the grandfathering provision only to those periods prior to the date that the Dodd-Frank Act removes the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3)—July 21, 2011. However, as discussed in section III of this Release, we are providing a transition period for advisers relying on the 'private adviser' exemption, requiring that they register by March 30, 2012 and comply with all Advisers Act provisions and rules by that date. To reflect this transition period in the grandfathering provision in rule 204–2, we are adopting a modification from our proposal to provide that the grandfathering period applies to any period prior to such adviser's registration.

³⁶¹ See rule 204-2(a)(16).

³⁶² See amended rule 204-2(e)(3)(ii) (stating, "[i]f you are an investment adviser that was, prior to July 21, 2011, exempt from registration under section 203(b)(3) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3(b)(3)), as in effect on July 20, 2011, [this rule] does not require you to maintain or preserve books and records that would otherwise be required to be maintained or preserved under [certain sections of this rule] to the extent those books and records pertain to the performance or rate of return of such private fund (as defined in section 202(a)(29) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-2(a)(29)), or other account you advise for any period ended prior to your registration, provided that that you continue to preserve any books and records in your possession that pertain to the performance or rate of return of such private fund or other account for such period." Advisers to private funds that registered with the Commission based on adoption of rule 203(b)(3)–2 in the Hedge Fund Adviser Registration Release and then withdrew their registration based upon the decision by the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit in Goldstein are permitted to rely on the grandfathering provision for periods during which they were unregistered.

³⁶³ An adviser that must register with the Commission because of the Dodd-Frank Act's elimination of the "private adviser" exemption and that files an application for registration on or before the transition deadline of March 30, 2012, may rely on the grandfathering provision for any period prior to registering, but must begin keeping performance-related records in accordance with the rule upon registering.

³⁶⁴ See rule 204–2(e)(3)(ii) (using the term "private fund" without reference to a definition). We are adding a parenthetical noting that the term is defined in section 202(a)(29) of the Advisers Act.

³⁶⁵ Rule 204–2(l) states that books and records of a private fund are, under certain circumstances, treated as books and records of its adviser.

³⁶⁶ Section 404 of the Dodd-Frank Act (adding section 204(b)(2) to the Advisers Act, which states that "[t]he records and reports of any private fund to which an investment adviser registered under this title provides investment advice shall be deemed to be the records and reports of the investment adviser.").

³⁶⁷ See MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Seward Letter.

 $^{^{368}\,\}rm Rule$ 0–7(a) defines "small entities" under the Advisers Act for purposes of the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

³⁶⁹ See amended rule 0–7(a)(1) (stating that the term "small business" or "small organization" for purposes of the Advisers Act means an investment adviser that: "Has assets under management, as defined under Section 203A(a)(3) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3a(a)(3)) and reported on its annual updating amendment to Form ADV [17 CFR 279.1], of less than \$25 million, or such higher amount as the Commission may by rule deem appropriate.

* * *"); Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.D.2.c.

³⁷⁰ Rule 222–1 contains definitions relevant to section 222 of the Advisers Act's provisions regarding state regulation of investment advisers. Amended rule 222–1(b) defines "principal office and place of business" exactly as it defined

with the term "principal office and place of business" to conform to the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to section 222 of the Advisers Act.³⁷¹ We are not modifying the definition.

e. Rule 222-2

We are adopting, as proposed, amendments to rule 222–2 to define "client" for purposes of the national *de minimis* standard by cross-referencing the definition of "client" in rule 202(a)(30)–1 rather than the definition in rule 203(b)(3)–1. The cross-reference to rule 203(b)(3)–1 must be updated because we are rescinding rule 203(b)(3)–1.³⁷² We are also changing, as proposed, a cross-reference to paragraph (b)(6) of rule 203(b)(3)–1 to paragraph (b)(4) of rule 202(a)(30)–1 to account for the changed location of that particular provision.

We are not adopting a proposed amendment to specify that, for purposes of the national de minimis standard, an adviser is not required to count as a client any person for whom the adviser provides investment advisory services without compensation.373 We received a comment letter opposing this amendment, citing the fact that under proposed rule 202(a)(30)-1, an adviser would be required to count such a person as a client for purposes of the "foreign private adviser" definition in section 202(a)(30) of the Act.374 The commenter stated that it would be confusing and inconsistent to require an adviser to count the same person as a client for purposes of the "foreign private adviser" definition, but not for the national *de minimis* standard. We agree. Thus, in the interests of consistency and clarity, advisers must count such clients for both purposes.

f. Rule 202(a)(11)–1

We are rescinding rule 202(a)(11)–1 under the Advisers Act.³⁷⁵ Although the

rule was vacated by a federal appeals court (and is therefore not in effect), it has remained in the CFR.³⁷⁶

III. Effective and Compliance Dates

A. Effective Dates

The effective date of rules 204–4 and 203A–5(b) and (c), amendments to rules 0–7, 203A–1, 203A–2, 203A–3, 204–1, 204–2, 206(4)–5, 222–1, and 222–2, and amendments to Forms ADV, ADV–E, ADV–H, and ADV–NR is September 19, 2011. The effective date of rule 203A–5(a) and the amendment to rule 203–1 is July 21, 2011. 377 Rules 202(a)(11)–1, 203(b)(3)–1, 203(b)(3)–2, and 203A–4 are rescinded effective September 19, 2011.

B. Compliance Dates

1. Transition to State Registration and Form ADV

As discussed in section II.A.1 above, new rule 203A-5 provides 90 days from December 31, 2011 for each adviser registered with us to determine whether it is eligible for Commission registration.³⁷⁸ Accordingly, the rule requires all registered advisers to file an amended Form ADV by March 30, 2012,379 which for most of our registrants will be their annual updating amendments that are due 90 days after their December 31, 2011 fiscal year ends.³⁸⁰ For an adviser that is no longer eligible to remain registered with us, rule 203A-5 provides an additional 90 days for it to register in one or more of the states and withdraw its registration with us.³⁸¹ After January 1, 2012, any adviser filing an amendment to Form ADV to meet the filing requirements of rule 203A-5 or for any other purpose will be required to provide responses to the form revisions we are adopting today.³⁸² Our staff is working closely with FINRA, our IARD contractor, to reprogram IARD and we understand that the system is expected to be able to accept filings of revised Form ADV by

January 1, 2012.³⁸³ Investment advisers filing initial applications for registration after the IARD is re-programmed to accommodate filing of the revised Form ADV must complete the revised form.

2. Advisers Previously Exempt Under Section 203(b)(3)

We are adopting a transition provision in rule 203–1 for advisers that are newly required to register due to the Dodd-Frank Act's repeal of the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3).384 Under rule 203-1(e), an adviser that was relying on, and was entitled to rely on, the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3) on July 20, 2011, may delay registering with the Commission until March 30, 2012.385 Because initial applications for registration can take up to 45 days to be approved, advisers relying on this transition provision to remain unregistered until March 30, 2012 should file a complete application, both Part 1 and a brochure(s) meeting the requirements of Part 2 of Form ADV at least by February 14, 2012.386

To qualify for the delayed transition under rule 203–1(e) an adviser must, during the course of the preceding 12 months, have had fewer than 15 clients and neither hold itself out generally to the public as an investment adviser nor act as an adviser to a registered investment company or business development company.³⁸⁷ The

[&]quot;principal place of business" of an investment adviser: "The executive office of the investment adviser from which the officers, partners, or managers of the investment adviser direct, control, and coordinate the activities of the investment adviser."

³⁷¹ See section 985 of the Dodd-Frank Act (replacing the term "principal place of business" each time it appears—*i.e.*, six times—with the term "principal office and place of business" in section 222 of the Advisers Act).

³⁷² See supra section II.D.2.a. (discussing rescinding rule 203(b)(3)–1); new rule 202(a)(30)–1; Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at section II.C.1. (discussing the definition of "client" in rule 202(a)(30)–1).

³⁷³ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.D.2.e.

 $^{^{374}}$ See NASAA Letter; Exemptions Adopting Release, supra note 4, at section II.C.1.

 $^{^{375}}$ Rule 202(a)(11)-1. Rule 202(a)(11)-1 addressed the application of the Advisers Act to

broker-dealers offering certain types of brokerage programs.

³⁷⁶ See Financial Planning Association v. SEC, 482 F.3d 481 (DC Cir. 2007).

³⁷⁷ See section IV *infra* (discussing certain administrative law matters associated with the effective date for new rule 203A–5(a) and amended rule 203–1(e)).

³⁷⁸ See new rule 203A–5; supra section II.A.1.

³⁷⁹ See new rule 203A–5(b); supra section II.A.1.

 $^{^{380}\,} Advisers$ not filing an annual updating amendment from January 1 to March 30, 2012, must file an other than annual amendment updating Form ADV.

 $^{^{381}}$ See new rule 203A–5(c)(1). A mid-sized adviser that must switch to state registration may not withdraw its SEC registration until January 1, 2012. See new rule 203A–5(a); supra section II.A.1.

³⁸² See supra note 25 and accompanying text.

³⁸³ As discussed in section II.B.1, we are also making technical amendments to Forms ADV–H and ADV–NR to account for the fact that exempt reporting advisers, along with registered advisers, will file these forms.

 $^{^{384}\,}See$ amended rule 203–1(e); section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act.

³⁸⁵ See amended rule 203–1(e). See also Letter from Robert E. Plaze, Associate Director, Division of Investment Management, U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, to David Massey, Deputy Securities Administrator, North Carolina Securities Division, and President, NASAA (Apr. 8, 2011) available at http://www.sec.gov/rules/proposed/2010/ia-3110-letter-to-nasaa.pdf (stating that the Commission would potentially consider extending the date by which these advisers must register and come into compliance with the obligations of a registered adviser until the first quarter of 2012).

³⁸⁶ See section 203(c)(2) of the Advisers Act (providing that the Commission will grant registration or institute proceedings to determine whether registration should be denied within 45 days of the date an adviser files an application for registration).

³⁸⁷ See amended rule 203–1(e). An adviser relying on the transition provision must come into compliance with Advisers Act statutory provisions and rules applicable to registered advisers by the time it is registered, which must occur no later than March 30, 2012. However, nothing in the transition provision exempts these advisers from Advisers Act provisions and rules to which they are currently subject. For example, the Advisers Act pay to play rule, rule 206(4)–5, currently applies to advisers exempt from registration under the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3) of the Act. See supra section II.D.1. (discussing our

transition period will provide these advisers with needed additional time to work through any technical issues associated with applying for registration and to establish compliance with Advisers Act provisions and rules to which they are newly subject as advisers required to register.³⁸⁸ As such, we believe that the temporary extension of the registration deadline provided by rule 203–1(e) will assure an orderly transition to registration that will minimize costs to these advisers and their clients.

3. Exempt Reporting Advisers

Exempt reporting advisers must file their first reports on Form ADV through IARD between January 1 and March 30, 2012. We originally proposed to require exempt reporting advisers to file initial reports by August 20, 2011.389 However, we are further delaying the compliance date to accommodate re-programming of the IARD system on which these reports will be filed.³⁹⁰ The extended deadline of March 30, 2012 will also address concerns raised by commenters that advisers will not have sufficient time to determine whether they qualify for the new exemptions, familiarize themselves with Form ADV and IARD, collect the data necessary to file an initial report, and to file the report.391

4. Other Amendments

As discussed in section II.A.5., advisers may rely on our amendments to rule 203A–2 beginning on September 19, 2011.³⁹² These include our amendments to increase the threshold for pension consultants from \$50

amendments to the pay to play rule, one of which is designed so that advisers exempt from registration under the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3) continue to be subject to the pay to play rule after the Dodd-Frank Act eliminates the exemption).

388 We received a number of comment letters requesting that these advisers have additional time after July 21, 2011 (the date the Dodd-Frank Act's repeal of the section 203(b)(3) private adviser exemption becomes effective) to become registered and to establish compliance with all provisions of the Advisers Act and rules thereunder to which they are newly subject by virtue of their required registration. See CompliGlobe Letter; MFA Letter; Schnase Letter; Shearman Letter. We are using our authority under section 206A of the Act to implement this transition to registration. We believe that providing advisers newly required to register with this additional transition period is necessary or appropriate in the public interest and consistent with the protection of investors and the purposes fairly intended by the policy and provisions of the Advisers Act

 389 See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.B.4.

 390 See supra section II.A.1. (discussing the expectation that the IARD will be re-programmed in November 2011).

 391 See ABA Committees Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter.

392 See supra note 118.

million to \$200 million and to create a uniform threshold for small and midsized advisers that permits them to register with the Commission if they are required to register in 15 or more states.393 Advisers may begin relying on our amendment to the buffer in rule 203A-1 on September 19, 2011. In addition, as discussed in section II.D.1, we are extending the compliance date for the pay to play rule's ban on thirdparty solicitation from September 13, 2011 to June 13, 2012. Advisers must comply with any other amendments not discussed in this section III.B by their effective dates.

IV. Certain Administrative Law Matters

As discussed in section III.A above, the effective date for rule 203A-5(a) and the amendment to rule 203-1 is July 21, 2011. The Administrative Procedure Act generally requires that an agency publish a final rule in the Federal **Register** not less than 30 days before its effective date.³⁹⁴ However, this requirement does not apply if the rule is a substantive rule which grants or recognizes an exemption or relieves a restriction, if the rule is interpretive, or if the agency finds good cause to make the rule effective less than 30 days after its date of publication in the Federal Register. 395 Effective July 21, 2011, the Dodd-Frank Act amends section 203A of the Advisers Act to prohibit certain mid-sized advisers from registering with the Commission, and eliminates the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3), requiring advisers relying on that exemption to register as of July 21, 2011.³⁹⁶ Rule 203A-5(a) provides a temporary extension of the deadline by which certain mid-sized advisers must withdraw their Commission registration, and rule 203-1(e) provides a temporary extension of the registration deadline for advisers relying on the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3).³⁹⁷ Thus, both rule 203A-5(a) and rule 203-1(e) recognize an exemption or relieve a restriction. Furthermore, as discussed in sections II.A and III.B.2 of this Release, we believe that these temporary extensions are necessary to facilitate an orderly process for advisers relying on the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3) to apply for registration and for mid-sized advisers to withdraw from registration, and to provide sufficient time for the reprogramming of IARD. Thus, we find good cause to make rules 203A–5(a) and 203–1(e) effective on July 21, 2011.

V. Cost-Benefit Analysis

We are sensitive to the costs and benefits imposed by our rules, and understand that there will be costs associated with compliance with the new rules and rule amendments. The new rules and amendments we are adopting are designed to give effect to provisions of Title IV of the Dodd-Frank Act that: (i) Reallocate responsibility for oversight of investment advisers by delegating generally to the states responsibility over certain mid-sized advisers; (ii) repeal the "private adviser" exemption contained in section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act; and (iii) provide for reporting by advisers to certain types of private funds that are exempt from registration. As part of these amendments, we are also adopting amendments to the Advisers Act pay to play rule, rule 206(4)-5. Additionally, we are identifying the advisers that may be subject to the Dodd-Frank Act's requirements concerning certain incentive-based compensation arrangements. Because many of the new rules and rule amendments will implement or clarify provisions of the Dodd-Frank Act, they will not create benefits and costs separate from the benefits and costs considered by Congress in passing the Dodd-Frank Act. 398 However, certain of the rules and rule amendments that we are adopting will generate costs and benefits independent of those generated by the Dodd-Frank Act itself. These costs and benefits are discussed below.399

In the Implementing Proposing Release, we requested comment on the proposed rules and amendments, suggestions for additional changes to the existing rules, and comment on other matters that might have an effect on our proposals. We received approximately 73 comment letters on the proposal. Commenters generally supported our approach facilitating mid-sized advisers' transition from Commission to state registration, and our amendments to

³⁹³ See supra section II.A.5.

³⁹⁴ See 5 U.S.C. 553(d).

³⁹⁵ See id.

³⁹⁶ See sections 403, 410, and 419 of the Dodd-Frank Act; sections 203(b)(3), 203A(a)(2) of the Advisers Act; supra sections I and II.A.

³⁹⁷ See amended rule 203–1(e) and new rule 203A–5(a); supra section II.A and section III.B.2.

³⁹⁸ See Dodd-Frank Act, supra note 2; Conference Committee Report, supra note 136; Senate Committee Report, supra note 18; supra section I. Rules and amendments not generating costs and benefits independent of those generated by the Dodd-Frank Act include the amendments to rules 0–7, 204–2, 222–1, 222–2 and our rescinding of rules 202(a)(11)–1, 203(b)(3)–1, and 203(b)(3)–2.

³⁹⁹ To indicate the scale of the market which is addressed by Title IV of the Dodd-Frank Act and the amendments to Advisers Act rules we are adopting today—the market for investment advisory services—based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, our staff estimates that SEC-registered advisers manage approximately \$43.822 trillion in assets.

Form ADV requiring disclosure of additional information about private funds. Many, however, urged us to take a different approach to revising the pay to play rule.

A. Benefits

1. Eligibility to Register With the Commission: Section 410

Section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act amends section 203A of the Advisers Act to create a new category of "midsized advisers" and shifts primary responsibility for their regulatory oversight to the states. Specifically, section 410 prohibits an investment adviser from registering with the Commission if the adviser is required to be registered and is subject to examination as an investment adviser in the state in which it maintains its principal office and place of business, and has assets under management between \$25 million and \$100 million.400 We are adopting rules and rule amendments that provide us with a means of identifying advisers that must transition to state regulation, clarify the application of new statutory provisions, and modify certain exemptions we previously adopted under section 203A of the Act.

Transition to State Registration

We are adopting new rule 203A–5, which requires each investment adviser registered with us on January 1, 2012 to file an amendment to its Form ADV no later than March 30, 2012, and withdraw from Commission registration by June 28, 2012, if no longer eligible.⁴⁰¹ As a consequence of section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act, we estimate that approximately 3,200 SEC-registered advisers will be required to withdraw their registration and register with one or more state securities authorities. 402 We believe this filing is necessary for each adviser to confirm its current eligibility for Commission registration in light of multiple statutory changes (as well as changes to the rules that we are today adopting) that could affect whether the adviser may register with

the Commission.⁴⁰³ Given this significant realignment of regulatory authority over numerous advisers, requiring all advisers to file the new Form ADV and complete all items also will allow us and the state securities authorities to easily and efficiently identify the advisers that are subject to our regulatory authority and which advisers have switched to state registration after the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act's amendment to section 203A of the Advisers Act. Additionally, the filing will help minimize any potential uncertainty among investors and other market participants about the effects of the Dodd-Frank Act on the registration status of a particular adviser by providing a simple, efficient means of determining an adviser's registration status after the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Act through the IARD as of a specific date. This could help minimize any disruption in advisory business that such uncertainty could provoke. One commenter agreed with our expectation that the transition rule will benefit advisers, noting that the rule will "assist mid-sized advisers in transitioning from federal to state registration." 404

Rule 203A-5 that we are adopting today differs from the one we proposed in several respects. First, rule 203A-5 requires advisers already registered with the Commission to refile Form ADV beginning on January 1, 2012, instead of beginning on July 21, 2011 as proposed.405 We stated in the Implementing Proposing Release that a delay might be necessary if the IARD was not re-programmed to reflect the revised Form ADV by July 21.406 We now understand that beginning in November 2011, the IARD will be updated to reflect the revisions to Form ADV that we are adopting today.407 Several commenters agreed with our approach to delay the transition instead of adopting alternative requirements, such as requiring interim paper filings, to reduce burdens for both advisers and

regulators. 408 Additionally, we believe that delaying the beginning of the transition until January 1, 2012 will allow the Commission and state regulators to manage the transition of mid-sized advisers in an orderly manner, and will accommodate the reprogramming of the IARD that eliminates the need and cost of alternatives such as interim paper filings.

Second, rule 203A-5 provides a 180day transition period, which is longer than the 90-day period we proposed.409 Advisers will be required to file an amended Form ADV by March 30, 2012 (instead of August 20, 2011, as proposed), and mid-sized advisers no longer eligible for Commission registration will be required to withdraw by June 28, 2012 (instead of October 19, 2011, as proposed).410 Changing the deadline for advisers to refile amended Form ADV to March 30, 2012, which coincides with most advisers' required annual updating amendment, significantly reduces the burden of rule 203A-5 by eliminating the costs associated with a special onetime filing requirement for most registered advisers.411 In addition, the change in deadline to refile also coincides with the filing deadline for newly registering private fund advisers, which, as one commenter pointed out, eliminates the need for these advisers also to file Form ADV solely for the purposes of determining eligibility for registration.⁴¹² Also, the June 28, 2012 deadline to withdraw from registration

⁴⁰⁰ See supra notes 18–19 and accompanying text (discussing section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act, which amends section 203A of the Advisers Act to increase the threshold above which all investment advisers must register with the Commission from \$25 million to \$100 million).

⁴⁰¹ New rule 203A–5(b)–(c); *supra* section II.A.1. Mid-sized advisers registered with the Commission as of July 21, 2011 must remain registered with the Commission (unless an exemption from Commission registration otherwise is available) until January 1, 2012. New rule 203A–5(a). *See supra* note 28.

⁴⁰² See supra note 22 and accompanying text.

⁴⁰³ In addition, we believe that requiring advisers to complete all of the items will provide the Commission and the state regulatory authorities with essential information about the advisers that are transitioning to state registration and the advisers that are remaining registered with the Commission. See infra section II.C.

⁴⁰⁴ Pickard Letter.

 $^{^{405}\,}See$ new rule 203A–5(b); proposed rule 203A–5(a); supra section II.A.1.

⁴⁰⁶ Implementing Proposing Release, *supra* note 7, at section II.A.1.

 $^{^{407}}$ FINRA informed us that the IARD will be updated to reflect the revisions to Form ADV that we are adopting today beginning in November. See supra section II.A.1.

⁴⁰⁸ See Dezellem Letter (urging the Commission to wait for the IARD to be reprogrammed because it is efficient and reduces risks of misplacing paper documents and possible filing errors); NASAA Letter ("the benefits of electronic filing, including easy public access to the documents, are significant and would outweigh any disadvantages imposed by a delay in filing deadlines."); NRS Letter (urging Commission not to "regress to paper filings" which would be "a huge step into the past" and "appears to be counter to Dodd-Frank Act purposes of transparency and consistency."). See also NYSBA Committee Letter.

 $^{^{409}\,}See$ new rule 203A–5(b)–(c); proposed rule 203A–5(a)–(b) and supra section II.A.1.

 $^{^{410}\,}See$ new rule 203A–5(b)–(c); proposed rule 203A–5(a)–(b); Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section II.A.1.

⁴¹¹ See, e.g., CMC Letter (suggesting "timing of the transition from Federal to state registration could be centered around renewals for 2012"). As of April 7, 2011, 10,636 SEC-registered advisers had a fiscal year ending on December 31. We expect that these advisers will comply with new rule 203A–5(b)'s Form ADV filing requirement by submitting their annual updating amendment. The 868 SEC-registered advisers not required to file an annual updating amendment between January 1, 2012 and March 30, 2012 will file an other-than-annual amendment, but they will complete all of the items on the form (not just the items required to be updated in a typical other-than-annual amendment). See supra note 48.

⁴¹² See MFA Letter.

will provide additional time for advisers to complete the switch to state registration and to comply with their obligations under state law, and will reduce administrative burdens for the state securities authorities that must review and process mid-sized adviser state registrations, as underscored by several commenters.413 Several commenters expressed concerns about the burdens of requiring all advisers to amend all of Form ADV solely to indicate their eligibility to register 414 and requiring mid-sized advisers to switch to state registration within 90 days after July 21, 2011.415 The revised transition discussed above should allay these concerns. We believe that providing advisers with 180 days, rather than 90 days, to transition to state registration will allow them to do so in a more orderly manner.416 It will provide them greater time to collect the information necessary for state registration and to assess and to come into compliance with state regulations governing advisers. As such, it may promote efficiency and reduce advisers'

Finally, we are providing additional flexibility for an adviser to choose the

date by which it must calculate its assets under management that it reports on Form ADV by requiring the same 90 day period as in Form ADV today, instead of 30 days, as proposed. 417 This change will make an additional administrative burden unnecessary for the majority of advisers that already value assets on a quarterly basis, as underscored by several commenters. 418

Switching Between State and Commission Registration

Rule 203A-1 is designed to prevent an adviser from having to switch frequently between state and Commission registration as a result of changes in the value of its assets under management or the departure of one or more clients. We are amending the rule to eliminate the current buffer for advisers with assets under management between \$25 million and \$30 million that permits these advisers to remain regulated by the states, and we are replacing it with a similar buffer for mid-sized advisers with assets under management of close to \$100 million. 419 The rule raises the threshold above which a mid-sized adviser must register with the Commission to \$110 million; but, once registered with the Commission, an adviser need not withdraw its registration until it has less than \$90 million of assets under management.420 Commenters did not object to elimination of the current buffer, but several argued that we need to include a new buffer for mid-sized advisers that have close to \$100 million of assets under management.421 These comments persuaded us to adopt a buffer that, as discussed below, may prevent costs and disruption to advisers that otherwise may have had to switch between federal and state registration frequently.422 The rule also maintains the 180-day grace period from the adviser's fiscal year end for advisers no longer eligible to switch to state

registration,⁴²³ which further addresses commenters' concerns about advisers frequently having to switch registration.⁴²⁴

We are eliminating the current \$5 million buffer, as proposed, because, as one commenter noted, it seems "unnecessary and potentially confusing," 425 particularly in light of Congress's determination generally to require most advisers having between \$25 million and \$100 million of assets under management to be registered with the states. 426 Elimination of the current buffer also promotes efficiency and competition by making the registration requirements for advisers with assets under management between \$25 million and \$30 million consistent with the requirements for advisers with assets under management between \$30 million and \$100 million.

The new buffer yields several benefits, also identified by commenters, including enhancing efficiency because it will prevent advisers from frequently switching to and from Commission registration due to market fluctuations.⁴²⁷ The buffer also will eliminate the additional costs and resulting competitive disadvantages these advisers would therefore incur (such as paying filing fees and changing compliance programs to reflect a different regulatory regime).⁴²⁸ The amendment operates to provide a buffer of 20 percent of the \$100 million

 $^{^{\}rm 413}\,\rm Many$ commenters urged us to provide additional time for mid-sized advisers to complete the switch to state registration. See ABA Committees Letter: Altruist Letter: CMC Letter: Dezellem Letter; Dinel Letter; FSI Letter; Klein Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Sadis Letter; Schnase Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter. Several commenters echoed concerns about timely state processing of applications, noting, in particular, additional registration and compliance requirements in many states and expected delays to approve state registrations given the increase in filings as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act. See ABA Committees Letter ("some states may be unable to process such filings in a timely and efficient manner."); Altruist Letter (noting that it took 122 days for a state to approve its application). See also CMC Letter; Dezellem Letter; Klein Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schnase Letter; Seward Letter. One commenter, while supporting the method and timeline for transition contained in proposed rule 203A-5, suggested that it would be prudent to include in the rule flexibility to extend this timeline if necessary. See NASAA Letter.

 $^{^{414}\,}See,\,e.g.,$ ICI Letter; MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Shearman Letter.

⁴¹⁵ See, e.g., ABA Committees Letter; Altruist Letter; CMC Letter; Dezellem Letter; Dinel Letter; FSI Letter; Klein Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Sadis Letter; Schnase Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter. Only one commenter supported the proposed 90-day grace period. Pickard Letter.

adviser that has to switch to state registration a period of 180 days after its fiscal year end to file an annual amendment to Form ADV and to withdraw its SEC registration after reporting to us that it is no longer eligible to remain registered with us. See rule 203A–1(b)(2); cf. rule 204–1(a). Several commenters recommended the Commission match the current 180-day period. See Altruist Letter; Dezellem Letter; FSI Letter; Klein Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Schnase Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter.

 $^{^{417}}$ See new rule 203A–5(b); amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(4); supra section II.A.1.

⁴¹⁸ Several commenters recommended that advisers be able to calculate assets under management as of the quarter-end. *See* Altruist Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter.

 $^{^{419}\,}See$ amended rule 203A–1(a); supra note 103 and accompanying text.

⁴²⁰ See amended rule 203A–1(a); supra note 106.

⁴²¹ See Altruist Letter; Dezellem Letter; Dinel Letter; FSI Letter; ICW Letter; JVL Associates Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter; NASAA Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Wealth Coach Letter: WIM Letter.

⁴²² Several commenters discussed the costs of switching frequently between Federal and state registration. See, e.g., Altruist Letter; ICW Letter; JVL Associates Letter; NRS Letter; Wealth Coach

 $^{^{423}}$ See amended rule 203A–1(b)(2); supra note 104 and accompanying text.

⁴²⁴ See Altruist Letter; Dezellem Letter; Dinel Letter; FSI Letter; ICW Letter; JVL Associates Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter; NRS Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Wealth Coach Letter; WJM Letter.

⁴²⁵ ABA Committees Letter.

⁴²⁶ See supra note 18.

⁴²⁷ Commenters said a 20 percent buffer should prevent advisers from having to switch as a result of changes in market values due to volatility in the securities markets. See, e.g., Dezellem Letter; Dinel Letter; WJM Letter. See also Altruist Letter; FSI Letter; ICW Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter. Several advisers with close to \$100 million of assets under management asserted that a buffer is necessary to prevent them from switching to and from Commission registration. ICW Letter (for three years, adviser's assets under management have fluctuated above and below \$100 million due to market volatility); JVL Associates Letter (adviser's assets under management have fluctuated around \$100 million since 2007). See also Wealth Coach Letter (from October 2008 through March 2009, adviser's total assets under management fell over 25 percent)

⁴²⁸ See ICW Letter (having to switch back and forth "would create a disproportionate regulatory burden and cost structure" and would "place them at a significant operating and financial disadvantage to advisory firms clearly exposed to only one regulatory regime that is not likely to change."); WJM Letter (not having a buffer potentially puts an unreasonable and unfair burden on the smaller SEC advisers and could mean they would re-register several times before getting into a "safe" zone). See also Dezellem Letter; FSI Letter; Wealth Coach Letter.

statutory threshold for registration with the Commission, which is the same percentage as the current buffer. We believe a 20 percent buffer is appropriate because it is large enough to create a flexible regime that accommodates market fluctuations or the departure of one or more clients, and does not substantially increase or decrease the \$100 million threshold set by Congress in the Dodd-Frank Act. ⁴²⁹ Commenters further asserted that the buffer will reduce burdens for investors, clients and regulators, ⁴³⁰ and will provide regulatory flexibility. ⁴³¹

Exemptions From the Prohibition on Registration With the Commission

We are amending three of the exemptions from the prohibition on registration in rule 203A-2 to reflect developments since their original adoption, including the enactment of the Dodd-Frank Act. 432 First, we are eliminating the exemption in rule 203A-2(a) from the prohibition on Commission registration for NRSROs. 433 Currently, no advisers indicate that they are NRSROs by marking Item 2.A.(5) of Part 1A of Form ADV. 434 Given that NRSROs do not currently rely on the exemption and Congress excluded certain NRSROs from the Act's definition of "investment adviser" since we adopted this exemption,435 the amendment will not generate any benefits or costs and will not impact efficiency, competition or capital formation, separate from the benefit of simplifying our rules and, as one commenter noted, will increase

"consistency across legislative and regulatory requirements." ⁴³⁶

Second, we are amending the exemption available to pension consultants in rule 203Å-2(b) to increase the minimum value of plan assets on which an adviser must consult from \$50 million to \$200 million.437 We are increasing the threshold to \$200 million in light of Congress's determination to increase from \$25 million to \$100 million the amount of assets under management that requires advisers to register with the Commission, and to maintain the same ratio as today of plan assets to the statutory threshold for registration.⁴³⁸ This amendment will provide the benefit to these firms of registering with a single securities regulator, and will provide the regulatory benefit of allowing the Commission to focus its resources on oversight of those pension consultants that are more likely to have an effect on national markets.439

Finally, we are amending the multistate adviser exemption to align the rule with the multi-state exemption Congress provided for mid-sized advisers in section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act. 440 Amended rule 203A-2(d) permits all investment advisers who are required to register as an investment adviser with 15 or more states to register with the Commission, rather than 30 states, as currently required.441 An adviser relying on the rule must withdraw from registration with the Commission when it is no longer required to register with 15 states.442 We believe this change reflects the Congressional determination to set the threshold at 15 states.443 This amendment reduces the regulatory burdens on advisers required to be registered with at least 15 states, but less than 30, by allowing them to register with a single securities regulator—the Commission.444 Additionally, the

amendment promotes efficiency and reduces the effect on competition between small and mid-sized investment advisers by imposing a consistent multi-state exemption standard.445 We also are rescinding, as proposed, the provision in the current rule that permits advisers to remain registered until the number of states in which they must register falls below 25 states, and we are not adopting a similar cushion for the 15-state threshold.446 We do not see any significant benefit of retaining this buffer, and we believe it is unnecessary because advisers elect to rely on the exemption and we are lowering the number of states from 30 to 15. As one commenter observed, eliminating the buffer also simplifies the requirements of the exemption.447

Elimination of Safe Harbor

We are rescinding, as proposed, rule 203A-4, which has provided a safe harbor from Commission registration for an investment adviser that is registered with the state securities authority of the state in which it has its principal office and place of business based on a reasonable belief that it is prohibited from registering with the Commission because it does not have sufficient assets under management.448 As discussed above, the safe harbor was designed for smaller advisory businesses with assets under management of less than \$30 million, which may not employ the same tools or otherwise have a need to calculate assets as precisely as advisers with greater assets under management.449 We also believe that the revisions we are adopting to the Form ADV instructions to implement a uniform method for advisers to calculate assets under management will clarify the requirements and reduce confusion

⁴²⁹ See supra note 117.

⁴³⁰ See Dezellem Letter (arguing new registrations are time consuming and costly for regulators and advisers, and adopting a buffer will decrease investor confusion); FSI Letter (arguing a buffer will reduce costs associated with re-registration that would be passed on to investors); Wealth Coach Letter (arguing different registrations could overwhelm clients, and the resources required to change registration could negatively impact an adviser's client services and portfolio management); WJM Letter (arguing clients would be "puzzled or concerned" by registration changes, and multiple re-registrations would put additional burdens on

 $^{^{431}}$ See NASAA Letter (arguing a buffer "provides an element of regulatory flexibility.").

⁴³² See amended rule 203A–2; supra section II.A.5. We are also renumbering and making minor conforming changes to rule 203A–2(c), (d) and (f). See amended rule 203A–2(b), (c) and (e). Each of the exemptions from the prohibition on registration in rule 203A–2 (including those we are not amending) also apply to mid-sized advisers, which one commenter asserted "promotes uniformity, clarity and a consistent standard for all." NRS Letter. See supra note 119.

⁴³³ See supra section II.A.5.a.

⁴³⁴ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011.

⁴³⁵ See supra notes 121-122.

⁴³⁶ NRS Letter (asserting that the proposal is consistent with the Credit Rating Agency Reform Act, which amended the Advisers Act to exclude NRSROs and to provide for a separate regulatory regime for them under the Exchange Act). See also Pickard Letter (asserting that continued availability of the NRSRO exemption is causing confusion among advisers).

 $^{^{437}\,}See$ amended rule 203A–2(a); supra section II.A.5.b.

⁴³⁸ See supra note 127.

⁴³⁹ One commenter expressed support for the \$200 million threshold. *See* NRS Letter (agreeing that the \$200 million threshold would continue to ensure that the activities of a pension consultant registered with the Commission are significant enough to have an impact on national markets).

 $^{^{440}}$ See amended rule 203A–2(d); supra section II.A.5.c.

⁴⁴¹ See supra note 131.

⁴⁴² See supra note 132.

⁴⁴³ See supra note 136.

 $^{^{444}}$ See Seward Letter, and Shearman Letter (in each case supporting the 15-state threshold we

proposed, and suggesting the burdens of maintaining multiple state registrations can be significant). See also NEA Letter. One of these commenters also would support further decreasing the number of states to five and requiring advisers relying on the exemption to have at least \$25 million of assets under management. Seward Letter. Another "would support an even lower threshold." Shearman Letter.

⁴⁴⁵ NASAA Letter (supporting amendment "as an effort to be more consistent in the registration requirements for all advisers when analyzing the thresholds for registration with the SEC or the states."); NRS Letter ("Establishing one uniform standard for all advisers of a 15-state requirement provides a uniform and clear standard."). See also NEA Letter (strongly recommending the 15-state threshold be applied to both small and mid-sized advisers).

⁴⁴⁶ See rule 203A–2(e)(1); supra section II.A.5.c. ⁴⁴⁷ See NRS Letter ("The Dodd-Frank Act has addressed the multi-state adviser exemption to simplify the requirements of this exemption.").

⁴⁴⁸ See rule 203A-4; supra section II.A.6.

⁴⁴⁹ See supra note 140.

among advisers. 450 Moreover, the rule is a safe harbor only from our enforcement actions, and to our knowledge few, if any, advisers have relied upon it in the 14 years since it was adopted. 451 We believe rescinding the safe harbor will simplify our rules in general, thereby marginally reducing costs of compliance, and will have little, if any, other effect on efficiency, competition or capital formation.

Mid-Sized Advisers

The Dodd-Frank Act does not explain how to determine whether a mid-sized adviser is "required to be registered" or is "subject to examination" by a particular state securities authority for purposes of section 203A(a)(2)'s prohibition on mid-sized advisers registering with the Commission.452 We are providing in the instructions to Form ADV an explanation of how we construe these statutory provisions. 453 Our instructions are intended to clarify the meaning of these provisions, promoting efficiency by mitigating uncertainty about their meaning. For example, as underscored by commenters, because we are identifying to advisers filing on the IARD the states that do not subject advisers to examination, a mid-sized adviser will not be required to independently determine whether it is subject to examination in a particular state. 454 Simplifying the process for mid-sized advisers to determine whether they are required to register with us would decrease any competitive disadvantages compared to smaller advisers.

2. Exempt Reporting Advisers: Sections 407 and 408

Congress gave us broad authority under sections 203(l) and 203(m) of the Advisers Act to require exempt reporting advisers to file reports as necessary or appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of investors. ⁴⁵⁵ To implement these new sections of the Advisers Act, we are adopting new rule 204–4, as proposed,

that requires exempt reporting advisers to submit to us, and to periodically update, reports that consist of a limited subset of items on Form ADV. ⁴⁵⁶ We are also adopting the amendments we proposed to Form ADV to permit the form to serve as both a reporting and registration form and to specify the seven items that exempt reporting advisers must complete. ⁴⁵⁷

While the benefits of the reporting requirement under new rule 204-4 are difficult to quantify, we believe they are substantial. The information exempt reporting advisers provide on Form ADV will be beneficial to both the Commission and investors. This information will help us to identify exempt reporting advisers, their owners, and their business models and will provide us with information as to whether these advisers or their activities might present concerns sufficient to warrant our further attention in order to protect their clients, investors, and other market participants. 458 The reports which will be publicly available, will also provide investors with some basic information about these advisers and their businesses. Several commenters agreed, expressing general support for the proposed reporting requirements.459

Under rule 204–4, exempt reporting advisers are required to file their Form ADV reports electronically through the IARD.460 We believe that using Form ADV and the IARD for exempt reporting adviser reports will yield several important benefits. For instance, using Form ADV and the IARD creates efficiencies that benefit both us and filers by taking advantage of an established and proven filing system, while avoiding the expense and delay of developing a new form and filing system. Several commenters agreed,461 and one explained that, in its view, there is "no reason to create a new form or filing system when the existing ones have been designed for use by advisers and are suitable for that purpose." 462 In addition, because an exempt reporting adviser may be required to register on

Form ADV with one or more state securities authorities, use of the existing form and filing system (which is shared with the states) should reduce regulatory burdens for exempt reporting advisers because they can satisfy multiple filing obligations through a uniform form. 463 Commenters agreed with our expectation that regulatory burdens would be diminished for an exempt reporting adviser that later finds it can no longer rely on an exemption and would be required to register with us because the adviser would simply file an amendment to its current Form ADV to apply for Commission registration.464 Finally, certain items in Form ADV Part 1 are also linked to Form BD, which will create efficiencies if the exempt reporting adviser were to apply for broker-dealer registration.⁴⁶⁵

Requiring exempt reporting advisers to file their reports through the IARD will also benefit investors, prospective investors, and other members of the public who can readily access the information, without cost, through the Commission's Web site on the Investment Adviser Public Disclosure (IAPD) system. Investors will have access to some information that may have been previously unavailable or not easily attainable, such as whether an exempt reporting adviser has certain disciplinary events and whether its affiliates present conflicts of interest or allow broader access to other financial services.

Several commenters supported the public availability of exempt reporting adviser reports as beneficial to the protection of investors. ⁴⁶⁶ Investor advocacy groups, for instance, lauded the Commission's initiative to create, for the first time, a database of public information on advisers to private investment funds. ⁴⁶⁷ Others added that an investor would be better able to perform due diligence if the information were made available to the

 $^{^{450}\,}See\,supra$ note 141.

⁴⁵¹ See supra note 142.

⁴⁵² See supra note 145.

 $^{^{453}}$ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.b.; supra section II.A.7.

⁴⁵⁴ See NRS Letter (noting "the wide range of state regulatory regimes and processes" and supporting "efforts to verify those states which do or will subject advisers to examinations."); Sadis Letter (noting different state examination practices and arguing that clarification of registration requirements "is vital to the compliance of midsized advisers in states * * * which do not have routine examination programs in place for its investment advisers.").

⁴⁵⁵ See sections 407 and 408 of the Dodd-Frank Act, codified as new sections 203(l) and 203(m) of the Advisers Act.

 $^{^{456}}$ New rule 204–4(a); amended Form ADV: General Instructions 3 and 4. See supra section II.B. 457 See supra section II.B.2.

⁴⁵⁸One commenter agreed. ABA Committees Letter

⁴⁵⁹ See, e.g., AFL–CIO Letter; CII Letter; NRS Letter; Better Markets Letter; ABA Committees Letter; NASAA Letter.

⁴⁶⁰ New rule 204–4(b) and (d).

⁴⁶¹ See, e.g., AFL–CIO Letter; Better Markets Letter; NRS Letter; NASAA Letter. Responding to our request for comment regarding the possible use of EDGAR in place of the IARD, one commenter argued that "[s]uch an approach would be confusing and burdensome for any adviser that transitions between [exempt reporting adviser] and SEC-registered status." ABA Committees Letter.

⁴⁶² ABA Committees Letter.

⁴⁶³ See supra note 170 and accompanying text.
⁴⁶⁴ See ABA Committees Letter; Better Markets
Letter; NRS Letter; NASAA Letter. Form ADV, as
amended, permits an adviser to transition from
filing reports with us to applying for registration
under the Act by simply amending its Form ADV;
the adviser would check the box to indicate it is
filing an initial application for registration,
complete the items it did not have to answer as an
exempt reporting adviser, and update the prepopulated items that it already has on file. See
amended Form ADV: General Instruction 15
(providing procedural guidance to advisers that no
longer meet the definition of exempt reporting
adviser).

 ⁴⁶⁵ Form BD is the Uniform Application for Broker-Dealer Registration. 17 CFR 249.501.
 ⁴⁶⁶ AFL-CIO Letter; CII Letter; Better Markets Letter.

⁴⁶⁷ *Id*.

public,⁴⁶⁸ and could make an informed decision regarding the integrity of a prospective adviser if he or she were able to review the disciplinary history of the exempt reporting adviser and its employees.⁴⁶⁹ In addition, requiring exempt reporting advisers to complete Section 7.B. of Schedule D for each private fund they manage should result in many of the same benefits that this information produces with respect to registered advisers that we address in the discussion of the amendments to Form ADV below.⁴⁷⁰

We have considered the broad public interest in making this information generally available, and we agree with commenters who assert there will be important benefits of providing information about these advisers to the public. In addition to furnishing us with important data about the private funds advised by exempt reporting advisers that we can use to identify practices that may harm investors,471 and to administer our regulatory programs, these reports will create a publicly accessible foundation of basic information that could aid investors and prospective investors in conducting due diligence and could further help investors and other industry participants protect against fraud.472 The easy availability of information about these advisers and their advisory affiliates may also discourage advisers from engaging in certain practices (such as maintaining client assets with a related person custodian) or hiring certain persons (such as those with disciplinary history). Investors' access to information may also facilitate greater competition among advisers, which may in turn benefit clients.

Electronic reporting by exempt reporting advisers of certain items within Form ADV will give us better access to information about these

advisers, which will improve the administration of our regulatory programs and allow us to identify advisers whose activities suggest a need for closer scrutiny. We routinely use the IARD to generate reports on the advisory industry, its characteristics and trends. These reports would help us anticipate regulatory problems, identify potential conflicts of interest, allocate our resources, and more fully evaluate various regulatory actions we may consider taking, which should increase both the efficiency and effectiveness of our programs and thus increase investor protection.

We are also amending rule 204–1 under the Advisers Act, which addresses when and how advisers must amend their Form ADV, to require that exempt reporting advisers file updating amendments to reports filed on Form ADV.473 As amended, rule 204-1 requires an exempt reporting adviser, like a registered adviser, to amend its reports on Form ADV: (i) at least annually, within 90 days after the end of the adviser's fiscal year; and (ii) more frequently, if required by the instructions to Form ADV. Similarly, we are amending General Instruction 4 to Form ADV to require an exempt reporting adviser, like a registered adviser, to update promptly Items 1 (Identification Information), 3 (Form of Organization), and 11 (Disciplinary Information) if they become inaccurate in any way, and to update Item 10 (Control Persons) if it becomes materially inaccurate.474

Requiring advisers to amend and update their reports assures that we have access to updated information. For example, these updates will allow us to know when an exempt reporting adviser has added or no longer advises a private fund client or has reported a disciplinary event, which will provide us with the information necessary to assess whether the adviser might present sufficient concerns to warrant our further inquiry. Updated information also benefits investors, prospective investors, and other members of the public that could use this information in evaluating, for example, whether to invest in a venture capital fund managed by an exempt reporting adviser. Many commenters who addressed updating and amendment requirements agreed with our approach to update the report annually and to amend it according to

the same schedule as is applicable to registered advisers.⁴⁷⁵

When an adviser ceases to be an exempt reporting adviser, new rule 204–4 requires the adviser to file an amendment to its Form ADV to indicate that it is filing a final report.⁴⁷⁶ Final report filings will allow us and the public to distinguish such a filer from one that is failing to meet its filing obligations.⁴⁷⁷ Commenters who addressed the proposal to require a final report endorsed the Commission's approach.⁴⁷⁸

To accommodate their use by exempt reporting advisers, we also are making technical amendments to Form ADV-H, the form advisers use to request a hardship exemption from electronic filing,⁴⁷⁹ and Form ADV–NR, the form certain non-resident advisers use to appoint the Secretary of the Commission as an agent for service of process.480 Rule 204-4(e) and the amendments to Form ADV-H benefit exempt reporting advisers by allowing them to avoid non-compliance with reporting requirements based purely on unanticipated technical difficulties. The amendments to Form ADV-NR benefit investors by allowing us to obtain appropriate consent to permit the Commission and other parties to bring

 $^{^{468}\,\}mathrm{Merkl}$ Implementing Letter.

⁴⁶⁹ CII Letter.

 $^{^{470}\,}See\;infra\;notes\;483-488\;and\;accompanying\;text.$

⁴⁷¹ For instance, census data about a private fund's gatekeepers, including administrators and auditors, would be available on amended Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D and would be verifiable by investors and the Commission. Recent enforcement actions suggest that the availability of such information could be helpful. See, e.g., SEC v. Grant Ivan Grieve, et al., Litigation Release No. 21402 (Feb. 2, 2010) (default judgment against hedge fund adviser that was alleged to have fabricated and disseminated false financial information for the fund that was "certified" by a sham independent back-office administrator and phony accounting firm); In the Matter of John Hunting Whittier, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 2637 (Aug. 21, 2007) (settled action against hedge fund manager for, among other things, misrepresenting to fund investors that a particular auditor audited certain hedge funds, when in fact it did not).

⁴⁷² See infra section V.A.3.

⁴⁷³ Amended rule 204–1. *See supra* section II.B.4.

⁴⁷⁴ See Form ADV: General Instruction 4.

⁴⁷⁵ See NRS Letter (expressing general support); Merkl Implementing Letter (stating that less frequent reporting would result in information that is less useful or materially inaccurate); CII Letter (expressing general support); ABA Committees Letter (asserting that information reported by exempt reporting advisers that is allowed to become significantly outdated or inaccurate would not serve the Commission's or public's interest or protect investors as mandated by the Dodd-Frank Act, and could be misleading).

 $^{^{476}}$ New rule 204–4(f); Form ADV: General Instruction 15. See section II.B.5.

⁴⁷⁷ New rule 204–4(f). Advisers filing a final report are required only to update Item 1 of Part 1A of Form ADV and are not required to pay a filing fee. An adviser that failed to file a final report would violate rule 204–4(f).

⁴⁷⁸ ABA Committees Letter (agreeing that a final report is a reasonable way for an exempt reporting adviser to notify the Commission that it is no longer an exempt reporting adviser and endorsing the concept of allowing exempt reporting advisers that are transitioning to registration to use a single Form ADV filing for the purposes of submitting their final report and their application for registration); Merkl Implementing Letter (indicating that the Commission should not require some other approach than a final report when an adviser ceases to be an exempt reporting adviser).

⁴⁷⁹New rule 204–4(e) allows exempt reporting advisers having unanticipated technical difficulties that prevent submission of a filing to the IARD to request a temporary hardship exemption from electronic filing requirements.

⁴⁸⁰ See amended Form ADV-H; amended Form ADV-NR; amended Form ADV: General Instruction 19. The amendments to Form ADV-H and Form ADV-NR reflect that exempt reporting advisers use the forms in the same way and for the same purpose as they are currently used by registered investment advisers.

actions against non-resident partners or agents for violations of the federal securities laws. Commenters did not specifically address these changes to Form ADV–H and ADV–NR.

3. Form ADV Amendments

As discussed above, we are adopting amendments to Form ADV that will require advisers to provide us additional information about: (i) The private funds they advise, (ii) their advisory business and conflicts of interest, and (iii) their non-advisory activities and financial industry affiliations. ⁴⁸¹ We are also adopting certain additional changes intended to improve our ability to assess compliance risks and to identify the advisers that are covered by section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act, which addresses certain incentive-based compensation arrangements.

Private Fund Reporting Requirements

We are adopting amendments to Item 7.B. and Schedule D of Form ADV that expand the information advisers must report to us about the private funds they advise. This reporting will provide us with information designed to help us better understand private fund investment activities and the scope and potential impact of those activities on investors and markets. The information will also assist us in identifying particular practices that may harm investors and will allow us to conduct targeted examinations of private fund advisers based on these practices or other criteria. The amended reporting items are designed to improve our ability to assess risk, identify funds with service provider arrangements that raise a "red flag," identify firms for examination, and allow us to more efficiently conduct examinations. For instance, it would be relevant to us to know that a private fund is using a service provider that we are separately investigating for alleged misconduct. Responses to the service provider questions will also allow us to identify private funds that do not make use of independent service providers and provide other key information regarding the identity and role of these private fund gatekeepers. Advisers are required to report the gross asset value of the fund, which will help us understand the scope of its operations. 482 While no particular item of information may by itself indicate an elevated risk of a compliance failure, the reporting as a whole is designed to serve as an input to the risk metrics by which our staff

identifies potential risk and allocates examination resources. The staff conducts similar analyses today, but with fewer inputs.

Several commenters agreed with our assessment that the new information will allow us to identify harmful practices, improve risk assessment and more efficiently target examinations, 483 and a U.S. Senator added that the data would aid the Financial Stability Oversight Council in monitoring systemic risk.⁴⁸⁴ In its comment letter, NASAA wrote that "the information required of these advisers will be of critical importance to regulators in identifying practices that may harm investors." One commenter who criticized certain aspects of the proposal nonetheless conceded that "these disclosures would assist the Commission in seeking to achieve these goals [protecting against fraud and assisting in systemic risk evaluation]."485

Prospective and current private fund investors will also benefit from the public disclosure of this expanded private fund reporting. Private fund advisers must report information about their business, affiliates, owners, gatekeepers, and disciplinary history. This will create a publicly accessible foundation of basic information that could aid investors in conducting due diligence and could further help investors and other industry participants protect against fraud. For example, investors (and their consultants) will be able to compare representations made on Schedule D with those made in private offering documents or other materials provided to prospective investors. Fund service providers, such as administrators and auditors, may review the information that advisers report in order to uncover false representations regarding the identity of service providers. 486 Some commenters agreed that the public availability of private fund data would aid investors. 487 We continue to believe that public disclosure of this information will be valuable to investors precisely because they will be able to compare the Form ADV information to the information they have received in

offering documents and as a result of due diligence.⁴⁸⁸

The expanded private fund reporting will also benefit investors and market participants by providing us and other policy makers with improved data. This data will enhance our ability to form and frame regulatory policies regarding the private fund industry and its advisers, and to evaluate the effect of our policies and programs on this industry, including for the protection of private fund investors. Today, we frequently have to rely on data from other sources, when available. Private fund reporting will provide us with important information about this rapidly growing segment of the U.S. financial system.

Other Amendments to Form ADV

We are adopting other amendments to Form ADV that refine or expand existing questions. These changes will give us a more complete picture of an adviser's practices, help us better understand an adviser's operations, business and services, and provide us with more information to determine an adviser's risk profile and prepare for examinations. The information reported will help us to identify practices that may harm clients, including by detecting data or patterns that suggest further inquiry may be warranted and distinguishing additional conflicts of interest that advisers may face. For example, the new reporting on related persons will allow us to link disparate pieces of information to which we have access concerning an adviser and its affiliates to identify whether those relationships present conflicts of interest that create higher risks for advisory clients. Another example is the amendment that requires advisers to switch from ranges to approximate numbers of employees; although this change refines data we previously received, it will enable us to better develop risk-based profiles of advisers. The expanded list of activities in which an adviser might engage will help us better understand the operations of advisers. Additionally, requiring advisers to report whether they have \$1 billion or more in assets will help us to identify the advisers that could be subject to rules regarding certain excessive incentive-based compensation arrangements required by section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act. Overall, the information to be collected on amended Form ADV is designed to improve our

⁴⁸¹ See supra section II.C.

⁴⁸² See amended Form ADV, Part 1A, Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1)A., question 11.

 $^{^{483}}$ See infra note 265.

⁴⁸⁴ Sen. Levin Letter.

 $^{^{485}}$ Seward Letter.

 $^{^{486}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.149 and accompanying text.

⁴⁸⁷ See, e.g., AFL–CIO Letter; CII Letter; Better Markets Letter (each lauding the Commission's initiative to create, for the first time, a database of public information on private investment funds).

⁴⁸⁸ See supra note 270. See, e.g., Merkl Implementing Letter (noting that a potential investor would be better able to perform due diligence if the information were made available to the public).

risk-assessment capabilities and help us improve our allocation of examination resources. Commenters who addressed these proposed amendments to Form ADV expressed general support.489 One commenter, for instance, agreed that these amendments will improve our ability to gather data about firms, to conduct appropriate inquiries, inspections, and other activities based on that data, and to focus examination and enforcement resources on those advisers that appear to present greater compliance risks. 490 Another indicated that the additional information the amended form will collect would assist the Commission to identify fund advisers, to verify the existence and location of assets and to carry out general market surveillance.491

Advisory clients and prospective clients will also benefit from the changes to Form ADV. As one commenter indicated, information reported on Form ADV is publicly available, allowing investors to use the IAPD as a resource in evaluating potential managers and understanding their practices. 492 For example, clients and prospective clients will be able to see whether an adviser or one of its control persons is a public reporting company registered under the Exchange Act and then access additional public information about the adviser and/or the control person on the EDGAR system. Requiring an adviser to report whether it has \$1 billion or more of assets helps to inform the adviser, its clients and the public whether or not the adviser may be subject to section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act and any rules or guidelines thereunder. The additional information about the adviser's related persons will assist investors that compare business practices, strategies, and conflicts of a number of advisers, which may help them to select the most appropriate adviser for them. Clients may also benefit indirectly because advisers may be incentivized to implement stronger controls and practices, particularly related to any conflicts of interest or business practices that may result in additional risks, because of enhanced client awareness. Third parties will also be able to access the new information reported in filings of the amended form, allowing academics, businesses, and others to access additional information about registered investment advisers and exempt reporting advisers, which

they can use to study the advisory industry.

Among the amendments to Form ADV are improvements to its instructions. We expect these changes to assist advisers in determining their regulatory assets under management and whether they are eligible or required to register with us, which may result in cost savings for some advisers because they may more readily be able to make this determination. 493 Eliminating the choices we have given advisers in the Form ADV instructions for calculating assets under management, for example, provides for a uniform method of determining assets under management for purposes of the form and the new exemptions from registration under the Advisers Act. These updates will also include, for the first time, specific instructions on how to determine the amount of private fund assets an adviser has under management. We expect that these changes will promote competition, increase certainty when an adviser chooses to rely on an exemption from registration, and improve consistency in reporting across the industry. 494 Some of the technical amendments we are adopting, such as those to Item 9, are designed, at commenter request, to alleviate adviser confusion.495

4. Amendments to Pay to Play Rule

We are making two amendments to the pay to play rule that we believe are appropriate as a result of the enactment of the Dodd-Frank Act. ⁴⁹⁶ First, we are amending the rule to make it continue to apply to advisers that previously relied on the "private adviser" exemption, including exempt reporting advisers and foreign private advisers. ⁴⁹⁷ We are making this amendment to prevent the narrowing of the application of the rule as a result of the amendments to the Act made by the Dodd-Frank

Act.⁴⁹⁸ We do not believe that this amendment will create any benefits (or costs) beyond those created by the rule as originally adopted,⁴⁹⁹ but rather will merely assure that the rule continues to apply to the same advisers as we intended when we adopted the rule.

Second, we are amending the rule to add municipal advisors to the categories of registered entities—referred to as "regulated persons"—excepted from the rule's prohibition on advisers paving third parties to solicit government entities.500 To qualify as a "municipal advisor" (and thereby a "regulated person"), a solicitor must be registered under section 15B of the Securities Exchange Act and subject to pay to play rules adopted by the MSRB.501 Notably, for municipal advisors to qualify as "regulated persons," we must find that applicable MSRB pay to play rules: (i) impose substantially equivalent or more stringent restrictions on municipal advisors than the pay to play rule imposes on investment advisers; and (ii) are consistent with the objectives of the pay to play rule.⁵⁰²

Our amendment will continue to permit advisers to pay two other categories of persons to solicit government entities on their behalf—investment advisers and brokerdealers—so long as such third parties are registered with us and subject to pay to play rules of their own. 503 Due to the fact that the definition of a municipal advisor may include categories of persons other than registered investment advisers and broker-dealers, our amendment may increase the number of solicitors that an adviser could hire. 504 This could benefit

⁴⁸⁹ See supra note 216.

⁴⁹⁰ See IAA General Letter.

 $^{^{491}\,}See$ CPIC Letter.

⁴⁹² CPIC Letter.

⁴⁹³ See section II.A.3.

⁴⁹⁴ See id. See also Exemptions Adopting Release at sections II.B.2., II.C., II.C.5. (discussing exemption for foreign private advisers and certain private fund advisers).

⁴⁹⁵ See supra section II.C.5. We are also making a technical amendment to Form ADV-E to reflect the requirement that the accountant's report be filed electronically. Staff notified advisers in November 2010 that the IARD system had been programmed to accept Form ADV-E. See 2009 Custody Release, supra note 310 at n.53 and accompanying text (establishing the requirement for Form ADV–E to be filed electronically, explaining that accountants performing surprise examinations should continue paper filing of Form ADV-E until the IARD system is programmed to accept Form ADV–E, and noting that advisers would be informed when that programming was completed). This technical change will alleviate adviser confusion about the appropriate filing method for this form.

⁴⁹⁶ See section II.D.1.

⁴⁹⁷ Rule 206(4)-5(a). See section II.D.1.

⁴⁹⁸ See supra section II.D.1. Rule 206(4)–5 currently applies to "private advisers" exempt from registration with the Commission under section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act. As discussed in note 4, the Dodd-Frank Act has eliminated the "private adviser" exemption from registration with the Commission in section 203(b)(3), but has created new exemptions for exempt reporting advisers and foreign private advisers. Advisers that qualify for these new exemptions generally are subsets of the advisers that qualify for the existing section 203(b)(3) "private adviser" exemption.

 $^{^{499}\,}See$ Pay to Play Release, supra note 340, at section IV.

⁵⁰⁰ See amended rule 206(4)–5(a)(2)(i)(A), (f)(9). "Regulated persons" also include registered investment advisers and broker-dealers subject to the rules of a registered national securities association, such as FINRA, that has adopted pay to play rules that the Commission determines satisfy the criteria of amended rule 206(4)–5(f)(9)(iii)(B).

⁵⁰¹ See amended rule 206(4)–5(f)(9)(iii).

⁵⁰² See amended rule 206(4)–5(f)(9)(iii)(B).

 $^{^{503}\,\}mathrm{Pay}$ to Play Release, supra note 340, at section II.B.2.(b).

 $^{^{504}}$ Our current "regulated person" definition does not include, for example, advisers prohibited from registering with the Commission under section 203A of the Advisers Act, such as state-registered

advisers by increasing competition in the market for solicitation services and reducing the cost of such services. It could also benefit those solicitors that are not registered investment advisers or broker-dealers, but may meet the municipal advisor definition, by allowing advisers to hire them.

5. Advisers Previously Exempt Under Section 203(b)(3)

We are adopting a transition provision in rule 203-1 for advisers that are newly required to register due to the Dodd-Frank Act's repeal of the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3). Specifically, under rule 203-1(e), an adviser that was relying on, and was permitted to rely on, the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3) on July 20, 2011, may delay registering with the Commission until March 30, 2012.506 The transition period will provide these advisers with needed additional time to work through any technical issues associated with applying for registration and to establish compliance with Advisers Act provisions and rules to which they are newly subject as advisers required to register.507 As such, we believe that the temporary extension of the registration deadline provided by rule 203(e)-1 will assure an orderly transition to registration that will minimize costs to these advisers—costs that could otherwise be passed on to clients. We believe that maintaining an orderly transition process promotes efficiency

advisers, or advisers unregistered in reliance on an exemption other than section 203(b)(3) of the Act. The definition of "municipal advisor" does not exclude these advisers. See section 975 of the Dodd-Frank Act. We adopted the third party solicitor ban to prevent advisers from circumventing the rule through third parties. See section II.B.2.(b) of the Pay to Play Release. Given the Dodd-Frank Act's creation of the "municipal advisor" category, and given that it requires these persons to register with the Commission and subjects them to MSRB rulemaking authority, we believe that expanding the current "regulated person" exception to the third party solicitor ban to include registered municipal advisors subject to pay to play rules would not undermine the ban's purpose. By allowing advisers to choose from a broader set of potential third party solicitors, we believe our amendments may promote efficiency and competition in the market for advisory services to the extent third party solicitors that are not registered investment advisers or broker-dealers participate.

⁵⁰⁵ See rule 203–1(e); section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act; supra section III.B.2.

⁵⁰⁶ See rule 203–1(e); supra note 385.

and may reduce the costs of filing an initial application for registration and coming into compliance with Advisers Act provisions and rules to which these advisers are newly subject.

B. Costs

1. Eligibility To Register With the Commission: Section 410

Transition to State Registration

Rule 203A-5 will impose one-time costs on certain investment advisers registered with us by requiring them to file an amendment to Form ADV, and on advisers that are no longer eligible to remain registered with us by requiring them to file Form ADV–W to withdraw from Commission registration.⁵⁰⁸ According to IARD data, approximately 11,500 investment advisers are registered with us and will be required to file an amended Form ADV,509 and approximately 3,200 of those advisers will be required to withdraw their registration and register with one or more state securities authorities.510 As we discuss below, although all SECregistered advisers will be required to file Form ADV, we estimate that only 3,900 of them will have to make an

additional filing not in the usual course of business. 511

Some commenters argued that we should decrease the costs of proposed rule 203A-5 by exempting advisers unaffected by the statutory changes from the Form ADV filing requirement,⁵¹² or only requiring advisers to report their assets under management.513 As discussed above, we believe there are significant benefits of requiring all advisers to file Form ADV, including having each adviser confirm its eligibility for Commission registration in light of multiple statutory and rule changes, and allowing us and the state regulatory authorities to easily and efficiently identify the advisers that are transitioning to state registration and the advisers that are remaining registered with the Commission.⁵¹⁴ We also note that commenters' concerns also should be allayed by the new March 30, 2012 deadline for filing Form ADV that will coincide with most advisers' required annual updating amendment, eliminating the requirement that they file an additional amendment to their Form ADV,515 and that will coincide with the filing requirements for newly registering private fund advisers.⁵¹⁶ In

⁵⁰⁷ We received a number of comment letters requesting that these advisers have additional time after July 21, 2011 (the date the Dodd-Frank Act's repeal of the section 203(b)(3) private adviser exemption becomes effective) to become registered and to establish compliance with all provisions of the Advisers Act and rules thereunder to which they are newly subject by virtue of their required registration. See CompliGlobe Letter; MFA Letter; Schnase Letter; Shearman Letter.

⁵⁰⁸ See new rule 203A–5; supra section II.A.1.

⁵⁰⁹ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 11,504 investment advisers are registered with the Commission. We have rounded this number to 11,500 for purposes of our analysis.

 $^{^{510}\,\}mathrm{According}$ to data from the IARD as of April 7, 2011, 3,531 SEC-registered advisers either: (i) had assets under management between \$25 million and \$90 million and did not indicate on Form ADV Part 1A that they are relying on an exemption from the prohibition on Commission registration; or (ii) were permitted to register with us because they rely on the registration of an SEC-registered affiliate that has assets under management between \$25 million and \$90 million and are not relying on an exemption from registration. We estimate that 350 of these advisers will not switch to state registration because their principal office and place of business is located in Minnesota, New York, or Wyoming. See supra note 152 (according to IARD data as of April 7, 2011, there were 63 mid-sized advisers in Minnesota, 286 in New York, and 1 in Wyoming). As a result, we estimate that approximately 3,200 advisers will switch to state registration. 3,531 SECregistered advisers—350 advisers not switching to state registration = 3,181 advisers. In the Implementing Proposing Release, we estimated that approximately 4,100 SEC-registered advisers would be required to withdraw their registrations and register with one or more state securities authorities, based on IARD data as of September 1, 2010. See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.15. We have lowered our estimate by 900 advisers to account for the advisers that have between \$90 million and \$100 million of assets under management that may remain registered with us as a result of the amendments we are adopting to rule 203A-1, the advisers that have withdrawn their registrations with us since that time, and as discussed above, the advisers that will not switch registration because they have a principal office and place of business in Minnesota, New York or . Wyoming. *See supra* note 22.

⁵¹¹ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 10,636 advisers reported on Form ADV a December 31 fiscal year end, of which we estimate approximately 3,013 will file a Form ADV to comply with the Form ADV filing requirement of new rule 203A-5 before switching to state registration because they reported assets under management of less than \$90 million and either: (i) they did not indicate on Part 1A of Form ADV that they are relying on an exemption from the prohibition on Commission registration; or (ii) they do not have a principal office and place of business in Minnesota, New York or Wyoming. Additionally, 868 advisers reported a fiscal year end other than December 31 and will file an additional, other-than-annual amendment to comply with new rule 203A-5. 3,013+ 868 = 3,881. We have rounded this number to 3,900 for purposes of our analysis. The revised PRA burden for Form ADV includes the annual amendment filing by the approximately 7,623 advisers with a December 31 fiscal year end that we estimate will remain registered with us after the switch because they reported assets under management of more than \$90 million, indicated on Part 1A of Form ADV that they are relying on an exemption from the prohibition on Commission registration, or have a principal office and place of business in Minnesota, New York or Wyoming. See infra section VI.B. We have rounded this number to 7,600 for purposes of our analysis.

⁵¹² ICI Letter (recommending exempting advisers that do not rely on assets under management to register with the SEC); MFA Letter (recommending exempting private fund advisers that file an initial Form ADV by July 21); NYSBA Committee Letter (recommending exempting advisers who will continue to be eligible for Commission registration and advisers relying on the section 203(b)(3) exemption that we proposed would have to register with the Commission by July 21, 2011).

 $^{^{513}\,\}mathrm{Shearman}$ Letter.

⁵¹⁴ See supra section II.C.

⁵¹⁵ See supra note 511.

⁵¹⁶ See MFA Letter ("Requiring private fund managers to file two Form ADV's would be costly, Continued

addition, providing additional flexibility for an adviser to choose the date by which it must calculate its assets under management reported on Form ADV further reduces the cost of the filing and promotes uniformity by requiring the same 90 day period as in Form ADV today.⁵¹⁷ We believe that the rule will have little impact on competition among advisers registered with us because they will all be subject to these requirements, but the rule could have an impact of limited duration on competition between advisers registered with us as of July 21, 2011 who are subject to the rule, and state-registered advisers who are not.518 We also believe that the rule will have little, if any, effect on capital formation.

For purposes of calculating the currently approved Paperwork Reduction Act ("PRA") burden for Form ADV, we estimated that an annual updating amendment will take each adviser approximately 6 hours,519 and we estimate the one-time transition amendment will have a similar burden. In addition, for purposes of the increased PRA burden for Form ADV. we estimate that the amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV will take each adviser approximately 4.5 hours, on average, to complete. 520 As a result, we estimate a total average time burden of 10.5 hours for each adviser completing the amendment to Form ADV required by rule 203A-5 (excluding private fund information which is addressed below).521 We estimate that each adviser will incur average costs of approximately \$2,667.522

in efficient and potentially confusing."). See also supra section ${\rm III.}$

Proposed rule 203A-5 would have required all advisers registered with us on July 21, 2011 to file a Form ADV amendment, in addition to the amendment that each adviser is required to file annually,523 and we estimated that 11,850 advisers would file the form. 524 To address commenters' concerns about the burdens of an additional filing,525 we modified the rule so that approximately 7,600 advisers that will remain registered with the SEC after the transition will satisfy the Form ADV filing requirement by filing their annual amendment following their fiscal year ending on December 31, 2011.526 This reduces the number of advisers that will file an additional Form ADV attributable to the rule 203A-5 to approximately 3,900.527 As a result, the total aggregate cost of the Form ADV filing requirement will be approximately \$10,401,300.528 In addition, of these 3,900 registered advisers, we estimate that 850 advise one or more private funds and will have to complete the private fund reporting requirements.⁵²⁹ We expect this will take 8,373 hours,530 in the aggregate, for a total cost of \$2,126,742.531 As a result, the total estimated costs associated with

Industry Financial Markets Association's Management & Professional Earnings in the Securities Industry 2010 ("SIFMA Management and Earnings Report"), modified to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that costs for a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager are \$235 and \$273 per hour, respectively. (5.25 hours × \$235 = \$1,233.75) + (5.25 hours × \$273 = \$1,433.25) = \$2,667.

filing amended Form ADV as required by rule 203A–5 will be \$12,528,042.⁵³²

For the estimated 3,200 advisers that will be required to withdraw their registrations, we estimate that the average burden for each respondent is 0.25 hours for filing a partial withdrawal on Form ADV-W.533 An adviser will likely use compliance clerks to prepare the filings and review the prepared Form ADV-W.534 We estimate that each adviser will incur average costs of approximately \$16.75 535 to comply with the Form ADV-W filing requirements, for a total one-time cost of \$53,600.536 As a result, rule 203A-5 will result in a total onetime cost of \$12,581,642.⁵³⁷

Switching Between State and Commission Registration

We are adopting amendments to rule 203A–1 to eliminate the \$5 million buffer that permits, but does not require, an adviser to register with the Commission if the adviser has between \$25 million and \$30 million of assets under management. Sas Specifically, the amendment will require advisers with between \$25 million and \$30 million in assets under management that relied on the buffer to switch their registration to the states. Sas As of April 7, 2011,

⁵¹⁷ See new rule 203A–5(b); Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(4). Several commenters that requested more flexibility asserted that the use of end of quarter numbers precludes an administrate burden for many advisers that value assets on a quarterly basis because most advisers already value assets quarterly to calculate fees. See, e.g., Altruist Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter.

⁵¹⁸ For example, the rule requires mid-sized advisers registered with us on July 21, 2011 to remain registered (unless an exemption from Commission registration is available) until they switch to state registration in 2012. See supra note 23. All of these advisers must file an amended Form ADV with us by March 30, 2012, and any advisers maintaining dual registrations with the SEC and states will incur renewal fees and compliance costs to maintain both registrations until the beginning of 2012. See, e.g., infra note 543. Mid-sized advisers that are not registered with us on July 21, 2011 will not have similar costs.

 $^{^{519}\,}See$ infra section VI.B.2.a.iii.

⁵²⁰ See infra sections VI.B.1.a.

 $^{^{521}}$ 6 hours (Form ADV amendment) + 4.5 hours (new Form ADV items) = 10.5 hours.

⁵²² We expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. Data from the Securities

⁵²³ See proposed rule 203A-5(a).

 $^{^{524}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.293 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{525}}$ See supra note 414 and accompanying text.

⁵²⁶ See supra note 511.

⁵²⁷ See id.

 $^{^{528}}$ 3,900 advisers \times \$2,667 = \$10,401,300.

 $^{^{529}\,\}mathrm{Based}$ on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 839 advisers out of the estimated 3,700 current SEC-registered advisers that advise private funds do not have a December fiscal year end or are expected to switch to state registration. We have rounded this number to 850 for purposes of this analysis.

 $^{^{530}}$ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, we estimate that approximately 52 percent of these 850 private fund advisers, or 442, currently advise an average of 3 private funds each; 43 percent, or 365 advisers, currently advise an average of 10 private funds each; and the remaining 5 percent, or 43 advisers, currently advise an average of 79 private funds each. See infra note 697 and accompanying text. (442 advisers \times 3 funds \times 1 burden hour per fund) + (43 advisers \times 79 funds \times 1 burden hour per fund) = 1,326 hours + 3,650 hours + 3,397 hours = 8,373 hours.

 $^{^{531}}$ (4,186.5 hours × \$235) + (4,186.5 × \$273) = \$983,827.5 + \$1,142,914.5 = \$2,126,742. As noted above, we expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. See supra note 522.

 $^{^{532}}$ \$10,401,300 (total cost for Form ADV filing excluding private fund reporting) + \$2,126,742 (total cost for private fund reporting) = \$12,528,042 (total cost for Form ADV filing).

 $^{^{533}\,\}mathrm{Form}$ ADV–W is designed to accommodate the different types of withdrawals an investment adviser may file. An investment adviser ceasing operations will complete the entire form to withdraw from all of the jurisdictions in which it is registered (full withdrawal), while an advise withdrawing from some, but not all, of the jurisdictions in which it is registered will omit certain items that we do not need from an adviser continuing in business as a state-registered adviser. We expect that advisers required to file Form ADV-W will file only a partial withdrawal because switching to state registration only requires a partial withdrawal. Compliance with the requirement to complete Form ADV-W imposes an average burden of 0.25 hours for an adviser filing for partial withdrawal.

⁵³⁴ We have assumed for purposes of the current approved PRA burden for rule 203–2 and Form ADV–W that advisers will use clerical staff to file a partial withdrawal. Data from the Securities Industry Financial Markets Association's Office Salaries in the Securities Industry 2010 ("SIFMA Office Salaries Report") modified to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and multiplied by 2.93 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that the hourly rate for a compliance clerk is \$67.

 $^{^{535}}$ 0.25 hours \times \$67 (hourly wage for clerk) = \$16.75 (total cost for Form ADV–W filing).

⁵³⁶ \$16.75 × 3,200 = \$53,600.

 $^{^{537}}$ \$12,528,042 (total cost for Form ADV filing) + \$53,600 (total cost for Form ADV–W filing) = \$12,581,642 (total cost for new rule 203A–5).

 $^{^{538}}$ See amended rule 203A–1(a); supra section II.A.4.

⁵³⁹ See supra section II.A.4. Under the Dodd-Frank Act, a mid-sized adviser (with at least \$25

approximately 300 advisers registered with the Commission had between \$25 million and \$30 million of assets under management.540 Because the Dodd-Frank Act has amended section 203A to prohibit approximately 240 of these advisers from registering with the Commission, we believe that 240 advisers will see increased costs as a result of the amendment.541 These costs include those associated with withdrawing their registration with the Commission and registering with the states, including filing a notice of withdrawal on Form ADV-W in accordance with rule 203-2 under the Advisers Act. We have estimated for purposes of our current approved hour burden under the PRA for rule 203–2 and Form ADV that a partial withdrawal imposes an average burden of approximately 0.25 hours for an adviser, and the filing (and costs associated with the filing) by these 240 advisers are included in our discussion above of the Form ADV-W filing requirement under rule 203A-5.542 These advisers also will incur the costs of state registration and of compliance with state laws and regulations, which we expect will vary

million of assets under management) is not prohibited from registering with the Commission if: (i) the adviser is not required to be registered as an investment adviser with the securities commissioner (or any agency or office performing like functions) of the state in which it maintains its principal office and place of business; (ii) if registered, the adviser will not be subject to examination as an investment adviser by that securities commissioner; or (iii) the adviser is required to register in 15 or more states. See section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act; supra section II.A.

⁵⁴⁰ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 305 advisers registered with the Commission had between \$25 million and \$30 million of assets under management. We have rounded this number to 300 for purposes of this analysis.

541 See supra section II.A. (discussing new section 203A(a)(2) of the Advisers Act, which prohibits certain mid-sized advisers from registering with the Commission). Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 242 advisers registered with the Commission had between \$25 million and \$30 million of assets under management. For purposes of this analysis, we have rounded this number to 240 and assume that all of these advisers will not remain eligible to register with the Commission because they will be required to be registered and subject to examination by securities authorities in the states where they maintain their respective principal offices and places of business. See Advisers Act section 203A(a)(2) (as amended by the Dodd-Frank Act); supra section II.A.7.b. (discussing the fact that each state securities commissioner (or official with similar authority) advised our staff whether investment advisers registered in the state will be subject to examination as an investment adviser by that state's securities commissioner (or agency or office with similar authority)). All state securities authorities other than Minnesota, New York, and Wyoming have advised our staff that advisers registered with them are subject to examination. See supra note 152.

⁵⁴² See supra notes 533–536 and accompanying text (addressing the costs of filing Form ADV–W for advisers that will be required to withdraw their registrations).

widely depending on the number of, and which, states with which each adviser is required to register. For example, individual state registration fees generally range from approximately \$60 to \$400 annually, and some states require advisers to submit documentation in addition to Form ADV.⁵⁴³

The buffer we are adopting for midsized advisers with assets under management of close to \$100 million may marginally increase costs for advisers initially as they determine how to comply with the new requirements and complete the amended Form ADV,544 but, as underscored by several commenters, the buffer decreases costs for advisers in the aggregate. 545 As discussed above, the buffer permits midsized advisers to determine whether and when to switch between state and Commission registration, which will prevent costs and disruption for these advisers to frequently switch their registrations.⁵⁴⁶ We believe these amendments will have little, if any, effect on capital formation.

Exemptions from the Prohibition on Registration With the Commission

Amending the exemption from the prohibition on registration available to

⁵⁴⁴The PRA burdens for Form ADV and rule 203A–5 include a burden of 4.5 hours per adviser to complete the amended Form ADV, including the assets under management calculation and eligibility requirements. *See infra* sections IV.B.1. and IV.C.

⁵⁴⁵ Several commenters argued that the buffer would decrease costs, for example, by preventing advisers with close to \$100 million of assets under management from having to switch to and from Commission registration frequently. See, e.g., Altruist Letter; Dezellem Letter; Dinel Letter; FSI Letter; ICW Letter; JVL Associates Letter; Merkl Implementing Letter; NRS Letter; Wealth Coach Letter; and WJM Letter.

⁵⁴⁶ See supra notes 427–428 and accompanying text

pension consultants in rule 203A-2(b) to increase the minimum value of plan assets from \$50 million to \$200 million 547 may impose costs on some of the approximately 325 advisers that currently rely on the exemption. 548 These costs, which include those associated with withdrawing their registration with the Commission and registering with the states, if required, will have a negative impact on competition for the advisers that no longer qualify for the exemption and potentially must register as an adviser with more than one state securities authority. We estimate that 50 of the 325 advisers relying on the exemption will have to file a notice of withdrawal on Form ADV-W in accordance with rule 203-2 under the Advisers Act and with draw their registration. 549 We have estimated that a partial withdrawal imposes an average burden of approximately 0.25 hours for an adviser.550 Thus, we estimate that the amendment to rule 203A-2(b) associated with filing Form ADV-W will generate a burden of 12.5 hours 551 at a cost of approximately \$840.552 These advisers will incur the costs of state registration, which we expect will vary widely depending on the number

⁵⁴³ See, e.g., Colorado Division of Securities Fee Schedule (\$60 registration fee), available at http:// www.dora.state.co.us/securities/feeschedule.htm; Illinois Secretary of State, Securities Fees (\$400 registration fee), available at http:// www.sos.state.il.us/departments/securities/ investment_advisers/fees.html; Ohio Rev. Code § 1707.17(B)(3) (2010) (\$100 registration fee); Ark. Code § 23-42-304(a)(3) (2010) (\$300 registration fee): Texas State Securities Board, Check Sheet For a Sole Proprietor Corporation LLC or Partnership Applying For Registration as an Investment Adviser (\$275 registration fee and requiring copies of adviser's organizational documents, balance sheet, fee schedule, advisory contract, and brochure or disclosure document delivered to clients), available at http://www.ssb.state.tx.us/Dealer And Investment Adviser Registration/Check Sheet For a Sole Proprieter Corporation LLC or Partnership _Applying_For_Registration_as_an_Investment Adviser.php; North American Securities Administrators Association, Inc., State Securities Regulators Report on Regulatory Effectiveness and Resources with Respect to Broker-Dealers and Investment Advisers, 7 (2010) (among other things, states review registrants' disclosure history, financial status, business practices, and provisions in client contracts).

 $^{^{547}\,}See$ amended rule 203A–2(a); supra section II.A.5.b.

⁵⁴⁸ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 322 SEC-registered advisers, which we rounded to 325, indicated that they rely on the exemption for pension consultants by marking Item 2.A.(6) on Part 1A of Form ADV. These advisers do not report the amount of plan assets for which they provide investment advice, so we are unable to determine how many have between \$50 million and \$200 million of plan assets and, therefore, may have to register with the state securities authorities as a result of the amendment. It is also difficult to determine whether such advisers will be prohibited from registering with the Commission because they are required to register with and are subject to examination by the state securities authority where they maintain a principal office and place of business under the Dodd-Frank Act.

 $^{^{549}\,\}mbox{Based}$ on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, approximately 190 pension consultants reported assets under management of less than \$90 million, and 166 of those advisers reported assets under management of less than \$25 million. We believe that most pension consultants relying on the exemption provide advice regarding a large amount of plan assets, so we expect the number of advisers affected by the amendment to be one quarter of the advisers with less than \$25 million of assets under management, or 42 advisers (which is approximately 15 percent of all advisers relying on this exemption). We have rounded this number to 50 for purposes of our analysis. We expect that advisers that will be required to file Form ADV-W will file only a partial withdrawal because they will be registering with the states. See supra note 533. Compliance with the requirement to complete Form ADV-W imposes an average burden of approximately 0.25 hours for an adviser filing for partial withdrawal. See id.

⁵⁵⁰ See supra note 533.

 $^{^{551}\,50}$ responses on Form ADV–W $\times\,0.25$ hours

^{= 12.5} hours.

⁵⁵² 12.5 hours × \$67 = \$837.50

of, and which, states with which an adviser is required to register.⁵⁵³ We believe the amendment will have little, if any, effect on capital formation.

As discussed above, the amendment to the multi-state adviser exemption in rule 203A–2(e) will reduce costs for advisers in the aggregate because more advisers will be permitted to register with one securities regulator—the Commission—rather than being required to register with multiple states.554 Advisers newly relying on the amended exemption will incur costs associated with completing and filing Form ADV for purposes of registration with the Commission, and all of the advisers relying on the exemption will incur the costs associated with keeping records sufficient to demonstrate that they would be required to register with 15 or more states. In addition, these advisers will incur costs of complying with the Advisers Act and our rules.

We estimate that, in addition to the approximately 40 advisers that rely on the exemption currently, approximately 115 will rely on the exemption as amended. For purposes of the PRA, we have estimated that these advisers will incur an average one-time initial burden of approximately 8 hours, and an average ongoing burden of approximately 8 hours per year, to keep records sufficient to demonstrate that they meet the 15-state threshold. We further estimate that a senior operations manager will maintain the records at an hourly rate of \$331, resulting in average

initial and annual recordkeeping costs associated with our amendments to rule 203A–2(e) of \$2,648 per adviser,557 and total increased costs of approximately \$304,520 per year.⁵⁵⁸ Advisers newly relying on the amended exemption will also incur costs associated with completing and filing Form ADV for purposes of registration with the Commission. For purposes of the increase in our PRA burden for Form ADV, we have estimated that advisers newly registering with the Commission will incur an average amortized hour burden of approximately 13.58 hours per year,⁵⁵⁹ resulting in costs of approximately \$3,450 per adviser 560 and total increased costs of approximately \$396,750 per year.561 Additionally, we estimate that approximately 30 of the newly registering advisers will use outside legal services, and 60 will use outside compliance consulting services, to assist them in preparing their Part 2 brochures,562 for a cost of \$132,000, and \$300,000, respectively, resulting in a total non-labor cost among the newly registering advisers of \$432,000.563 The

 562 We estimate that a quarter of medium-sized advisers seek the help of outside legal services and half seek the help of compliance consulting services. See section VI.B.2.a.iv. As discussed above, we have estimated that 115 new advisers will begin relying on the exemption, in addition to the 40 advisers that currently rely on it. See supra note 555. 0.25 \times 115 new advisers relying on the exemption = 28.75 advisers seeking outside legal services. 0.5 \times 115 new advisers relying on the exemption = 57.5 advisers seeking compliance consulting services. We have rounded these numbers to 30 and 60, respectively, for the purpose of this analysis.

⁵⁶³We estimate that the initial cost related to preparation of Part 2 of Form ADV would be \$4,400 for legal services and \$5,000 for compliance consulting services for those medium-sized advisers who engage legal counsel or consultants. See infra note 729 and accompanying text. (30 advisers seeking outside legal services × \$4,400 for legal services) + (60 advisers seeking compliance consulting services × \$5,000 for compliance consulting services) = \$132,000 for legal services + \$300,000 for compliance consulting services = \$432,000. The currently approved burden associated with Form ADV already accounts for similar estimated costs to be incurred by current registrants. See id.

rule could also impact competition between advisers who rely on the exemption and are subject to our full regulatory program, including examinations and our rules, and stateregistered advisers who do not rely on the exemption. We believe these amendments will have little, if any, effect on capital formation.

Mid-Sized Advisers

As discussed above, the Dodd-Frank Act does not explain how to determine whether a mid-sized adviser is "required to be registered" or is "subject to examination" by a particular state securities authority for purposes of section 203A(a)(2)'s prohibition on midsized advisers registering with the Commission, and we are providing in Form ADV an explanation of how we construe these provisions.⁵⁶⁴ We do not, however, believe that they will generate costs independent of any costs associated with Congress' enactment of section 203A(a)(2), and will have little, if any, effect on capital formation.

2. Exempt Reporting Advisers: Sections 407 and 408

While we believe that our approach to implementing the Dodd-Frank Act's reporting provisions applicable to exempt reporting advisers will minimize costs inherent in such reporting, we acknowledge that it will impose costs on these advisers. 565 These costs include filing fees, although not significant, paid for submitting initial and annual filings through the IARD. We anticipate that filing fees, which the Commission will consider separately, will be the same as those for registered investment advisers, which currently range from \$40 to \$225 based on the amount of assets an adviser has under management.566 In order to estimate the costs associated with filing fees, we assume for purposes of this analysis that exempt reporting advisers will pay a fee of \$225 per initial or annual report.567 We estimate that approximately 2,000 advisers will qualify as exempt reporting advisers pursuant to section 203(l) of the Advisers Act, as added by

 $^{^{553}}$ See supra note 543.

⁵⁵⁴ See amended rule 203A–2(d); supra section II.A.5.c. Several commenters suggested that the burdens of maintaining multiple state registrations can be significant. See Seward Letter; Shearman Letter. See also NEA Letter.

⁵⁵⁵ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, of the approximately 11,500 SEC-registered advisers, 40 checked Item 2.A.(9) of Part 1A of Form ADV to indicate their basis for SEC registration under the multi-state advisers rule. Of the advisers that have less than \$90 million of assets under management, approximately 100 currently file notice filings with 15 or more states. However, state notice filing requirements for SEC-registered advisers may differ from registration requirements because Form ADV does not distinguish between states where registration is mandatory and where registration is voluntary. In addition, we estimate that 15 advisers currently registered with 15 or more states could rely on the exemption and register with us. Thus, we estimate that approximately 155 advisers will rely on the exemption (40 currently relying on it + estimated 100 advisers eligible based on IARD data + 15 advisers required to be registered in 15 or more states that are not registered with us today).

⁵⁵⁶ These estimates are based on an estimate that each year an investment adviser will spend approximately 0.5 hours creating a record of its determination whether it must register as an investment adviser with each of the 15 states required to rely on the exemption, and approximately 0.5 hours to maintain the record, for a total of 8 hours. See infra note 665 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{557}}$ 8 hours × \$331 = \$2,648. The \$331 compensation rate used is the rate for a senior operations manager in the SIFMA Management and Earnings Report, modified by Commission staff to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead.

 $^{^{558}\,115}$ new advisers relying on the exemption \times \$2,648 = \$304,520.

 $^{^{559}}$ See infra note 695 and accompanying text. 560 We expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner at \$235 per hour and a compliance manager at \$273 per hour. See infra note 579. (6.79 hours \times \$235 = \$1,596) + (6.79 hours \times \$273 = \$1,854) = \$3,450.

 $^{^{561}}$ 115 advisers relying on the exemption × \$3,450 = \$396,750.

 $^{^{564}\,}See\,supra$ section II.A.7.

 $^{^{565}}$ See amended rule 204–1 and new rule 204–4; amended Form ADV, Part 1A; supra section II.B.

⁵⁶⁶ The current fee schedule for registered advisers may be found on our Web site at http://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/iard/iardfee.shtml. We amended this fee schedule in December 2010. See Order Approving Investment Adviser Registration Depository Filing Fees, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 3126 (Dec. 22, 2010), available at http://www.sec.gov/rules/other/2010/ia-3126.pdf.

⁵⁶⁷ This is the fee applicable to registered advisers with \$100 million or more in assets under management. There will be no fee for filing an other-than-annual amendment to a report.

the Dodd-Frank Act, and rule 203(m)-1 thereunder, and will have to file Form ADV on the IARD.⁵⁶⁸ As a result, we expect exempt reporting advisers to incur a total annual cost of approximately \$450,000 in filing fees.⁵⁶⁹

In addition to filing fees, exempt reporting advisers will incur internal costs associated with collecting, reviewing, reporting, and updating a limited subset of Form ADV items in Part 1A, including Items 1, 2.B., 3, 6, 7, 10, 11 and corresponding schedules. We expect this cost to be substantially less than that incurred by registered advisers because exempt reporting advisers are not required to complete the remainder of Part 1A or Part 2 of Form ADV. The costs of completing the relevant items of Form ADV will vary from adviser to adviser, depending in large part on the number of private funds an adviser manages.

We believe, and several commenters confirmed, that the information these items require should be readily available to any adviser (particularly the identifying, private fund and control person information required by Items 1, 3, 7.B. and 10), which mitigates the costs and burdens of reporting.570 Similarly, Item 6 requires the adviser to indicate if it engages in other specific business activities, information which we believe should also be readily available to these advisers. Item 2.B. elicits the information an exempt reporting adviser would already have gathered for purposes of determining if it is eligible for an exemption from registration under section 203(l) of the Act or rule 203(m)-1 thereunder, and as such, this item should impose few, if

any, costs to complete. Commenters who addressed Section 7.A. of Schedule D urged that we limit the reporting of related persons, which could be significant in the case of advisers that are part of a large organization. 571 Many of these commenters pointed out that in some cases the adviser and its clients have no business dealings with some affiliates and thus there is less of a chance of conflicts developing.⁵⁷² We agree and have revised the proposed item to permit an adviser to omit reporting about certain related persons in a manner that is similar to the approach suggested by a commenter.573 We are neither reducing nor eliminating the disciplinary reporting requirements that we proposed in Item 11, and no commenters suggested that we do so.574 Although we believe, as noted above, that the information an adviser needs to complete Section 7.B.(1) is readily available in fund offering documents, we acknowledge that this Section of Form ADV could be time-consuming to complete, particularly for an exempt reporting adviser's initial filing, depending on the number of funds the exempt reporting adviser manages. The primarily check-the-box style of this item and most of the other items exempt reporting advisers must complete, as well as some of the features of the IARD (such as drop-down boxes for common responses and the ability to prepopulate responses) should help decrease the average completion time for these advisers. Based on views expressed by some commenters,575 we expect the changes we are adopting to Section 7.B.(1) (including the removal of some of the questions that commenters identified as most burdensome) that reduce the amount of information required in respect of private funds 576 will also alleviate concerns that the reports require too much information or that the requirements will impose excessive burdens.577

For purposes of the PRA, we estimate that exempt reporting advisers, in the aggregate, will spend 16,000 hours to

prepare and submit their initial reports on Form ADV.578 Based on this estimate, we expect that exempt reporting advisers will incur costs of approximately \$4,064,000 to prepare and submit their initial report on Form ADV.579 Additionally, for PRA purposes, we estimate that exempt reporting advisers in the aggregate will spend 2,200 hours per year on amendments to their filings and on final filings.580 Based on this estimate, we expect that exempt reporting advisers will incur costs of approximately \$558,800 to prepare and submit annual amendments to their reports on Form ADV and final filings.⁵⁸¹ One commenter argued that these estimates should include costs of retaining outside counsel to review the disclosures.582 We disagree. Exempt reporting advisers are only required to complete a limited subset of Part 1A of Form ADV. As noted above, this part of the form generally calls for readily available information to be reported as approximate numerical responses, as short answers, or by checking a box. Unlike Part 2 of Form ADV, which requires free-form narrative responses, we do not believe that advisers will require outside legal advice in order to provide the factual information that Part 1A requires.⁵⁸³ Commenters who asserted that our estimates were too low did not provide empirical data by which to recalculate our estimates, making it difficult to evaluate these assertions or determine the magnitude by which their

⁵⁶⁸ See infra note 734. While this is an estimate of the total number of advisers that may file reports rather than register with the Commission, a number of these advisers may choose to register with the Commission rather than file reports. We cannot determine in advance the precise number of these advisers that will choose to register rather than report. Therefore, in order to avoid underestimating the costs of these amendments, we are using the total number of potential exempt reporting advisers in our estimates.

^{569 2,000} exempt reporting advisers × \$225 per year = \$450,000. Advisers pay for initial Form ADV submissions and for annual amendments; there is no charge for an interim amendment.

⁵⁷⁰ See ABA Committees Letter ("We expect that most [exempt reporting advisers] will already have most of the information requested by Form ADV Part 1 readily available."); Merkl Implementing Letter (confirming that the disclosure requirements would not impose a significant burden on advisers). See also, with respect to private fund reporting under Item 7.B. specifically, Katten Foreign Advisers Letter ("Virtually all of the requested information would already have been provided to investors in the fund through an offering document or follow up status reports.") and NRS Letter (arguing that the expanded private fund disclosures on Schedule D would "replicate the due diligence questionnaire information * * * ").

⁵⁷¹ See, e.g., Shearman Letter.

⁵⁷² See IAA General Letter.

 $^{^{573}\,}See\,supra$ note 300 and accompanying text.

⁵⁷⁴ Indeed, one commenter that urged us to substantially reduce the amount of information these advisers are required to report did not advocate to eliminate disciplinary reporting. Village Ventures Letter.

⁵⁷⁵ See supra note 570.

⁵⁷⁶ See supra section II.C.1. We are adopting Form ADV with several other changes from the proposal, some of which will affect the reporting by exempt reporting advisers. See section II.C. for details concerning these changes to Form ADV.

⁵⁷⁷ AIMA Letter; Avoca Letter; BCLBE Letter; Shearman Letter; Village Ventures Letter. A broader discussion about the costs associated with Section 7.B.(1) appears below. *See infra* section V.C.3.

⁵⁷⁸ See infra note 738; infra section VI.B.1.b.

 $^{^{579}}$ We expect that the performance of this function would most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager, or persons performing similar functions. Data from the SIFMA Management and Earnings Report, modified to account for an 1,800hour work-year and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that costs for these positions are \$235 and \$273 per hour, respectively. (8,000 hours \times \$235 = \$1,880,000) + (8,000 hours \times \$273 = \$2,184,000) = \$4,064,000. For an exempt reporting adviser that does not already have a senior compliance examiner or a compliance manager, we expect that a person performing a similar function would have similar hourly costs.

⁵⁸⁰ See infra note 744.

 $^{^{581}}$ (1,100 hours × \$235 = \$258,500) + (1,100 hours × \$273 = \$300,300) = \$558,800.

⁵⁸² See BCLBE Letter.

⁵⁸³ Certain items in Part 1A of Form ADV call for information about which an adviser may consult with outside legal counsel, such as the exemption on which the adviser relies (Item 2.B.) or the exemption on which the adviser's private fund relies (Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, question 4). These determinations, however, are part of the adviser's compliance burdens associated with and accounted for as a part of other regulatory requirements (e.g., rule 203(m)–1) and are not, therefore, costs associated with the reporting requirements we are adopting today.

estimates would differ from ours.⁵⁸⁴ The changes we are making from the proposal will reduce the amount of information that advisers must file and result in decreased burdens for advisers from the proposal. However, in light of the general comments we received about burdens we are not reducing our burden estimates.⁵⁸⁵

In the Implementing Proposing Release we discussed that the reporting requirements we are adopting may result in other non-quantifiable additional costs for exempt reporting advisers. For example, the new disclosure requirements could influence the business or other decisions of exempt reporting advisers, such as whether to form additional private funds or manage private funds at all. In addition, some of the information made available to the public, such as the identification of owners of the adviser or disciplinary information, may impose costs on the advisers and, in some cases their supervised persons or owners, including the potential loss of business to competitors, as this information was not typically made available to others previously. Commenters neither agreed nor disagreed with these costs.⁵⁸⁶

Several commenters argued that public reporting would be inconsistent with the intent of the Dodd-Frank Act exemptions for these advisers. They did not, however, identify any specific costs associated with these concerns. As discussed above, we do not believe public reporting is inconsistent with the intent of the Dodd-Frank Act. Congress sought to protect only certain proprietary or sensitive information submitted by advisers about their private funds in reports for the assessment of systemic risk. 588

Some commenters expressed concern that certain of the information we

proposed be publicly reported also could include proprietary or competitively sensitive information regarding private funds.⁵⁸⁹ One such commenter's competitive concerns related to such things as access to human resource talent among venture capital fund advisers, and composition of a venture capital fund's investor base, control persons and strategic relationships.⁵⁹⁰ These commenters, however, did not identify any specific costs associated with these concerns. As discussed elsewhere in this Release, we have responded to these concerns by declining to adopt questions we had proposed that commenters found most burdensome and persuaded us may likely be proprietary or competitively sensitive. 591

Finally, some commenters expressed concern that access to this information by the general public may cause confusion because an exempt reporting adviser's information would be displayed using the same search function in the IAPD that is used to search registered advisers. ⁵⁹² These commenters, however, did not identify any specific costs associated with these concerns. We are working with FINRA, our IARD contractor, to ensure that the IAPD search results distinguish between an exempt reporting adviser and a registered adviser.

Completing and filing Form ADV-H and Form ADV-NR will also impose costs on exempt reporting advisers. In the Implementing Proposing Release, we estimated that approximately two exempt reporting advisers would file Form ADV-H annually and that it would impose an average burden per response of one hour, for an increase in the total annual hour burden associated with Form ADV-H of two hours.⁵⁹³ We did not receive comments on these estimates and continue to believe they are appropriate. We further estimate that for each hour required by the form, professional staff time will comprise

0.625 hours, and clerical staff time will

comprise 0.375 hours. We estimate the hourly wage for a compliance manager to be \$273 per hour, 594 and the hourly wage for general clerks to be \$50 per hour. 595 Accordingly, we estimate the average cost per response imposed on exempt reporting advisers by rule 204–4 and amended Form ADV–H will be \$189,596 for a total annual cost of \$378.597 This represents a decrease of \$28 from our estimate in the Implementing Proposing Release, which is attributable to updated wage and salary information.

With regard to Form ADV-NR, we continue to estimate that exempt reporting advisers will file Form ADV-NR at the same annual rate (0.17 percent) as advisers registered with us.⁵⁹⁸ Thus, we estimate that the amendments will be filed by approximately three exempt reporting advisers annually,599 imposing an annual burden of approximately three hours.600 We further estimate that for each hour required by the form, compliance clerk time will comprise 0.75 hours and general clerk time will comprise 0.25 hours.⁶⁰¹ Therefore, we estimate that the amendments to Form ADV-NR will impose approximately \$188 in total additional annual costs for

⁵⁸⁴ See, e.g., Village Ventures Letter (asserting that the Commission's "relatively modest cost estimates * * * understate the true costs that will be required to assure compliance * * *"); AV Letter; Avoca Letter: Debevoise Letter.

⁵⁸⁵ See *supra* notes 246, 247, 262, 300, 302 and accompanying text for a discussion of these modifications. Some of the estimates provided in this section differ from those provided in the Implementing Proposing Release, but these differences reflect updated information regarding employment costs and the number of advisers subject to the reporting, not a change in the estimated time an adviser would spend on the reporting or the out-of-pocket costs an adviser would incur.

⁵⁸⁶ Several commenters argued that while the reporting may be valuable to the Commission, making the information publicly available would provide little benefit to investors, and they asserted that the benefits were insufficient to justify the costs. See BCLBE Letter; NRS Letter; Seward Letter.

⁵⁸⁷ Avoca Letter; ABA Committees Letter; Shearman Letter.

 $^{^{588}}$ See supra notes 196–197 and accompanying text

O'Melveny Letter. Another commenter, however, refuted these competitive concerns, stating that none of the items that exempt reporting advisers would complete would require the disclosure of proprietary or competitively sensitive information. Merkl Implementing Letter.

⁵⁹⁰ NVCA Letter. As noted above, while this information could result in competitive effects among these advisers, the effects are not unique to these advisers, and they may result in benefits. *See supra* note 200.

 $^{^{591}\,}See\,supra$ notes 238–247 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{592}\,\}mathrm{Shearman}$ Letter; Seward Letter. See also supra note 172 and accompanying text.

⁵⁹³ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at sections IV.B, V.F. 2 responses × 1 hour - 2 hours

⁵⁹⁴ Data from the SIFMA Management and Earnings Report, modified to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that the cost for a compliance manager is approximately \$273 per hour.

⁵⁹⁵ Data from the SIFMA Office Salaries Report, modified to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and multiplied by 2.93 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that the cost for a general clerk is approximately \$50 per hour.

 $^{^{596}}$ (0.625 hours × \$273) + (0.375 hours × \$50) = approximately \$189.

 $^{^{597}}$ \$189 per response × 2 responses annually = \$378.

⁵⁹⁸ See infra text accompanying note 776.

 $^{^{599}\,0.17\%}$ (rate of filing) $\times\,2,000$ estimated exempt reporting advisers = 3 exempt reporting advisers filing Form ADV–NR.

 $^{^{600}}$ 3 exempt reporting advisers filing Form ADV–NR × 1 hour per Form ADV–NR = approximately 3 hours. In calculating the costs of our amendments to Form ADV–NR in the Implementing Proposing Release, we subtracted cost savings resulting from the Dodd-Frank Act's reduction in the number of total registered advisers (and the commensurate reduction in Form ADV–NR filings) from the total costs associated with completing and filing Form ADV–NR. See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section IV.B. We now believe, however, that it is more accurate to calculate the costs of our amendments to Form ADV–NR without subtracting these savings directly attributable to the Dodd-Frank Act.

⁶⁰¹ Data from the SIFMA Office Salaries Report, modified to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and multiplied by 2.93 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that the cost for a General Clerk is approximately \$50 per hour and cost for a Compliance Clerk is approximately \$67 per hour.

exempt reporting advisers.⁶⁰² This represents an increase from our estimate in the Implementing Proposing Release, which is attributable to updated wage and salary information.

3. Form ADV Amendments

The costs of completing these new and amended items will vary among advisers. 603 One-time monetary costs we expect certain current registrants to incur to complete the amendments we are adopting to Form ADV in connection with the transition filing are discussed above, but that discussion does not take into account costs we expect to be borne by (1) 7,600 current registrants with a December 31 fiscal year end that we expect to remain registered with us, 604 or (2) 700 605 advisers we expect will register with us within the next year as a result of normal annual growth of our population of registered advisers.606 We estimate these 8,300 advisers will spend, on average, 4.5 hours to respond to the new and amended questions we are adopting today (other than the private fund reporting, which is discussed below),607 at an aggregate cost of \$9,486,900.608

In our PRA analysis, we also project that 750 new advisers will register with us as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act's elimination of the private adviser exemption.609 Because this group of advisers was not formerly required to register with us, we have not previously accounted for the costs to them of completing and submitting Form ADV. As a result, rather than the incremental burden of 4.5 hours per adviser used in our estimates above, we expect that these advisers will spend the full 40.74 hours per adviser filing their initial reports on Form ADV (other than the private fund reporting, which is discussed separately below).610 These advisers will also spend time preparing and filing interim updating amendments to the form, preparing brochure supplements and delivering codes of ethics to clients. In the aggregate, we expect that these 750 private fund advisers will spend 37,905 hours on these activities, 611 for a total cost of \$9,627,871.612

Commenters that addressed burdens associated with amendments to Form ADV (other than private fund reporting discussed separately below) focused on costs associated with gathering information necessary to complete proposed Item 5.D. and Section 7.A. of Schedule D.613 These commenters did not specifically address our estimates or provide empirical data by which to recalculate these estimates. We are making changes from the proposal that will reduce the amount of information that advisers must file and result in decreased burdens for advisers from the proposal.614 However, in light of the general comments we received about

burdens we are not reducing our burden estimates.

In addition to the costs to complete Form ADV for which we account above, some registered advisers will be required to file information regarding the private funds they advise. Specifically, filings will be required by: (i) 2,850 of the 7,600 current registrants with a December 31 fiscal year end that we expect to remain registered with us; 615 (ii) 200 of the 700 advisers we expect will register with us within the next year as a result of normal annual growth of our population of registered advisers; 616 and (iii) 750 private fund advisers registering as a result of the elimination of the private adviser exemption. We estimate this will take 33,500 hours 617 for a total cost of \$8,509,000.618 Most of the commenters that addressed Form ADV costs focused on these private fund reporting requirements, particularly where valuation or ownership information would be required. 619 Several commenters wrote that the burden of the proposed reporting would be significant.620 As a whole, these commenters suggested that the costs of the proposed amendments would outweigh the benefits, but only a few disagreed with the Commission's estimates of those costs, which they considered too low.621 Although we believe, as noted above, that the information an adviser needs to complete Section 7.B.(1) is readily available in fund offering documents, we acknowledge that this Section of Form ADV could be time-consuming to complete, particularly for an adviser's initial filing, depending on the number of funds the adviser manages. The primarily check-the-box and shortanswer style of Section 7.B.(1), as well as some of the features of the IARD (such as drop-down boxes for common responses and ability to pre-populate

 $^{^{602}}$ 3 hours × ((0.75 hours × \$67) + (0.25 hours × \$50)) = approximately \$188.

e03 We note that we do not estimate there to be costs associated with the technical amendment we are making to Form ADV—E to reflect the obligation that the accountant's report be filed electronically because those costs were addressed in the 2009 Custody Release. Staff notified advisers in November 2010 that the IARD system had been programmed to accept Form ADV—E. See 2009 Custody Release, supra note 310 at n.53 and accompanying text (establishing the requirement for Form ADV—E to be filed electronically, explaining that accountants performing surprise examinations should continue paper filing of Form ADV—E until the IARD system is programmed to accept Form ADV—E, and noting that advisers would be informed when that programming was completed).

 $^{^{604}}$ See supra note 511. 605 See infra note 691.

⁶⁰⁶ Of the 9,750 advisers we estimate will remain registered or will be newly registered with us after the transition filing, the one-time monetary costs of filing Form ADV that we estimate will be borne by approximately 700 advisers with a fiscal year end other than December 31 are discussed above in section V.B.1. The one-time monetary costs that we estimate will be borne by the remaining 9,050 advisers are discussed here (8,300 discussed in this paragraph + 750 discussed in the next). For a discussion of our PRA estimate of 9,750 advisers, see note 655 below and section VI.B.2.a.i. below.

costs only of the increased burden because we have previously assessed the costs of the other items of Form ADV for registered advisers and for new advisers attributed to annual growth. The amendments we are adopting today would neither increase the burden associated with the other items on Form ADV, nor would they increase the external costs associated with certain Part 2 requirements.

⁶⁰⁸ We expect that the performance of this function would most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager, or persons performing similar functions. Data from the SIFMA Management and

Earnings Report, modified to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that costs for these positions are \$235 and \$273 per hour, respectively. 8,300 advisers \times 4.5 hours = 37,350 hours. (18,675 hours \times \$235 = \$4,388,625) + (18,675 hours \times \$273 = \$5,098,275) = \$9,486,900.

 $^{^{609}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.375 and accompanying text.

⁶¹⁰ See infra IV.B.1. of this Release.

 $^{^{611}750}$ advisers \times (40.74 hours per adviser to complete entire form (except private fund reporting requirements) + (1 annual updating amendment \times 6.0 hours) + (1 interim updating amendment per year \times 0.5 hours) + 1 hour on new brochure supplements + 1 hour on interim amendments to brochure supplements + 1.3 hours delivering codes of ethics to clients) = 37,905 hours. See infra notes 679, 709, 710 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{612}}$ (18,952.5 hours × \$235 = \$4,453,838) + (18,952.5 hours × \$273 = \$5,174,033) = \$9,627,871. As noted above, we expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. *See supra* note 608.

 $^{^{613}}$ See, e.g., IAA General Letter; Shearman Letter. 614 See supra sections II.C.2 and II.C.3.

 $^{^{615}\,}See$ infra note 696.

⁶¹⁶ See infra note 699.

 $^{^{617}}$ See infra note 703.

 $^{^{618}(16,750\} hours \times \$235 = \$3,936,250) + (16,750\ hours \times \$273 = \$4,572,750) = \$8,509,000.$ As noted above, we expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. See supra note 608.

⁶¹⁹ See AIMA Letter; Avoca Letter; BCLBE Letter; Shearman Letter; Village Ventures Letter.

⁶²⁰ See, e.g., AIMA Letter; AV Letter; BCLBE Letter; Debevoise Letter; Dechert Foreign Adviser Letter; Gunderson Letter; Katten Foreign Adviser Letter; NRS Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter; VVL Letter. Several of these commenters were writing with respect to exempt reporting adviser reporting, but some of their comments would apply equally to registered advisers. See supra Section V.B.2. for a discussion of the estimated costs of reporting for exempt reporting advisers.

⁶²¹ *Id*.

responses) should help to decrease the average completion time for these advisers. Based on views expressed by some commenters,622 we expect these factors will alleviate concerns of other commenters, who argued that the reports require too much information or that the requirements would impose significant burdens.623 In addition, as discussed above, we are adopting Section 7.B.(1) with several changes (including the removal of some of the questions that commenters persuaded us may likely be proprietary or competitively sensitive) that reduce the amount of information required in respect of private funds. 624

Based on the foregoing estimates, we expect that the total costs associated with the completion and submission of all of the amendments we are adopting to Form ADV, other than estimated costs above related to the transition described below.⁶²⁵ therefore, are \$27,623,771.⁶²⁶

In addition, we estimate for purposes of the PRA that approximately a quarter (or 350) of the 1,450 advisers estimated to register with us as a result of normal annual growth and as a result of the elimination of the private adviser exemption will use outside legal services, and half (or 725) will use outside compliance consulting services, to assist them in preparing their Part 2 brochures, for a total cost of \$1,540,000, and \$3,625,000, respectively, resulting in a total non-labor cost among all these newly registering advisers of \$5,165,000.627

A few commenters objected to the amount of information required by Form ADV as a result of the amendments we proposed and suggested streamlining the form or eliminating what they saw as duplicative reporting. 628 We

acknowledge some overlap in information required to be reported, but note that the two parts of Form ADV serve different purposes and that overlap in some cases may be necessary so that investors receiving a brochure are provided with full information about a practice or conflict, and that we are able to collect data on the matter for regulatory purposes. We believe that the information required by most of these items should be readily available to any adviser, and several commenters confirmed our belief.629 The check-thebox style of most of these items, as well as some of the features of the IARD (such as drop-down boxes for common responses) should also help minimize costs by reducing the average completion time. The changes we are making from the proposal will, as a whole, reduce the amount of information that advisers must file and result in decreased burdens for advisers.630 However, in light of the general comments we receive about burdens we are not reducing our burden

The amendments to Form ADV that we are adopting will also result in other costs, none of which commenters specifically addressed. For instance, changes to the instructions on calculating regulatory assets under management, and rule 203A-3(d), will cause some advisers to report greater assets under management than they do today and preclude some advisers from excluding certain assets from their calculation in order to remain below the new asset threshold for registration with the Commission. The impact of these changes may result in a limited number of state-registered advisers that report assets under management of less than \$30 million under the current Form ADV reporting requirements to register with us if, under the revised instructions, they would report \$100 million or more in assets under management.631

We are also amending Form ADV to require advisers to private funds to use the market value of private fund assets, or the fair value of private fund assets where market value is unavailable, for determining regulatory assets under management.632 Advisers to private funds that do not use fair value methodologies will likely incur costs to comply with the requirement to report the fair value of those assets on Form ADV, which could (but is not required to) include reliance on a third party or outside valuation service. We anticipate that these costs will vary, but we understand that private fund advisers, including those that may not use fair value methodologies for reporting purposes, perform administrative services, including valuing assets, internally as a matter of business practice. 633 Based on registered advisers' responses to Items 5.D., 7.B., and 9.C. of Form ADV,634 we estimate that approximately 3% of registered advisers have at least one private fund client that may not be audited. 635 These advisers therefore may incur costs to fair value their private fund assets.636 We estimate that approximately 4,270

⁶²² See supra note 570.

⁶²³ AIMA Letter; Avoca Letter; BCLBE Letter; Shearman Letter; Village Ventures Letter.

⁶²⁴ See section II.C.1.

⁶²⁵ See section V.B.1.

⁶²⁶\$9,486,900 in one-time monetary costs of complying with amendments we are adopting today for current registrants and newly registering advisers as a result of normal growth + \$9,627,871 in costs of completing and filing Form ADV (other than private fund reporting) for the 750 newly registering private fund advisers as a result of the elimination of the private adviser exemption + \$8,509,000 in aggregate private fund reporting costs attributable to the foregoing filers = \$27,623,771.

⁶²⁷ See infra note 732 an accompanying text. The currently approved burden associated with Form ADV already accounts for similar estimated costs to be incurred by current registrants, and it already accounts for a percentage of annual growth in our population of registered advisers. See also infra section VI.B.2.iv.

⁶²⁸ See IAA General Letter (citing page 48 of the Implementing Proposing Release and stating that it "do[es] not agree that the new requirements 'should impose few additional regulatory burdens.'"). See also NRS Letter and Seward Letter, arguing that

parts of the proposed amendments would result in duplicative reporting.

⁶²⁹ See, e.g., supra note 570.

and accompanying text for a discussion of these modifications. Some of the estimates provided in this section differ from those provided in the Implementing Proposing Release, but these differences reflect updated information regarding employment costs and the number of advisers subject to the reporting, not a change from the proposed estimate of time an adviser would spend on the reporting or the out of pocket costs an adviser would incur.

⁶³¹ A registered investment adviser that reports more than \$30 million in assets under management under the current instructions to Item 5 of Form ADV would be required to register with the Commission. These advisers would not have additional costs associated with registration as they would already be incurring those costs.

 $^{^{632}\,}See$ Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, inst. 5.b.(4).

companies. Advisers to private fund answer to a hedge fund may value fund assets for purposes of allowing new investments in the fund or redemptions by existing investors, which may be permitted on a regular basis after an initial lock-up period. An adviser to a private equity fund may obtain valuation of portfolio companies in which the fund invests in connection with financing obtained by those companies. Advisers to private funds also may value portfolio companies each time the fund makes (or considers making) a follow-on investment in the company. Private fund advisers could use these valuations as a basis for complying with the fair valuation requirement with respect to private fund assets.

⁶³⁴ Item 5.D. asks advisers to identify the types of clients they have, including clients that are pooled investment vehicles. Item 7.B. asks if the adviser or its related person is a general partner in an investment-related limited partnership or manager of an investment-related limited liability company, or if the adviser advises any other "private fund." Item 9.C. asks whether an independent public accountant audits annually the pooled investment vehicles that the adviser manages and if audited financial statements are distributed to investors in the pools.

⁶³⁵ A fund that is relying on the audit provision in our custody rule will have provided the fair value of its assets in its audited financial statements that are prepared in accordance with GAAP.

⁶³⁶We note, however, that at least some of these advisers may currently fair value private fund assets. For instance, funds that do not prepare financial statements in accordance with GAAP (which is required to rely on an exception in our custody rule) may nonetheless use a fair value standard other than that specified in GAAP and thus may not incur any additional costs. *See supra* notes 98–99 and accompanying text (explaining that while many advisers will calculate fair value in accordance with GAAP or another international accounting standard, other advisers acting consistently and in good faith may utilize another fair valuation standard).

registered advisers have, or after registering with us will have, at least one private fund client.637 We therefore estimate that approximately 130 registered advisers may incur costs as a result of the fair value requirement. 638 We estimated in the Implementing Proposing Release that an adviser without the internal capacity to value specific illiquid assets would obtain pricing or valuation services from an outside administrator or other service provider at a cost ranging from \$250 to \$75,000 annually.639 Commenters did not address these estimates and for reasons discussed above, we continue to believe they are accurate. 640 Accordingly, we estimate that the 130 advisers would incur costs of \$37,625 each on an annual basis, which is the middle of the range of estimated fair value costs, for an aggregate annual cost of \$4,891,250.641

Requiring advisers to report whether they have \$1 billion or more in assets also may have costs for advisers that are not publicly traded or otherwise do not publicly disclose the amount of their own assets. There may also be, as discussed below, competitive effects of this change and other of the amendments to Form ADV. We believe these changes will have little, if any, effect on capital formation.

In addition, some of the amendments to Form ADV could impose costs. including potential competitive effects, as information that may not typically be provided to others becomes publicly available. For example, for advisers that may previously have only disclosed to certain clients and prospective clients, or only upon request, information such as census data about the private funds and the amount of private fund assets that the adviser manages, disclosure of state registrations of the adviser's employees, financial industry affiliates, and the service providers to each private fund that the adviser manages could be costly. As noted above, some commenters voiced these types of concerns with respect to private fund disclosures they consider competitively sensitive or proprietary.642 As also discussed above, we have adopted certain modifications from our proposal

that are designed to address some of these concerns. 643 The competitive effects of Form ADV reporting requirements, however, could create benefits as well as costs. For instance, unregistered advisers will not incur the expense of producing and reporting publicly this information, but clients and investors may have greater confidence in advisers that provide more fulsome disclosure and are subject to our oversight.

4. Amendment to Pay To Play Rule

Our amendment to include registered municipal advisors in the definition of "regulated persons" excepted from the pay to play rule's ban on third-party solicitation may result in additional costs to comply with the rule. 644 Specifically, advisers that have created compliance programs based on the original "regulated person" definition, which included only registered investment advisers and broker-dealers, may have to make adjustments to those programs to account for the broadened definition. But, as explained above, our amendment will allow them greater latitude in hiring placement agents.

As discussed in section II.D.1 of this Release, we received a number of comment letters opposing our proposal to replace the exception for "regulated persons" with an exception for registered municipal advisors.645 Among other things, commenters argued that the amendment would force persons soliciting only on behalf of affiliated investment advisers to register as municipal advisors, which they argued would subject them to regulatory requirements unrelated to pay to play practices and thus impose significant additional and unnecessary costs.646 We are persuaded by commenters and have instead modified the definition of "regulated person" to include registered municipal advisors, which we believe is a lower-cost means to recognize this new category of registrant in our rule.

5. Advisers Previously Exempt Under Section 203(b)(3)

The transition provision in rule 203–1(e) for advisers exempt under the private adviser exemption will impose

costs. It will delay the public disclosure of information about these advisers on Form ADV. As such, current clients and potential clients will not have access to this information as quickly as they would without the transition period.647 In addition, rule 203-1(e) will delay the deadline for these advisers to comply with all of our rules under the Advisers Act applicable to registered advisers, and thus will delay the full protection of these rules for clients and potential clients. However, we believe that providing a short transition period to effect an orderly transition to registration and full compliance for these advisers is appropriate. Furthermore, notwithstanding the transition period, these advisers continue to be subject to the Adviser's Act's antifraud provisions.648

VI. Paperwork Reduction Act Analysis

Certain provisions of the rules and rule amendments that the Commission is adopting today contain "collection of information" requirements within the meaning of the PRA. In the Implementing Proposing Release, the Commission solicited comment on the proposed collection of information requirements. The Commission also submitted the proposed collections of information to the Office of Management and Budget ("OMB") for review in accordance with 44 U.S.C. 3507 and 5 CFR 1320.11. The titles for the collections of information we are adopting or amending are: (i) "Exemption for Certain Multi-State Investment Advisers (Rule 203A-2(d));" 649 (ii) "Form ADV"; (iii) "Rule 203A-5;" (iv) "Rule 0-2 and Form ADV-NR under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940;" (v) "Rule 203-2 and Form ADV-W under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940;" (vi) "Form ADV-H;" 650

Continued

⁶³⁷ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011. 3,320 current SEC-registered advisers to private funds remaining registered with the SEC + 750 newly registering private fund advisers as a result of the elimination of the private adviser exemption + 200 additional advisers to private funds each year = 4,270 advisers.

 $^{^{638}4,270 \}times 0.03 = 128.1.$

 $^{^{639}}$ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.369 and accompanying text.

⁶⁴⁰ See supra section II.A.3.

 $^{^{641}130 \}times \$37,625 = \$4,891,250.$

⁶⁴² See supra note 238 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{643}}$ See supra notes 245–247 and accompanying text.

⁶⁴⁴ See amended rule 206(4)–5(a)(2), (f)(9). As discussed in section V.A.4., we believe that our amendment to rule 206(4)–5 to make it apply to exempt reporting advisers and foreign private advisers will not generate new costs.

⁶⁴⁵ See Better Markets Letter; Debevoise Letter; Dechert General Letter; IAA Pay to Play Letter; ICI Letter; NYSBA Letter; SIFMA Letter; T. Rowe Price Letter. But see NRS Letter (supporting the proposal).

 $^{^{646}\,}See,\,e.g.,$ IAA Pay to Play Letter; SIFMA Letter. See also supra section II.D.1.

⁶⁴⁷ We note, however, that the IARD system will not be updated to reflect our revisions to Form ADV, including the amendments requiring additional disclosure about private funds, until November. See infra note 759. Thus, even without regard to rule 203–1(e), disclosure of this information would be delayed.

⁶⁴⁸ See, e.g., Advisers Act section 206. They are also subject to antifraud provisions of other Federal securities laws, including rule 10b–5 under the Securities Exchange act of 1934. See 17 CFR 240 10b–5

⁶⁴⁹The current title for this collection of information is "Exemption for Certain Multi-State Investment Advisers (Rule 203A–2(e))" which we are re-titling "Exemption for Certain Multi-State Investment Advisers (Rule 203A–2(d))" to reflect the renumbering of this provision.

⁶⁵⁰ The current title for the collection of information on Form ADV–H is "Rule 203–3 and Form ADV–H under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940" because currently only registered advisers file Form ADV–H under rule 203–3. However, because we are proposing to amend Form ADV–H

and (vii) "Rule 204-2 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940." 651 An rules and amendments under the PRA, agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number.

While our new rules and rule amendments will impose new collection of information burdens for certain advisers and change existing burdens on advisers under our rules, the Dodd-Frank Act also will impact our total burden estimates for certain of our rules, principally by changing the number of advisers subject to these rules. Specifically, we estimate the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to section 203A to reallocate regulatory responsibility over numerous registered advisers to the states will result in approximately 3,200 registered advisers switching from Commission to state registration.652 At the same time, we estimate that the Dodd-Frank Act's elimination of the private adviser exemption in section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act will result in approximately 750 additional private fund advisers registering with the Commission.⁶⁵³ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, we estimate that approximately 11,500 advisers are currently registered with the Commission. We further estimate that approximately 700 additional advisers register with the Commission each year.654 Therefore, for purposes of

to allow exempt reporting advisers to apply for a temporary hardship exemption on Form ADV-H under rule 204-4, we are re-titling the collection of information simply "Form ADV-H."

calculating the burdens of our proposed we estimate that the number of advisers registering with the Commission after the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to sections 203A and 203(b)(3) become effective will be approximately 9,750.655

A. Rule 203A-2(d)

Rule 203A-2(d), as amended, exempts certain multi-state investment advisers from section 203A's prohibition on registration with the Commission. We have renumbered and amended the exemption to permit all investment advisers who are required to register as an investment adviser with 15 or more states to register with the Commission, rather than 30 states, as currently required.656 An adviser relying on this exemption is required to maintain in an easily accessible place a record of the states in which the investment adviser has determined it would, but for the exemption, be required to register for a period of not less than five years from the filing of a Form ADV relying on the rule.657 We submitted this collection of information to OMB for review, and OMB has not yet assigned this collection a control number.

Respondents to this collection of information will be investment advisers who would be required to register in 15 or more states absent the exemption (that rely on amended rule 203A-2(d) to register with the Commission). This collection of information is mandatory for those advisers. The records kept by investment advisers in compliance with the rule are necessary for the Commission staff to use in its examination and oversight program, and the information in these records generally will be kept confidential.658

The amendments to the rule that we are adopting today do not differ from our proposed amendments. Commenters did not discuss the rule's collection of information requirements, but generally agreed with our proposal to align our multi-state exemption for small advisers with the statutory exemption for midsized advisers.659 A few, however, recommended a lower threshold of required state registrations for eligibility for the multi-state exemption,660 but we have determined not to lower the threshold further in light of the Congressional determination to set the threshold at 15 states and our stated purpose to align the rule with the Dodd-Frank Act. 661

In the Implementing Proposing Release, the Commission estimated that approximately 150 advisers would rely on the exemption.⁶⁶² As of April 7, 2011, there were approximately 40 advisers relying on the multi-state exemption. 663 Although it is difficult to determine a precise number of advisers that will rely on the exemption as amended because such reliance is entirely voluntary, we estimate that approximately 155 advisers will rely on the exemption. 664 These advisers will incur an average one-time initial burden of approximately 8 hours, and an average ongoing burden of approximately 8 hours per year, to keep records sufficient to demonstrate that they meet the 15-state threshold. These

⁶⁵¹ We note that the PRA analysis associated with the requirement that an accountant's report be filed electronically was included in our adoption of substantive amendments to that form. Today, we are making only a technical amendment to Form ADV-E to conform to that prior rulemaking. See 2009 Custody Release, supra note 310 at section

 $^{^{652}\,}See\,supra$ section II.A. (discussing the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to section 203A). Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, we estimate that approximately 3,200 will switch to state registration because they have assets under management of less than \$90 million. This estimate includes approximately 5 advisers that will switch to state registration because they are relying on the registration of an affiliated adviser with the same principal office and place of business that will be switching to state registration. See supra note 422.

⁶⁵³ See Exemptions Adopting Release at section I. (discussing elimination of the private adviser exemption in section 203(b)(3)

⁶⁵⁴ Over the past several years, approximately 1,000 new advisers have registered with us annually. Due to the Dodd-Frank Act's reallocation of regulatory responsibility for advisers with assets under management of less than \$100 million, we estimate that approximately 700 new advisers will register with us annually based on reducing the current growth rates by the gross reduction in the number of advisers due to the Dodd-Frank Act. (3,200 (SEC advisers withdrawing)/11,500 (total

SEC advisers)) × 1000 (number of new advisers each vear) = $0.28 \times 1000 = 280$ (number of additional new advisers registering with the states, not the SEC). 1000 - 280 = 720. We have rounded this number to 700 for purposes of our analysis.

^{655 11,500 (}total SEC advisers) - 3,200 (SEC advisers withdrawing) + 750 (private advisers registering with the SEC) + 700 (new SEC advisers each vear) = 9.750.

⁶⁵⁶ See amended rule 203A-2(d).

⁶⁵⁷ See amended rule 203A-2(d)(3). An investment adviser relying on this exemption also will continue to be required to: (i) include a representation on Schedule D of Form ADV that the investment adviser has reviewed applicable law and concluded that it must register as an investment adviser with 15 or more states; and (ii) undertake on Schedule D to withdraw from registration with the Commission if the adviser indicates on an annual updating amendment to Form ADV that the investment adviser will be required by the laws of fewer than 15 states to register as an investment adviser with the state. See amended rule 203A-2(d)(2). The increase in the PRA burden for Form ADV reflects these requirements. See infra section VI.B.

⁶⁵⁸ See section 210(b) of the Advisers Act.

⁶⁵⁹ See NASAA Letter; NEA Letter; NRS Letter; Pickard Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman Letter. 660 See NEA Letter; Seward Letter; Shearman

Letter. 661 See supra note 136.

 $^{^{662}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supranote 7, at n.382.

⁶⁶³ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, of the approximately 11,500 SEC-registered advisers, 40 checked Item 2.A.(9) of Part 1A of Form ADV to indicate their basis for SEC registration under the multi-state advisers rule.

⁶⁶⁴ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 100 of the advisers that have less than \$90 million of assets under management currently file notice filings with 15 or more states. This number may overestimate the number of advisers required to be registered with 15 or more states, and therefore eligible for the amended multi-state exemption, because notice filing requirements may differ from registration requirements. In addition, we are unable to determine the number of advisers currently registered with the states that are registered with 15 or more states that may rely on the exemption and register with us. We expect this number to be small based on the scope of business of an adviser that has less than \$25 million in assets under management and because section 222(d) of the Advisers Act provides a de minimis exemption for limited state operations without registration. For purposes of this analysis, we estimate the number is 15. As a result, we estimate that approximately 155 advisers will rely on the exemption (40 currently relying on it + estimated 100 eligible based on IARD data + 15 advisers required to be registered in 15 or more states that are not registered with us today).

estimates are based on an estimate that each year an investment adviser will spend approximately 0.5 hours creating a record of its determination whether it must register as an investment adviser with each of the 15 states required to rely on the exemption, and approximately 0.5 hours to maintain these records.⁶⁶⁵ Accordingly, the revised total initial and annual burden of the recordkeeping requirements of rule 203A–2(d) will be 1,240 hours (an additional 920 hours).⁶⁶⁶

B. Form ADV

Form ADV (OMB Control No. 3235-0049) is the two-part investment adviser registration and exempt adviser reporting form. Part 1 of Form ADV contains information designed for use by Commission staff, and Part 2 is the client brochure. We use the information collected on Form ADV to determine eligibility for registration with us and to manage our regulatory and examination programs. Clients use certain of the information to determine whether to hire or retain an adviser. Rule 203-1 requires every person applying for investment adviser registration with the Commission to file Form ADV. Rule 204-4 requires exempt reporting advisers to file reports with the Commission by completing a limited subset of items on Form ADV. Rule 204-1 requires each registered and exempt reporting adviser to file amendments to Form ADV at least annually, and requires advisers to submit electronic filings through the IARD. These collections of information are found at 17 CFR 275.203-1, 275.204-1, 275.204-4, and 279.1 and are mandatory. The paperwork burdens associated with rules 203–1 and 204–1 are, and the paperwork burdens associated with rule 204–4 will be, included in the approved annual burden associated with Form ADV and, thus, do not entail separate collections of information. Responses are not kept confidential. The respondents to this information collection are investment advisers registered or applying for registration with us and exempt reporting advisers.

As discussed above, in order to give effect to provisions in Title IV of the Dodd-Frank Act, we are amending Part 1A of Form ADV to reflect the new statutory threshold for registration with the Commission and to accommodate filings by exempt reporting advisers. In addition, to enhance our ability to

oversee investment advisers, we are amending Part 1A of Form ADV to require advisers to provide us additional information regarding: (i) The private funds they advise; (ii) their advisory business and business practices that may present significant conflicts of interest; and (iii) their non-advisory activities and financial industry affiliations.667 We are also adopting certain additional amendments intended to improve our ability to assess compliance risks and to enable us to identify the advisers that are covered by section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act, which addresses certain incentive-based compensation arrangements.

The currently approved total annual burden of completing, amending, and filing Parts 1 and 2 of Form ADV is 268,457 hours.⁶⁶⁸ The currently approved burden is based on an average total hour burden of 36.24 hours per adviser for the first year that an adviser completes Form ADV. The currently approved total annual cost burden for Form ADV is \$22,775,400, consisting of costs for outside legal and consulting services associated with initial preparation of Part 2.⁶⁶⁹

The amendments we are adopting will increase the information requested in Part 1A of Form ADV, and we expect that this will correspondingly increase the average burden to an adviser filing Form ADV. As we explained in the Implementing Proposing Release, however, we expect that the total annual burden associated with Form ADV will experience a net decrease because the reduction in burden resulting from the decrease in the number of respondents

that are registered advisers will have a greater effect on the total burden than the increase resulting from the use of the form by exempt reporting advisers and the additional information required by the amendments to the form.⁶⁷⁰ We provided initial estimates of the revised burdens and requested comment on these estimates and our initial PRA analysis in the Implementing Proposing Release. 671 As discussed in detail in sections II.B., II.C., V.A.2., V.A.3., V.B.2 and V.B.3. of this Release, we received a number of comments that addressed whether the amendments to the collection of information are necessary for the proper performance of our functions, whether there are ways to enhance the quality, utility, and clarity of the information to be collected, and whether we could further minimize the burden. Only a few commenters addressed the accuracy of our burden estimates for the proposed collection of information, and suggesting in general terms that our estimates were too low.672 These commenters did not provide empirical data or suggest alternatives by which to recalculate our estimates, making it difficult to evaluate these assertions or determine the magnitude by which their estimates differ from ours.

To address these and other comments we received, we are adopting Form ADV with a number of changes that improve the clarity and utility of the information collected and reduce the amount of information required by the amendments. 673 Many of these changes include removing or re-formulating proposed questions that commenters identified as most burdensome.⁶⁷⁴ We continue to believe that the check-thebox style of most of the Form ADV items, as well as some of the features of the IARD (such as drop-down boxes for common responses and the ability to pre-populate data), will mitigate the reporting burden, and several commenters confirmed our assumption that much of the information required by the amendments should be readily available to most advisers.675 The changes we are making from the proposal will reduce the amount of information that advisers must file and result in decreased burdens for advisers from the proposal. However, in light of

 $^{^{665}}$ 0.5 hours \times 15 states = 7.5 hours + 0.5 hours = 8 hours.

 $^{^{666}}$ 155 advisers relying on the exemption \times 8 hours = 1,240 hours. 1,240 new burden hours - 320 current burden hours = 920 additional burden hours.

⁶⁶⁷ See supra section II.C. In addition, we are adopting several clarifying or minor amendments based on frequently asked questions we receive from advisers and our experience administering the form

⁶⁶⁸ See section VI of the Part 2 Release at notes 341 and 342 and accompanying text. The approved burden is comprised of 12,658 advisers preparing an initial filing of Form ADV at 36.24 hours, which is amortized over a three-year period (the estimated period that advisers are expected to use Form ADV) for an annual burden of 152,909 hours. The burden also includes two amendments to Form ADV annually, one annual amendment and one other-than-annual amendment, for an annual burden of 87,435 hours; an annual burden of 11,658 hours to account for new brochure supplements that advisers are required to prepare; and 16,455 hours attributable to the obligation to deliver to clients codes of ethics upon request.

 $^{^{669}}$ These costs are expected to vary based on the size of the adviser, and we have assumed that fewer than all advisers will use these services in connection with preparing their initial Part 2 brochures. For outside legal services, (\$4,400 \times 535 medium advisers) + (\$3,200 \times 2,370 small advisers)) + (\$10,400 \times 36 large advisers) = \$10,312,400. For compliance consulting services, (\$3,000 \times 2,371 small advisers) + (\$5,000 \times 1,070 medium advisers) = \$12,463,000. \$10,312,400 + \$12,463,000 = \$22,775,400. See Part 2 Release, supra note 668, for a discussion of these estimates.

 $^{^{670}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section V.B.

⁶⁷¹ *Id*.

⁶⁷² AIMA Letter; BCLBE Letter; Gunderson Letter; IAA General Letter. *See also supra* notes 577, 584, 613, 619 and 620.

⁶⁷³ See section II.C.

 $^{^{674}\,}See\,supra$ notes 245–247, 262, 286, 300, 302 and accompanying text.

⁶⁷⁵ See supra note 570.

the general comments we received about burdens, we are also not reducing our burden estimates.⁶⁷⁶

We discuss below, in three subsections, the estimated revised collection of information requirements for Form ADV: first, we provide estimates for the revised and new burdens resulting from the amendments to Part 1A; second, we determine how those estimates will be reflected in the annual burdens attributable to Form ADV; and third, we calculate the total revised burdens associated with Form ADV.

- 1. Changes in Average Burden Estimates and New Burden Estimates
- a. Estimated Change in Burden Related to Part 1A Amendments (Not Including Private Fund Reporting)

We are adopting amendments to several items in Part 1A, some that are merely technical changes or very simple in nature, and others that will require more of an adviser's time. The paperwork burdens of filing an amended Part 1A of Form ADV will, however, vary among advisers, depending on factors such as the size of the adviser, the complexity of its operations, and the number or extent of its affiliations. Although burdens will vary among advisers, we believe that the revisions to Part 1A will impose few additional burdens on advisers in collecting information because advisers should have ready access to all the information necessary to respond to the revised items in their normal course of operations. We also are working with FINRA, as our IARD contractor, to implement measures intended to minimize the burden for advisers filing the amended Form ADV on the IARD (e.g., pre-populating fields and dropdown boxes for common responses). We anticipate, moreover, that the responses to many of the questions are unlikely to change from year to year, minimizing the ongoing reporting burden associated with these questions.

As we explained in the Implementing Proposing Release, in large part, the changes we are making to Part 1A of Form ADV, including those to account for the statutory increase in the threshold for Commission registration, primarily refine or expand existing questions or request information advisers already have for compliance or

fund offering purposes. For instance, some of the changes to Item 5 require advisers to provide numerical responses to certain questions about their employees. An adviser likely already had this information in order to respond to those questions in the previous version of the form by checking boxes that correspond to a range of numbers. Likewise, the amendments to Item 8 require an adviser to expand on information it provided in response to Item 8 in the previous version of the form, such as whether the brokerdealers the adviser recommends or has discretion to select for client transactions are related persons of the adviser. Other questions expand upon existing requirements to elicit information advisers already have available for compliance purposes, such as whether the soft dollar benefits they reported receiving under the previous version of Item 8 qualify for the safe harbor under section 28(e) of the Exchange Act for eligible research or brokerage services. As amended, Item 2 requires an adviser to report to us its basis for registration or reporting, as already determined for compliance purposes. Other amendments to Items 5, 6 and 7 expand lists of information advisers already provided to us on the previous version of Form ADV, such as types of advisory activities the advisers perform and other types of business engaged in by advisers and their related persons. Amendments to Item 9 better align the information required to be reported with information advisers have for purposes of complying with rule 206(4)-2. Finally, we believe that several of the new questions merely require advisers to provide readily available or easily accessible information.677

We anticipate that other amended questions may take longer for advisers to complete, even with readily available information, such as calculating regulatory assets under management according to our revised instruction. Other new items will likely present greater burdens for some advisers but not others, depending on the nature and complexity of their businesses, such as the requirement to provide a list of the Commission file numbers of investment companies they advise or providing expanded information about related person financial industry affiliates. 678

We estimate that these amendments, taken as a whole, will require an average of approximately 4.5 hours per adviser to complete. We have arrived at this estimate, in part, by comparing the relative complexity and availability of the information elicited by the amended items and the nature of the response required (i.e., checking a box as opposed to providing a narrative response) to the current form and its approved burden. As a result, we estimate that the average total collection of information burden will increase to 40.74 hours per adviser for the first year that an adviser completes Form ADV (Part 1 and Part

b. New Estimated Burden Related to Private Fund Reporting Requirements

Revised Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D will provide us with basic census data on private funds and will permit us to conduct a more robust risk assessment of private fund advisers for purposes of targeting our examinations. As discussed in the Implementing Proposing Release, the information will include fund data such as basic organizational, operational, and investment characteristics of the fund; the gross amount of assets held by the fund; and the fund's service providers, or gatekeepers. We believe much of this information is readily available to private fund advisers because, among other things, it is information that private fund investors commonly seek in their due diligence questionnaires or it is the kind of information that is often included in a private placement memorandum offering fund shares, and commenters confirmed our understanding.680

Although we understand that the required information is readily available to private fund advisers, we expect that these amendments could subject advisers, particularly those with many private funds, to a significantly

⁶⁷⁶ Some of the estimates provided in this section differ from those provided in the Implementing Proposing Release, but these differences reflect updated information regarding employment costs and the number of advisers subject to the reporting, not a change to the proposed estimate of time an adviser would spend on the reporting or the out-of-pocket costs an adviser would incur.

⁶⁷⁷ For example, Item 1 requires advisers to provide contact information for their Chief Compliance Officers and report whether they have \$1 billion or more in assets; Item 3 requires advisers to indicate their form of organization. See supra section II.C.6.

⁶⁷⁸ Advisers may, however, omit certain related persons from their Schedule D reporting

requirements in accordance with our revised instruction. We expect this change from the proposal will significantly reduce burdens associated with this item. See supra note 300.

 $^{^{679}}$ Current approved per adviser total (36.24) + estimated per adviser increase (4.5) = 40.74.

⁶⁸⁰ See, with respect to private fund reporting under Item 7.B. specifically, Katten Foreign Advisers Letter ("Virtually all of the requested information would already have been provided to investors in the fund through an offering document or follow up status reports.") and NRS Letter (arguing that the expanded private fund disclosures on Schedule D would "replicate the due diligence questionnaire information.* * *"). See also ABA Committees Letter ("We expect that most [exempt reporting advisers] will already have most of the information requested by Form ADV Part 1 readily available."); Merkl Implementing Letter (confirming that the disclosure requirements would not impose a significant burden on advisers). See also supra note 570.

increased paperwork burden. For this reason, as we explained in the Implementing Proposing Release, we have included several measures to minimize the increased burden associated with private fund reporting. First, an adviser will be permitted to exclude from its reporting on Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D any private fund for which another adviser is filing Section 7.B.(1).681 Second, an adviser managing a master-feeder arrangement will be permitted to submit a single Schedule D for the master fund and all of the feeder funds if separately submitted data would otherwise be substantially identical.682 Finally, an adviser with a principal office and place of business outside the United States may omit from Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D any private fund that, during the adviser's last fiscal year, was not a United States person, was not offered in the United States and was not beneficially owned by any United States person.683 We are also working with FINRA to implement measures in the IARD intended to minimize the burden for advisers filing amended Form ADV, such as the ability to automatically prepopulate private fund service provider information provided for other funds managed by the same adviser. In addition, although we are generally expanding the information previously required in Section 7.B.(1), we have removed the requirement that advisers report the funds that their related persons manage.

Considering the changes to Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D as a whole, as well as our efforts to mitigate the reporting burden and to make technological upgrades to the IARD, we estimate that each adviser managing private funds will spend, on average, 1 hour per private fund to complete these

questions.

 c. New Estimated Burden Related to Exempt Reporting Adviser Reporting Requirements

Exempt reporting advisers are required to complete a limited number of items in Part 1A of Form ADV (consisting of Items 1, 2.B., 3, 6, 7, 10, 11 and corresponding schedules), and are not required to complete Part 2. We believe the information required by these items should be readily available to any adviser, particularly the identifying data and control person information required by Items 1, 3, and 10, and commenters agreed. 684 As we

noted in the Implementing Proposing Release, the check-the-box style of most of these items, as well as some of the features of the IARD (such as drop-down boxes for common responses) should also keep the average completion time for these advisers to a minimum. 685 Moreover, in our staff's experience, the types of advisers that will meet the criteria for exempt reporting advisers are unlikely to have significantly large numbers of affiliations, and we do not expect that they will need to report disciplinary events at a greater rate than currently registered advisers. 686 We estimate that these items, other than Item 7.B., will take each exempt reporting adviser approximately 2 hours to complete. We anticipate that, like registered advisers, exempt reporting advisers will each spend 1 additional hour per private fund to complete Item 7.B. and Section 7.B of Schedule D.

2. Annual Burden Estimates

- a. Estimated Annual Burden Applicable to All Registered Investment Advisers
- i. Estimated Initial Hour Burden (Not Including Burden Applicable to Private Funds)

As a result of the transition filing discussed above,687 we expect the total number of registered advisers responding to this collection of information will be 9,750.688 Approximately 11,500 investment advisers are currently registered with the Commission. 689 We expect 3,200 will withdraw from registration.⁶⁹⁰ We expect about 750 advisers who currently rely on the private adviser exemption to apply for registration with us, and we estimate that approximately 700 new advisers will register with us each year following effectiveness of the Dodd-Frank Act amendments. 691

The estimated total annual burden applicable to these registered advisers,

including new registrants, but excluding private fund reporting requirements, is 397,215 hours. 692 As discussed in the Implementing Proposing Release, we believe that most of the paperwork burden will be incurred in advisers' initial submission of the new and amended items of Part 1A of Form ADV, and that over time this burden will decrease substantially because advisers will generally only need to report updating information.⁶⁹³ Amortizing this total burden over a three-year period to reflect the anticipated average period of time that advisers will use the revised form will result in an average estimated burden of 132,405 hours per year,694 or 13.58 hours per year for each new applicant and for each currently registered adviser that will remain registered with the Commission.⁶⁹⁵

ii. Estimated Initial Hour Burden Applicable to All Registered Advisers to Private Funds

The amount of time that a registered adviser managing private funds will incur to complete Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D will vary depending on the number of private funds the adviser manages. Of the advisers currently registered with us, we estimate that approximately 2,850 advise private funds, will remain registered with us following effectiveness of the Dodd-Frank Act amendments and have a December 31 fiscal year end.696 Based on these advisers' Form ADV filings, we estimate that 52% of them, or approximately 1,480, currently advise an average of 3 private funds each; 43%, or approximately 1,230 advisers, currently advise an average of 10 private funds each; and the remaining 5%, or approximately 140 advisers, currently advise an average of 79 private funds each.697 As we discussed above, we

Continued

⁶⁸¹ See supra note 223.

⁶⁸² See supra note 224 and accompanying text.

⁶⁸³ See supra note 225 and accompanying text.

⁶⁸⁴ See supra notes 570 and 680.

 $^{^{685}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section V.B.1.c.

 $^{^{686}\,\}mathrm{As}$ of April 7, 2011, approximately 13% of SEC-registered investment advisers reported a disclosure in Item 11 of Form ADV.

⁶⁸⁷ See supra section V.B.1.

 $^{^{688}\,}See\,supra$ note 655.

⁶⁸⁹ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011.

⁶⁹⁰ As a consequence of section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act, we estimate that approximately 3,200 advisers currently registered with the Commission will be required to withdraw their registration and register with one or more state securities authorities. *See supra* section V.B.1.

 $^{^{691}}$ (3,200 (SEC advisers expected to withdraw from registration)/11,500 (total SEC advisers)) \times 1000 (average number of new advisers registered with the Commission each year) = 0.28 \times 1000 = 280 (number of additional new advisers registering with the states, not the SEC). 1000 – 280 = 720. We have rounded this number to 700 for purposes of our analysis. See also supra note 609 and infra note 734.

 $^{^{692}\,40.74}$ per-adviser burden $\times\,9,750=397,215$ hours.

 $^{^{693}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section V.B.2.a.i.

 $^{^{694}397,215/3 = 132,405.}$

 $^{^{695}}$ 132,405/9,750 = 13.58.

 $^{^{696}}$ IARD data as of April 7, 2011 show that 3,700 advisers indicate by reporting a fund in Schedule D, Section 7.B. that they, or a related person, advise private funds or investment-related funds. Based on IARD data, we estimate that 850 of these 3,700 advisers have a fiscal year end other than December 31 or will switch to state registration. See supra note 529. With respect to these 850 advisers, the burden of reporting this information is accounted for under rule 203A–5. See infra note 768. 3,700 – 850 = 2,850.

⁶⁹⁷ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011. Form ADV currently asks for an adviser to report about investment-related partnerships and limited liability companies advised by the adviser *and* its related persons. As a result, the data we have obtained from IARD over-estimates the average

estimate that private fund advisers will spend, on average, 1 hour per private fund completing Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D. As a result, the private fund reporting requirements that will be applicable to registered investment advisers will add 27,800 hours to the overall annual burden applicable to registered advisers. ⁶⁹⁸

In addition to currently registered private fund advisers, we estimate that about 200 new private fund advisers will register with us annually 699 and that 750 advisers will register with us that previously relied on the private adviser exemption. We believe that these 950 newly registering private fund advisers will, on average, be similar to the currently registered private fund advisers. However, in contrast to the currently registered advisers, this group is unlikely to include any advisers managing a large number of private funds. For example, among the 750 advisers that currently rely on the private adviser exemption, we would not expect any of them to have more than 14 private fund clients, the most that had been allowed under the exemption provided by section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act. In addition, for the 200 new private fund advisers that we expect to register each year, the elimination of the private adviser exemption means that they will be subject to registration requirements even if they have only a single private fund client as long as they are not eligible for another exemption. As a result, we estimate that the average newly registering private fund adviser will (like the average currently registered private fund adviser) manage approximately 6 private funds,700 but we do not anticipate that any subgroup of these new registrants will manage a large number of private funds (unlike the 5% of currently registered private fund advisers that we estimate manage an average of 79 private funds each).

Based on these estimates, we expect that private fund reporting requirements will add 4,500 hours attributable to the 750 advisers registering because of the elimination of the private adviser exemption 701 and 1,200 hours attributable to private fund advisers registering as a result of normal growth. 702

The total annual burden related to private fund reporting by registered advisers is 33,500 hours.⁷⁰³ As we discussed in the Implementing Proposing Release, we believe that most of the paperwork burden will be incurred in connection with advisers' initial submission of private fund data, and that over time this burden would decrease substantially because the paperwork burden will be limited to updating information.⁷⁰⁴ Amortizing this total burden imposed by Form ADV over a three-year period, as we did above with respect to the initial filing or re-filing of the rest of the form, results in an average estimated burden of 11,167 hours per year,⁷⁰⁵ or 2.94 hours per year for each new private fund adviser and for each private fund adviser currently registered with the Commission.⁷⁰⁶

iii. Estimated Annual Burden Associated With Amendments, New Brochure Supplements and Delivery Obligations

The currently approved collection of information burden for Form ADV has three elements not discussed above: (i) The annual burden associated with annual and other amendments to Form ADV; (ii) the annual burden associated with creating new Part 2 brochure supplements for advisory employees and filing interim amendments to existing brochure supplements throughout the year; and (iii) the annual burden associated with delivering codes of ethics to clients as a result of the offer of such codes contained in the brochure. Although we do not anticipate that the amendments we are adopting to Form ADV will affect the per adviser burden imposed by these three elements, the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to sections 203A and 203(b)(3) will change our estimates of the number of advisers subject to them, which will result in a

change to the total annual burden associated with these elements of the collection of information for Form ADV. 707

Based on IARD data, we continue to estimate that, on average, each adviser filing Form ADV through the IARD will amend its form two times during the year.⁷⁰⁸ On average, these consist of one interim updating amendment (at an estimated 0.5 hours per amendment) and one annual updating amendment (at an estimated 6 hours per amendment) each year. In addition, we estimate that each adviser will, on average, spend 1 hour per year making interim amendments to brochure supplements and an additional 1 hour per year to prepare new brochure supplements as required by Part 2.⁷⁰⁹ We also expect advisers to continue to spend an average of 1.3 hours annually to meet obligations to deliver codes of ethics to clients.710 These obligations will add 95,550 hours annually to the collection of information, consisting of 63,375 hours attributable to annual and interim updating amendments,711 9,750 hours attributable to interim amendments to brochure supplements,⁷¹² 9,750 hours attributable to the creation of new brochure supplements,713 and 12,675 hours for delivery of codes of ethics.⁷¹⁴

iv. Estimated Annual Cost Burden

The currently approved collection of information burden for Form ADV has a one-time initial cost for outside legal and compliance consulting fees in connection with the initial preparation of Part 2 of Form ADV. Although we do not anticipate that the amendments we are adopting to Form ADV will affect the per adviser cost burden estimates for outside legal and compliance consulting fees, the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to sections 203A and 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act will result in a significant change to our estimates of the number of advisers subject to these costs. We discuss this aspect of the annual cost burden more fully below. In addition to the estimated legal and compliance

number of funds as a result of reporting of the same fund multiple times by affiliated registered advisers.

 $^{^{698}}$ (1,480 advisers \times 3 hours (3 funds \times 1 hour per fund)) + (1,230 advisers \times 10 hours (10 funds \times 1 hour per fund)) + (140 advisers \times 79 hours \times 1 hour per fund)) = 4,440 + 12,300 + 11,060 = 27,800.

 $^{^{699}}$ About 30% of current registrants report that they advise one or more private funds. (3,700 advisers to private funds/11,500 registered advisers). Applying the same proportion to the 700 new registrants that we have estimated will register with us annually results in approximately 200 additional advisers to private funds each year. (700 \times 0.30 = 210).

⁷⁰⁰ Approximately 65% of advisers that reported a fund in Schedule D, Section 7.B. listed five or fewer funds and 72% of advisers that registered since April 1, 2010 and reported a fund reported five or fewer private funds. The average number of private funds reported by new registrants in the past year is about 6 funds.

 $^{^{701}750}$ advisers $\times\,6$ private funds on average $\times\,1$ hour/private fund = 4,500.

 $^{^{702}}$ 200 advisers × 6 private funds on average × 1 hour/private fund = 1.200.

 $^{^{703}}$ 27,800 for existing registered advisers + 4,500 for no longer exempt advisers + 1,200 for estimated new registrants due to growth = 33,500.

 $^{^{704}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section V.B.2.a.ii.

^{70533,500/3 = 11,167.}

^{70611,167/(2,850 + 200 + 750) = 2.94.}

 $^{^{707}}$ We anticipate that the clarification we are making to the brochure supplement (Part 2B) would not affect this burden estimate. See note 337 and accompanying text for a discussion of this clarifying amendment.

⁷⁰⁸ Based on IARD data regarding the number of filings of Form ADV amendments. *See* Part 2 Release. *supra* note 67 at n.329.

 $^{^{709}}$ See Part 2 Release, supra note 668 at nn.333, 336–37 and accompanying text.

⁷¹⁰ *Id*.

 $^{^{711}(9,750~}advisers\times0.5~hours/other~than~annual~amendment) + (9,750~advisers\times6~hours/annual~amendment) = 63,375.$

^{712 9,750} advisers × 1 hour = 9,750.

 $^{^{713}}$ 9,750 advisers × 1 hour = 9,750.

⁷¹⁴ 9,750 advisers × 1.3 hours = 12,675.

consulting fees, we also anticipate that some registered advisers may incur additional outside costs related to the Form ADV amendments we are adopting today that require advisers to report the fair value of private fund assets.⁷¹⁵

Advisers to private funds that do not use fair value methodologies will likely incur costs to comply with the requirement to report the fair value of those assets on Form ADV, which could (but is not required to) include reliance on a third party or outside valuation service. We anticipate that these costs will vary, but we understand that private fund advisers, including those that may not use fair value methodologies for reporting purposes, perform administrative services, including valuing assets, internally as a matter of business practice.⁷¹⁶ Based on registered advisers' responses to Items 5.D., 7.B., and 9.C. of Form ADV,717 we estimate that approximately 3% of registered advisers have at least one private fund client that may not be audited.⁷¹⁸ These advisers therefore may incur costs to fair value their private fund assets.⁷¹⁹ As explained

above, we estimate that approximately 4,270 registered advisers have, or after registering with us will have, at least one private fund client.⁷²⁰ We therefore estimate that approximately 130 registered advisers may incur costs as a result of the fair value requirement.721 We estimated in the Implementing Proposing Release that an adviser without the internal capacity to value specific illiquid assets would obtain pricing or valuation services from an outside administrator or other service provider at a cost ranging from \$250 to \$75,000 annually.⁷²² Commenters did not address these estimates, and we continue to believe they are accurate. Accordingly, we estimate that the 130 advisers would incur costs of \$37,625 each on an annual basis, which is the middle of the range of estimated fair value costs, for an aggregate annual cost of \$4,891,250.723

With respect to outside legal assistance or outside consulting services, the currently approved collection of information burden is based on an estimate that some, but not all, registered advisers will elect to obtain these services on a one-time basis to draft the new narrative brochure for a total cost of \$22,775,400.724 By the time the amendments to Form ADV that we are adopting today become effective, substantially all registered advisers will have completed their initial filing of the narrative brochure required by our recent amendments to Part 2 of Form ADV and will have already incurred these estimated one-time costs.⁷²⁵ As a result, the only respondents that we expect will incur legal and consulting costs for the initial drafting of Part 2 of Form ADV, subsequent to the effective date of the amendments to Form ADV we are adopting today, will consist of the estimated 700 new advisers that we expect to register annually and the estimated 750 advisers that will have to register as a result of the elimination of the private adviser exemption.⁷²⁶

For purposes of estimating the currently approved amount of this one-time cost, we divided advisers into three groups—small, medium and large—based on their number of employees. Different costs per adviser were

assigned based on the group to which the adviser belongs. 727 We expect that the 750 newly registering private fund advisers and 700 new advisers registering annually will be mediumsized.⁷²⁸ In the Part 2 Release, we estimated that the initial cost related to preparation of Part 2 of Form ADV would be \$4,400 for legal services and \$5,000 for compliance consulting services, in each case, for those medium-sized advisers who engaged legal counsel or consultants.⁷²⁹ The currently approved burden anticipates that a quarter of medium-sized advisers would seek the help of outside legal services and half would seek the help of compliance consulting services. Accordingly, we estimate that 350 of these advisers would use outside legal services, for a total cost burden of \$1,540,000,730 and 725 advisers would use outside compliance consulting services, for a total cost burden of $$3,625,000,^{731}$ resulting in a total cost burden among all respondents of \$5,165,000 for outside legal and compliance consulting fees related to drafting narrative brochures. 732

Together, we estimate that the total cost burden among all respondents for outside legal and compliance consulting fees related to drafting narrative brochures and for third party or outside valuation services to be \$10,056,250.⁷³³

b. Estimated Annual Burden Applicable to Exempt Reporting Advisers

i. Estimated Initial Hour Burden

Based on publications, reports, and general information publicly available from trade organizations, financial research companies, and news organizations as well as safe harbor

⁷¹⁵ See Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(4).

⁷¹⁶ For example, an adviser to a hedge fund may value fund assets for purposes of allowing new investments in the fund or redemptions by existing investors, which may be permitted on a regular basis after an initial lock-up period. An adviser to a private equity fund may obtain valuation of portfolio companies in which the fund invests in connection with financing obtained by those companies. Advisers to private funds also may value portfolio companies each time the fund makes (or considers making) a follow-on investment in the company. Private fund advisers could use these valuations as a basis for complying with the fair valuation requirement with respect to private fund assets.

⁷¹⁷ Item 5.D. asks advisers to identify the types of clients they have, including clients that are pooled investment vehicles. Item 7.B. asks if the adviser or its related person is a general partner in an investment-related limited partnership or manager of an investment-related limited liability company, or if the adviser advises any other "private fund." Item 9.C. asks whether an independent public accountant audits annually the pooled investment vehicles that the adviser manages and if audited financial statements are distributed to investors in the pools.

⁷¹⁸ A fund that is relying on the audit provision in our custody rule will have provided the fair value of its assets in its audited financial statements that are prepared in accordance with GAAP.

⁷¹⁹ We note, however, that at least some of these advisers may currently fair value private fund assets. For instance, funds that do not prepare financial statements in accordance with GAAP (which is required to rely on an exception in our custody rule) may nonetheless use a fair value standard other than that specified in GAAP and thus may not incur any additional costs. See supranotes 98–100 and accompanying text (explaining that an adviser may adopt a fair valuation standard other than GAAP or another international accounting standard that will satisfy the requirement, if developed and applied in good faith).

 $^{^{720}\,}See\,supra$ note 637.

 $^{^{721}4,270 \}times 0.03 = 128.1.$

⁷²² See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.369 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{723}130 \}times \$37,625 = \$4,891,250.$

⁷²⁴ See Part 2 Release, supra note 67, at text accompanying n.328. We estimated that a total of 2,941 advisers would elect to obtain outside legal assistance and that 3,441 advisers would elect to obtain outside consulting services.

⁷²⁵ See id. at section V.

 $^{^{726}\,}See\,supra$ note 691 and text following note 699.

 $^{^{727}\,\}mathrm{For}$ purposes of this estimate, we categorize small advisers as advisers with 10 or fewer employees, medium advisers as having between 11 and 1,000 employees, and large advisers as those with 1,000 or more employees. See Part 2 Release, supra note 668, at nn.301 and 324.

⁷²⁸ We would not expect these advisers to be large in this sense because advisers are likely to have become subject to registration obligations before engaging 1,000 or more employees. Some of these advisers may be small, but the increase in the threshold for registration with the Commission will limit the number of small advisers registering with us.

⁷²⁹ See Part 2 Release, supra note 67, at text accompanying nn.324 and 325.

 $^{^{730}}$ 25% × (750 private fund advisers + 700 new advisers registering annually) = approximately 350 advisers. \$4,400 for legal services × 350 advisers = \$1.540.000.

 $^{^{731}50\% \}times (750 \text{ private fund advisers} + 700 \text{ new advisers registering annually}) = 725 advisers. $5,000 for consulting services <math>\times$ 725 advisers = \$3.625.000.

 $^{^{732}}$ \$1,540,000 + \$3,625,000 = \$5,165,000.

 $^{^{733}}$ \$5,165,000 (legal and consulting services) + \$4,891,250 (third party fair valuation services) = \$10,056,250

filings with the SEC, we expect approximately 2,000 investment advisers will qualify for an exemption from registration but will be required to submit reports to us on Form ADV.734 As we explained in the Implementing Proposing Release, the paperwork burden applicable to these new exempt reporting advisers will consist of the burden attributable to completing a limited number of items in Part 1A as well as the burden attributable to the private fund reporting requirements of Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D.⁷³⁵ We estimated the burden to complete the subset of items in Part 1A applicable to exempt reporting advisers to be 2 hours, which would result in an annual burden of approximately 4,000

As discussed above, we estimate the private fund reporting requirements of the form to be 1 hour per private fund. We assume that each exempt reporting adviser currently relies on the private adviser exemption and, therefore, has 14 or fewer private fund clients. Based on reporting by registered advisers to private funds and industry publications and reports, we expect each of these advisers, on average, advises 6 private funds.⁷³⁶ Accordingly, we attribute an additional 12,000 burden hours to exempt reporting advisers' private fund reporting requirements.⁷³⁷

The estimated total annual hour burden applicable to exempt reporting advisers is 16,000 hours.⁷³⁸ We believe

that most of the paperwork burden will be incurred in respect of the initial submission of Form ADV, and that over time this burden will decrease substantially because the paperwork burden will be limited to updating information. Amortizing this total burden imposed by Form ADV over a three-year period, as we did above with respect to the initial filing for registered advisers, results in an average burden of an estimated 5,330 hours per year, 739 or 2.67 hours per year, on average, for each exempt reporting adviser.

ii. Estimated Annual Burden Associated With Amendments and Final Filings

In addition to the burdens associated with initial completion and filing of the portion of the form that exempt reporting advisers will be required to prepare, as in the Implementing Proposing Release, we estimate that, on average: (i) Each exempt reporting adviser will prepare an annual updating amendment; (ii) 20% of these advisers will file an interim updating amendment; ⁷⁴¹ and (iii) 5% of these advisers will file a final filing.

With respect to an exempt reporting adviser's annual updating amendment of Form ADV, we expect that advisers will not need to spend a significant amount of time entering responses into the electronic version of the form to file their annual updating amendments because the IARD will automatically pre-populate their prior responses. Based on this consideration, we estimate that the average exempt reporting adviser will spend 1 hour per year completing its annual updating amendment to Form ADV. This estimate is based on our estimate for registered advisers, but it is 85% shorter because exempt reporting advisers will be required to complete and update only a limited number of items in Part 1A of the form. We also estimate that 20% of the exempt reporting advisers will file an interim updating amendment to

Items 1, 3, 10 or 11 of Form ADV,⁷⁴³ and we estimate that each such amendment will require 0.5 hours. Based on the foregoing estimates, the total paperwork burden of amendments to Form ADV and final filings on Form ADV will be 2,200 hours per year for all exempt reporting advisers.⁷⁴⁴

3. Total Revised Burdens

The revised total annual collection of information burden for registered advisers to file and complete the revised Form ADV (Parts 1 and 2), including the initial burden for both existing and anticipated new registrants, including private fund advisers, plus the burden associated with amendments to the form, preparing brochure supplements, and delivering codes of ethics to clients is estimated to be approximately 239,122 hours per year.⁷⁴⁵ This represents a decrease of 29,335 hours from the currently approved burden. 746 This decrease is primarily attributable to the anticipated withdrawal of 3,200 advisers from SEC registration.

Registered investment advisers are also expected to incur an annual cost burden of \$10,056,250, a reduction from the current approved cost burden of \$22,775,400. The decrease in annual cost burden is attributable to the nature of the costs, which are one-time initial costs to draft the narrative brochure. The transition to the narrative brochure will have substantially been completed, so the newly incurred one-time costs arise solely from new registrants.

We further estimate that the total annual collection of information burden for exempt reporting advisers to file and complete the required items of Part 1A of Form ADV, including the burden

⁷³⁴ This estimate was collectively derived from various sources including the National Venture Capital Association's 2010 Yearbook (http://www.nvca.org), First Research reports (http://www.firstresearch.com), Preqin reports (http://www.preqin.com), Bloomberg (http://www.bloomberg.com), the Managed Funds Association (http://www.managedfunds.org), PerTrac data (http://www.pertrac.com), and Form D data. Specific data relevant to the number or types of advisers that would be exempt reporting advisers were not available, but the information located did inform the staff to the probable number of exempt reporting advisers.

⁷³⁵ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section V.B.2.b.i.

 $^{^{736}}$ \dot{d} . Based upon the reported general number of private funds and the estimated number of advisers to these private funds, it is estimated that each adviser advises 6 private funds on average. Approximately 2,000 exempt reporting advisers \times 6 private funds/adviser = 12,000 private funds. This represents an increase from our estimate of 10,000 private funds in the Implementing Proposing Release, which is attributable to updated IARD data that indicate each private fund adviser now advises approximately 6 funds, instead of 5. Compare supra note 700 with Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.406.

 $^{^{737}}$ 2,000 exempt reporting advisers × 6 private funds/adviser × 1 hour/private fund = 12,000.

^{738 4,000} hours attributable to the portions of Form ADV that these advisers are required to file other than the private fund reporting + 12,000 hours attributable to private fund reporting = 16,000 hours

^{739 16,000/3 = 5,330.}

^{7405,330/2,000 = 2.67.}

⁷⁴¹ Approximately 20% of advisers with a fiscal year end of December that filed an other-thanannual amendment changed Item 1 or 11 between April 1, 2009, and December 31, 2009 (period between annual amendment filing time).

⁷⁴² Approximately 5% of advisers withdrew their SEC registrations in 2010 and did not switch to state registration, based on IARD data. We are assuming the same percentage of exempt reporting advisers will submit final reports and not simultaneously apply for registration with the Commission. Exempt reporting advisers filing a final report because they are applying for registration are not included in this count because there is no independent burden associated with making this type of final filing; they are, therefore, included in the number of advisers expected to register each year as a result of normal annual growth. See supra note 691.

⁷⁴³ See amended Form ADV: General Instruction

 $^{^{744}}$ 2,000 advisers \times 1 hour = 2,000 hours per year for annual amendments. (2,000 advisers \times 20%) \times 0.5 hours = 200 hours per year for interim amendments. 200 + 2,000 = 2,200 hours. Exempt reporting advisers are not required to complete Part 2 of Form ADV and so will not incur an hour burden to prepare new brochure supplements or the cost burden that registered advisers will incur with respect to that part of the form. Exempt reporting advisers also will not be required to meet obligations to deliver codes of ethics to clients, as is required of registered advisers.

 $^{^{745}}$ 132,405 hours per year attributable to initial preparation of Form ADV + 11,167 hours per year attributable to initial private fund reporting requirements + 63,375 hours per year for amendments to Form ADV + 9,750 hours per year for brochure supplements for new employees + 9,750 hours per year for brochure interim amendments + 12,675 hours per year to meet code of ethics delivery obligations = 239,122 hours.

⁷⁴⁶ Current approved burden of 268,457 hours – revised burden 239,122 hours = 29,335 decrease in hours.

associated with amendments to the form and final filings, will be 7,530 hours.⁷⁴⁷

Based on the foregoing, the total annual hour burden for Form ADV will decrease by 21,805 hours to 246,652.⁷⁴⁸ Accordingly, we estimate that the blended average per adviser amortized burden for Form ADV will be 20.99 hours,⁷⁴⁹ consisting of an average annual amortized burden of 24.52 hours for the estimated 9,750 registered advisers and 3.77 hours for the estimated 2,000 exempt reporting advisers.⁷⁵⁰

C. Rule 203A-5

Rule 203A-5 requires each investment adviser registered with us on January 1, 2012 to file an amendment to its Form ADV no later than March 30, 2012, and withdraw from Commission registration by June 28, 2012, if no longer eligible.⁷⁵¹ The amendments to Form ADV will, among other things, require each adviser to declare whether it remains eligible for Commission registration and to report the market value of its assets under management determined within 90 days of the filing.⁷⁵² The respondents to this information collection are all investment advisers registered with the Commission on January 1, 2012. Compliance with this collection of information is mandatory, and the information collected on Form ADV is not kept confidential.

Rule 203A–5 that we are adopting today differs from our proposed rule in several respects. First, the transition period begins on January 1, 2012, not the July 21, 2011 effective date of the Dodd-Frank Act, as proposed.⁷⁵³ Second, advisers will be required to file an amended Form ADV by March 30, 2012 (instead of August 20, 2011, as proposed), and mid-sized advisers no longer eligible for Commission registration will be required to withdraw by June 28, 2012 (instead of October 19, 2011, as proposed), which provides 180 days instead of the 90 days

we proposed.⁷⁵⁴ Third, we are providing additional flexibility for an adviser to choose the date by which it must calculate its assets under management that it reports on Form ADV by requiring the same 90 day period as in Form ADV today, instead of 30 days, as proposed.⁷⁵⁵

As noted above, we requested comment on the PRA analysis contained in the Implementing Proposing Release. Several commenters expressed general concerns about the paperwork burdens of requiring all advisers to make an additional one-time filing of Form ADV.756 Some commenters argued that we should decrease the paperwork burden by exempting advisers unaffected by the statutory changes from the Form ADV filing requirement,757 or only requiring advisers to report their assets under management.⁷⁵⁸ Several commenters agreed with us that the transition should be delayed until the IARD is able to accept filings of reviewed Form ADV, instead of implementing an alternative, such as requiring interim paper filings that would increase the paperwork burdens.759

Changing the deadline under rule 203A–5 for advisers to re-file amended Form ADV to March 30, 2012, which coincides with most advisers' required annual updating amendment, significantly reduces the paperwork burden of rule 203A–5 by eliminating the requirement that these advisers

incur the costs associated with a special one-time filing requirement.⁷⁶⁰ This deadline also coincides with the filing deadline for newly registering private fund advisers, which, as one commenter points out results in "a single, comprehensive Form ADV filing to register with the Commission" instead of requiring two filings that "would be costly, inefficient and potentially confusing." ⁷⁶¹

We estimate that there will be approximately 3,900 respondents to this collection of information filing an amendment to Form ADV.762 Each respondent will respond once. For purposes of the collection of information burden for Form ADV, we estimate that the amendment will take each adviser approximately 6 hours per amendment, on average,763 and that the proposed amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV will take each adviser approximately 4.5 hours, on average, to complete.⁷⁶⁴ We estimated that the total one-time burden for completing the proposed Form ADV amendments to be 124,425 hours, plus an additional 33,350 hours for private fund reporting, for a total of 157,775 hours.⁷⁶⁵ As discussed above, however, the number of advisers that we estimate will complete an additional Form ADV amendment will be lower than under proposed rule 203A-5. We estimate that 700 advisers that will remain registered with the Commission after the switch will file an other-than-annual amendment, and 3,200 mid-sized advisers will file a Form ADV amendment with us before they switch to state registration.⁷⁶⁶ In addition, of these 3,900 registered advisers, we estimate that 850 advise one or more private funds and will have to complete the private fund reporting requirements.⁷⁶⁷ We expect this will

 $^{^{747}}$ 5,330 hours per year attributable to initial preparation of Form ADV + 2,200 hours per year for amendments = 7,530 hours.

 $^{^{748}239,122 + 7,530 = 246,652.}$

 $^{^{749}246,652/11,750 = 20.99.}$

 $^{^{750}}$ Registered advisers (239,122/9,750 = 24.52), exempt reporting advisers (7,530/2,000 = 3.77).

⁷⁵¹ New rule 203A-5(b)-(c). See supra section II.A.1. Advisers registered with us on July 21, 2011 that have at least \$25 million in assets under management will be exempt from the new prohibition on Commission registration for midsized advisers until 2012, when the rule will require them to switch to state registration and withdraw their registration with us. See new rule 203A-5(a); supra section II.A.1., note 28.

⁷⁵² See supra sections II.A.1. and II.A.2.

 $^{^{753}}$ See proposed rule 203A–5(a)–(b); supra section II.A.1.

 $^{^{754}}$ See proposed rule 203A–5(b)–(c); supra section II.A.1.

 $^{^{755}}$ See new rule 203A–5(b); amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 5.b.(4); supra section II.A.1.

 $^{^{756}}$ See, e.g., ICI Letter; MFA Letter; NYSBA Committee Letter; Shearman Letter.

⁷⁵⁷ ICI Letter (recommending exempting advisers that do not rely on assets under management to register with the SEC); MFA Letter (recommending exempting private fund advisers that file an initial Form ADV by July 21); NYSBA Committee Letter (recommending exempting advisers who will continue to be eligible for Commission registration and advisers relying on the section 203(b)(3) exemption that we proposed would have to register with the Commission by July 21, 2011).

⁷⁵⁸ Shearman Letter.

⁷⁵⁹ See NASAA Letter ("the benefits of electronic filing, including easy public access to the documents, are significant and would outweigh any disadvantages imposed by a delay in filing deadlines."); NRS Letter (urging Commission not to "regress to paper filings" which would be "a huge step into the past" and "appears to be counter to Dodd-Frank Act purposes of transparency and consistency."). See also Dezellem Letter (the IARD is efficient and reduces risks of misplacing paper documents and possible filing errors); NYSBA Committee Letter (the IARD is the "most efficient mechanism for advisers and exempt reporting advisers to meet their filing obligations and make such filings to the public."). FINRA informed us that the IARD will be updated to reflect the revisions to Form ADV that we are adopting today beginning in November. See supra section II.A.1.

⁷⁶⁰ See supra note 511. See also CMC Letter (suggesting "timing of the transition from Federal to state registration could be centered around renewals for 2012").

⁷⁶¹ See MFA Letter.

⁷⁶² See supra note 511. The PRA burden for filing Form ADV–W is part of the PRA burden submitted for Form ADV–W. See infra section VI.E. The Implementing Proposing Release erroneously included Form ADV–W both in the PRA burden for proposed rule 203A–5 and for Form ADV–W. See sections V.C. and V.E. of the Implementing Proposing Release.

⁷⁶³ We anticipate that the hour burden for the refiling of Form ADV for purposes of new rule 203A–5 will be the same as an adviser's annual amendment filing, which has an approved burden of 6 hours. *See supra* section VI.B.2.a.iii.

⁷⁶⁴ See supra sectionsVI.B.1.a.

⁷⁶⁵ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at nn. 403, 444.

⁷⁶⁶ See supra note 511.

⁷⁶⁷ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 839 advisers out of the estimated 3,700 current SEC-

take 8,373 hours, and we estimate that the total one-time burden for completing the Form ADV amendments to be 49,323 hours.⁷⁶⁸

D. Form ADV-NR

We are making minor amendments to Form ADV-NR (OMB Control No.: 3235-0238), the form used to appoint the Secretary of the Commission as an agent for service of process for certain non-resident advisers.769 Non-resident general partners or managing agents of SEC-registered investment advisers must make a one-time filing of Form ADV-NR with the Commission. Form ADV-NR requires these non-resident general partners or managing agents to furnish us with a written irrevocable consent and power of attorney that designates the Commission as an agent for service of process, and that stipulates and agrees that any civil suit or action against such person may be commenced by service of process on the Commission. The amendments we are adopting reflect that exempt reporting advisers will be filing reports on the IARD, and that they will use Form ADV-NR in the same way and for the same purpose as it is currently used by registered investment advisers. The collection of information is necessary for us to obtain appropriate consent to permit the Commission and other parties to bring actions against nonresident partners or agents for violations of the Federal securities laws. This collection of information is found at 17 CFR 279.4. The collection of information is mandatory, and the information provided in response to the collection is not kept confidential. The currently approved collection of information in Form ADV-NR is 18 hours.

In the Implementing Proposing Release, we estimated that approximately 9,150⁷⁷⁰ investment advisers would be registered with the Commission after the Dodd-Frank Act amendments to the Advisers Act take effect and that approximately 2,000⁷⁷¹

registered advisers that advise private funds do not have a December fiscal year end or are expected to switch to state registration. We have rounded this number to 850 for purposes of this analysis.

exempt reporting advisers would file reports with the Commission, and that these advisers would file Form ADV-NR at the same annual rate (0.17 percent) as advisers registered with us.772 Accordingly, we estimated that the annual aggregate information collection burden for Form ADV-NR would be 19 hours, an increase of one hour over the currently approved burden.773 We did not receive comments on these estimates. Based on updated IARD data, we now estimate that approximately 9,750 774 investment advisers will be registered with the Commission and continue to estimate that approximately 2,000 775 exempt reporting advisers will file reports with the Commission, and that these advisers will file Form ADV-NR at an annual rate of 0.17 percent, 776 for a total of approximately 20 filings annually.777 We continue to estimate that ADV-NR requires an average of one hour to complete. Accordingly, we estimate that as a result of the amendments to Form ADV-NR and the change in the number of filers after the effectiveness of the Dodd-Frank Act, the annual aggregate information collection burden for Form ADV-NR will be 20 hours, an increase of two hours over the currently approved burden of 18 hours.778

E. Rule 203–2 and Form ADV–W

We are amending rule 203A-2(b), the exemption from the prohibition on registration for certain pension consultants. The amendments will increase the minimum value of plan assets which an adviser must consult from \$50 to \$200 million annually.779 An investment adviser will have to be a pension consultant with respect to assets of plans having an aggregate value of \$200 million or more to be able to register with the Commission. Those pension consultants providing consulting services to plans of less than \$200 million will be required to file a notice of withdrawal of their registration in accordance with rule 203-2 on Form ADV-W (OMB Control No. 3235-0313). The collection of information on Form ADV-W is mandatory and is not kept confidential. The currently approved collection of information for Form

ADV–W is 500 hours for 1,000 responses.

The amendments to the rule that we are adopting today do not differ from our proposed amendments. Commenters supported our proposal and did not discuss the proposal's collection of information estimates.780 In the Implementing Proposing Release, we estimated that approximately 50 of the current advisers relying on this exemption from the prohibition on registration would no longer be eligible to rely on the exemption if adopted as proposed, and approximately 4,100 advisers also would have to withdraw their Commission registration as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act. 781 We have lowered our estimate of advisers withdrawing from Commission registration to 3,200 based on more current IARD data,782 but we continue to estimate that 50 of the current advisers relying on this exemption from the prohibition on registration will no longer be eligible to rely on the exemption as adopted.783

The estimated 50 advisers no longer eligible to rely on the exemption, however, will have to file a notice of withdrawal on Form ADV-W in accordance with rule 203-2 under the Advisers Act and withdraw their registration based on the amendment to rule 203A-2(b).784 In addition, as noted above, we estimate that approximately 3,200 advisers also will have to withdraw their Commission registration as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act. Because these advisers are registered today, we further anticipate that these advisers will be switching from SEC to state registration, and as a result will be filing a "partial" Form ADV-W. We have estimated for purposes of our current approved burden under the PRA for rule 203–2 and Form ADV–W, that a partial withdrawal imposes an average burden of approximately 0.25 hours for an adviser. 785 Thus, we estimate that the amendment to rule 203A-2(b)

 $^{^{768}}$ See supra notes 520–522, 528–532. ((6 hours (annual amendment) + 4.5 hours (new items)) \times 3,900) + ((442 advisers \times 3 funds \times 1 burden hour per fund) + (365 \times 10 funds \times 1 burden hour per fund) + (43 advisers \times 79 funds \times 1 burden hour per fund)) = 44,100 (burden hours for Form ADV filing excluding private fund reporting + 8,373 (burden hours for private fund reporting) = 49,323 total burden hours for Form ADV filing.

 $^{^{769}}$ See amended Form ADV–NR; Form ADV: General Instruction 16.

 $^{^{770}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section V.D.

⁷⁷¹ See id.

⁷⁷² See id.

⁷⁷³ See id.

 $^{^{774}\,}See\,supra$ note 655 and accompanying text.

⁷⁷⁵ See supra note 734 and accompanying text.

⁷⁷⁶ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.450.

 $^{^{777}}$ 0.17% (rate of filing) × (9,750 estimated registered investment advisers + 2,000 estimated exempt reporting advisers) = approximately 20 Form ADV–NR filings.

 $^{^{778}\,20}$ ADV–NR filings $\times\,1$ hour per filing = 20 hours. 20 hours – 18 hours = 2 hours.

⁷⁷⁹ See amended rule 203A–2(a)(1).

⁷⁸⁰ NRS Letter; Pickard Letter.

 $^{^{781}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.453 and accompanying and following text.

⁷⁸² See supra note 510.

⁷⁸³ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, there are 322 advisers relying on the pension consultant exemption from registration, and we estimate that approximately 15 percent will no longer be eligible to rely on the exemption as adopted. This estimate is based on our understanding that a typical pension consultant will have plan assets far in excess of the higher threshold, in light of the fact that most pension plans contain a significant amount of assets.

⁷⁸⁴ See supra note 549 (discussing the fact that advisers filing Form ADV–W due to our amendment to rule 203A–2(b) will likely file partial withdrawals).

⁷⁸⁵ See supra note 533.

associated with filing Form ADV–W will generate a burden of approximately 813 additional hours ⁷⁸⁶ in addition to the approved burden of 500 hours for a total of 1,313 hours.

F. Form ADV-H

Rule 204-4(e) provides a temporary hardship exemption for an exempt reporting adviser having unanticipated technical difficulties that prevent submission of a filing to the IARD system.787 Rule 203-3(a) provides a similar temporary hardship exemption for registered advisers that file an application on Form ADV-H (OMB Control No. 3235–0538).⁷⁸⁸ Like rule 203-3(a), rule 204-4(e) requires advisers relying on the temporary hardship exemption to file an application on Form ADV-H in paper format no later than one business day after the filing that is the subject of the Form ADV-H was due, and submit the filing on Form ADV in electronic format with the IARD no later than seven business days after the filing was due.789 Because we are adopting rule 204-4, respondents to the collection of information on Form ADV-H will now include exempt reporting advisers, in addition to registered advisers. The collection of information on Form ADV-H is mandatory for registered advisers and exempt reporting advisers relying on a temporary hardship exemption. The information collected on Form ADV-H is not kept confidential.

In the İmplementing Proposing Release, we estimated that exempt reporting advisers would file approximately two responses to Form ADV–H annually.⁷⁹⁰ We also estimated that Form ADV-H would impose the same average burden per response on exempt reporting advisers as it imposes on registered advisers—one hour. Thus, we estimated that rule 204-4 would result in an increase of two hours in the total hour burden associated with Form ADV-H.⁷⁹¹ We did not receive comments on our estimates. We continue to estimate that exempt reporting advisers will file approximately two responses to Form ADV–H annually, with each response requiring an average of one hour, for an estimated annual burden of two hours.⁷⁹² However, as discussed above,

the number of registered advisers will decrease due to the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to sections 203A and 203(b)(3) from 11,500 to 9,750.⁷⁹³ Given the reduction in registered advisers, we estimate that Form ADV–H will receive 10 annual responses from registered advisers.⁷⁹⁴ We continue to estimate that Form ADV–H will require an average of one hour to complete, and thus estimate that the total annual burden for registered advisers to be 10 hours.⁷⁹⁵ Thus, the total burden associated with Form ADV–H will increase one hour to 12 hours.⁷⁹⁶

G. Rule 204-2

Rule 204–2 (OMB Control No. 3235–0278) requires investment advisers registered, or required to be registered under section 203 of the Act, to keep certain books and records relating to their advisory business. 797 The collection of information under rule 204–2 is necessary for the Commission staff to use in its examination and oversight program, and the information is generally kept confidential. 798 The collection of information is mandatory.

We are amending rule 204–2 to update the rule's "grandfathering provision" for investment advisers that are currently exempt from registration under the "private adviser" exemption, but will be required to register after the Dodd-Frank Act eliminates the "private adviser" exemption on July 21, 2011.⁷⁹⁹ Upon registration, these advisers will become subject to the recordkeeping requirements of the Act, including the requirement to keep certain records

that registered advisers file approximately 11 responses to Form ADV–H per year, which, given the then-estimated 11,850 advisers registered with the Commission, meant that approximately 1 response is filed per 1,000 advisers (11,850 registered advisers/11 responses = approximately 1 response per 1,000 registered advisers). We estimate that approximately 2,000 exempt reporting advisers will file reports on Form ADV in accordance with rule 204–4. Thus, we estimate two responses to Form ADV–H in accordance with rule 204–4 (2,000 exempt reporting advisers \times 1 response per 1,000 advisers = 2 responses).

relating to performance.800 The amendment clarifies that these advisers are not obligated to keep certain performance-related records for any period when they were not registered with the Commission; however, to the extent that these advisers preserved these performance-related records even though they were not required to keep them, they must continue to preserve them.801 Most, if not all, advisers likely gather the records and documents necessary to support the calculation of performance or rate of return as those records or documents are produced or at the time a calculation is made. Thus, we do not believe that the amendment to the grandfathering provision will reduce our current approved average annual hourly burden per adviser under rule 204-2.

Although we do not anticipate that our amendments to rule 204-2 will affect the per adviser burden imposed by the rule, the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to sections 203A and 203(b)(3) will change our estimates of the total annual burden associated with the rule.802 The current approved burden for rule 204-2 is based on an estimate of 11,658 registered advisers subject to rule 204-2 and an estimated average burden of 181.45 burden hours each year per adviser, for a total of 2,115,376 hours. We estimated in the Implementing Proposing Release that the Dodd-Frank Act will reduce the number of registered advisers to 9,150.803 We did not receive comments on these estimates. However, based on updated IARD data, we now estimate that the Dodd-Frank Act will reduce the number of registered advisers to 9,750.804 Thus, we estimate that the total burden under amended rule 204-

 $^{^{786}\}left(3{,}200+50\right)$ responses on Form ADV–W $\times\,0.25$ hours = 812.5 hours.

⁷⁸⁷ New rule 204-4(e).

⁷⁸⁸ Rule 203-3(a); 17 CFR 279.3 (Form ADV-H).

⁷⁸⁹ New rule 204-4(e).

 $^{^{790}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section V.F.

⁷⁹¹ See id.

 $^{^{792}\,\}mathrm{To}$ estimate the currently approved total burden associated with Form ADV–H, we estimated

⁷⁹³ See supra note 655.

 $^{^{794}}$ 9,750 registered advisers \times 1 response per 1,000 advisers = 9.75 responses.

 $^{^{795}}$ 10 responses \times 1 hour = 10 hours.

⁷⁹⁶The current approved burden is 11 hours. Our new estimate is 10 hours for registered advisers + 2 hours for exempt reporting advisers = 12 hours.

⁷⁹⁷ Rule 204-2.

⁷⁹⁸ See section 210(b) of the Advisers Act.

⁷⁹⁹ See amended rule 204–2(e)(3)(ii); section II.D.2.b. In addition, we are amending rule 204–2(e)(3)(ii) to cross-reference the new definition of "private fund" added to the Advisers Act by the Dodd-Frank Act where that term is used in rule 204–2. This amendment is technical and will not increase or decrease the collection burden on advisers. We are also rescinding rule 204–2(l) because that section was vacated by a Federal appeals court in *Goldstein*.

⁸⁰⁰ See amended rule 204-2(a)(16).

⁸⁰¹ See amended rule 204-2(e)(3)(ii) (stating, "[i]f you are an investment adviser that was, prior to July 21, 2011, exempt from registration under section 203(b)(3) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-3(b)(3)), as in effect on July 20, 2011, [this rule] does not require you to maintain or preserve books and records that would otherwise be required to be maintained or preserved under [certain sections of this rule] to the extent those books and records pertain to the performance or rate of return of such private fund (as defined in section 202(a)(29) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-2(a)(29)), or other account you advise for any period ended prior to your registration, provided that you continue to preserve any books and records in your possession that pertain to the performance or rate of return of such private fund or other account for such period." (emphasis added)).

⁸⁰² Exempt reporting advisers are not subject to rule 204–2, and therefore there is no offsetting increase in the number of advisers subject to the

 $^{^{803}}$ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at n.377 and accompanying text.

⁸⁰⁴ See supra note 655 and accompanying text.

2 will be 1,769,138 hours, 805 a reduction of 346,238 hours, 806

The reduction in the number of advisers subject to the rule will also reduce the total non-labor cost burden of the rule. The current approved non-labor cost burden associated with rule 204–2 is \$34,965,063, or an average of approximately \$3,000 per adviser.⁸⁰⁷ Due to the reduction in the number of advisers subject to rule 204–2, we estimate that the new total non-labor cost burden will be \$29,250,000,⁸⁰⁸ a reduction of \$5,715,063.⁸⁰⁹

VII. Final Regulatory Flexibility Analysis

The Commission has prepared the following Final Regulatory Flexibility Analysis ("FRFA"), in accordance with section 4(a) of the Regulatory Flexibility Act, regarding the rules and rule amendments we are adopting today to give effect to the Dodd-Frank Act's amendments to the Advisers Act.810 It relates to new rules 203A-5 and 204-4, amendments to rules 0-7, 203-1, 203A-1, 203A-2, 203A-3, 203A-4, 204-1, 204-2, 206(4)-5, 222-1, 222-2, and amendments to Form ADV. Form ADV-NR and Form ADV-H under the Advisers Act.811 We prepared an Initial Regulatory Flexibility Analysis ("IRFA") in conjunction with the Implementing Proposing Release in November 2010.812

A. Need for and Objectives of the New Rules and Rule Amendments

The new rules and rule amendments are necessary to give effect to provisions of the Dodd-Frank Act which, among other things, amend certain provisions of the Advisers Act, and to respond to a number of other changes made by the Dodd-Frank Act, including the Commission's pay to play rule. In addition, in light of our increased responsibility for oversight of private funds, we are requiring advisers to those funds to provide us with additional information about the operation of those funds, which will permit us to better

oversee those advisers by focusing our examination and enforcement resources on those advisers to private funds that appear to present greater compliance risks. We also are requiring all registered advisers to provide us with additional information on their operations to allow us to more efficiently allocate our examination resources, to better prepare for on-site examinations, and to provide us with a better understanding of the investment advisory industry to assist our evaluation of the implications of policy choices we must make in administering the Advisers Act.

Specifically, the new rules and rule amendments give effect to provisions of Title IV of the Dodd-Frank Act that: (i) Reallocate responsibility for oversight of investment advisers by delegating generally to the states responsibility over certain mid-sized advisers; (ii) repeal the "private adviser" exemption contained in section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act; and (iii) provide for reporting by advisers to certain types of private funds that are exempt from registration.813 New rule 203A-5 and amendments to rules 203A-1, 203A-2, 203A-3, and 203A-4 are intended to provide us a means of identifying advisers that must transition to state regulation, clarify the application of the new statutory provisions under the Dodd-Frank Act, and extend certain of the exemptions we have adopted under section 203A of the Act to mid-sized advisers. Rule 203-1(e) is intended to provide an orderly transition to registration for advisers that previously relied on the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act. New rule 204-4 and amendments to rule 204-1 are intended to require exempt reporting advisers to submit, and to update periodically, reports to us by completing several items on Form ADV. The amendments to rule 204-2 are intended to account for the Dodd-Frank Act's elimination of the "private adviser" exemption under section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act and its addition of a definition of "private fund" to the Advisers Act.814 The amendments to Form ADV will permit the form to serve as a reporting, as well as a registration, form and to specify the seven items exempt reporting advisers must complete. The amendments to Form ADV also will provide additional information on the operations of registered investment advisers. The amendments to Forms

ADV-NR and ADV-H will revise the forms for use by exempt reporting advisers. Additionally, we are amending the Advisers Act pay to play rule, rule 206(4)-5, to make it apply both to exempt reporting advisers and foreign private advisers, thereby preventing the unintended narrowing of the application of the rule resulting from the repeal of the "private adviser" exemption.815 Furthermore, we are amending the rule to add the new "municipal advisor" category of registrant created by the Dodd-Frank Act to the categories of registered entities-referred to as "regulated persons"—excepted from the rule's prohibition on advisers paying third parties to solicit government entities.816

B. Significant Issues Raised by Public Comment

In the Implementing Proposing Release, we requested comment on the IRFA. In particular, we sought comment on the number of small entities, particularly small advisers, to which the new rules and rule amendments would apply and the effect on those entities. including whether the effects would be economically significant. None of the comment letters we received specifically addressed the IRFA. A couple of commenters made specific comments about the proposed rule and rule amendments' impact on smaller advisers, generally. In response to a question in the Implementing Proposing Release, one commenter stated that a shortened deadline, from 90 to 60 days, for filing an annual update to Form ADV would be particularly burdensome on small advisers because they have limited resources.817 As discussed above, in light of this and similar concerns raised by other commenters, we are not adopting a requirement to accelerate the annual updating amendment deadline.818 Another commenter asserted that we should retain the rule 203A-4 safe harbor for state-registered advisers that have a reasonable belief that they are prohibited from registration with the Commission as there has been, and continues to be, confusion among small advisers in calculating assets under management.819 We have not retained the safe harbor, which, as we explain above, was designed for smaller advisory businesses (with assets under management of less than \$30 million)

 $^{^{805}\,9,\!750}$ registered advisers $\times\,181.45$ hours = approximately 1,769,138.

 $^{^{806}\,2,\!115,\!376\;\}mathrm{hours}-1,\!769,\!138\;\mathrm{hours}=346,\!238\;\mathrm{hours}.$

 $^{^{807}}$ \$34,965,063/11,658 advisers = approximately \$3,000.

 $^{8089,750 \}times $3,000 = $29,250,000.$

⁸⁰⁹ \$34,965,063 - \$29,250,000 = \$5,715,063.

^{810 5} U.S.C. 604(a).

⁸¹¹We note that the FRFA analysis associated with the requirement that an accountant's report be filed electronically was included in our adoption of substantive amendments to Form ADV–E. Today, we are making only a technical amendment to Form ADV–E to conform to that prior rulemaking. *See* 2009 Custody Release, *supra* note 310, at section VI.

 $^{^{812}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section VI.

 $^{^{813}\,}See\,supra$ section I.

⁸¹⁴ See supra section II.D.2.b. As discussed above, we are also rescinding rule 204–2(1), which was vacated by the Federal appeals court in *Goldstein*.

 $^{^{815}\,}See$ amended rule 206(4)-5; supra section II.D.1.

⁸¹⁶ See id.

⁸¹⁷ Pickard Letter.

 $^{^{818}\,}See\,supra$ section II.C.7.

⁸¹⁹ NRS Letter.

that may not employ the same tools or otherwise have a need to calculate assets as precisely as advisers with greater assets under management. 820 Moreover, such a safe harbor would no longer apply to small advisers as it would be used, if at all, by advisers managing close to the new \$100 million threshold for SEC registration and not the \$30 million threshold that existed prior to the Dodd-Frank amendments to the Advisers Act.

C. Small Entities Subject to Rules and Rule Amendments

In developing these new rules and rule amendments, we have considered their potential impact on small entities to which they will apply. The rules and rule amendments will affect all advisers registered with the Commission and exempt reporting advisers, including small entities. Under Commission rules, for the purposes of the Advisers Act and the Regulatory Flexibility Act, an investment adviser generally is a small entity if it: (i) Has assets under management having a total value of less than \$25 million; (ii) did not have total assets of \$5 million or more on the last day of its most recent fiscal year; and (iii) does not control, is not controlled by, and is not under common control with another investment adviser that has assets under management of \$25 million or more, or any person (other than a natural person) that had total assets of \$5 million or more on the last day of its most recent fiscal year.821

Our rule and form amendments will not affect most advisers that are small entities ("small advisers") because they are generally registered with one or more state securities authorities and not with us. Under section 203A of the Advisers Act, most small advisers are prohibited from registering with the Commission and are regulated by state regulators.822 We estimate that as of April 7, 2011, approximately 570 advisers that were small advisers were registered with the Commission.⁸²³ Because these advisers are registered, they will be subject to new rule 203A-5 and amendments to rules 0-7, 203-1, 204-2, 203A-1, 203A-2, 203A-3, and 203A-4, and Forms ADV and ADV-NR. In addition, we estimate that, due to the Dodd-Frank Act's elimination of the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3), an additional two small advisers will become subject to these

rules.824 Further, as a result of the amendments to rule 203A-2, we estimate that 15 additional multi-state small advisers will register with us and be subject to these rules,825 and 18 pension consultants that are small advisers will be required to withdraw from registration with us and will no longer be subject to these rules.826 We estimate that four exempt reporting advisers that are small advisers will be subject to rule 204-4, and the amendments to rule 204-1, Form ADV, Form ADV-NR and Form ADV-H to give effect to the Dodd-Frank Act's reporting requirements by exempt reporting advisers.827 We also estimate

 $^{824}\,\mbox{We}$ believe that the only small advisers that would become subject to registration as a result of the elimination of the private adviser exemption in section 203(b)(3) would be advisers to private funds that maintain their principal office and place of business in Wyoming. Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, we estimate that 28 SEC-registered small advisers are required to be registered with us because they have a principal office and place of business in Wyoming, which is 0.2% of all SECregistered advisers (28/11,500 SEC-registered advisers = approximately 0.2%). We estimate that a similar proportion of the approximately 750 advisers to private funds that will register with the Commission due to the elimination of the private adviser exemption in section 203(b)(3) would be Wyoming-based small advisers. As a result, we estimate that approximately two small advisers to private funds will register with the Commission (750 private fund advisers \times 0.2% = approximately two)

 825 See supra note 555.

⁸²⁶ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 118 of the advisers that would be considered small advisers rely on the pension consultant exemption from registration. We estimate that approximately 15%, or 18, of these advisers would no longer be eligible to rely on the exemption as amended. This ratio is consistent with our estimate for the PRA burden. See supra section VI.E. and note 783.

827 The only small adviser exempt reporting advisers that would be subject to the rule and amendments would be exempt reporting advisers that maintain their principal office and place of business in Wyoming. The current practical effect of section 203A(a)(1) is to prohibit U.S. advisers with less than \$25 million in assets under management from registering with the Commission unless they maintain their principal office or place of business in Wyoming. See NSMIA Adopting Release, supra note 17, at section II.E. Currently, all U.S. states except Wyoming require certain investment advisers to register. See Transition Rule for Ohio Investment Advisers, Investment Advisers Act Release No. 1794, n. 4 (Mar. 25, 1999) [64 FR 15680 (Apr. 1, 1999)]. New rule 204-4 requires an adviser relying on an exemption under new sections 203(l) or (m) of the Advisers Act to complete and file reports on Form ADV. See new rule 204-4; supra section II.B.1. The exemptions from registration in sections 203(l) and (m) apply to advisers solely to venture capital funds and advisers solely to private funds with less than \$150 million in assets under management, respectively. Small Wyoming-based advisers to venture capital funds or private funds may be required to register with the Commission but for the exemptions in section 203(l) or (m). Thus, these advisers would be subject to rule 204-4 and the amendments to rule 204-1, Form ADV, and Form ADV-H to give effect to the Dodd-Frank Act's mandate for reporting by exempt reporting advisers. Assuming that the proportion of registered Wyoming-based small

that four exempt reporting advisers that are small advisers will be subject to the amendments to rule 206(4)–5. Finally, all investment advisers, whether they are small advisers or not, will be subject to the technical amendments to rules 222–1 and 222–2. The small advisers subject to these amendments include approximately four exempt reporting advisers and approximately 14,600 state-registered advisers.⁸²⁸

D. Projected Reporting, Recordkeeping and Other Compliance Requirements

The rules and rule amendments we are adopting today impose certain reporting, recordkeeping, and compliance requirements on advisers, including small advisers. The rules and amendments require all of the small advisers registered with us to file an amended Form ADV, require some to file Form ADV-W, and require some to file reports as exempt reporting advisers. The amendments also cause the advisers to be subject to the existing recordkeeping and compliance requirements for SEC-registered advisers. These requirements and the burdens on small advisers are discussed below.829

Transition to State Registration

Rule 203A–5 imposes costs on all investment advisers, including small advisers, by requiring *each* investment adviser registered with us on January 1, 2012 to file an amendment to its Form ADV no later than March 30, 2012, and withdraw from Commission registration by June 28, 2012, if no longer

advisers to registered advisers is similar to the proportion of small Wyoming-based exempt reporting advisers to exempt reporting advisers generally, we estimate that approximately four exempt reporting advisers that are small advisers would be subject to rule 204–4 and the amendments to rule 204–1, Form ADV, and Form ADV–H (2,000 exempt reporting advisers \times 0.2% = four small Wyoming-based exempt reporting advisers).

⁸²⁸ Based on IARD data as of January 1, 2011, we estimate that there were approximately 14,600 stateregistered advisers. Because section 203A currently precludes most advisers with less than \$25 million in assets under management from registering with the Commission, we assume that nearly all of the 14,600 state-registered advisers are small advisers. Therefore, 14,600 small advisers (registered with the states as of January 1, 2011) + 18 small advisers (registering with the states due to the amendment to the pension consultant exemption in rule 203A-2(b)) - 2 small advisers (registering with the Commission due to elimination of the private adviser exemption in section 203(b)(3)) - 15 small advisers (de-registering with the states and registering with the Commission due to the amendment to the multi-state adviser exemption in rule 203A-2(e)) = approximately 14,600 state registered advisers that are small advisers.

 $^{829}\,Supra$ sections I. through II. describe these requirements in more detail.

⁸²⁰ See supra section II.A.6.

⁸²¹ Rule 0-7(a) [17 CFR 275.0-7(a)].

⁸²² See supra section II.A.7.a.

⁸²³ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 572 advisers registered with the Commission were small advisers. We have rounded this number to 570 for purposes of this analysis.

eligible.⁸³⁰ We estimate that all of the 570 small advisers currently registered with the Commission will file Form ADV, but none will withdraw registration because the Dodd-Frank Act does not change the eligibility requirements for small advisers registered with us since they already rely on one or more of the exemptions from the prohibition on registration.⁸³¹

Switching Between State and Commission Registration

The amendments to rule 203A–1 eliminate the \$5 million buffer in current rule 203A–1(a), which permits an adviser to register with the Commission if the adviser has between \$25 million and \$30 million of assets under management, and replaces it with a similar buffer for mid-sized advisers with assets under management of close to \$100 million. \$32 By definition, a small adviser under the Advisers Act has less than \$25 million in assets under management; as such, these amendments should have no impact on small advisers. \$33

Exemptions From the Prohibition on Registration With the Commission

The amendments we are adopting to two of the three exemptions from the prohibition on registration in rule 203A-2 will cause small advisers to be subject to new reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements.834 The amendment to the exemption from the prohibition on registration available to pension consultants in rule 203A-2(b) will increase the minimum value of plan assets on which an adviser must consult from \$50 million to \$200 million.835 We estimate that this may cause approximately 18 small adviser pension consultants to be required to withdraw from registration with us by filing Form ADV-W and thus no longer be subject to Commission rules.836 These advisers will likely need to register with one or more states, and comply with the states' recordkeeping and other regulatory requirements.

These additional costs will have a negative impact on competition for these advisers compared to pension consultants with more than \$200 million of plan assets that will remain registered with the Commission.

The amendment to the multi-state adviser exemption in rule 203A-2(e) will permit all investment advisers who are required to register as an investment adviser with 15 or more states to register with the Commission, rather than 30 states, as currently required.837 An adviser relying on this exemption will continue to report certain information on Form ADV 838 and maintain a record of the states in which the investment adviser has determined it would, but for the exemption, be required to register. This will promote competition by making the standards for the multi-state exemption consistent for small and midsized advisers. We estimate that, in addition to the approximately 19 small advisers that rely on the exemption currently,839 approximately 15 will begin relying on the exemption, as amended. 840 Advisers newly relying on the amended exemption will incur costs associated with completing and filing Form ADV for purposes of registration with the Commission, and all of the advisers relying on the exemption will incur the costs associated with keeping records sufficient to demonstrate that they would be required to register with 15 or more states. In addition, these advisers will incur costs of complying with the Advisers Act and our rules, but they may see an absolute reduction in compliance costs by registering with the Commission instead of 15 or more states.841

Elimination of Safe Harbor

Eliminating rule 203A–4, which has provided a safe harbor from Commission registration for an investment adviser that is registered with state securities authorities based

on a reasonable belief that it is prohibited from registering with the Commission because it does not have at least \$30 million of assets under management, will not create new requirements for small advisers.⁸⁴² These advisers will not have at least \$30 million of assets under management, and advisers have not, in our experience, relied on this safe harbor.

Mid-Sized Advisers

Providing in instructions to Form ADV an explanation of whether a midsized adviser is "required to be registered" or is "subject to examination" by a particular state securities authority for purposes of section 203A(a)(2)'s prohibition on midsized advisers from registering with the Commission will not create new reporting requirements for small advisers.843 The mid-sized adviser requirements will only apply to advisers with assets under management between \$25 million and \$100 million and therefore will not apply to small advisers.

Exempt Reporting Advisers

Rule 204-4 and the amendments to rules 204-1, Form ADV, and Form ADV-H require exempt reporting advisers to file reports with the Commission electronically on Form ADV and impose reporting requirements on an estimated four small advisers.844 As discussed above, we estimate that completing and filing Form ADV will cost \$2,032 for each exempt reporting adviser.845 In addition, small exempt reporting advisers would be required to pay an estimated filing fee of \$225 annually,846 for a total of \$900 for the estimated four small exempt reporting advisers.847 Finally, under rule 204-4 exempt reporting advisers that seek a temporary hardship exemption from electronic filing must complete and file Form ADV-H.848 To the extent any of the four small exempt reporting advisers file Form ADV-H, we have estimated that it would require one burden hour at a total cost of \$189.849

Amendments to Form ADV

The amendments to Form ADV that we are adopting today will require

 $^{^{830}\,\}mathrm{New}$ rule 203A–5(b)–(c). See supra section II.A.1.

 $^{^{831}\,} See$ section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act; rule 203A–2.

 $^{^{832}}$ See amended rule 203A–1; supra section II.A.4.

⁸³³ See rule 0–7(a)(1).

 $^{^{834}}$ See amended rule 203A–2; supra section II.A.5. The elimination of the exemption from the prohibition on Commission registration for NRSROs in rule 203A–2(a) will not affect small advisers because, based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, none of the advisers registered with us relies on the exemption.

 $^{^{835}\,\}rm We$ also are renumbering the rule as rule 203A–2(a). See amended rule 203A–2(a); supra section II.A.5.b.

⁸³⁶ See supra note 826 and accompanying text.

⁸³⁷We also are renumbering the rule as rule 203A–2(d). *See* amended rule 203A–2(d); *supra* section II.A.5.c.

⁸³⁸ Advisers will be required to: (i) include a representation on Schedule D of Form ADV that the investment adviser has concluded that it must register as an investment adviser with 15 or more states; and (ii) undertake to withdraw from registration with the Commission if the adviser indicates on an annual updating amendment to Form ADV that the investment adviser would be required by the laws of fewer than 15 states to register as an investment adviser with those states. See amended rule 203A–2(d)(2).

⁸³⁹ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011, 19 advisers checked Item 12 of Part 1A of Form ADV to indicate that they are small advisers and checked Item 2.A.(9) to indicate their basis for SEC registration under the multi-state rule.

⁸⁴⁰ See supra note 555.

⁸⁴¹ See supra section II.A.5.c., note 543 and accompanying text.

 ⁸⁴² Rule 203A–4. See supra section II.A.6.
 ⁸⁴³ See amended Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A, instr. 2.b.; supra section II.A.7.

⁸⁴⁴ See supra section II.B. and note 827.

 $^{^{845}}$ See supra note 579 and accompanying text. \$4,064,000/2,000 = \$2,032.

⁸⁴⁶ See supra notes 567–568 and accompanying text (discussing the potential filing fee).

 $^{^{847}}$ \$225 × 4 small exempt reporting advisers = \$900.

⁸⁴⁸ New rule 204-4(e).

⁸⁴⁹ See supra note 596 and accompanying text.

registered advisers to report information that is different from, or in addition to, what is currently required. Approximately 570 currently registered small advisers, and two small advisers currently relying on the private adviser exemption that we expect will register with us, will be subject to these requirements.850 We expect these 570 advisers will spend, on average, 4.5 hours to respond to the new and amended questions on Form ADV, other than the private fund reporting requirements.851 We expect the aggregate cost associated with this process will be \$651,511.852 The two anticipated newly registering advisers will spend, in the aggregate, about 101 hours total to complete the form (Part 1 except for the private fund reporting requirements, and Part 2) as well as to amend the form periodically, to prepare brochure supplements, and to deliver codes of ethics to clients,853 for a total cost of \$25,655.854 In addition, of these approximately 572 registered advisers, we estimate that 50 advise one or more private funds and will have to complete the private fund reporting requirements we are adopting today.855 We expect

this will take 150 hours, 856 in the aggregate, for a total cost of \$38,100.857 The total estimated labor costs associated with our Form ADV amendments that we expect will be borne by small advisers, therefore, are \$715,266. Additionally, we estimate that one of the newly registering advisers will use outside legal services to assist them in preparing their Part 2 brochure, for a total non-labor cost of \$3,200.858

Amendments To Pay To Play Rule

Our amendment to the pay to play rule to make it apply to exempt reporting advisers and foreign private advisers will not create new reporting, recordkeeping, or other compliance requirements for these advisers.859 Rather, we are adopting this amendment to assure that the rule continues to apply to these advisers and to prevent the unintended narrowing of the rule.860 Our amendment to the pay to play rule to add registered municipal advisors to the definition of "regulated persons" (i.e., those excepted from the rule's ban on third-party solicitation) may create new recordkeeping and compliance requirements on investment advisers that are small advisers subject to the rule to the extent that they have to verify and document that persons that they hire to solicit government entities are indeed registered municipal advisors, if these solicitors do not otherwise meet the "regulated person" definition.861

Other Amendments

Our amendments to rule 204–2's grandfathering provision are meant to

assure that private fund advisers that are required to register as a result of the Dodd-Frank Act's elimination of the private fund exemption in section 203(b)(3) will not face a retroactively imposed recordkeeping requirement.862 We are also making a technical amendment to rule 204–2(e)(3)(ii) to a cross-reference to the new definition of a private fund in section 202(a)(29) of the Advisers Act.⁸⁶³ These amendments will not create reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements for small advisers independent of the reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements imposed by current rule 204–2.864

We do not believe that our technical amendments to rules 0-7 and 222-1 will impose reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements on small advisers. Our amendment to rule 203-1 will not impose reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements on small advisers. Rather, it delays reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements on such advisers to the extent that they currently rely on the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3).865 Because our amendments to rule 222-2 will require advisers to count clients from whom they do not receive compensation for purposes of the national de minimis standard, some small advisers may be required to register with one or more states, and comply with the states' recordkeeping and other regulatory requirements.866

E. Agency Action To Minimize Effect on Small Entities

The Regulatory Flexibility Act directs the Commission to consider significant alternatives that would accomplish the stated objective, while minimizing any significant adverse impact on small advisers. In considering whether to adopt the new rules and rule amendments, the Commission considered the following alternatives: (i) the establishment of differing compliance or reporting requirements or timetables that take into account the resources available to small advisers; (ii)

 $^{^{850}\,}See\,supra$ notes 823 and 824 and accompanying text.

⁸⁵¹ See supra text preceding note 679. We are calculating costs only of the increased burden because we have previously assessed the costs of the other items of Form ADV for registered advisers and for new advisers attributed to annual growth. The amendments to Form ADV increase neither the burden associated with these items on Form ADV, nor the external costs associated with certain Part 2 requirements.

⁸⁵² We expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. Data from the SIFMA Management and Earnings Report, modified to account for an 1,800-hour work-year and multiplied by 5.35 to account for bonuses, firm size, employee benefits and overhead, suggest that costs for these positions are \$235 and \$273 per hour, respectively. 570 advisers × 4.5 hours = 2,565 hours. (1,282.5 hours × \$235 = \$301,388) + (1,282.5 hours × \$273 = \$350.123) = \$651.511.

as 2 advisers × (40.74 hours per adviser to complete entire form (except private fund reporting requirements)) + (1 annual updating amendment × 6.0 hours) + (1 interim updating amendment per year × 0.5 hours) + (1 hour on new brochure supplements) + (1 hour on interim amendments to brochure supplements) + (1.3 hours delivering codes of ethics to clients)) = 101 hours. See supra notes 679, 709, 710 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{854}}$ (50.5 hours × \$235 = \$11,868) + (50.5 hours × \$273 = \$13,787) = \$25,655. As noted above, we expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. See supra note 618.

⁸⁵⁵ Based on IARD data as of April 7, 2011. Form ADV currently asks an adviser to report about investment-related partnerships and limited liability companies advised by the adviser and its related persons. As a result, the data we have obtained from IARD over-estimates the average number of funds as a result of reporting of the same fund multiple times by affiliated registered

advisers. We note the decrease in the estimated number of small advisers to private funds in the Implementing Proposing Release is primarily attributable to an increase in these advisers' assets under management, rendering them no longer "small" for purposes of FRFA. See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7 at n.516 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{856}}$ We expect these advisers are likely to advise 3 funds each. See text accompanying note 698. We estimated above that private fund reporting would take an adviser approximately 1 hour per fund to complete. 50 advisers \times 3 hours = 150 hours.

 $^{^{857}}$ (75 hours × \$235 = \$17,625) + (75 hours × \$273 = \$20,475) = \$38,100. As noted above, we expect that the performance of this function will most likely be equally allocated between a senior compliance examiner and a compliance manager. See supra note 522.

with Form ADV already accounts for similar estimated costs to be incurred by current registrants. The non-labor costs for Form ADV are based on an estimate that 50% of small advisers will retain either legal services (at \$3,200) or compliance consulting services (at \$3,000) to assist in the preparation of Form ADV. See supra notes 668 and 669 and accompanying text.

 $^{^{859}\,}See\,supra$ section II.D.1 (discussing this amendment).

 $^{^{860}\,}See\;id.$

⁸⁶¹ See id.

 $^{^{862}\,}See\,supra$ section II.D.2.b.

⁸⁶³ See id

⁸⁶⁴ The Dodd-Frank Act's removal of the private adviser exemption in section 203(b)(3) may require additional small advisers to register with the Commission. Therefore, these small advisers would become subject to rule 204–2 with its reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance burdens. However, subjecting these entities to rule 204–2 is a function of the Dodd-Frank Act's removal of the private adviser exemption in section 203(b)(3), not our amendments to rule 204–2.

 $^{^{865}}$ See supra section III.B.2.

⁸⁶⁶ See supra section II.D.2.e (discussing the amendments to rule 222–2).

the clarification, consolidation, or simplification of compliance and reporting requirements under the rules for such small advisers; (iii) the use of performance rather than design standards; and (iv) an exemption from coverage of the rules, or any part thereof, for such small advisers.

Regarding the first and fourth alternatives, we do not believe that differing compliance or reporting requirements or an exemption from coverage of the new rules or rule amendments, or any part thereof, for small advisers would be appropriate or consistent with investor protection or with Congress's mandate in the Dodd-Frank Act, to the extent the new rule or amendment is being adopted due to a Congressional mandate. Because the protections of the Advisers Act are intended to apply equally to clients of both large and small advisory firms, it would be inconsistent with the purposes of the Act to specify different requirements for small advisers under the new rules and amendments unless expressly required to do so by Congress.

Regarding the second alternative, rule 203A-5 will enable small advisers to easily and efficiently identify whether they are subject to our regulatory authority after the Dodd-Frank Act's amendment to section 203A becomes effective, and will also help minimize any potential uncertainty about the effects of the Dodd-Frank Act on their registration status by providing a simple, efficient means of determining their post-Dodd-Frank registration status as of a specific date. The amendments to rule 203A-1 eliminate the \$5 million buffer because it seems unnecessary in light of Congress's determination generally to require most advisers having between \$30 million and \$100 million of assets under management to be registered with the states,867 and makes the registration requirements for advisers with assets under management between \$25 million and \$30 million uniform with the requirements for advisers with assets under management between \$30 million and \$100 million. The buffer for advisers with close to \$100 million of assets under management will prevent advisers from frequently having to switch to and from Commission registration due to market fluctuations and will eliminate the additional associated costs they would therefore incur.868 Amending the multistate adviser exemption in rule 203A-2(e) also will consolidate and simplify compliance for small advisers by aligning the rule with the multi-state

exemption Congress built into the midsized adviser provision under section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act and by requiring one standard for advisers relying on the exemption.869 This amendment also will reduce the compliance burdens on advisers required to be registered with at least 15 states, but less than 30, by allowing them to register with a single securities regulator—the Commission. Furthermore, requiring the use of an existing form, Form ADV, and an existing filing system, the IARD, for reporting and registration purposes will clarify and simplify the processes of registering and/or reporting for small advisers because: (i) All of the information collection requirements for both registration and reporting will be consolidated in a single form; (ii) a small exempt reporting adviser will be able to use the same form and filing system both for reporting and for purposes of registering with one or more state securities authorities; and (iii) a small exempt reporting adviser may find that it can no longer rely on an exemption from registration with the Commission and will be able to register simply by filing an amendment to its current Form ADV to apply for registration.870

Regarding the third alternative, we do not consider using performance rather than design standards to be consistent with Congress's mandate in the Dodd-Frank Act.

VIII. Effects on Competition, Efficiency and Capital Formation

The Commission is adopting certain new rules and amending others pursuant to its authority under sections 204(a) and 206A of the Advisers Act,⁸⁷¹ and sections 23(a) and 28(e)(2) of the Exchange Act.⁸⁷² Section 204(a) of the Advisers Act and section 28(e)(2) of the Exchange Act require the Commission, when engaging in rulemaking under the authority provided in those sections, to consider whether the rule is "necessary or appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of investors." ⁸⁷³ Section 202(c) of the Advisers Act

requires that whenever the Commission is engaged in rulemaking and is required, pursuant to the Advisers Act, to consider or determine whether an action is necessary or appropriate in the public interest, the Commission must also consider, in addition to the protection of investors, whether the action will promote efficiency, competition, and capital formation.874 Section 3(f) of the Exchange Act imposes the same requirements on the Commission's Exchange Act rulemakings.875 Section 23(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Commission, in adopting rules under the Exchange Act, to consider the impact that any new rule would have on competition, and prohibits the Commission from adopting any rule that would impose a burden on competition not necessary or appropriate in furtherance of the purposes of the Exchange Act.876

The Commission is adopting rule 204-4 and amending rules 203-1, 204-1, and 204–2 and Forms ADV, ADV–NR, and ADV-H.877 The new rule and rule amendments are designed to give effect to provisions of Title IV of the Dodd-Frank Act.878 We are adopting new rule 204-4 to require exempt reporting advisers to file reports with the Commission electronically on Form ADV.879 We are adopting amendments to Form ADV to improve our riskassessment capabilities and so that it can serve the dual purpose of an SEC reporting form for exempt reporting advisers and, as it is used today, a registration form for both state and SECregistered firms.880 In addition to requiring that exempt reporting advisers use Form ADV, rule 204-4 will require these advisers to submit reports through

 ⁸⁶⁷ See supra note 426 and accompanying text.
 868 See supra note 427 and accompanying text.

⁸⁶⁹ See amended rule 203A–2(d); supra section V.A.1. Under rule 203A–2(e), the prohibition on registration with the Commission does not apply to an investment adviser that is required to register with 30 or more states. Once registered with the Commission, the adviser remains eligible for Commission registration as long as it would be obligated, absent the exemption, to register with at least 25 states. We are amending rule 203A–2(e) to permit all investment advisers required to register as an investment adviser with 15 or more states to register with the Commission.

 $^{^{870}\,}See\,supra$ section II.C.

⁸⁷¹ 15 U.S.C. 80b–4(a), 80b–6A.

^{872 15} U.S.C. 78w(a) and 78bb(e)(2).

^{873 15} U.S.C. 80b-4(a) and 78bb(e)(2).

⁸⁷⁴ 15 U.S.C. 80b–2(c).

⁸⁷⁵ 15 U.S.C. 78c(f).

⁸⁷⁶ 15 U.S.C. 78w(a)(2).

⁸⁷⁷ In contrast, we are adopting new rule 203A-5 and amendments to rules 203A-1, 203A-2, 203A-3, and 203A-4 pursuant to our authority set forth in sections 203A(a)(2), 203A(c) and 211(a). amendments to rules 0-7, 222-1, and 222-2 pursuant to our authority set forth in section 211(a), and amendments to rule 206(4)-5 pursuant to our authority set forth in sections 206(4) and 211(a). For a discussion of the effects of this new rule and rule amendments on competition, efficiency, and capital formation, see supra sections V., VI., and VII. We note that our analysis of the effects on competition, efficiency, and capital formation associated with the requirement that an accountant's report be filed electronically was included in our adoption of substantive amendments to that form. Today, we are making only a technical amendment to Form ADV-E to conform to that prior rulemaking. See 2009 Custody Release, supra note 310 at section VII.

 $^{^{878} {\}rm For}$ a discussion of the overall objectives of our rules and rule amendments, see supra section

⁸⁷⁹ New rule 204-4. See supra section II.B.1.

⁸⁸⁰ See supra sections II.B. and II.C.

the IARD and to pay a filing fee. **B1* We are also amending rule 204–1, which addresses when and how advisers must amend their Form ADV, to add a requirement that exempt reporting advisers file updating amendments to reports filed on Form ADV. **B2* Finally, we are amending rule 203–1 to allow an adviser that was relying on, and was permitted to rely on, the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3) on July 20, 2011, to delay registering with the Commission until March 30, 2012. **B3*

In the Implementing Proposing Release, we solicited comment on whether the proposed rule and rule amendments would, if adopted, promote efficiency, competition, and capital formation. We further encouraged commenters to provide empirical data to support their views. We did not receive any empirical data in this regard concerning the proposed amendments. We received some comments, addressing competition and efficiency generally, which are addressed below.

A. Exempt Reporting Adviser Reporting Requirements

The Dodd-Frank Act provides for the Commission to require reporting by exempt reporting advisers, but it does not indicate the information we should collect or the filing method by which it should be collected. Our choices, in adopting rule 204-4 to require these advisers to complete a subset of items contained in Form ADV and to file through the IARD, and in amending rule 204-1 to impose periodic updating requirements of those filings, will impose costs on exempt reporting advisers.884 However, as we asserted in the Implementing Proposing Release, our choices also will create efficiencies that benefit both us and filers by taking advantage of an established and proven adviser filing system and avoiding the expense and delay of developing a new form and filing system. Commenters widely agreed with us,885 with one

stating that, in its view, there is "no reason to create a new form or filing system when the existing ones have been designed for use by advisers and are suitable for that purpose." 886 In addition, because an exempt reporting adviser may be required to register on Form ADV with one or more state securities authorities, use of the existing form and filing system (which is shared with the states) should reduce regulatory burdens for them because they can satisfy multiple filing obligations through a uniform reporting instrument.887 Several commenters agreed and also expressed the view that use of Form ADV and the IARD for exempt reporting advisers would be efficient, because the system is familiar to many advisers.888 Similarly, commenters agreed with our expectation that regulatory burdens would be diminished for an exempt reporting adviser that later finds it can no longer rely on an exemption and would be required to register with us because the adviser would simply file an amendment to its current Form ADV to apply for Commission registration.889 Finally, certain items in Form ADV Part 1 are also linked to Form BD, which would create efficiencies if the exempt reporting adviser were to apply for broker-dealer registration.

Using Form ADV and the IARD also will enable investors to access information on our Web site that may have previously been unavailable or not

investor confusion, but not advocating use of a different form or reporting system). However, as we stated above, the expense and delay of developing a system with adequate functionality, which neither commenter addressed, argues against these commenters' recommendations for a new form and electronic filing system. See supra section II.B.1.

⁸⁸⁶ ABA Committees Letter. See also AFL–CIO Letter; NRS Letter; Better Markets Letter; NASAA Letter; ABA Committees Letter. We anticipate that the IARD's ability to pre-populate prior responses and allow drop-down boxes for common responses will also save time for advisers.

⁸⁸⁷ See supra note 170 and accompanying text.
⁸⁸⁸ See Better Markets Letter; NRS Letter; NASAA
Letter. Responding to our request for comment
regarding the possible use of EDGAR in place of the
IARD, one commenter argued that "[s]uch an
approach would be confusing and burdensome for
any adviser that transitions between [exempt
reporting adviser] and Commission-registered
status." ABA Committees Letter.

889 See ABA Committees Letter; Better Markets Letter; NRS Letter; NASAA Letter. Form ADV, as amended, permits an adviser to transition from filing reports with us to applying for registration under the Act by simply amending its Form ADV; the adviser would check the box to indicate it is filing an initial application for registration, complete the items it did not have to answer as an exempt reporting adviser, and update the prepopulated items that it already has on file. See amended Form ADV: General Instruction 15 (providing procedural guidance to advisers that no longer meet the definition of exempt reporting adviser).

easily attainable, such as whether a prospective exempt reporting adviser has reported disciplinary events and whether its relationships with affiliates present conflicts of interest or potential efficiencies. Indeed, commenters indicated that an investor would be better able to perform due diligence if the information was made available to the public,890 and could make an informed decision regarding the integrity of a prospective adviser if he or she were able to review the disciplinary history of the exempt reporting adviser and its employees.891 As we asserted in the Implementing Proposing Release, public access to this information, which may previously have been undisclosed, may promote competition to the extent that it will allow private fund investors to make informed decisions about these advisers, avoiding the burdens and costs associated with selling private funds to switch advisers at a later date, and thereby potentially creating efficiency gains in the marketplace and enhancing allocative efficiency of client assets among investment advisers.892 The availability of disciplinary information, in particular, about these advisers and their supervised persons may also enhance competition if, for example, firms and personnel with better disciplinary records outcompete those with worse records. Greater competition among advisers may, in turn, benefit clients. Access to the information we are requiring exempt reporting advisers to report may also increase clients' and prospective clients' trust in investment advisers, which may encourage them to seek professional investment advice and encourage them to invest their financial assets. This may enhance capital formation by making more assets available for investment and enhancing the allocation of capital generally.

Several commenters, however, stated that public availability of the information we proposed to be reported would impose costs on advisers (and in some cases their supervised persons or owners) including the potential loss of business to competitors, as the information was not typically made available to others previously and may not be required of unregistered competitors.⁸⁹³ Some commenters

⁸⁸¹ New rule 204–4(b). New rule 204–4(e) also allows exempt reporting advisers having unanticipated technical difficulties that prevent submission of a filing to the IARD system to request a temporary hardship exemption from electronic filing requirements by filing Form ADV–H. We are also adopting technical amendments to Form ADV–H for this purpose.

⁸⁸² See amended rule 204–1; supra section II.B.3.
883 See amended rule 203–1(e); supra section
III B 2

⁸⁸⁴ For a discussion of the costs of the reporting obligations we are applying to exempt reporting advisers, see section V.B.2.

⁸⁸⁵ Two commenters urged that we create a separate reporting system. Merkl Implementing Letter; Seward Letter. See also Shearman Letter (making arguments regarding the potential for

 $^{^{890}\,\}mathrm{Merkl}$ Implementing Letter.

⁸⁹¹ CII Letter.

 $^{^{892}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section VII.A.

⁸⁹³ See BCLBE Letter; NRS Letter; Seward Letter (claiming that the reporting may be valuable to the Commission, but making the information publicly available would provide little benefit to investors,

expressed concerns that some of the information we proposed to require also could include proprietary or competitively sensitive information regarding private funds.894 We have responded to some of these concerns by declining to adopt certain questions that commenters suggested could require particularly proprietary or competitively sensitive information, such as certain data about beneficial owners.895 Nonetheless, as discussed above in greater detail, based on section 210 of the Act, which presumes reports submitted to us by advisers will be publicly available, together with the Freedom of Information Act, which generally supports disclosure of such documents, we decline to deny the public access to all of this information at this time.896

Finally, to the extent that the information we collect and the filing method by which we collect it impose costs on exempt reporting advisers that are then passed on to clients, this may deter clients from seeking professional investment advice and investing their financial assets. As we acknowledged in the Implementing Proposing Release, this may result in inefficiencies in the market for advisory services and hinder capital formation.⁸⁹⁷

B. Risk-Assessment Amendments to Form ADV

The amendments to Form ADV we are adopting today are designed to improve advisers' disclosure of their business practices (particularly those relating to advising private funds), non-advisory activities, financial industry affiliations, and conflicts of interest. Private fund reporting, in particular, will benefit private fund investors and other market participants and will provide us and other policy makers with better data. Better data will enhance our ability to form and frame regulatory policies regarding the private fund industry and fund advisers and to evaluate the effect of our policies and programs on this industry. Private fund reporting will provide us with important information about this rapidly growing segment of the U.S. financial system. Additionally,

data about which advisers have \$1 billion or more in total balance sheet assets will enable us to identify the advisers that are covered by section 956 of the Dodd-Frank Act, which addresses certain incentive-based compensation arrangements.

As acknowledged above with respect to exempt reporting advisers, there may also be a competitive impact among registered investment advisers as a result of the collection of the additional information on Form ADV in connection with the amendments we are adopting today. We raised several examples of competitive impacts in the Implementing Proposing Release.898 For instance, information regarding the amount of assets under management by specific types of clients could be used by competitors when marketing their own advisory services.899 We are adopting a modified version of this item as it was proposed, which we expect will alleviate commenters' concerns about the costs and burdens of the proposed item,900 but which we do not expect will alter this competitive impact. Another example we noted in the Implementing Proposing Release includes the information concerning private funds that registered and exempt reporting advisers are required to submit on Form ADV, which could assist private fund investors in assessing investment choices or screening funds based on certain parameters, such as the identification of certain fund service providers or gatekeepers. Amendments we are adopting to Form ADV will not prevent this information from being used by other financial service providers (such as banks or brokerdealers) that do not provide similar information publicly.

We continue to believe that increased competition among investment advisers (both exempt reporting and registered) and other financial service providers will result in capital being allocated more efficiently, benefiting clients and certain advisers. Commenters did not address the above examples or provide empirical data about the competitive effects of the proposal.

Finally, as noted above and in the Implementing Proposing Release, better disclosure may increase clients' and prospective clients' trust in investment advisers, which may encourage them to seek professional investment advice and encourage them to invest their financial

assets. 901 This also may enhance capital formation by making more assets available for investment and enhancing the allocation of capital generally. On the other hand, if the rule amendments we are adopting increase costs for investment advisers and these cost increases are passed on to clients, this may deter clients from seeking professional investment advice and investing their financial assets. This may result in inefficiencies in the market for advisory services and hinder capital formation.

C. Other Amendments

Finally, we are amending rule 203–1 to allow an adviser that was relying on, and was permitted to rely on, the "private adviser" exemption in section 203(b)(3) on July 20, 2011, to delay registering with the Commission until March 30, 2012. We believe that this temporary extension of the registration deadline will assure an orderly transition to registration and thus will promote efficiency. We believe that this temporary extension will have minimal, if any, effects on competition or capital formation.

We are also amending rule 204–2 to cross-reference the new definition of private fund and add a grandfathering provision relieving firms that were exempt from registration prior to the effectiveness of the Dodd-Frank Act's elimination of the "private adviser" exemption from certain recordkeeping obligations applicable to registered advisers.902 Finally, we are amending Forms ADV-NR and Form ADV-H to provide for their use by exempt reporting advisers. The amendments to rule 204-2, Form ADV-NR, and Form ADV-H are technical in nature. We do not anticipate that they will have any bearing on efficiency, competition, or capital formation.

IX. Statutory Authority

The Commission is removing rules 202(a)(11)–1, 203(b)(3)–1, and 203(b)(3)–2 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 pursuant to the authority set forth in section 211(a) of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 [15 U.S.C. 80b–11(a)], adopting new rule 203A–5 and amendments to rules 203A–2, 203A–3, and 203A–4 under the Advisers Act pursuant to the authority set forth in sections 203A(c) and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b–3A(c) and 80b–11(a)]; amendments to rule 203A–1 under the Advisers Act pursuant to the authority set forth in

and asserting that the benefits were insufficient to justify the costs).

⁸⁹⁴ See, e.g., MFA Letter; NVCA Letter; O'Melveny Letter. Another commenter, however, refuted these competitive concerns, stating that none of the items that exempt reporting advisers would complete would require the disclosure of proprietary or competitively sensitive information. Merkl Implementing Letter.

 $^{^{895}\,}See\,supra$ notes 245–247 and accompanying text.

⁸⁹⁶ See supra section II.B.3.

⁸⁹⁷ See Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7. at section VII.A.

⁸⁹⁸ See id. at section VII.B.

 $^{^{899}}$ See supra section II.C.2. (discussing Item 5.D.(2)).

⁹⁰⁰ See id. See IAA General Letter.

 $^{^{901}\,}See$ Implementing Proposing Release, supra note 7, at section VII.B.

 $^{^{902}}$ See supra section II.D.2.b.

sections 203A(a)(2)(B)(ii) (as amended by section 410 of the Dodd-Frank Act), 203A(c), and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-3A(a)(2)(B)(ii), 80b-3A(c), and 80b-11(a)]; amendments to rule 203-1 under the Advisers Act pursuant to the authority set forth in section 206A of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-6A]; new rule 204-4 and amendments to rules 204-1 and 204-2 under the Advisers Act pursuant to the authority set forth in sections 204 and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-4 and 80b-11(a)]; amendments to rule 206(4)-5 under the Advisers Act pursuant to authority set forth in sections 206(4) and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-6(4) and 80b-11(a): amendments to rules 0-7. 222-1, and 222-2 under the Advisers Act pursuant to authority set forth in section 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-11(a)]; and to amend Form ADV under section 19(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 [15 U.S.C. 77s(a)], sections 23(a) and 28(e)(2) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.C. 78w(a) and 78bb(e)(2)], section 319(a) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 [15 U.S.C. 77sss(a)], section 38(a) of the Investment Company Act [15 U.S.C. 78a-37(a)], and sections 203(c)(1), 204, and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-3(c)(1), 80b-4, and 80b-11(a)]; Form ADV-NR under section 19(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 [15 U.S.C. 77s(a)], section 23(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.C. 78w(a)], section 319(a) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 [15 U.S.C. 77sss(a)], section 38(a) of the Investment Company Act [15 U.S.C. 78a-37(a)], and sections 203(c)(1), 204, and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-3(c)(1), 80b-4, and 80b-11(a)]; Form ADV-H pursuant to the authority set forth in sections 203(c)(1), 204, and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-3(c)(1), 80b-4, 80b-11(a)]; and Form ADV-E pursuant to authority set forth in sections 204, 206(4), and 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. 80b-4, 80b-6(4), and 80b-11(a)].

List of Subjects in 17 CFR Parts 275 and

Reporting and recordkeeping requirements; Securities.

Text of Rule and Form Amendments

For the reasons set out in the preamble, Title 17 Chapter II of the Code of Federal Regulations is amended as follows.

PART 275—RULES AND REGULATIONS, INVESTMENT ADVISERS ACT OF 1940

■ 1. The authority citation for Part 275 is amended by revising the general authority and by adding authority for sections 275.203A–3, 275.203A–5, 275.204–1 and 275.204–4 in numerical order to read as follows:

Authority: 15 U.S.C. 80b–2(a)(11)(G), 80b–2(a)(11)(H), 80b–2(a)(17), 80b–3, 80b–4, 80b–4a, 80b–6(4), 80b–6a, and 80b–11, unless otherwise noted.

Section 275.203A–3 is also issued under 15 U.S.C. 80b–3a.

Section 275.203A-5 is also issued under 15 U.S.C. 80b-3a.

Section 275.204–1 is also issued under sec. 407 and 408, Pub. L. 111–203, 124 Stat. 1376.

Section 275.204–4 is also issued under sec. 407 and 408, Pub. L. 111–203, 124 Stat. 1376.

§ 275.0-7 [Amended]

*

■ 2. Section 275.0–7 is amended by revising the reference to "Section 203A(a)(2)" in paragraph (a)(1) to read "Section 203A(a)(3)."

§ 275.202(a)(11)-1 [Removed]

- 3. Section 275.202(a)(11)-1 is removed.
- 4. Section 275.203–1 is amended by adding paragraph (e) to read as follows:

$\S\,275.203-1$ Application for investment adviser registration.

(e) "Private adviser" transition rule. If you are exempt from registration with the Commission as an investment adviser under, and are not registered in reliance on, section 203(b)(3) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3(b)(3)) on July 20, 2011, you are exempt from registration with the Commission as an investment adviser until March 30, 2012, provided that you:

- (1) During the course of the preceding twelve months, have had fewer than fifteen clients; and
- (2) Neither hold yourself out generally to the public as an investment adviser nor act as an investment adviser to any investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a), or a company which has elected to be a business development company pursuant to section 54 of that Act (15 U.S.C. 80a–54) and has not withdrawn its election.

§ 275.203(b)(3)-1 [Removed]

■ 5. Section 275.203(b)(3)–1 is removed.

§ 275.203(b)(3)-2 [Removed]

- 6. Section 275.203(b)(3)–2 is removed.
- 7. Section 275.203A–1 is revised to read as follows:

§ 275.203A-1 Eligibility for SEC registration; Switching to or from SEC registration.

- (a) Eligibility for SEC registration of mid-sized investment advisers—If you are an investment adviser described in section 203A(a)(2)(B) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3a(a)(2)(B)):
- (1) Threshold for SEC registration and registration buffer. You may, but are not required to register with the Commission if you have assets under management of at least \$100,000,000 but less than \$110,000,000, and you need not withdraw your registration unless you have less than \$90,000,000 of assets under management.
- (2) Exceptions. This paragraph (a) does not apply if:
- (i) You are an investment adviser to an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a) or to a company which has elected to be a business development company pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a–54), and has not withdrawn the election; or
- (ii) You are eligible for an exemption described in § 275.203A–2 of this chapter.
- (b) Switching to or from SEC registration—
- (1) State-registered advisers—switching to SEC registration. If you are registered with a state securities authority, you must apply for registration with the Commission within 90 days of filing an annual updating amendment to your Form ADV reporting that you are eligible for SEC registration and are not relying on an exemption from registration under sections 203(l) or 203(m) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3(l), (m)).
- (2) SEC-registered advisers—switching to State registration. If you are registered with the Commission and file an annual updating amendment to your Form ADV reporting that you are not eligible for SEC registration and are not relying on an exemption from registration under sections 203(l) or 203(m) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-3(l), (m)), you must file Form ADV-W (17 CFR 279.2) to withdraw your SEC registration within 180 days of your fiscal year end (unless you then are eligible for SEC registration). During this period while you are registered with both the Commission and one or more state securities authorities, the Act and applicable State law will apply to your advisory activities.

- 8. Section 275.203A–2 is amended by:
- a. Removing paragraph (a);
- b. Redesignating paragraphs (b) through (f) as paragraphs (a) through (e);
- c. Revising newly designated paragraph (a)(1);
- d. Revising the reference to "paragraph (b) of this section" in the introductory text of newly designated paragraph (a)(2) to read "paragraph (a) of this section";
- e. Revising newly designated paragraph (c)(1);
- f. Revising newly designated paragraph (d)(1);
- g. Further redesignating newly designated paragraphs (d)(2) and (d)(3) as paragraphs (d)(2)(i) and (d)(2)(ii);
- h. Adding new introductory text to paragraph (d)(2) and revising newly designated paragraphs (d)(2)(i) and (d)(2)(ii);
- i. Further redesignating newly designated paragraph (d)(4) as paragraph (d)(3);
- j. Revising the reference to "paragraph (f) of this section" in newly designated paragraphs (e)(1)(ii), (e)(1)(iii), and (e)(2) to read "paragraph (e) of this section";
- k. Revising the reference to "paragraph (f)(1)(i) of this section" in newly designated paragraphs (e)(1)(ii) and (e)(3) to read "paragraph (e)(1)(i) of this section":
- l. Revising the reference to "paragraph (c) of this section" in newly designated paragraph (e)(1)(iii) to read "paragraph (b) of this section"; and
- m. Revising the reference "\$ 275.203(b)(3)–1" in newly designated paragraph (e)(3) to read "\$ 275.202(a)(30)–1".

The revisions and additions read as follows:

§ 275.203A-2 Exemptions from prohibition on Commission registration.

- (a) Pension Consultants. (1) An investment adviser that is a "pension consultant," as defined in this section, with respect to assets of plans having an aggregate value of at least \$200,000,000.
- (C) * * * * * *
- (1) Immediately before it registers with the Commission, is not registered or required to be registered with the Commission or a state securities authority of any State and has a reasonable expectation that it would be eligible to register with the Commission within 120 days after the date the investment adviser's registration with the Commission becomes effective;
- * * * * * * (d) * * *
- (1) Upon submission of its application for registration with the Commission, is required by the laws of 15 or more

States to register as an investment adviser with the state securities authority in the respective States, and thereafter would, but for this section, be required by the laws of at least 15 States to register as an investment adviser with the state securities authority in the respective States;

(2) Elects to rely on paragraph (d) of this section by:

- (i) Indicating on Schedule D of its Form ADV that the investment adviser has reviewed the applicable State and federal laws and has concluded that, in the case of an application for registration with the Commission, it is required by the laws of 15 or more States to register as an investment adviser with the state securities authorities in the respective States or, in the case of an amendment to Form ADV, it would be required by the laws of at least 15 States to register as an investment adviser with the state securities authorities in the respective States, within 90 days prior to the date of filing Form ADV; and
- (ii) Undertaking on Schedule D of its Form ADV to withdraw from registration with the Commission if the adviser indicates on an annual updating amendment to Form ADV that the investment adviser would be required by the laws of fewer than 15 States to register as an investment adviser with the state securities authority in the respective States, and that the investment adviser would be prohibited by section 203A(a) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3a(a)) from registering with the Commission, by filing a completed Form ADV-W within 180 days of the adviser's fiscal year end (unless the adviser then is eligible for SEC registration); and
- 9. Section 275.203A-3 is amended by revising paragraph (a)(4) and adding paragraphs (d) and (e) to read as follows:

§ 275.203A-3 Definitions.

* * * * (a) * * *

(4) Supervised persons may rely on the definition of "client" in § 275.202(a)(30)–1 to identify clients for purposes of paragraph (a)(1) of this section, except that supervised persons need not count clients that are not residents of the United States.

(d) Assets under management.
Determine "assets under management"
by calculating the securities portfolios
with respect to which an investment
adviser provides continuous and regular
supervisory or management services as
reported on the investment adviser's
Form ADV (17 CFR 279.1).

(e) State securities authority. "State securities authority" means the securities commissioner or commission (or any agency, office or officer performing like functions) of any State.

§ 275.203A-4 [Removed and reserved]

- 10. Section 275.203A–4 is removed and reserved.
- 11a. Effective July 21, 2011, § 275.203A–5 is added to read as follows:

§ 275.203A-5 Transition rules.

- (a) Temporary exemption from prohibition on Commission registration for mid-sized investment advisers. Until January 1, 2012, the prohibition of section 203A(a)(2) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3a(a)(2)) does not apply to an investment adviser registered with the Commission on July 21, 2011.
 - (b) [Reserved]
- 11b. Effective September 19, 2011, § 275.203A–5 is amended by adding paragraphs (b) and (c) to read as follows:

§ 275.203A-5 Transition rules.

* * * * *
(b) SEC-registered advis

- (b) SEC-registered advisers—Form ADV filing. Every investment adviser registered with the Commission on January 1, 2012 shall file an amendment to Form ADV (17 CFR 279.1) no later than March 30, 2012 and shall determine its assets under management based on the current market value of the assets as determined within 90 days prior to the date of filing the Form ADV.
- (c) Mid-sized investment advisers—withdrawing from Commission registration.
- (1) If an investment adviser registered with the Commission on January 1, 2012 would be prohibited from registering with the Commission under section 203A(a)(2) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-3a(a)(2)), and is not otherwise exempted by § 275.203A–2 from such prohibition, such investment adviser shall withdraw from registration with the Commission by filing Form ADV-W (17 CFR 279.2) no later than June 28, 2012. During this period while an investment adviser is registered with both the Commission and one or more state securities authorities, the Act and applicable State law will apply to the investment adviser's advisory activities.
- (2) If, prior to the effective date of the withdrawal from registration of an investment adviser on Form ADV–W, the Commission has instituted a proceeding pursuant to section 203(e) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3(e)) to suspend or revoke registration, or pursuant to section 203(h) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3(h)) to impose terms or conditions upon withdrawal, the withdrawal from

registration shall not become effective except at such time and upon such terms and conditions as the Commission deems necessary or appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of investors.

■ 12. Section 275.204–1 is amended by revising the heading, paragraph (b), the Note to paragraphs (a) and (b), and paragraph (c), to read as follows:

§ 275.204-1 Amendments to Form ADV.

- (b) Electronic filing of amendments.
- (1) Subject to paragraph (c) of this section, you must file all amendments to Part 1A of Form ADV and Part 2A of Form ADV electronically with the IARD, unless you have received a continuing hardship exemption under § 275.203-3. You are not required to file with the Commission amendments to brochure supplements required by Part 2B of Form ADV.
- (2) If you have received a continuing hardship exemption under § 275.203-3, you must, when you are required to amend your Form ADV, file a completed Part 1A and Part 2A of Form ADV on paper with the SEC by mailing it to FINRA.

Note to paragraphs (a) and (b): Information on how to file with the IARD is available on our Web site at http://www.sec.gov/iard. For the annual updating amendment: Summaries of material changes that are not included in the adviser's brochure must be filed with the Commission as an exhibit to Part 2A in the same electronic file; and if you are not required to prepare a brochure, a summary of material changes, or an annual updating amendment to your brochure, you are not required to file them with the Commission. See the instructions for Part 2A of Form ADV.

(c) Transition to electronic filing. If you are required to file a brochure and your fiscal year ends on or after December 31, 2010, you must amend your Form ADV by electronically filing with the IARD one or more brochures that satisfy the requirements of Part 2A of Form ADV (as amended effective October 12, 2010) as part of the next annual updating amendment that you are required to file.

■ 13. Section 275.204–2 is amended by:

■ a. Removing paragraph (l);

*

*

- b. In paragraph (a)(14)(ii), revising the reference to "assets under management" to read "regulatory assets under management"; and
- c. Revising paragraph (e)(3)(ii) to read as follows:

§ 275.204-2 Books and records to be maintained by investment advisers.

*

- (e) * * *
- (3) * * *
- (ii) Transition rule. If you are an investment adviser that was, prior to July 21, 2011, exempt from registration under section 203(b)(3) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-3(b)(3)), as in effect on July 20, 2011, paragraph (e)(3)(i) of this section does not require you to maintain or preserve books and records that would otherwise be required to be maintained or preserved under the provisions of paragraph (a)(16) of this section to the extent those books and records pertain to the performance or rate of return of such private fund (as defined in section 202(a)(29) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-2(a)(29)), or other account you advise for any period ended prior to your registration, provided that you continue to preserve any books and records in your possession that pertain to the performance or rate of return of such private fund or other account for such period.

■ 14. Section 275.204-4 is added to read as follows:

§ 275.204-4 Reporting by exempt reporting advisers.

(a) Exempt reporting advisers. If you are an investment adviser relying on the exemption from registering with the Commission under section 203(l) or (m) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-3(l) or 80b-3(m)), you must complete and file reports on Form ADV (17 CFR 279.1) by following the instructions in the Form, which specify the information that an exempt reporting adviser must provide.

(b) Electronic filing. You must file Form ADV electronically with the **Investment Adviser Registration** Depository (IARD) unless you have received a hardship exemption under paragraph (e) of this section.

Note to paragraph (b): Information on how to file with the IARD is available on the Commission's Web site at http:// www.sec.gov/iard.

(c) When filed. Each Form ADV is considered filed with the Commission upon acceptance by the IARD.

- (d) Filing fees. You must pay FINRA (the operator of the IARD) a filing fee. The Commission has approved the amount of the filing fee. No portion of the filing fee is refundable. Your completed Form ADV will not be accepted by FINRA, and thus will not be considered filed with the Commission, until you have paid the filing fee.
 - (e) Temporary hardship exemption.
- (1) Eligibility for exemption. If you have unanticipated technical difficulties that prevent submission of a filing to the

- IARD, you may request a temporary hardship exemption from the requirements of this chapter to file electronically.
- (2) Application procedures. To request a temporary hardship exemption, you must:
- (i) File Form ADV-H (17 CFR 279.3) in paper format no later than one business day after the filing that is the subject of the ADV-H was due; and
- (ii) Submit the filing that is the subject of the Form ADV-H in electronic format with the IARD no later than seven business days after the filing
- (3) Effective date—upon filing. The temporary hardship exemption will be granted when you file a completed Form ĀDV–H.
- (f) Final report. You must file a final report in accordance with instructions in Form ADV when:
- (1) You cease operation as an investment adviser;
- (2) You no longer meet the definition of exempt reporting adviser under paragraph (a); or
- (3) You apply for registration with the Commission.

Note to paragraph (f): You do not have to pay a filing fee to file a final report on Form ADV through the IARD.

- 15. Section 275.206(4)-5 is amended by:
- \blacksquare a. In paragraph (f)(2)(i), removing the term "individual" and adding in its place the term "person"; and
- b. Revising paragraphs (a)(1), (a)(2) introductory text, (a)(2)(i), (d), and (f)(9) to read as follows:

§ 275.206(4)-5 Political contributions by certain investment advisers.

- (a) * * *
- (1) For any investment adviser registered (or required to be registered) with the Commission, or unregistered in reliance on the exemption available under section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-3(b)(3)), or that is an exempt reporting adviser, as defined in section 275.204-4(a), to provide investment advisory services for compensation to a government entity within two years after a contribution to an official of the government entity is made by the investment adviser or any covered associate of the investment adviser (including a person who becomes a covered associate within two years after the contribution is made);
- (2) For any investment adviser registered (or required to be registered) with the Commission, or unregistered in reliance on the exemption available under section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers

Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–3(b)(3)), or that is an exempt reporting adviser, or any of the investment adviser's covered associates:

- (i) To provide or agree to provide, directly or indirectly, payment to any person to solicit a government entity for investment advisory services on behalf of such investment adviser unless such person is:
 - (A) A regulated person; or
- (B) An executive officer, general partner, managing member (or, in each case, a person with a similar status or function), or employee of the investment adviser; and
- (d) Further prohibition. As a means reasonably designed to prevent fraudulent, deceptive or manipulative acts, practices, or courses of business within the meaning of section 206(4) of Advisers Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-6(4)), it shall be unlawful for any investment adviser registered (or required to be registered) with the Commission, or unregistered in reliance on the exemption available under section 203(b)(3) of the Advisers Act (15 U.S.C. 80b-3(b)(3), or that is an exempt reporting adviser, or any of the investment adviser's covered associates to do anything indirectly which, if done directly, would result in a violation of this section.

(9) Regulated person means:

- (i) An investment adviser registered with the Commission that has not, and whose covered associates have not, within two years of soliciting a government entity:
- (A) Made a contribution to an official of that government entity, other than as described in paragraph (b)(1) of this section; and
- (B) Coordinated or solicited any person or political action committee to make any contribution or payment described in paragraphs (a)(2)(ii)(A) and (B) of this section;
- (ii) A "broker," as defined in section 3(a)(4) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78c(a)(4)) or a "dealer," as defined in section 3(a)(5) of that Act (15 U.S.C. 78c(a)(5)), that is registered with the Commission, and is a member of a national securities association registered under 15A of that Act (15 U.S.C. 78o-3), provided that:
- (A) The rules of the association prohibit members from engaging in distribution or solicitation activities if certain political contributions have been made; and
- (B) The Commission, by order, finds that such rules impose substantially equivalent or more stringent restrictions

on broker-dealers than this section imposes on investment advisers and that such rules are consistent with the objectives of this section; and

(iii) A "municipal advisor" registered with the Commission under section 15B of the Exchange Act and subject to rules of the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board, provided that:

- (A) Such rules prohibit municipal advisors from engaging in distribution or solicitation activities if certain political contributions have been made; and
- (B) The Commission, by order, finds that such rules impose substantially equivalent or more stringent restrictions on municipal advisors than this section imposes on investment advisers and that such rules are consistent with the objectives of this section.

§ 275.222–1 [Amended]

- 16. Section 275.222-1 is amended by revising the phrase "Principal place of business" to read "Principal office and place of business" in both the heading and the first sentence of paragraph (b).
- 17. Section 275.222–2 is revised to read as follows:

§ 275.222–2 Definition of "client" for purposes of the national de minimis standard.

For purposes of section 222(d)(2) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80b–18a(d)(2)), an investment adviser may rely upon the definition of "client" provided by § 275.202(a)(30)–1, without giving regard to paragraph (b)(4) of that section.

PART 279—FORMS PRESCRIBED UNDER THE INVESTMENT ADVISERS ACT OF 1940

■ 18. The authority citation for Part 279 continues to read as follows:

Authority: The Investment Advisers Act of 1940, 15 U.S.C. 80b.

§ 279.1 [Amended]

- \blacksquare 19. Form ADV [referenced in § 279.1] is amended by:
- a. In the instructions to the form, revising the section entitled "Form ADV: General Instructions." The revised version of Form ADV: General Instructions is attached as Appendix A;
- b. In the instructions to the form, revising the section entitled "Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A." The revised version of Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A is attached as Appendix B;
- c. In the instructions to the form, revising the section entitled "Form ADV: Glossary of Terms." The revised

- version of Form ADV: Glossary of Terms is attached as Appendix C;
- d. In the form, revising Part 1A. The revised version of Form ADV, Part 1A is attached as Appendix D;
- e. In the form, revising the reference to "proceeding" in Item 3.D. of Part 2B to read "hearing or formal adjudication";
- f. In the form, revising the reference to "assets under management" in the Note to Item 4.E of Part 2A to read "regulatory assets under management"; and
- g. In the form, revising the section entitled "Form ADV: Domestic Investment Adviser Execution Page." The revised version of Form ADV: Domestic Investment Adviser Execution Page is attached as Appendix E.

The revisions read as follows:

Note: The text of Form ADV does not and the amendments will not appear in the Code of Federal Regulations.

* * * * * * *
Form ADV: Part 2B

* * * * * *
Item 3. * * *

D. Any other hearing or formal adjudication in which a professional attainment, designation, or license of the supervised person was revoked or suspended because of a violation of rules relating to professional conduct. If the supervised person resigned (or otherwise relinquished the attainment, designation, or license) in anticipation of such a hearing or formal adjudication (and the adviser knows, or should have known, of such resignation or relinquishment), disclose the event.

§ 279.3 [Amended]

■ 20. Form ADV—H [referenced in § 279.3] is amended by revising the form. The revised version of Form ADV—H is attached as Appendix F.

Note: The text of Form ADV–H does not and the amendments will not appear in the Code of Federal Regulations.

§ 279.4 [Amended]

■ 21. Form ADV–NR [referenced in § 279.4] is amended by revising the form. The revised version of Form ADV–NR is attached as Appendix G.

Note: The text of Form ADV–NR does not and the amendments will not appear in the Code of Federal Regulations.

§ 279.8 [Amended]

■ 22. Form ADV–E [referenced in § 279.4] is amended by revising the form. The revised version of Form ADV–E is attached as Appendix H.

Note: The text of Form ADV–E does not and the amendments will not appear in the Code of Federal Regulations.

Dated: June 22, 2011.

By the Commission. **Elizabeth M. Murphy**, *Secretary*. **BILLING CODE 8011-01-P**

APPENDIX A

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION AND
- REPORT FORM BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

Form ADV: General Instructions

Read these instructions carefully before filing Form ADV. Failure to follow these instructions, properly complete the form, or pay all required fees may result in your application or report being delayed or rejected.

In these instructions and in Form ADV, "you" means the investment adviser (i.e., the advisory firm). If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, "you" means the SID, rather than your bank, unless the instructions or the form provide otherwise. Terms that appear in *italics* are defined in the Glossary of Terms to Form ADV.

Special One-Time Dodd-Frank Transition Filing for SEC-Registered Advisers:

o Form ADV amendment: If you are a mid-sized adviser registered with us on July 21, 2011 you must maintain your SEC registration and comply with the Advisers Act until January 1, 2012, unless you file a "full withdrawal" on Form ADV-W to withdraw from registration in all of the jurisdictions with which you are registered (or have an application for registration pending). See Advisers Act sections 203 and 203A(a)(2); SEC rule 203A-5(a). For example, you may file Form ADV-W and withdraw your registration with us and any *state securities authorities* before January 1, 2012 because you are exempt from registration under section 203 of the Act and state securities laws or are no longer in business, but you may not switch to state registration until after January 1, 2012.

If you are registered or have an application for registration pending with the SEC on January 1, 2012, you must file an amendment to Form ADV no later than March 30, 2012. File an *annual updating amendment* if your annual amendment is due during this period, or file an other-than-annual amendment. See SEC rule 204-1. You must update your responses to all items and corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C and D, including the reporting of your regulatory assets under management determined within 90 days of the filing. See SEC rule 203A-5(b). If you are no longer eligible for Commission registration, you must mark Item 2.A.(13) of Form ADV, Part 1A. You should amend your *brochure* if any information has become materially inaccurate. See Form ADV, Part 2A, Instructions 4 and 6.

o <u>Form ADV-W filing</u>: If you are no longer eligible for Commission registration, you must withdraw your Commission registration by filing Form ADV-W no later than June 28, 2012. See SEC rule 203A-5(c)(1). You should consult state law or

Page 2

the *state securities authority* for the states in which you are "doing business" as soon as possible to determine if you are required to register in these states and to begin the registration process. See General Instruction 1. Until you file your Form ADV-W with the SEC, you will remain subject to SEC regulation, and you also will be subject to regulation in any states where you register. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2).

Failure to amend your Form ADV or file Form ADV-W, as required by this instruction, is a violation of SEC rules and could lead to your registration being revoked.

1. Where can I get more information on Form ADV, electronic filing, and the IARD?

The SEC provides information about its rules and the Advisers Act on its website: http://www.sec.gov/iard.

NASAA provides information about state investment adviser laws and state rules, and how to contact a *state securities authority*, on its website: http://www.nasaa.org>.

FINRA provides information about the IARD and electronic filing on the IARD website: http://www.iard.com>.

2. What is Form ADV used for?

Investment advisers use Form ADV to:

- Register with the Securities and Exchange Commission
- Register with one or more state securities authorities
- Amend those registrations;
- Report to the SEC as an exempt reporting adviser
- Report to one or more state securities authorities as an exempt reporting adviser
- Amend those reports; and
- Submit a final report as an exempt reporting adviser

3. How is Form ADV organized?

Form ADV contains four parts:

- Part 1A asks a number of questions about you, your business practices, the *persons* who own and *control* you, and the *persons* who provide investment advice on your behalf.
 - All advisers registering with the SEC or any of the state securities authorities must complete Part 1A.
 - Exempt reporting advisers (that are not also registering with any state securities authority) must complete only the following Items of Part 1A: 1, 2, 3, 6, 7, 10, and 11, as well as corresponding schedules. Exempt reporting advisers that are registering with any state securities authority must complete all of Form ADV.

Page 3

Part 1A also contains several supplemental schedules. The items of Part 1A let you know which schedules you must complete.

- Schedule A asks for information about your direct owners and executive officers.
- O Schedule B asks for information about your indirect owners.
- o Schedule C is used by paper filers to update the information required by Schedules A and B (see Instruction 16).
- o Schedule D asks for additional information for certain items in Part 1A.
- O Disclosure Reporting Pages (or DRPs) are schedules that ask for details about disciplinary events involving you or your *advisory affiliates*.
- Part 1B asks additional questions required by *state securities authorities*. Part 1B contains three additional DRPs. If you are applying for SEC registration or are registered only with the SEC, you do not have to complete Part 1B. (If you are filing electronically and you do not have to complete Part 1B, you will not see Part 1B.)
- Part 2A requires advisers to create narrative *brochures* containing information about the advisory firm. The requirements in Part 2A apply to all investment advisers registered with or applying for registration with the SEC, but do not apply to *exempt reporting advisers*.
- Part 2B requires advisers to create *brochure supplements* containing information about certain *supervised persons*. The requirements in Part 2B apply to all investment advisers registered with or applying for registration with the SEC, but do not apply to *exempt reporting advisers*.

4. When am I required to update my Form ADV?

- SEC- and State-Registered Advisers:
 - O Annual updating amendments: You must amend your Form ADV each year by filing an annual updating amendment within 90 days after the end of your fiscal year. When you submit your annual updating amendment, you must update your responses to all items, including corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C, and D. You must submit your summary of material changes required by Item 2 of Part 2A either in the brochure (cover page or the page immediately thereafter) or as an exhibit to your brochure.
 - Other-than-annual amendments: In addition to your annual updating amendment, if you are registered with the SEC or a state securities authority, you must amend your Form ADV, including corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C, and D, by filing additional amendments (other-than-annual amendments) promptly if:
 - information you provided in response to Items 1, 3, 9 (except 9.A.(2), 9.B.(2), 9.E., and 9.F.), or 11 of Part 1A or Items 1, 2.A. through 2.F., or 2.I. of Part 1B becomes inaccurate in any way;

Page 4

- information you provided in response to Items 4, 8, or 10 of Part 1A or Item 2.G. of Part 1B becomes <u>materially</u> inaccurate; or
- information you provided in your *brochure* becomes <u>materially</u> inaccurate (see note below for exceptions)

Notes: Part 1: If you are submitting an other-than-annual amendment, you are not required to update your responses to Items 2, 5, 6, 7, 9.A.(2), 9.B.(2), 9.E., 9.F., or 12 of Part 1A or Items 2.H. or 2.J. of Part 1B even if your responses to those items have become inaccurate.

Part 2: You must amend your brochure supplements (see Form ADV, Part 2B) promptly if any information in them becomes materially inaccurate. If you are submitting an other-than-annual amendment to your brochure, you are not required to update your summary of material changes as required by Item 2. You are not required to update your brochure between annual amendments solely because the amount of client assets you manage has changed or because your fee schedule has changed. However, if you are updating your brochure for a separate reason in between annual amendments, and the amount of client assets you manage listed in response to Item 4.E or your fee schedule listed in response to Item 5.A has become materially inaccurate, you should update that item(s) as part of the interim amendment.

- If you are an SEC-registered adviser, you are required to file your brochure amendments electronically through IARD. You are not required to file amendments to your brochure supplements with the SEC, but you must maintain a copy of them in your files.
- If you are a state-registered adviser, you are required to file your brochure amendments and brochure supplement amendments with the appropriate state securities authorities through IARD.

• Exempt reporting advisers:

- Annual Updating Amendments: You must amend your Form ADV each year by filing an annual updating amendment within 90 days after the end of your fiscal year. When you submit your annual updating amendment, you must update your responses to all required items, including corresponding sections of Schedules A, B, C and D.
- Other-than-Annual Amendments: In addition to your annual updating amendment, you must amend your Form ADV by filing additional amendments (other-than-annual amendments) promptly if:
 - information you provided in response to Items 1, 3, or 11 becomes inaccurate in any way; or

Page 5

• information you provided in response to Item 10 becomes <u>materially</u> inaccurate.

Failure to update your Form ADV, as required by this instruction, is a violation of SEC rules or similar state rules and could lead to your registration being revoked.

5. Part 2 of Form ADV was amended recently. When do I have to comply with the new requirements?

If you are <u>applying for registration with the SEC</u>: As of January 1, 2011, every application for registration must include a narrative *brochure* prepared in accordance with the requirements of (amended) Part 2A of Form ADV. See SEC rule 203-1. The SEC will no longer accept any application that does not include a *brochure*(s) that satisfies the requirements of (amended) Part 2 of Form ADV.

If you <u>already are registered with the SEC</u>: Until you file your first annual updating amendment for your fiscal year that ended on or after December 31, 2010, you may (but are not required to) submit a narrative brochure that meets the requirements of (amended) Part 2A of Form ADV. If you do not do this, you must continue to comply with the requirements for preparing, delivering, and offering "old" Part II of Form ADV. Your first annual updating amendment must contain a narrative brochure that meets the requirements of (amended) Part 2A of Form ADV.

Note: Until you are required to meet the requirements of (amended) Part 2, you can satisfy the requirements related to "old" Part II by updating the information in your "old" Part II whenever it becomes <u>materially</u> inaccurate. You must deliver "old" Part II or a *brochure* containing at least the information contained in "old" Part II to prospective *clients* and annually offer it to current *clients*. You are not required to file "old" Part II with the SEC, but you must keep a copy in your files, and provide it to the SEC staff upon request.

If you are applying for registration or are registered with one or more *state securities* authorities, contact the appropriate *state securities authorities* or check http://www.nasaa.org for more information about the implementation deadline for the amended Part 2.

6. Where do I sign my Form ADV application or amendment?

You must sign the appropriate Execution Page. There are three Execution Pages at the end of the form. Your initial application, your initial report (in the case of an *exempt reporting adviser*), and all amendments to Form ADV must include at least one Execution Page.

- If you are applying for or are amending your SEC registration, or if you are reporting as an *exempt reporting adviser* or amending your report, you must sign and submit either a:
 - O Domestic Investment Adviser Execution Page, if you (the advisory firm) are a resident of the United States; or

Page 6

- o *Non-Resident* Investment Adviser Execution Page, if you (the advisory firm) are not a resident of the United States.
- If you are applying for or are amending your registration with a *state securities authority*, you must sign and submit the State-Registered Investment Adviser Execution Page.

7. Who must sign my Form ADV or amendment?

The individual who signs the form depends upon your form of organization:

- For a sole proprietorship, the sole proprietor.
- For a partnership, a general partner.
- For a corporation, an authorized principal officer.
- For a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, a principal officer
 of your bank who is directly engaged in the management, direction, or supervision of
 your investment advisory activities.
- For all others, an authorized individual who participates in managing or directing your affairs.

The signature does not have to be notarized, and in the case of an electronic filing, should be a typed name.

8. How do I file my Form ADV?

Complete Form ADV electronically using the Investment Adviser Registration Depository (IARD) if:

- You are filing with the SEC (and submitting *notice filings* to any of the *state securities authorities*), or
- You are filing with a *state securities authority* that requires or permits advisers to submit Form ADV through the IARD.

Note: SEC rules require advisers that are registered or applying for registration with the SEC, or that are reporting to the SEC as an *exempt reporting adviser*, to file electronically through the IARD system. See SEC rules 203-1 and 204-4.

To file electronically, go to the IARD website (<www.iard.com>), which contains detailed instructions for advisers to follow when filing through the IARD.

Complete Form ADV (Paper Version) on paper if:

• You are filing with the SEC or a *state securities authority* that requires electronic filing, but you have been granted a continuing hardship exemption. Hardship exemptions are described in Instruction 17.

Page 7

• You are filing with a *state securities authority* that permits (but does not require) electronic filing and you do not file electronically.

9. How do I get started filing electronically?

First, obtain a copy of the IARD Entitlement Package from the following website: http://www.iard.com/GetStarted.asp. Second, request access to the IARD system for your firm by completing and submitting the IARD Entitlement Package. The IARD Entitlement Package must be submitted on paper. Mail the forms to: FINRA Entitlement Group, P.O. Box 9495, Gaithersburg, MD 20898-9495.

When FINRA receives your Entitlement Package, they will assign a *CRD* number (identification number for your firm) and a user I.D. code and password (identification number and system password for the individual(s) who will submit Form ADV filings for your firm). Your firm may request an I.D. code and password for more than one individual. FINRA also will create a financial account for you from which the IARD will deduct filing fees and any state fees you are required to pay. If you already have a *CRD* account with FINRA, it will also serve as your IARD account; a separate account will not be established.

Once you receive your *CRD* number, user I.D. code and password, and you have funded your account, you are ready to file electronically.

Questions regarding the Entitlement Process should be addressed to FINRA at 240.386.4848.

10. If I am applying for registration with the SEC, or amending my SEC registration, how do I make *notice filings* with the *state securities authorities*?

If you are applying for registration with the SEC or are amending your SEC registration, one or more *state securities authorities* may require you to provide them with copies of your SEC filings. We call these filings "notice filings." Your notice filings will be sent electronically to the states that you check on Item 2.C. of Part 1A. The *state securities authorities* to which you send notice filings may charge fees, which will be deducted from the account you establish with FINRA. To determine which *state securities authorities* require SEC-registered advisers to submit notice filings and to pay fees, consult the relevant state investment adviser law or *state securities authority*. See General Instruction 1.

If you are granted a continuing hardship exemption to file Form ADV on paper, FINRA will enter your filing into the IARD and your *notice filings* will be sent electronically to the *state securities authorities* that you check on Item 2.C. of Part 1A.

11. I am registered with a state. When must I switch to SEC registration?

If at the time of your *annual updating amendment* you meet at least one of the requirements for SEC registration in Item 2.A.(1) to (12) of Part 1A, you must register with the SEC within 90 days after you file the *annual updating amendment*. Once you register with the SEC, you are

Page 8

subject to SEC regulation, regardless of whether you remain registered with one or more states. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2). Each of your *investment adviser representatives*, however, may be subject to registration in those states in which the representative has a place of business. See Advisers Act section 203A(b)(1); SEC rule 203A-3(a). For additional information, consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you are "doing business." See General Instruction 1.

12. I am registered with the SEC. When must I switch to registration with a *state* securities authority?

If you check box 13 in Item 2.A. of Part 1A to report on your annual updating amendment that you are no longer eligible to register with the SEC, you must withdraw from SEC registration within 180 days after the end of your fiscal year by filing Form ADV-W. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2). You should consult state law or the state securities authority for the states in which you are "doing business" to determine if you are required to register in these states. See General Instruction 1. Until you file your Form ADV-W with the SEC, you will remain subject to SEC regulation, and you also will be subject to regulation in any states where you register. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2).

13. I am an exempt reporting adviser. When must I submit my first report on Form ADV?

• All exempt reporting advisers:

You must submit your initial Form ADV filing within 60 days of relying on the exemption from registration under either section 203(l) of the Advisers Act as an adviser solely to one or more venture capital funds or section 203(m) of the Advisers Act because you act solely as an adviser to private funds and have assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million.

• Additional instruction for advisers switching from being registered to being exempt reporting advisers:

If you are currently registered as an investment adviser (or have an application for registration pending) with the SEC or with a *state securities authority*, you must file a Form ADV-W to withdraw from registration in the jurisdictions where you are switching. You must submit the Form ADV-W <u>before</u> submitting your first report as an exempt reporting adviser.

14. I am an exempt reporting adviser. Is it possible that I might be required to also register with or submit a report to a state securities authority?

Yes, you may be required to register with or submit a report to one or more *state securities* authorities. If you are required to register with one or more *state securities* authorities, you must complete all of Form ADV. See General Instruction 3. If you are required to submit a report to one or more *state securities authorities*, check the box(es) in Item 2.C. of Part 1A next to the state(s) you would like to receive the report. Each of your *investment adviser* representatives may also be subject to registration requirements. For additional information

Page 9

about the requirements that may apply to you, consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you are "doing business." See General Instruction 1.

15. What do I do if I no longer meet the definition of an "exempt reporting adviser"?

- Advisers Switching to SEC Registration:
 - You may no longer be an *exempt reporting adviser* and may be required to register with the SEC if you wish to continue doing business as an investment adviser. For example, you may be relying on section 203(l) and wish to accept a *client* that is not a venture capital fund as defined in SEC rule 203(l)-1, or you may have been relying on SEC rule 203(m)-1 and reported in Section 2.B. of Schedule D to your *annual updating amendment* that you have *private fund* assets of \$150 million or more.
 - If you are relying on section 203(l), unless you qualify for another exemption, you would violate the Advisers Act's registration requirement if you accept a *client* that is not a venture capital fund as defined in SEC rule 203(l)-1 before the SEC approves your application for registration. You must submit your final report as an *exempt reporting adviser* and apply for SEC registration in the same filing.
 - If you were relying on SEC rule 203(m)-1 and you reported in Section 2.B. of Schedule D to your annual updating amendment that you have private fund assets of \$150 million or more, you must register with the SEC unless you qualify for another exemption. If you have complied with all SEC reporting requirements applicable to an exempt reporting adviser as such, you have up to 90 days after filing your annual updating amendment to apply for SEC registration, and you may continue doing business as a private fund adviser during this time. You must submit your final report as an exempt reporting adviser and apply for SEC registration in the same filing. Unless you qualify for another exemption, you would violate the Advisers Act's registration requirement if you accept a *client* that is not a private fund during this transition period before the SEC approves your application for registration, and you must comply with all SEC reporting requirements applicable to an exempt reporting adviser as such during this 90-day transition period. If you have not complied with all SEC reporting requirements applicable to an exempt reporting adviser as such, this 90-day transition period is not available to you. Therefore, if the transition period is not available to you, and you do not qualify for another exemption, your application for registration must be approved by the SEC before you meet or exceed SEC rule 203(m)-1's \$150 million asset threshold.

Page 10

- O You will be deemed in compliance with the Form ADV <u>filing</u> and <u>reporting</u> requirements until the SEC approves or denies your application. If your application is approved, you will be able to continue business as a registered adviser.
- o If you register with the SEC, you may be subject to state *notice filing* requirements. To determine these requirements, consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you are "doing business." See General Instruction 1.

Note: If you are relying on SEC rule 203(m)-1 and you accept a *client* that is not a *private fund*, you will lose the exemption provided by SEC rule 203(m)-1 immediately. To avoid this result, you should apply for SEC registration in advance so that the SEC has approved your registration before you accept a *client* that is not a *private fund*.

The 90-day transition period described above also applies to investment advisers with their principal offices and places of business outside of the United States with respect to their clients who are United States persons (e.g., the adviser would not be eligible for the 90-day transition period if it accepted a client that is a United States person and is not a private fund).

• Advisers Not Switching to SEC Registration:

- O You may no longer be an *exempt reporting adviser* but may not be required to register with the SEC or may be prohibited from doing so. For example, you may cease to do business as an investment adviser, become eligible for an exemption that does not require reporting, or be ineligible for SEC registration. In this case, you must submit a final report as an *exempt reporting adviser* to update only Item 1 of Part 1A of Form ADV.
- You may be subject to state registration requirements. To determine these requirements, consult the investment adviser laws or the *state securities authority* for the particular state in which you are "doing business." See General Instruction 1.

16. Are there filing fees?

Yes. These fees go to support and maintain the IARD. The IARD filing fees are in addition to any registration or other fee that may be required by state law. You must pay an IARD filing fee for your initial application, your initial report, and each *annual updating amendment*. There is no filing fee for an other-than-annual amendment, a final report as an *exempt reporting adviser*, or Form ADV-W. The IARD filing fee schedule is published at http://www.sec.gov/iard; http://www.iard.com.

If you are submitting a paper filing under a continuing hardship exemption (see Instruction 17), you are required to pay an additional fee. The amount of the additional fee depends on whether you are filing Form ADV or Form ADV-W. (There is no additional fee for filings

Page 11

made on Form ADV-W.) The hardship filing fee schedule is available by contacting FINRA at 240.386.4848.

17. What if I am not able to file electronically?

If you are required to file electronically but cannot do so, you may be eligible for one of two types of hardship exemptions from the electronic filing requirements.

- A **temporary hardship exemption** is available if you file electronically, but you encounter unexpected difficulties that prevent you from making a timely filing with the IARD, such as a computer malfunction or electrical outage. This exemption does <u>not</u> permit you to file on paper; instead, it extends the deadline for an electronic filing for seven business days. See SEC rules 203-3(a) and 204-4(e).
- A **continuing hardship exemption** may be granted if you are a small business and you can demonstrate that filing electronically would impose an undue hardship. You are a small business, and may be eligible for a continuing hardship exemption, if you are required to answer Item 12 of Part 1A (because you have assets under management of less than \$25 million) and you are able to respond "no" to each question in Item 12. See SEC rule 0-7.

If you have been granted a continuing hardship exemption, you must complete and submit the paper version of Form ADV to FINRA. FINRA will enter your responses into the IARD. As discussed in General Instruction 16, FINRA will charge you a fee to reimburse it for the expense of data entry.

18. I am eligible to file on paper. How do I make a paper filing?

When filing on paper, you must:

- Type all of your responses.
- Include your name (the same name you provide in response to Item 1.A. of Part 1A) and the date on every page.
- If you are amending your Form ADV:
 - complete page 1 and circle the number of any item for which you are changing your response.
 - o include your SEC 801-number (if you have one), or your 802-number (if you have one), and your CRD number (if you have one) on every page.
 - o complete the amended item in full and circle the number of the item for which you are changing your response.
 - o to amend Schedule A or Schedule B, complete and submit Schedule C.

Where you submit your paper filing depends on why you are eligible to file on paper:

Page 12

• If you are filing on paper because you have been granted a continuing hardship exemption, submit one manually signed Form ADV and one copy to: IARD Document Processing, FINRA, P.O. Box 9495, Gaithersburg, MD 20898-9495.

If you complete Form ADV on paper and submit it to FINRA but you do not have a continuing hardship exemption, the submission will be returned to you.

• If you are filing on paper because a state in which you are registered or in which you are applying for registration allows you to submit paper instead of electronic filings, submit one manually signed Form ADV and one copy to the appropriate *state securities* authorities.

19. Who is required to file Form ADV-NR?

Every non-resident general partner and managing agent of <u>all</u> SEC-registered advisers and exempt reporting advisers, whether or not the adviser is resident in the United States, must file Form ADV-NR in connection with the adviser's initial application or report. A general partner or managing agent of an SEC-registered adviser or exempt reporting adviser who becomes a non-resident after the adviser's initial application or report has been submitted must file Form ADV-NR within 30 days. Form ADV-NR must be filed on paper (it cannot be filed electronically).

Submit Form ADV-NR to the SEC at the following address:

Securities and Exchange Commission, 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549; Attn: Branch of Registrations and Examinations.

Failure to file Form ADV-NR promptly may delay SEC consideration of your initial application.

Federal Information Law and Requirements

Sections 203 and 204 of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. §§ 80b-3 and 80b-4] authorize the SEC to collect the information required by Form ADV. The SEC collects the information for regulatory purposes, such as deciding whether to grant registration. Filing Form ADV is mandatory for advisers who are required to register with the SEC and for *exempt reporting advisers*. The SEC maintains the information submitted on this form and makes it publicly available. The SEC may return forms that do not include required information. Intentional misstatements or omissions constitute federal criminal violations under 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and 15 U.S.C. § 80b-17.

SEC's Collection of Information

An agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid control number. The Advisers Act authorizes the

Page 13

SEC to collect the information on Form ADV from investment advisers. See 15 U.S.C. §§ 80b-3 and 80b-4. Filing the form is mandatory.

The form enables the SEC to register investment advisers and to obtain information from and about *exempt reporting advisers*. Every applicant for registration with the SEC as an adviser, and every *exempt reporting adviser*, must file the form. See 17 C.F.R. § 275.203-1 and 204-4. By accepting a form, however, the SEC does not make a finding that it has been completed or submitted correctly. The form is filed annually by every adviser, no later than 90 days after the end of its fiscal year, to amend its registration or its report. It is also filed promptly during the year to reflect material changes. See 17 C.F.R. § 275.204-1. The SEC maintains the information on the form and makes it publicly available through the IARD.

Anyone may send the SEC comments on the accuracy of the burden estimate on page 1 of the form, as well as suggestions for reducing the burden. The Office of Management and Budget has reviewed this collection of information under 44 U.S.C. § 3507.

The information contained in the form is part of a system of records subject to the Privacy Act of 1974, as amended. The SEC has published in the Federal Register the Privacy Act System of Records Notice for these records.

APPENDIX B

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION AND
- REPORT BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

Form ADV: Instructions for Part 1A

These instructions explain how to complete certain items in Part 1A of Form ADV.

1. Item 1: Identifying Information

- a. Separately Identifiable Department or Division of a Bank. If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, answer Item 1.A. with the full legal name of your bank, and answer Item 1.B. with your own name (the name of the department or division) and all names under which you conduct your advisory business. In addition, your *principal office and place of business* in Item 1.F. should be the principal office at which you conduct your advisory business. In response to Item 1.I., the website addresses you list on Schedule D should be sites that provide information about your own activities, rather than general information about your bank.
- b. **Item 1.O.: Assets.** For purposes of Item 1.O. only, "assets" refers to your total assets, rather than the assets you manage on behalf of clients. Determine your total assets using the total assets shown on the balance sheet for your most recent fiscal year end.

2. Item 2: SEC Registration and SEC Report by Exempt Reporting Advisers

If you are registered or applying for registration with the SEC, you must indicate in Item 2.A. why you are eligible to register with the SEC by checking <u>at least one</u> of the boxes.

a. Item 2.A.(1): Adviser with Regulatory Assets Under Management of \$100 Million or More. You may check box 1 only if your response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) is \$100 million or more, or you are filing an annual updating amendment with the SEC and your response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) is \$90 million or more. While you may register with the SEC if your regulatory assets under management are at least \$100 million but less than \$110 million, you must register with the SEC if your regulatory assets under management are \$110 million or more. If you are a SEC-registered adviser, you may remain registered with the SEC if your regulatory assets under management are \$90 million or more. See SEC rule 203A-1(a). Part 1A Instruction 5.b. explains how to calculate your regulatory assets under management.

If you are a state-registered adviser and you report on your *annual updating amendment* that your regulatory assets under management increased to \$100 million or more, you <u>may</u> register with the SEC. If your regulatory assets under management increased to \$110 million or more, you <u>must</u> register with the SEC within 90 days after you file that *annual*

Page 2

updating amendment. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(1) and Form ADV General Instruction 11.

b. **Item 2.A.(2): Mid-Sized Adviser.** You may check box 2 <u>only</u> if your response to Item 5.F(2)(c) is \$25 million or more but less than \$100 million, <u>and</u> you satisfy one of the requirements below. Part 1A Instruction 5.b. explains how to calculate your regulatory assets under management.

You must register with the SEC if you meet at least one of the following requirements:

- You are not required to be registered as an investment adviser with the state securities authority of the state where you maintain your principal office and place of business pursuant to that state's investment adviser laws. If you are exempt from registration with that state or are excluded from the definition of investment adviser in that state, you must register with the SEC. You should consult the investment adviser laws or the state securities authority for the particular state in which you maintain your principal office and place of business to determine if you are required to register in that state. See General Instruction 1.
- You are not subject to examination by the *state securities authority* of the state where you maintain your *principal office and place of business*. To determine whether such *state securities authority* does not conduct such examinations, see: http://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/midsizedadviserinfo.htm.

See section 203A(a)(2) of the Advisers Act.

- c. Item 2.A.(5): Adviser to an Investment Company. You may check box 5 only if you currently provide advisory services under an investment advisory contract to an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 and the investment company is operational (i.e., has assets and shareholders, other than just the organizing shareholders). See sections 203A(a)(1)(B) and 203A(a)(2)(A) of the Advisers Act. Advising investors about the merits of investing in mutual funds or recommending particular mutual funds does not make you eligible to check this box.
- d. Item 2.A.(6): Adviser to a Business Development Company. You may check box 6 only if your response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) is \$25 million or more of regulatory assets under management, and you currently provide advisory services under an investment advisory contract to a company that has elected to be a business development company pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940, that has not withdrawn the election, and that is operational (i.e., has assets and shareholders, other than just the organizing shareholders). See section 203A(a)(2)(A) of the Advisers Act. Part 1A Instruction 5.b. explains how to calculate your regulatory assets under management.

Page 3

- e. Item 2.A.(7): Pension Consultant. You may check box 7 only if you are eligible for the pension consultant exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration.
 - You are eligible for this exemption if you provided investment advice to employee benefit plans, governmental plans, or church plans with respect to assets having an aggregate value of \$200 million or more during the 12-month period that ended within 90 days of filing this Form ADV. You are not eligible for this exemption if you only advise plan participants on allocating their investments within their pension plans. See SEC rule 203A-2(a).
 - To calculate the value of assets for purposes of this exemption, aggregate the assets of the plans for which you provided advisory services at the end of the 12-month period. If you provided advisory services to other plans during the 12-month period, but your employment or contract terminated before the end of the 12-month period, you also may include the value of those assets.
- f. Item 2.A.(8): Related Adviser. You may check box 8 only if you are eligible for the related adviser exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration. See SEC rule 203A-2(b). You are eligible for this exemption if you control, are controlled by, or are under common control with an investment adviser that is registered with the SEC, and you have the same principal office and place of business as that other investment adviser. Note that you may not rely on the SEC registration of an Internet adviser under rule 203A-2(e) in establishing eligibility for this exemption. See SEC rule 203A-2(e)(1)(iii). If you check box 8, you also must complete Section 2.A.(8) of Schedule D.
- g. **Item 2.A.(9): Newly-Formed Adviser.** You may check box 9 <u>only</u> if you are eligible for the newly-formed-adviser exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration. See SEC rule 203A-2(c). You are eligible for this exemption if:
 - immediately before you file your application for registration with the SEC, you were
 not registered or required to be registered with the SEC or a state securities authority;
 and
 - at the time of your formation, you have a reasonable expectation that within 120 days of registration you will be eligible for SEC registration.

If you check box 9, you also must complete Section 2.A.(9) of Schedule D.

You must file an amendment to Part 1A of your Form ADV that updates your response to Item 2.A. within 120 days after the SEC declares your registration effective. You may not check box 9 on your amendment; since this exemption is available only if you are not registered, you may not "re-rely" on this exemption. If you indicate on that amendment

(by checking box 13) that you are not eligible to register with the SEC, you also must file a Form ADV-W to withdraw your SEC registration no later than 120 days after your registration was declared effective. You should contact the appropriate *state securities authority* to determine how long it may take to become state-registered sufficiently in advance of when you are required to file Form ADV-W to withdraw from SEC registration.

Note: If you expect to be eligible for SEC registration because of the amount of your regulatory assets under management, that amount must be \$100 million or more no later than 120 days after your registration is declared effective.

h. Item 2.A.(10): Multi-State Adviser. You may check box 10 only if you are eligible for the multi-state adviser exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration. See SEC rule 203A-2(d). You are eligible for this exemption if you are required to register as an investment adviser with the *state securities authorities* of 15 or more states. If you check box 10, you must complete Section 2.A.(10) of Schedule D. You must complete Section 2.A.(10) of Schedule D in each *annual updating amendment* you submit.

If you check box 10, you also must:

- create and maintain a list of the *states* in which, but for this exemption, you would be required to register;
- update this list each time you submit an *annual updating amendment* in which you continue to represent that you are eligible for this exemption; and
- maintain the list in an easily accessible place for a period of not less than five years from each date on which you indicate that you are eligible for the exemption.

If, at the time you file your *annual updating amendment*, you are required to register in less than 15 *states* and you are not otherwise eligible to register with the SEC, you must check box 13 in Item 2.A. You also must file a Form ADV-W to withdraw your SEC registration. See Part 1A Instruction 2.j.

- i. **Item 2.A.(11): Internet Adviser.** You may check box 11 <u>only</u> if you are eligible for the Internet adviser exemption from the prohibition on SEC registration. See SEC rule 203A-2(e). You are eligible for this exemption if:
 - you provide investment advice to your *clients* through an interactive website. An interactive website means a website in which computer software-based models or applications provide investment advice based on personal information each *client* submits through the website. Other forms of online or Internet investment advice do not qualify for this exemption;
 - you provide investment advice to all of your *clients* exclusively through the interactive website, except that you may provide investment advice to fewer than 15

Page 5

clients through other means during the previous 12 months; and

- you maintain a record demonstrating that you provide investment advice to your clients exclusively through an interactive website in accordance with these limits.
- j. Item 2.A.(13): Adviser No Longer Eligible to Remain Registered with the SEC. You must check box 13 if:
 - you are registered with the SEC;
 - you are filing an *annual updating amendment* to Form ADV in which you indicate in response to Item 5.F.(2)(c) that you have regulatory assets under management of less than \$90 million; and
 - you are not eligible to check any other box (other than box 13) in Item 2.A. (and are therefore no longer eligible to remain registered with the SEC).

You must withdraw from SEC registration within 180 days after the end of your fiscal year by filing Form ADV-W. Until you file your Form ADV-W, you will remain subject to SEC regulation, and you also will be subject to regulation in the *states* in which you register. See SEC rule 203A-1(b)(2).

k. Item 2.B.: Reporting by Exempt Reporting Advisers. You may check box 2.B.(1) only if you qualify for the exemption from SEC registration as an adviser solely to one or more venture capital funds. See SEC rule 203(l)-1. You may check box 2.B.(2) only if you qualify for the exemption from SEC registration because you act solely as an adviser to private funds and have assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million. See SEC rule 203(m)-1. You may check both boxes to indicate that you qualify for both exemptions. You should check box 2.B.(3) if you act solely as an adviser to private funds but you are no longer eligible to check box 2.B.(2) because you have assets under management in the United States of \$150 million or more. If you check box 2.B.(2) or (3), you also must complete Section 2.B. of Schedule D.

3. Item 3: Form of Organization

If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, answer Item 3.A. by checking "other." In the space provided, specify that you are a "SID of" and indicate the form of organization of your bank. Answer Items 3.B. and 3.C. with information about your bank.

4. Item 4: Successions

a. Succession of an SEC-Registered Adviser. If you (1) have taken over the business of an investment adviser or (2) have changed your structure or legal status (e.g., form of

Page 6

organization or state of incorporation), a new organization has been created, which has registration obligations under the Advisers Act. There are different ways to fulfill these obligations. You may rely on the registration provisions discussed in the General Instructions, or you may be able to rely on special registration provisions for "successors" to SEC-registered advisers, which may ease the transition to the successor adviser's registration.

To determine if you may rely on these provisions, review "Registration of Successors to Broker-Dealers and Investment Advisers," Investment Advisers Act Release No. 1357 (Dec. 28, 1992). If you have taken over an adviser, follow Part 1A Instruction 4.a(1), Succession by Application. If you have changed your structure or legal status, follow Part 1A Instruction 4.a(2), Succession by Amendment. If either (1) you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank that is currently registered as an investment adviser, and you are taking over your bank's advisory business; or (2) you are a SID currently registered as an investment adviser, and your bank is taking over your advisory business, then follow Part 1A Instruction 4.a(1), Succession by Application.

- (1) Succession by Application. If you are not registered with the SEC as an adviser, and you are acquiring or assuming substantially all of the assets and liabilities of the advisory business of an SEC-registered adviser, file a new application for registration on Form ADV. You will receive new registration numbers. You must file the new application within 30 days after the succession. On the application, make sure you check "yes" to Item 4.A., enter the date of the succession in Item 4.B., and complete Section 4 of Schedule D.
 - Until the SEC declares your new registration effective, you may rely on the registration of the adviser you are acquiring, but only if the adviser you are acquiring is no longer conducting advisory activities. Once your new registration is effective, a Form ADV-W must be filed with the SEC to withdraw the registration of the acquired adviser.
- (2) Succession by Amendment. If you are a new investment adviser formed solely as a result of a change in form of organization, a reorganization, or a change in the composition of a partnership, and there has been no practical change in *control* or management, you may amend the registration of the registered investment adviser to reflect these changes rather than file a new application. You will keep the same registration numbers, and you should not file a Form ADV-W. On the amendment, make sure you check "yes" to Item 4.A., enter the date of the succession in Item 4.B., and complete Section 4 of Schedule D. You must submit the amendment within 30 days after the change or reorganization.
- b. Succession of a State-Registered Adviser. If you (1) have taken over the business of an investment adviser or (2) have changed your structure or legal status (e.g., form of

Page 7

organization or state of incorporation), a new organization has been created, which has registration obligations under state investment adviser laws. There may be different ways to fulfill these obligations. You should contact each state in which you are registered to determine that state's requirements for successor registration. See Form ADV General Instruction 1.

5. Item 5: Information About Your Advisory Business

- a. **Newly-Formed Advisers:** Several questions in Item 5 that ask about your advisory business assume that you have been operating your advisory business for some time. Your response to these questions should reflect your current advisory business (i.e., at the time you file your Form ADV), with the following exceptions:
 - base your response to Item 5.E. on the types of compensation you expect to accept;
 - base your response to Item 5.G. and Item 5.J. on the types of advisory services you expect to provide during the next year; and
 - skip Item 5.H.
- b. Item 5.F: Calculating Your Regulatory Assets Under Management. In determining the amount of your regulatory assets under management, include the securities portfolios for which you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services as of the date of filing this Form ADV.
 - (1) Securities Portfolios. An account is a securities portfolio if at least 50% of the total value of the account consists of securities. For purposes of this 50% test, you may treat cash and cash equivalents (i.e., bank deposits, certificates of deposit, bankers acceptances, and similar bank instruments) as securities. You must include securities portfolios that are:
 - (a) your family or proprietary accounts;
 - (b) accounts for which you receive no compensation for your services; and
 - (c) accounts of *clients* who are not *United States persons*.

For purposes of this definition, treat all of the assets of a *private fund* as a securities portfolio, regardless of the nature of such assets. For accounts of *private funds*, moreover, include in the securities portfolio any uncalled commitment pursuant to which a *person* is obligated to acquire an interest in, or make a capital contribution to, the *private fund*.

(2) Value of Portfolio. Include the entire value of each securities portfolio for which you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services. If you provide

Page 8

continuous and regular supervisory or management services for only a portion of a securities portfolio, include as regulatory assets under management only that portion of the securities portfolio for which you provide such services. Exclude, for example, the portion of an account:

- (a) under management by another person; or
- (b) that consists of real estate or businesses whose operations you "manage" on behalf of a *client* but not as an investment.

Do not deduct any outstanding indebtedness or other accrued but unpaid liabilities.

(3) Continuous and Regular Supervisory or Management Services.

General Criteria. You provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services with respect to an account if:

- (a) you have *discretionary authority* over and provide ongoing supervisory or management services with respect to the account; or
- (b) you do not have *discretionary authority* over the account, but you have ongoing responsibility to select or make recommendations, based upon the needs of the *client*, as to specific securities or other investments the account may purchase or sell and, if such recommendations are accepted by the *client*, you are responsible for arranging or effecting the purchase or sale.

Factors. You should consider the following factors in evaluating whether you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services to an account.

- (a) **Terms of the advisory contract.** If you agree in an advisory contract to provide ongoing management services, this suggests that you provide these services for the account. Other provisions in the contract, or your actual management practices, however, may suggest otherwise.
- (b) **Form of compensation.** If you are compensated based on the average value of the *client's* assets you manage over a specified period of time, that suggests that you provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for the account. If you receive compensation in a manner similar to either of the following, that suggests you <u>do not</u> provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for the account --
 - (i) you are compensated based upon the time spent with a *client* during a *client* visit; or

Page 9

- (ii) you are paid a retainer based on a percentage of assets covered by a financial plan.
- (c) Management practices. The extent to which you actively manage assets or provide advice bears on whether the services you provide are continuous and regular supervisory or management services. The fact that you make infrequent trades (e.g., based on a "buy and hold" strategy) does not mean your services are not "continuous and regular."

Examples. You <u>may</u> provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for an account if you:

- (a) have discretionary authority to allocate client assets among various mutual funds;
- (b) do not have *discretionary authority*, but provide the same allocation services, and satisfy the criteria set forth in Instruction 5.b.(3);
- (c) allocate assets among other managers (a "manager of managers"), but only if you have *discretionary authority* to hire and fire managers and reallocate assets among them; or
- (d) you are a broker-dealer and treat the account as a brokerage account, but only if you have *discretionary authority* over the account.

You <u>do not</u> provide continuous and regular supervisory or management services for an account if you:

- (a) provide market timing recommendations (i.e., to buy or sell), but have no ongoing management responsibilities;
- (b) provide only impersonal investment advice (e.g., market newsletters);
- (c) make an initial asset allocation, without continuous and regular monitoring and reallocation; or
- (d) provide advice on an intermittent or periodic basis (such as upon *client* request, in response to a market event, or on a specific date (e.g., the account is reviewed and adjusted quarterly)).
- (4) Value of Regulatory Assets Under Management. Determine your regulatory assets under management based on the current market value of the assets as determined within 90 days prior to the date of filing this Form ADV. Determine market value using the same method you used to report account values to *clients* or to calculate fees for investment advisory services.

In the case of a *private fund*, determine the current market value (or fair value) of the *private fund*'s assets and the contractual amount of any uncalled commitment pursuant

Page 10

to which a person is obligated to acquire an interest in, or make a capital contribution to, the *private fund*.

(5) **Example.** This is an example of the method of determining whether an account of a *client* other than a *private fund* may be included as regulatory assets under management.

The *client's* portfolio consists of the following:

\$ 6,000,000 stocks and bonds \$ 1,000,000 cash and cash equivalents \$ 3,000,000 non-securities (collectibles, commodities, real estate, etc.)

\$10,000,000 Total Assets

First, is the account a securities portfolio? The account is a securities portfolio because securities as well as cash and cash equivalents (which you have chosen to include as securities) (\$6,000,000 + \$1,000,000 = \$7,000,000) comprise at least 50% of the value of the account (here, 70%). (See Instruction 5.b(1)).

Second, does the account receive continuous and regular supervisory or management services? The entire account is managed on a *discretionary* basis and is provided ongoing supervisory and management services, and therefore receives continuous and regular supervisory or management services. (See Instruction 5.b.(3)).

Third, what is the entire value of the account? The entire value of the account (\$10,000,000) is included in the calculation of the adviser's total regulatory assets under management.

6. Item 7: Financial Industry Affiliations and Private Fund Reporting

Item 7.B. and Section 7.B. of Schedule D ask questions about the *private funds* that you advise. You are required to complete a Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D for each *private fund* that you advise, except in certain circumstances described under Item 7.B. and below.

- a. If your *principal office and place of business* is outside the United States, for purposes of Item 7 and Section 7.B. of Schedule D you may disregard any *private fund* that, during your last fiscal year, was not a *United States person*, was not offered in the United States, and was not beneficially owned by any *United States person*.
- b. When filing Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D for a *private fund*, you must acquire an identification number for the fund by logging onto the IARD website and using the private fund identification number generator. You must continue to use the same identification number whenever you amend Section 7.B.(1) for that fund. If you file a Section 7.B.(1) for a *private fund* for which an identification number has already been

Page 11

acquired by another adviser, you must not acquire a new identification number, but must instead utilize the existing number. If you choose to complete a single Section 7.B.(1) for a master-feeder arrangement under instruction 6.d. below, you must acquire an identification number also for each feeder fund.

- c. If any *private fund* has issued two or more series (or classes) of equity interests whose values are determined with respect to separate portfolios of securities and other assets, then each such series (or class) should be regarded as a separate *private fund*. In Section 7.B.(1) and 7.B.(2) of Schedule D, next to the name of the *private fund*, list the name and identification number of the specific series (or class) for which you are filing the sections. This only applies with respect to series (or classes) that you manage as if they were separate funds and not a fund's side pockets or similar arrangements.
- d. In the case of a master-feeder arrangement (see questions 6-7 of Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D), instead of completing a Section 7.B.(1) for each of the master fund and each feeder fund, you may complete a single Section 7.B.(1) for the master-feeder arrangement under the name of the master fund if the answers to questions 8, 10, 21 and 23 through 28 are the same for all of the feeder funds (or, in the case of questions 24 and 25, if the feeder funds do not use a prime broker or custodian). If you choose to complete a single Section 7.B.(1), you should disregard the feeder funds, except for the following:
 - (1) Question 11: State the gross assets for the master-feeder arrangement as a whole.
 - (2) Question 12: List the lowest minimum investment commitment applicable to any of the master fund and the feeder funds.
 - (3) **Questions 13-16**: Answer by aggregating all investors in the master-feeder arrangement (but do not count the feeder funds themselves as investors).
 - (4) **Questions 19-20**: For purposes of these questions, the *private fund* means any of the master fund or the feeder funds. In answering the questions, moreover, disregard the feeder funds' investment in the master fund.
 - (5) **Question 22**: List all of the Form D SEC file numbers of any of the master fund and feeder funds.

e. Additional Instructions:

(1) Question 9: Investment in Registered Investment Companies: For purposes of this question, disregard any open-end management investment company regulated as a money market fund under rule 2a-7 under the Investment Company Act if the private fund invests in such a company in reliance on rule 12d1-1 under the same Act.

Page 12

(2) **Question 10:** Type of *Private Fund*: For purposes of this question, the following definitions apply:

"Hedge fund" means any private fund (other than a securitized asset fund):

- (a) with respect to which one or more investment advisers (or related persons of investment advisers) may be paid a performance fee or allocation calculated by taking into account unrealized gains (other than a fee or allocation the calculation of which may take into account unrealized gains solely for the purpose of reducing such fee or allocation to reflect net unrealized losses);
- (b) that may borrow an amount in excess of one-half of its net asset value (including any committed capital) or may have gross notional exposure in excess of twice its net asset value (including any committed capital); or
- (c) that may sell securities or other assets short or enter into similar transactions (other than for the purpose of hedging currency exposure or managing duration).

A commodity pool is categorized as a hedge fund solely for purposes of this question. For purposes of this definition, do not net long and short positions. Include any borrowings or notional exposure of another person that are guaranteed by the *private fund* or that the *private fund* may otherwise be obligated to satisfy.

- "<u>Liquidity fund</u>" means any *private fund* that seeks to generate income by investing in a portfolio of short-term obligations in order to maintain a stable net asset value per unit or minimize principal volatility for investors.
- "Private equity fund" means any private fund that is not a hedge fund, liquidity fund, real estate fund, securitized asset fund, or venture capital fund and does not provide investors with redemption rights in the ordinary course.
- "Real estate fund" means any private fund that is not a hedge fund, that does not provide investors with redemption rights in the ordinary course, and that invests primarily in real estate and real estate related assets.
- "Securitized asset fund" means any private fund whose primary purpose is to issue asset backed securities and whose investors are primarily debt-holders.
- "Venture capital fund" means any private fund meeting the definition of venture capital fund in rule 203(l)-1 under the Advisers Act.
- "Other private fund" means any private fund that is not a hedge fund, liquidity fund, private equity fund, real estate fund, securitized asset fund, or venture capital fund.
- (3) **Question 11:** Gross Assets. Report the assets of the *private fund* that you would include in calculating your regulatory assets under management according to instruction 5.b above.

Page 13

(4) **Questions 19-20: Other clients' investments:** For purposes of these questions, disregard any feeder fund's investment in its master fund. (*See* questions 6-7 for the definition of "master fund" and "feeder fund.")

7. Item 10: Control Persons

If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, identify on Schedule A your bank's executive officers who are directly engaged in managing, directing, or supervising your investment advisory activities, and list any other *persons* designated by your bank's board of directors as responsible for the day-to-day conduct of your investment advisory activities, including supervising *employees* performing investment advisory activities.

8. Additional Information.

If you believe your response to an item in Form ADV Part 1A requires further explanation, or if you wish to provide additional information, you may do so on Schedule D, in the Miscellaneous section. Completion of this section is optional.

APPENDIX C

GLOSSARY OF TERMS

- 1. Advisory Affiliate: Your advisory affiliates are (1) all of your officers, partners, or directors (or any *person* performing similar functions); (2) all *persons* directly or indirectly *controlling* or *controlled* by you; and (3) all of your current *employees* (other than *employees* performing only clerical, administrative, support or similar functions).
 - If you are a "separately identifiable department or division" (SID) of a bank, your advisory affiliates are: (1) all of your bank's employees who perform your investment advisory activities (other than clerical or administrative employees); (2) all persons designated by your bank's board of directors as responsible for the day-to-day conduct of your investment advisory activities (including supervising the employees who perform investment advisory activities); (3) all persons who directly or indirectly control your bank, and all persons whom you control in connection with your investment advisory activities; and (4) all other persons who directly manage any of your investment advisory activities (including directing, supervising or performing your advisory activities), all persons who directly or indirectly control those management functions, and all persons whom you control in connection with those management functions. [Used in: Part 1A, Items 7, 11, DRPs; Part 1B, Item 2]
- 2. Annual Updating Amendment: Within 90 days after your firm's fiscal year end, your firm must file an "annual updating amendment," which is an amendment to your firm's Form ADV that reaffirms the eligibility information contained in Item 2 of Part 1A and updates the responses to any other item for which the information is no longer accurate. [Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A Instructions, Introductory Text, Item 2; Part 2A, Instructions, Appendix 1 Instructions; Part 2B, Instructions]
- 3. **Brochure:** A written disclosure statement that you must provide to *clients* and prospective *clients*. See SEC rule 204-3; Form ADV, Part 2A. [Used in: General Instructions, Used throughout Part 2]
- 4. **Brochure Supplement:** A written disclosure statement containing information about certain of your *supervised persons* that your firm is required by Part 2B of Form ADV to provide to *clients* and prospective *clients*. See SEC rule 204-3; Form ADV, Part 2B. [Used in: General Instructions; Used throughout Part 2]
- 5. **Charged:** Being accused of a crime in a formal complaint, information, or indictment (or equivalent formal charge). [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs]
- 6. **Client:** Any of your firm's investment advisory clients. This term includes clients from which your firm receives no compensation, such as family members of your supervised persons. If your firm also provides other services (e.g., accounting services), this term does not include clients that are not investment advisory clients. [Used throughout Form ADV and Form ADV-W]

7. **Control:** The power, directly or indirectly, to direct the management or policies of a *person*, whether through ownership of securities, by contract, or otherwise.

- Each of your firm's officers, partners, or directors exercising executive responsibility (or *persons* having similar status or functions) is presumed to control your firm.
- A *person* is presumed to control a corporation if the *person*: (i) directly or indirectly has the right to vote 25 percent or more of a class of the corporation's voting securities; or (ii) has the power to sell or direct the sale of 25 percent or more of a class of the corporation's voting securities.
- A *person* is presumed to control a partnership if the *person* has the right to receive upon dissolution, or has contributed, 25 percent or more of the capital of the partnership.
- A *person* is presumed to control a limited liability company ("LLC") if the *person*: (i) directly or indirectly has the right to vote 25 percent or more of a class of the interests of the LLC; (ii) has the right to receive upon dissolution, or has contributed, 25 percent or more of the capital of the LLC; or (iii) is an elected manager of the LLC.
- A *person* is presumed to control a trust if the *person* is a trustee or *managing agent* of the trust.

[Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Instructions, Items 2, 7, 10, 11, 12, Schedules A, B, C, D; DRPs]

- 8. **Custody:** Holding, directly or indirectly, client funds or securities, or having any authority to obtain possession of them. You have custody if a *related person* holds, directly or indirectly, client funds or securities, or has any authority to obtain possession of them, in connection with advisory services you provide to clients. Custody includes:
 - Possession of client funds or securities (but not of checks drawn by clients and made payable to third parties) unless you receive them inadvertently and you return them to the sender promptly, but in any case within three business days of receiving them;
 - Any arrangement (including a general power of attorney) under which you are authorized
 or permitted to withdraw client funds or securities maintained with a custodian upon your
 instruction to the custodian; and
 - Any capacity (such as general partner of a limited partnership, managing member of a limited liability company or a comparable position for another type of pooled investment vehicle, or trustee of a trust) that gives you or your supervised person legal ownership of or access to client funds or securities. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 9; Part 1B, Instructions, Item 2; Part 2A, Items 15, 18]

9. **Discretionary Authority or Discretionary Basis:** Your firm has discretionary authority or manages assets on a discretionary basis if it has the authority to decide which securities to purchase and sell for the *client*. Your firm also has discretionary authority if it has the authority to decide which investment advisers to retain on behalf of the *client*. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions, Item 8; Part 1B, Instructions; Part 2A, Items 4, 16, 18; Part 2B, Instructions]

- 10. Employee: This term includes an independent contractor who performs advisory functions on your behalf. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions, Items 1, 5, 11; Part 2B, Instructions]
- 11. **Enjoined:** This term includes being subject to a mandatory injunction, prohibitory injunction, preliminary injunction, or a temporary restraining *order*. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs]
- 12. Exempt Reporting Adviser: An investment adviser that qualifies for the exemption from registration under section 203(l) of the Advisers Act because it is an adviser solely to one or more venture capital funds, or under rule 203(m)-1 of the Advisers Act because it is an adviser solely to *private funds* and has assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million. [Used in: Throughout Part 1A; General Instructions; Form ADV-H; Form ADV-NR]
- 13. **Felony:** For jurisdictions that do not differentiate between a felony and a *misdemeanor*, a felony is an offense punishable by a sentence of at least one year imprisonment and/or a fine of at least \$1,000. The term also includes a general court martial. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]
- 14. **FINRA CRD** or **CRD**: The Web Central Registration Depository ("CRD") system operated by FINRA for the registration of broker-dealers and broker-dealer representatives. [Used in: General Instructions, Part 1A, Item 1, Schedules A, B, C, D, DRPs; Form ADV-W, Item 1]
- 15. Foreign Financial Regulatory Authority: This term includes (1) a foreign securities authority; (2) another governmental body or foreign equivalent of a *self-regulatory* organization empowered by a foreign government to administer or enforce its laws relating to the regulation of *investment-related* activities; and (3) a foreign membership organization, a function of which is to regulate the participation of its members in the activities listed above. [Used in: Part 1A, Items 1, 11; DRPs; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]
- 16. **Found:** This term includes adverse final actions, including consent decrees in which the respondent has neither admitted nor denied the findings, but does not include agreements, deficiency letters, examination reports, memoranda of understanding, letters of caution, admonishments, and similar informal resolutions of matters. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]

17. **Government Entity:** Any state or political subdivision of a state, including (i) any agency, authority, or instrumentality of the state or political subdivision; (ii) a plan or pool of assets *controlled* by the state or political subdivision or any agency, authority, or instrumentality thereof; and (iii) any officer, agent, or employee of the state or political subdivision or any agency, authority, or instrumentality thereof, acting in their official capacity. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 5]

- 18. **High Net Worth Individual:** An individual who is a "qualified client" under rule 205-3 of the Advisers Act or who is a "qualified purchaser" as defined in section 2(a)(51)(A) of the Investment Company Act of 1940. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 5; Schedule D]
- 19. **Home State:** If your firm is registered with a *state securities authority*, your firm's "home state" is the state where it maintains its *principal office and place of business*. [Used in: Part 1B, Instructions]
- 20. **Impersonal Investment Advice:** Investment advisory services that do not purport to meet the objectives or needs of specific individuals or accounts. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions; Part 2A, Instructions; Part 2B, Instructions]
- 21. **Independent Public Accountant:** A public accountant that meets the standards of independence described in rule 2-01(b) and (c) of Regulation S-X (17 CFR 210.2-01(b) and (c)). [Used in: Item 9; Schedule D]
- 22. **Investment Adviser Representative:** Any of your firm's **supervised persons** (except those that provide only **impersonal investment advice**) is an investment adviser representative, if --
 - the *supervised person* regularly solicits, meets with, or otherwise communicates with your firm's *clients*,
 - the *supervised person* has more than five *clients* who are natural persons and not *high net worth individuals*, and
 - more than ten percent of the *supervised person's* clients are natural persons and not *high net worth individuals*.
 - NOTE: If your firm is registered with the *state securities authorities* and not the SEC, your firm may be subject to a different state definition of "investment adviser representative." Investment adviser representatives of SEC-registered advisers may be required to register in each state in which they have a place of business.

[Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Item 7; Part 2B, Item 1]

23. **Investment-Related:** Activities that pertain to securities, commodities, banking, insurance, or real estate (including, but not limited to, acting as or being associated with an investment adviser, broker-dealer, municipal securities dealer, government securities broker or dealer, issuer, investment company, futures sponsor, bank, or savings association). [Used in: Part 1A, Items, 7, 11, DRPs; Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Items 9 and 19; Part 2B, Items 3, 4 and 7]

- 24. **Involved:** Engaging in any act or omission, aiding, abetting, counseling, commanding, inducing, conspiring with or failing reasonably to supervise another in doing an act. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; Part 2A, Items 9 and 19; Part 2B, Items 3 and 7]
- 25. **Legal Entity Identifier:** A "legal entity identifier" assigned by or on behalf of an internationally recognized standards setting body and required for reporting purposes by the U.S. Department of the Treasury's Office of Financial Research or a financial regulator.
- 26. **Management Persons:** Anyone with the power to exercise, directly or indirectly, a *controlling* influence over your firm's management or policies, or to determine the general investment advice given to the *clients* of your firm.

Generally, all of the following are management persons:

- Your firm's principal executive officers, such as your chief executive officer, chief
 financial officer, chief operations officer, chief legal officer, and chief compliance
 officer; your directors, general partners, or trustees; and other individuals with similar
 status or performing similar functions;
- The members of your firm's investment committee or group that determines general investment advice to be given to *clients*; and
- If your firm does not have an investment committee or group, the individuals who determine general investment advice provided to *clients* (if there are more than five people, you may limit your firm's response to their supervisors).

[Used in: Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Items 9, 10 and 19]

- 27. **Managing Agent:** A managing agent of an investment adviser is any *person*, including a trustee, who directs or manages (or who participates in directing or managing) the affairs of any unincorporated organization or association that is not a partnership. [Used in: General Instructions; Form ADV-NR; Form ADV-W, Item 8]
- 28. **Minor Rule Violation:** A violation of a *self-regulatory organization* rule that has been designated as "minor" pursuant to a plan approved by the SEC. A rule violation may be designated as "minor" under a plan if the sanction imposed consists of a fine of \$2,500 or less,

and if the sanctioned *person* does not contest the fine. (Check with the appropriate *self-regulatory organization* to determine if a particular rule violation has been designated as "minor" for these purposes.) [Used in: Part 1A, Item 11]

- 29. **Misdemeanor:** For jurisdictions that do not differentiate between a *felony* and a misdemeanor, a misdemeanor is an offense punishable by a sentence of less than one year imprisonment and/or a fine of less than \$1,000. The term also includes a special court martial. *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]*
- 30. **Non-Resident:** (a) an individual who resides in any place not subject to the jurisdiction of the United States; (b) a corporation incorporated in or that has its *principal office and place of business* in any place not subject to the jurisdiction of the United States; and (c) a partnership or other unincorporated organization or association that is formed in or has its *principal office and place of business* in any place not subject to the jurisdiction of the United States. [Used in: General Instructions; Form ADV-NR]
- 31. **Notice Filing:** SEC-registered advisers may have to provide *state securities authorities* with copies of documents that are filed with the SEC. These filings are referred to as "notice filings." [Used in: General Instructions; Part 1A, Item 2; Execution Page(s); Form ADV-W]
- 32. **Order:** A written directive issued pursuant to statutory authority and procedures, including an order of denial, exemption, suspension, or revocation. Unless included in an order, this term does not include special stipulations, undertakings, or agreements relating to payments, limitations on activity or other restrictions. [Used in: Part 1A, Items 2 and 11; Schedule D; DRPs; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]
- 33. **Performance-Based Fee:** An investment advisory fee based on a share of capital gains on, or capital appreciation of, *client* assets. A fee that is based upon a percentage of assets that you manage is not a performance-based fee. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 5; Part 2A, Items 6 and 19]
- 34. **Person:** A natural person (an individual) or a company. A company includes any partnership, corporation, trust, limited liability company ("LLC"), limited liability partnership ("LLP"), sole proprietorship, or other organization. [Used throughout Form ADV and Form ADV-W]
- 35. Principal Office and Place of Business: Your firm's executive office from which your firm's officers, partners, or managers direct, *control*, and coordinate the activities of your firm. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions, Items 1 and 2; Schedule D; Form ADV-W, Item 1]
- 36. **Private Fund:** An issuer that would be an investment company as defined in section 3 of the Investment Company Act of 1940 but for section 3(c)(1) or 3(c)(7) of that Act. [Used in: Part 1A, Items 2, 5, 7, and 9; Schedule D; General Instructions; Part 1A, Instructions]

37. **Proceeding:** This term includes a formal administrative or civil action initiated by a governmental agency, *self-regulatory organization* or *foreign financial regulatory authority*; a *felony* criminal indictment or information (or equivalent formal charge); or a *misdemeanor* criminal information (or equivalent formal charge). This term does not include other civil litigation, investigations, or arrests or similar charges effected in the absence of a formal criminal indictment or information (or equivalent formal charge). *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs: Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Item 9; Part 2B, Item 3]*

- 38. **Related Person:** Any *advisory affiliate* and any *person* that is under common *control* with your firm. [Used in: Part 1A, Items 7, 8, 9; Schedule D; Form ADV-W, Item 3; Part 2A, Items 10, 11, 12, 14; Part 2A, Appendix 1, Item 6]
- 39. **Self-Regulatory Organization** or **SRO:** Any national securities or commodities exchange, registered securities association, or registered clearing agency. For example, the Chicago Board of Trade ("CBOT"), FINRA and New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") are self-regulatory organizations. *[Used in: Part 1A, Item 11; DRPs; Part 1B, Item 2; Part 2A, Items 9 and 19; Part 2B, Items 3 and 7]*
- 40. **Sponsor:** A sponsor of a *wrap fee program* sponsors, organizes, or administers the program or selects, or provides advice to *clients* regarding the selection of, other investment advisers in the program. [Used in: Part 1A, Item 5; Schedule D; Part 2A, Instructions, Appendix 1 Instructions]
- 41. **State Securities Authority:** The securities commissioner or commission (or any agency, office or officer performing like functions) of any state of the United States, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, or any other possession of the United States. [Used throughout Form ADV]
- 42. **Supervised Person:** Any of your officers, partners, directors (or other *persons* occupying a similar status or performing similar functions), or *employees*, or any other *person* who provides investment advice on your behalf and is subject to your supervision or *control*. [Used throughout Part 2]
- 43. **United States person:** This term has the same meaning as in rule 203(m)-1 under the Advisers Act, which includes any natural person that is resident in the United States. [Used in: Part 1A, Instructions; Item 5; Schedule D]
- 44. Wrap Brochure or Wrap Fee Program Brochure: The written disclosure statement that sponsors of wrap fee programs must provide to each of their wrap fee program clients. [Used in: Part 2, General Instructions; Used throughout Part 2A, Appendix 1]
- 45. **Wrap Fee Program:** Any advisory program under which a specified fee or fees not based directly upon transactions in a *client's* account is charged for investment advisory services

Form ADV: Glossary

Page 8

(which may include portfolio management or advice concerning the selection of other investment advisers) and the execution of *client* transactions. [Used in: Part 1, Item 5; Schedule D; Part 2A, Instructions, Item 4, used throughout Appendix 1; Part 2B, Instructions]

APPENDIX D

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION AND
- REPORT BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

PART	`1 A							
WARNING:		Complete this form truthfully. False statements or omissions may result in denial of your application, revocation of your registration, or criminal prosecution. You must keep this form updated by filing periodic amendments. See Form ADV General Instruction 4.						
Check 1	he box that in	dicates what you would like to do (check all that apply):						
Sul Sul	omit an initial omit an <i>annua</i>	tion: application to register as an investment adviser with the SEC. application to register as an investment adviser with one or more states. I updating amendment to your registration for your fiscal year ended than-annual amendment to your registration.						
 □ Sul □ Sul □ Sul □ Sul 	omit an initial omit a report to omit an <i>annua</i>	report to the SEC. o one or more state securities authorities. l updating amendment to your report for your fiscal year ended chan-annual amendment to your report. port.						
Item	1 Ide	entifying Information						
Respon	ses to this Iten	n tell us who you are, where you are doing business, and how we can contact you.						
A.	Your full leg	al name (if you are a sole proprietor, your last, first, and middle names):						
В.	Name under	which you primarily conduct your advisory business, if different from Item 1.A.						
	List on Section	on 1.B. of Schedule D any additional names under which you conduct your advisory business.						
C.		is reporting a change in your legal name (Item 1.A.) or primary business name (Item 1.B.), we name and specify whether the name change is of \Box your legal name or \Box your primary ne:						
D.	(1) If you ar	re registered with the SEC as an investment adviser, your SEC file number: 801						
	(2) If you re	eport to the SEC as an exempt reporting adviser, your SEC file number: 802						
E.	If you have a your CRD nu	number ("CRD Number") assigned by the FINRA's CRD system or by the IARD system, number:						

SEC 1707 (MM-11) File 2 of 4

FORM ADV Part 1A Page 2 of 19		Your Name		CRD Number						
		Date		SEC 801- or 802 Number						
F.	If your firm does not have a CRD number, skip this Item 1.E. Do not provide the CRD number of one of your officers, employees, or affiliates. Principal Office and Place of Business (1) Address (do not use a P.O. Box):									
		(number and street)								
		(city)	(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)						
	If this add	ress is a private residence, chec	ck this box:							
	List on Section 1.F. of Schedule D any office, other than your principal office and place of business, at which you conduct investment advisory business. If you are applying for registration, or are registered, with one or more state securities authorities, you must list all of your offices in the state or states to which you are applying for registration or with whom you are registered. If you are applying for SEC registration, if you are registered only with the SEC, or if you are reporting to the SEC as an exempt reporting adviser, list the largest five offices in terms of numbers of employees. (2) Days of week that you normally conduct business at your principal office and place of business: Monday - Friday Other:									
	Normal business hours at this location:									
	(3) Telep	phone number at this location:								
	(4) Facsi	mile number at this location: _								
			(area code)	(facsimile number)						
G.	Mailing address, if different from your principal office and place of business address:									
	(number and street)									
		(city)	(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)						
	If this address is a private residence, check this box: \Box									
H.		a sole proprietor, state your fu usiness address in Item 1.F.:	ll residence add	ress, if different from your principal office	e and					
		(number	and street)							

(state/country)

(zip+4/postal code)

(city)

FORM	1 ADV	Your Name		CRD Number						
Part 1A Page 3 of 19		Date	01- or 802 Number							
I.	Do you ha If "yes," li through w. listing ada	hich to access other inform Iresses for all of the other in	ation you have published aformation. Some advise	D. If a website address serves as a portal d on the web, you may list the portal without ers may need to list more than one portal ddresses in response to this Item.						
J.	reporting		he contact information for	pliance Officer: If you are an exempt or your Chief Compliance Officer, if you						
			(name)							
			(other titles, if any)							
	(area code	e) (telephone number)	(area code)	(facsimile number)						
		(number and street)								
		(city)	(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)						
	(electronic	has one)								
К.				the Chief Compliance Officer is authorized rm ADV, you may provide that information						
			(name)							
			(titles)							
	(area code	e) (telephone number)	(area code)	(facsimile number)						
		(city)	(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)						
L.	Do you m		ooks and records you are	required to keep under Section 204 of the						
			newnere other than your	principal office and place of business?						
	Yes □	No 🗆		•						
	If "yes," complete Section 1.L. of Schedule D.									

FORM ADV Part 1A		Your Name							
Page 4 o	f 19								
M.	I. Are you registered with a foreign financial regulatory authority? Yes \(\Bar{\text{No}} \) No \(\Bar{\text{No}} \) Answer "no" if you are not registered with a foreign financial regulatory authority, even if you have an affiliate that is registered with a foreign financial regulatory authority. If "yes," complete Section 1.M. of								
27	Schedule D.								
N.		a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934?							
	Yes □	No 🗆							
		provide your CIK number (Central Index Key number that the SEC assigns to each public g company):							
O.	Did you	have \$1 billion or more in assets on the last day of your most recent fiscal year?							
	Yes 🗆	No 🗆							
P.	Provide	your Legal Entity Identifier if you have one:							
	A <i>legal entity identifier</i> is a unique number that companies use to identify each other in the financial marketplace. In the first half of 2011, the <i>legal entity identifier</i> standard was still in development. You may not have a <i>legal entity identifier</i> .								
Item 2	2								
SEC I	Registi	ration							
	A. only if	Item help us (and you) determine whether you are eligible to register with the SEC. Complete this you are applying for SEC registration or submitting an <i>annual updating amendment</i> to your SEC							
A.	A. To register (or remain registered) with the SEC, you must check at least one of the Items 2.A.(1) through 2.A.(12), below. If you are submitting an <i>annual updating amendment</i> to your SEC registration and you are no longer eligible to register with the SEC, check Item 2.A.(13). Part 1A Instruction 2 provides information to help you determine whether you may affirmatively respond to each of these items.								
	You (th	e adviser):							
	□ (1)	are a large advisory firm that either:							
		(a) has regulatory assets under management of \$100 million (in U.S. dollars) or more, or							
		(b) has regulatory assets under management of \$90 million (in U.S. dollars) or more at the time of filing its most recent <i>annual updating amendment</i> and is registered with the SEC;							
	[(2)	are a mid-sized advisory firm that has regulatory assets under management of \$25 million (in U.S. dollars) or more but less than \$100 million (in U.S. dollars) and you are either:							

(a) not required to be registered as an adviser with the state securities authority of the state where

you maintain your principal office and place of business, or

FORM ADV Part 1A Page 5 of 19	Your Name Date	CRD Number SEC 801- or 802 Number

(b) not subject to examination by the state securities authority of the state where you maintain your principal office and place of business; Click HERE for a list of states in which an investment adviser, if registered, would not be subject to examination by the state securities authority. (3) have your principal office and place of business in Wyoming (which does not regulate advisers); (4) have your principal office and place of business outside the United States; (5) are an investment adviser (or sub-adviser) to an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940; (6) are an investment adviser to a company which has elected to be a business development company pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940 and has not withdrawn the election, and you have at least \$25 million of regulatory assets under management; (7) are a pension consultant with respect to assets of plans having an aggregate value of at least \$200,000,000 that qualifies for the exemption in rule 203A-2(a); (8) are a **related adviser** under rule 203A-2(b) that *controls*, is *controlled* by, or is under common control with, an investment adviser that is registered with the SEC, and your principal office and place of business is the same as the registered adviser; If you check this box, complete Section 2.A.(8) of Schedule D. (9) are a newly formed adviser relying on rule 203A-2(c) because you expect to be eligible for SEC registration within 120 days; If you check this box, complete Section 2.A.(9) of Schedule D. (10) are a multi-state adviser that is required to register in 15 or more states and is relying on rule 203A-2(d);If you check this box, complete Section 2.A.(10) of Schedule D. (11) are an **Internet adviser** relying on rule 203A-2(e); (12) have received an SEC order exempting you from the prohibition against registration with the If you check this box, complete Section 2.A.(12) of Schedule D. (13) are **no longer eligible** to remain registered with the SEC.

SEC Reporting by Exempt Reporting Advisers

- B. Complete this Item 2.B. only if you are reporting to the SEC as an exempt reporting adviser. Check all that apply. You:
 - (1) qualify for the exemption from registration as an adviser solely to one or more venture capital funds;

FORM ADV Part 1A	Your Name							
Page 6 of 19	butc							
a (3) a	ualify for the exemption from registration because you act solely as an adviser to <i>private funds</i> and have assets under management in the United States of less than \$150 million; ct solely as an adviser to <i>private funds</i> but you are no longer eligible to check box 2.B.(2) ecause you have assets under management in the United States of \$150 million or more.							
	ck box (2) or (3), complete Section 2.B. of Schedule D.							
State Securiti	State Securities Authority Notice Filings and State Reporting by Exempt Reporting Advisers							
of the For exempt reany amend the state(s) the SEC. box(es) no you subm	C. Under state laws, SEC-registered advisers may be required to provide to <i>state securities authorities</i> a copy of the Form ADV and any amendments they file with the SEC. These are called <i>notice filings</i> . In addition <i>exempt reporting advisers</i> may be required to provide <i>state securities authorities</i> with a copy of reports an any amendments they file with the SEC. If this is an initial application or report, check the box(es) next to the state(s) that you would like to receive notice of this and all subsequent filings or reports you submit to the SEC. If this is an amendment to direct your <i>notice filings</i> or reports to additional state(s), check the box(es) next to the state(s) that you would like to receive notice of this and all subsequent filings or report you submit to the SEC. If this is an amendment to your registration to stop your <i>notice filings</i> or reports from going to state(s) that currently receive them, uncheck the box(es) next to those state(s).							
[
currently .	receives them and you do not want to pay that state's notice filing or report filing fee for the ar, your amendment must be filed before the end of the year (December 31).							
Item 3	Form of Organization							
A. How are y	ou organized?							
□ Partn	oration							
If you are	changing your response to this Item, see Part 1A Instruction 4.							
B. In what m	onth does your fiscal year end each year?							
C. Under the	laws of what state or country are you organized?							
	a partnership, provide the name of the state or country under whose laws your partnership was you are a sole proprietor, provide the name of the state or country where you reside.							
Hyon are	changing your response to this Item see Part 14 Instruction 4							

FORM ADV	Your Name	CRD Number
Part 1A Page 7 of 19	Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number

Part 1A Page 7 of 19		Date SEC 801- or 802 Number							
Tage 7 0.	1 17								
Item 4	ļ	Successions							
A. Are you, at the time of this filing, succeeding to the business of a registered investment adviser?									
	□ Yes □ No								
	If "yes," complete Item 4.B. and Section 4 of Schedule D.								
B.	B. Date of Succession: (mm/dd/yyyy)								
		u have already reported this succession on a previous Form ADV filing, do not report the succession n. Instead, check "No." See Part 1A Instruction 4.							
Item 5	5	Information About Your Advisory Business							
us with c	lata '	this Item help us understand your business, assist us in preparing for on-site examinations, and provide use when making regulatory policy. Part 1A Instruction 5.a. provides additional guidance to newers for completing this Item 5.							
<u>Em</u>	ploy	<u>ees</u>							
and	Item	e organized as a sole proprietorship, include yourself as an employee in your responses to Item 5.A s 5.B.(1), (2), (3), (4), and (5). If an employee performs more than one function, you should count the in each of your responses to Items 5.B.(1), (2), (3), (4) and (5).							
A.		roximately how many <i>employees</i> do you have? Include full- and part-time <i>employees</i> but do not ide any clerical workers.							
70									
В.	(1)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. perform investment advisory functions (including research)?							
	(2)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. are registered representatives of a broke dealer?							
	(3)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. are registered with one or more <i>state</i> securities authorities as investment adviser representatives?							
	(4)	Approximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. are registered with one or more <i>state</i> securities authorities as investment adviser representatives for an investment adviser other than you							
	(5)	Åpproximately how many of the <i>employees</i> reported in 5.A. are licensed agents of an insurance company or agency?							

FORM AD	V Your 1	Name				CR	D Numl	oer		
Part 1A		Date		S	EC 801	- or 80	2 Numb	oer		
Page 8 of 19										
(6) Approximately how many firms or other persons solicit advisory clients on your behalf? In your response to Item 5.B.(6), do not count any of your employees and count a firm only once – do not count each of the firm's employees that solicit on your behalf.										
	t eacn of the f	irm s empio	yees tnat sonci	i on your be	тац.					
<u>Clients</u>										
			d 5.D. do not in y relationship				estors ii	n a priva	te funa	l you advise,
	To approxima recently comp		any <i>clients</i> did ; year?	you provide	investr	nent ac	lvisory	services	during	your most
ŀ	□ 0 □ 1·	-10	11-25 🗆 20	5-100						
.]	If more than 1	00, how ma	ny?	(round to th	e neares	st 100)				
(2)	Approximatel	y what perc	entage of your	clients are n	on-Uni	ted Sta	tes pers	sons?	%	
prop The c pursi Com respo	 IRAs of individuals and their family members, but does not include businesses organized as sole proprietorships. The category "business development companies" consists of companies that have made an election pursuant to section 54 of the Investment Company Act of 1940. Unless you provide advisory services pursuant to an investment advisory contract to an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, check "None" in response to Item 5.D.(1)(d) and do not check any of the boxes in response to Item 5.D.(2)(d). (1) What types of clients do you have? Indicate the approximate percentage that each type of client comprises of your total number of clients. If a client fits into more than one category, check all 									
1	that apply.									
				None			26- <u>50%</u>	51- <u>75%</u>	76- <u>99%</u>	<u>100%</u>
(b) (c) (d) (e) (e)	Individuals (chigh net worth High net worth High net worth Banking or the Investment of Business developed invest	h individual. th individual rift institution pmpanies elopment co	ds ons							0 0 0 0
(g)	investment co Pension and p	ompanies) profit sharing	g plans							
(h)	(but not the pi Charitable org	ganizations				С				
7 1	Corporations not listed abo	ve	•							
(k)	State or muni Other investm Insurance con	nent advisers								

		,				,		
FORM A	DV	Your Name				CRD Numbe	er	
Part 1A		Date			SEC 801- o	or 802 Numbe		
Page 9 of 19)							
. ()	0.1			_	<u></u>			
(m ₂) Otner							
(2)	Indica	te the approximat	te amount of your	regulatory	assets unde	er managemer	nt (reported in	Item 5.F.
			ach of the following	ng type of a	lient. If a	client fits into	more than or	ne category,
	check	all that apply.						
					**	**	**	
				N T	Up to	Up to	Up to	> 750/
				None	<u>25%</u>	<u>50%</u>	<u>75%</u>	<u>≥75%</u>
(a)	Indiv	iduals (other than	1					
(u)		net worth individ						
(b)		net worth individ					П	ō
		ing or thrift instit					_ _	
		tment companies						
		ess development						
(f)	Poole	ed investment vel	nicles (other than			G		
	inves	tment companies)					
(g)	Pensi	on and profit sha	ring plans					
		ot the plan partic						
		table organizatio						
(i)		orations or other	businesses					
		sted above						
			vernment entities					
, ,		· investment advi	sers					
		ance companies						
(m) Other	•						
Comn	angoti	on Arrangeme	nto					
Comp	Clisati	on Arrangeme	ints					
E. Yo	u are c	ompensated for v	our investment ad	visory serv	rices by (ch	eck all that a	only):	
2. 10	uurco	ompensated for j	our mvestment ad	1 1 1 3 0 1 y 3 0 1 v	1000 03 (01.	icok dir that aj	opiy).	
	(1) A	A percentage of a	ssets under your n	nanagemen	t			
- 🗆		Hourly charges		Ü				
			(for a newsletter o	r periodica	1)			
			than subscription t		,			
	(5)	Commissions						
		Performance-base						
	(7)	Other (specify):		·				
Regula	atory .	Assets Under	Management					
F. (1)			uous and regular s	upervisory	or manage	ment services	to securities	
	portfo	olios?	Yes No					
(2)	If	what is the are-	unt of vour1	tom: 00004-	under === :	0.000 and ===.1	total man-1	of 000000-4-0
(2)	11 yes	, what is the amo	unt of your regula	tory assets	under man	agement and	iotai number	or accounts?
**** *** * * **			. U.S. Dol	lar Amoun	t	Total Number	er of Account	S
			2.2.20.			1		-
	Discr	etionary:	(a) \$		00	(d)		

FORM ADV Part 1A Page 10 of 19	Your Name Date		SEC 80	CRD Number
Non-	Discretionary:	(b) \$.00	(e)
7	Total:	(c) \$.00	(f)
	se instructions cai	lains how to calcul refully when compl		ory assets under management. You must
•		rvices do you provi	ide? Check all t	hat apply.
(2) II (3) II (4) II (5) II (6) II (7) S (8) II (9) S (10) II (11) II	Portfolio management hat have made an Portfolio management other than register Pension consulting Selection of other Publication of periodecurity ratings or Market timing services.	nent for individuals nent for investment election pursuant to the election businesses and investment compared to the election of	companies (as vos section 54 of the estment vehicles (other than small apanies and other private fund maters	well as "business development companies" the Investment Company Act of 1940) (other than investment companies) Il businesses) or institutional <i>clients</i> or pooled investment vehicles) anagers)
an investment you check Iten which you pro	company register n 5.G.(3), report to wide advice in Sec	ed under the Invest he 811 or 814 num tion 5.G. of Schedi	ment Company . ber of the investi ule D.	rsuant to an investment advisory contract to Act of 1940, including as a subadviser. If ment company or investment companies to
last fiscal □ 0 !	year?	-	51-100 🗆 10	s did you provide these services during your $01-250 \Box 251-500$ (round to the nearest 500)
		H., do not include lationship with tho		investors in a private fund you advise, unless
I. If you par	rticipate in a wrap	fee program, do yo	ou (check all tha	t apply):
	sponsor the wrap jact as a portfolio n	fee program? nanager for the wra	ip fee program?	
	e a portfolio mana I.(2) of Schedule I		program, list the	names of the programs and their sponsors in

If your involvement in a wrap fee program is limited to recommending wrap fee programs to your clients, or you advise a mutual fund that is offered through a wrap fee program, do not check either Item 5.I.(1) or 5.I(2).

FORM AI	V	Your Name	CRD Number
Part 1A		Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number
Page 11 of 19)		
		e to Item 4.B. of Part 2A of Foct to limited types of investment	rm ADV, do you indicate that you provide investment advice on nts? \[\subseteq \text{ Yes} \subseteq \text{ No} \]
Item 6	(Other Business Activi	ties
In this Item,	we rec	uest information about your fir	rm's other business activities.
A. You	are a	ctively engaged in business as a	a (check all that apply):
	(2) r. (3) c r. (4) f (5) r. (6) ii. (7) b (8) t. (10) r. (11) r. (12) a (13) r. (14) c	egistration) utures commission merchant eal estate broker, dealer, or age nsurance broker or agent ank (including a separately ide rust company egistered municipal advisor egistered security-based swap major security-based swap part accountant or accounting firm awyer or law firm other financial product salesper	oker-dealer nmodity trading advisor (whether registered or exempt from ent entifiable department or division of a bank) dealer icipant eson (specify):
complete	e Secti Are y	on 6.A. of Schedule D. ou actively engaged in any oth	e that is different from the names reported in Items 1.A. or 1.B, her business not listed in Item 6.A. (other than giving investment
	advic		
(2)	If yes	, is this other business your pri	imary business? □ Yes □ No
		es," describe this other busines ess under a different name, pro	es on Section 6.B.(2) of Schedule D, and if you engage in this ovide that name.
(3)		ou sell products or provide serv es 🗀 No	vices other than investment advice to your advisory clients?
		es," describe this other busines ess under a different name, pro	es on Section 6.B.(3) of Schedule D, and if you engage in this ovide that name.
Item 7	Fina	ancial Industry Affilia	ations and <i>Private Fund</i> Reporting
			nancial industry affiliations and activities. This information occur between you and your <i>clients</i> .
fore	ign af		de information about you and your related persons, including are all of your advisory affiliates and any person that is under
You	ı have	a related person that is a (chec	ck all that apply):
	(1) b	roker-dealer, municipal securi	ties dealer, or government securities broker or dealer (registered

FORM ADV	Your Name	CRD Number
Part 1A Page 12 of 19	Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number

: 12	of 19	
: 12	(2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10)	or unregistered) other investment adviser (including financial planners) registered municipal advisor registered security-based swap dealer major security-based swap participant commodity pool operator or commodity trading advisor (whether registered or exempt from registration) futures commission merchant banking or thrift institution trust company)) accountant or accounting firm) lawyer or law firm
		2) insurance company or agency
		B) pension consultant
		4) real estate broker or dealer 5) sponsor or syndicator of limited partnerships (or equivalent), excluding pooled investment vehicles
	□ (1e	6) sponsor, general partner, managing member (or equivalent) of pooled investment vehicles
	in the l	ch related person, including foreign affiliates that may not be registered or required to be registered United States, complete Section 7.A. of Schedule D. not need to complete Section 7.A. of Schedule D for any related person if: (1) you have no business
	do not related share s	gs with the related person in connection with advisory services you provide to your clients; (2) you conduct shared operations with the related person; (3) you do not refer clients or business to the person, and the related person does not refer prospective clients or business to you; (4) you do not supervised persons or premises with the related person; and (5) you have no reason to believe that elationship with the related person otherwise creates a conflict of interest with your clients.
	connec pursua	ust complete Section 7.A. of Schedule D for each related person acting as qualified custodian in tion with advisory services you provide to your clients (other than any mutual fund transfer agent nt to rule $206(4)-2(b)(1)$), regardless of whether you have determined the related person to be ionally independent under rule $206(4)-2$ of the Advisers Act.
B.	Are yo	u an adviser to any <i>private fund</i> ? □ Yes □ No
	except Part 12 of Sche	"then for each private fund that you advise, you must complete a Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D, in certain circumstances described in the next sentence and in Instruction 6 of the Instructions to 4. If another adviser reports this information with respect to any such private fund in Section 7.B.(1) edule D of its Form ADV (e.g., if you are a subadviser), do not complete Section 7.B.(1) of the D with respect to that private fund. You must, instead, complete Section 7.B.(2) of Schedule D.
	your be	er case, if you seek to preserve the anonymity of a private fund client by maintaining its identity in ooks and records in numerical or alphabetical code, or similar designation, pursuant to rule 204-ou may identify the private fund in Section 7.B.(1) or 7.B.(2) of Schedule D using the same code or

Item 8 Participation or Interest in *Client* Transactions

designation in place of the fund's name.

--- In this Item, we request information about your participation and interest in your *clients*' transactions. This information identifies additional areas in which conflicts of interest may occur between you and your *clients*.

FORM ADV	Your Name	CRD Number
Part 1A Page 13 of 19	Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number

Like Item 7, Item 8 requires you to provide information about you and your *related persons*, including foreign affiliates.

lliate	S.		
Pro	prietary Interest in Client Transactions		
A.	Do you or any related person:	Yes	No
	(1) buy securities for yourself from advisory <i>clients</i> , or sell securities you own to advisory <i>clients</i> (principal transactions)?		С
	(2) buy or sell for yourself securities (other than shares of mutual funds) that you also recommend to advisory <i>clients</i> ?		
	(3) recommend securities (or other investment products) to advisory <i>clients</i> in which you or any <i>related person</i> has some other proprietary (ownership) interest (other than those mentioned in Items 8.A.(1) or (2))?		
Sal	es Interest in Client Transactions		
В.	Do you or any related person:	<u>Yes</u>	No
	(1) as a broker-dealer or registered representative of a broker-dealer, execute securities trades for brokerage customers in which advisory <i>client</i> securities are sold to or bought from the brokerage customer (agency cross transactions)?	0	
	(2) recommend purchase of securities to advisory <i>clients</i> for which you or any <i>related person</i> serves as underwriter, general or managing partner, or purchaser representative?		
	(3) recommend purchase or sale of securities to advisory <i>clients</i> for which you or any <i>related person</i> has any other sales interest (other than the receipt of sales commissions as a broker or registered representative of a broker-dealer)?		
Inv	restment or Brokerage Discretion		
C.	Do you or any related person have discretionary authority to determine the:	<u>Yes</u>	No
	(1) securities to be bought or sold for a <i>client's</i> account?		
	(2) amount of securities to be bought or sold for a <i>client's</i> account?	С	
	(3) broker or dealer to be used for a purchase or sale of securities for a <i>client's</i> account?		
	(4) commission rates to be paid to a broker or dealer for a <i>client's</i> securities transactions?		
D.	If you answer "yes" to C.(3) above, are any of the brokers or dealers <i>related persons</i> ?	<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>
E.	Do you or any related person recommend brokers or dealers to clients?		

FORM AI	V	Your Name	CRD Number		
Part 1A	,	Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number		
Page 14 of 19 F. If yo		wer "yes" to E above, a	re any of the brokers or dealers related persons?		
	Do yo	u or any related persor	receive research or other products or services proker-dealer or a third party ("soft dollar benefits") in		<u></u>
(2)	If "ye:	s" to G.(1) above, are a	ll the "soft dollar benefits" you or any ble "research or brokerage services" under section		
	you or nt refe		rectly or indirectly, compensate any person for		
	-	any related person, dir client referrals?	rectly or indirectly, receive compensation from any		
per: for refe	son gav client r errals.	ve to (in answering Iten referrals, including any	I., consider all cash and non-cash compensation that you on 8.H) or received from (in answering Item 8.I) any person bonus that is based, at least in part, on the number or amo	in exchai	nge
Item 9		Custody		•	
			related person has custody of client (other than clients that t Company Act of 1940) assets and about your custodial pra		tment
A. (1)	Do yo	ou have custody of any	advisory clients':	<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>
		ash or bank accounts? ecurities?			
cusi rela you	tody so ited pe have o	lely because (i) you de rson has custody of clie	ed with the SEC, answer "No" to Item 9.A.(1)(a) and (b) if your advisory fees directly from your clients' accounts ent assets in connection with advisory services you provide to that you are not operationally independent (pursuant to clated person.	, or (ii) a to clients	t , but
(2)			9.A.(1)(a) or (b), what is the approximate amount of <i>client</i> f <i>clients</i> for which you have <i>custody</i> :	funds an	d
	U.S. I	Dollar Amount	Total Number of Clients		
	(a) \$_		(b)		
			ed with the SEC and you have custody solely because you declients' accounts, do not include the amount of those assets		()°

If you are registering or registered with the SEC and you have custody solely because you deduct your advisory fees directly from your clients' accounts, do not include the amount of those assets and the number of those clients in your response to Item 9.A.(2). If your related person has custody of client assets in connection with advisory services you provide to clients, do not include the amount of those assets and the number of those clients in your response to Item 9.A.(2). Instead, include that information in your response to Item 9.B.(2).

FORM Part 1A Page 15	I ADV	Your Name Date			
1 450 13	01 17				
В.		nection with advisory ser dy of any of your advisory	rvices you provide to clients, do any of your related person y clients':	ns have <u>Yes</u>	No
	, ,	ash or bank accounts? ecurities?		C 0	
	You are re	equired to answer this iter	m regardless of how you answered Item 9.A.(1)(a) or (b).		
			.B.(1)(a) or (b), what is the approximate amount of <i>client clients</i> for which your <i>related persons</i> have <i>custody</i> :	funds and	£
	U.S. I	Dollar Amount	Total Number of Clients		
	(a) \$_		(b)		
C.			e custody of client funds or securities in connection with a cck all the following that apply:	dvisory	
		A qualified custodian(s pooled investment veh	s) sends account statements at least quarterly to the investoricle(s) you manage.	rs in the	
	[] (2]		accountant audits annually the pooled investment vehicle d financial statements are distributed to the investors in the		ou
	□ (3)	An <i>independent public</i> securities.	accountant conducts an annual surprise examination of cl	<i>ient</i> fund	s and
	□ (4)		accountant prepares an internal control report with respect your related persons are qualified custodians for client fur		odial
	engaged to 9.C.(2), yo	o perform the audit or ex ou do not have to list aud	or C.(4), list in Section 9.C. of Schedule D the accountants amination or prepare an internal control report. (If you clitor information in Section 9.C. of Schedule D if you alread private funds you advise in Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D	checked I ady provid	tem
D.		your related person(s) a ou provide to clients?	ct as qualified custodians for your clients in connection w		ory
		ct as a qualified custodian related person(s) act as qu		<u>Yes</u> □	No [[
	mutual fur D, regard	nd transfer agent pursuar	2), all related persons that act as qualified custodians (oth nt to rule 206(4)-2(b)(1)) must be identified in Section 7.A determined the related person to be operationally indeper	. of Sched	dule

E. If you are filing your *annual updating amendment* and you were subject to a surprise examination by an *independent public accountant* during your last fiscal year, provide the date.(MM/YYYY) the examination commenced:

FORM ADV	Your Name	CRD Number
Part 1A	Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number
Page 16 of 19	Date	SEC 601 Of 602 Number
not limited advisory s	d to, you and your related pervices you provide to clien	ustody of client funds or securities, how many persons, including, but persons, act as qualified custodians for your clients in connection with ints?
Item 10 Con		
In this Item, we ask	x you to identify every pers	on that, directly or indirectly, controls you.
A asks for info your indirect of	ormation about your direct of owners. If this is an amenda	n or report, you must complete Schedule A and Schedule B. Schedule owners and executive officers. Schedule B asks for information about ment and you are updating information you reported on either you filed with your initial application or report, you must complete
	person not named in Item in ent or policies?	1.A. or Schedules A, B, or C, directly or indirectly, <i>control</i> your Yes No
If yes, cor	nplete Section 10.A. of Scho	edule D.
	under Sections 12 or 15(d)	B, or C or in Section 10.A. of Schedule D is a public reporting of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, please complete Section 10.B.
Item 11 Dis	closure Information	n
affiliates. We use to revoke your reg	this information to determi istration or to place limitati areas to focus on during ou	ar disciplinary history and the disciplinary history of all your <i>advisory</i> ne whether to grant your application for registration, to decide whether ons on your activities as an investment adviser, and to identify r on-site examinations. One event may result in "yes" answers to more
administrative, sur similar functions);	opport or similar functions); and (3) all <i>persons</i> directly liable department or division	arrent <i>employees</i> (other than <i>employees</i> performing only clerical, (2) all of your officers, partners, or directors (or any <i>person</i> performing or indirectly <i>controlling</i> you or <i>controlled</i> by you. If you are a m" (SID) of a bank, see the Glossary of Terms to determine who your
disclosure of any e registering with a years following the 11.H(1)(a). For p	event listed in Item 11 to ter state, you must respond to to e date of an event only in re urposes of calculating this	EC or if you are an exempt reporting adviser, you may limit your a years following the date of the event. If you are registered or the questions as posed; you may, therefore, limit your disclosure to ten exponding to Items 11.A.(1), 11.A.(2), 11.B.(1), 11.B.(2), 11.D.(4), and ten-year period, the date of an event is the date the final order, any rights of appeal from preliminary orders, judgments, or decrees
You must complet Item 11.	e the appropriate Disclosur	e Reporting Page ("DRP") for "yes" answers to the questions in this

Do any of the events below involve you or any of your supervised persons?

FORM ADV Part 1A	Your Name Date	<i>CRD</i> Number SEC 801- or 802 Number
Page 17 of 19		

Page 1	of 19		
For "ye	"answers to the following questions, complete a Criminal Action DRP:	Yes	No
A.	In the past ten years, have you or any advisory affiliate:	105	110
	(1) been convicted of or pled guilty or nolo contendere ("no contest") in a domestic, foreign, or military court to any <i>felony</i> ?		
	(2) been charged with any felony?		
	If you are registered or registering with the SEC, or if you are reporting as an exempt reyou may limit your response to Item 11.A.(2) to charges that are currently pending.	porting advi	iser,
B.	In the past ten years, have you or any advisory affiliate:		
	(1) been convicted of or pled guilty or nolo contendere ("no contest") in a domestic, foreign, or military court to a <i>misdemeanor</i> involving: investments or an <i>investment-related</i> business, or any fraud, false statements, or omissions, wrongful taking of property, bribery, perjury, forgery, counterfeiting, extortion, or a conspiracy to commit any of these offenses?		
	(2) been <i>charged</i> with a <i>misdemeanor</i> listed in Item 11.B.(1)?		
	If you are registered or registering with the SEC, or if you are reporting as an exempt re you may limit your response to Item 11.B.(2) to charges that are currently pending.	porting adv	iser,
For "y	s" answers to the following questions, complete a Regulatory Action DRP:	Vac	No
C.	Has the SEC or the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) ever:	<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>
	(1) found you or any advisory affiliate to have made a false statement or omission?	С	
	(2) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been <i>involved</i> in a violation of SEC or CFTC regulations or statutes?		
	(3) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been a cause of an <i>investment-related</i> business having its authorization to do business denied, suspended, revoked, or restricted?		
	(4) entered an <i>order</i> against you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> in connection with <i>investment-related</i> activity?		
	(5) imposed a civil money penalty on you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> , or <i>ordered</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to cease and desist from any activity?		
D.	Has any other federal regulatory agency, any state regulatory agency, or any foreign financial regulatory authority:		
	(1) ever <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have made a false statement or omission, or been dishonest, unfair, or unethical?		
	(2) ever <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been <i>involved</i> in a violation of <i>investment-related</i> regulations or statutes?		

FORM ADV	Your Name	CRD Number
Part 1A Page 18 of 19	Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number

	(3) ever <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been a cause of an <i>investment</i> -	Yes	No
	related business having its authorization to do business denied, suspended, revoked, or restricted?		
	(4) in the past ten years, entered an <i>order</i> against you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> in connection with an <i>investment-related</i> activity?		
	(5) ever denied, suspended, or revoked your or any <i>advisory affiliate's</i> registration or license, or otherwise prevented you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> , by <i>order</i> , from associating with an <i>investment-related</i> business or restricted your or any <i>advisory affiliate's</i> activity?	Ε	
E.	Has any self-regulatory organization or commodities exchange ever:		
	(1) found you or any advisory affiliate to have made a false statement or omission?		
	(2) found you or any advisory affiliate to have been involved in a violation of its rules (other than a violation designated as a "minor rule violation" under a plan approved by the SEC)?		
	(3) <i>found</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> to have been the cause of an <i>investment-related</i> business having its authorization to do business denied, suspended, revoked, or restricted?		
	(4) disciplined you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> by expelling or suspending you or the <i>advisory affiliate</i> from membership, barring or suspending you or the <i>advisory affiliate</i> from association with other members, or otherwise restricting your or the <i>advisory affiliate</i> 's activities?		
F.	Has an authorization to act as an attorney, accountant, or federal contractor granted to you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> ever been revoked or suspended?	0	С
G	Are you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> now the subject of any regulatory <i>proceeding</i> that could result in a "yes" answer to any part of Item 11.C., 11.D., or 11.E.?		
For "y	s" answers to the following questions, complete a Civil Judicial Action DRP:		
Н	(1) Has any domestic or foreign court:	Yes	<u>No</u>
	(a) in the past ten years, <i>enjoined</i> you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> in connection with any <i>investment-related</i> activity?		
	(b) ever <i>found</i> that you or any <i>advisory affiliate</i> were <i>involved</i> in a violation of <i>investment-related</i> statutes or regulations?		Ε
	(c) ever dismissed, pursuant to a settlement agreement, an investment-related civil action brought against you or any advisory affiliate by a state or foreign financial regulatory authority?		

FORM ADV	Your Name	CRD Number		
Part 1A	Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number		
Page 19 of 19				
	e you or any advisory affiliate no oult in a "yes" answer to any part	ow the subject of any civil <i>proceeding</i> that could of Item 11.H(1)?		
Item 12 Si	mall Businesses			
		ry Act to consider the effect of its regulations on s ou meet the definition of "small business" or "sm		
5.F.(2)(c) that y answer this Item	ou have regulatory assets under	r registering with the SEC <u>and</u> you indicated in resmanagement of less than \$25 million. You are no gistration as a state adviser, amending a current state.	t require	d to
For purposes of	this Item 12 only:			
determining	g your or another person's total a	a firm, rather than the assets managed on behalf cassets, you may use the total assets shown on a cuted balance sheet with subsidiaries included, if the	rrent bala	ance sheet
whether the the right to	ough ownership of securities, by	ause the direction of the management or policies of contract, or otherwise. Any <i>person</i> that directly roting securities, or is entitled to 25 percent or most ther <i>person</i> .	or indire	ctly has
			<u>Yes</u>	<u>No</u>
A. Did yo fiscal		or more on the last day of your most recent		
If "yes," ye	ou do not need to answer Items l	2.B. and 12.C.		
B. Do yo	u:			
(c		r that had regulatory assets under management f.(2)(c) of Form ADV) \$25 million or more on al year?		
	ontrol another person (other than 5 million or more on the last day	a natural person) that had total assets of of its most recent fiscal year?	Ē	
C. Are yo	ou:			
th It	at had regulatory assets under m	ontrol with another investment adviser anagement (calculated in response to \$25 million or more on the last day of		
		ontrol with another person (other than a as of \$5 million or more on the last day of its		

most recent fiscal year?

	Federal F	Register / Vol. 76, N	o. 138/Tuesda	y, July 19, 2	011 / Rules	and Reg	ulations 43069	
1	ORM ADV hedule A	Your Name Date			SEC			
Di	rect Owners and l	Executive Officers						
1.		nly if you are submitting a Schedule C to amend this		or report. Schedu	ıle A asks for i	nformation a	about your direct owners and	
2.	Direct Owners and Exe	cutive Officers. List below	w the names of:					
	Compliance Office	ive Officer, Chief Financia or is required if you are regals with similar status or fi	gistered or applying				Compliance Officer (Chief individual), director and	
		ed as a corporation, each s eporting company (a comp					r voting securities, unless	
	Direct owners include any <i>person</i> that owns, beneficially owns, has the right to vote, or has the power to sell or direct the sale of, 5% or more of a class of your voting securities. For purposes of this Schedule, a <i>person</i> beneficially owns any securities: (i) owned by his/her child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, sharing the same residence; or (ii) that he/she has the right to acquire, within 60 days, through the exercise of any option, warrant, or right to purchase the security.							
		ed as a partnership, <u>all</u> ger re contributed, 5% or more		ose limited and sp	ecial partners t	hat have the	right to receive upon	
		est that directly owns 5% of 5% or more of your capi			rities, or that ha	as the right to	o receive upon dissolution,	
		ed as a limited liability cor r more of your capital, and					upon dissolution, or have	
3.	Do you have any indire	ect owners to be reported of	on Schedule B?	☐ Yes	□ No			
4.	In the DE/FE/I column foreign country, or "I"	below, enter "DE" if the if the owner or executive	owner is a domestic officer is an individual	entity, "FE" if thual.	ne owner is an	entity incorp	orated or domiciled in a	
5.		Status column by entering lar; and for shareholders or						
6.	Ownership codes are:	NA - less than 5% A - 5% but less than 1		0% but less than 2 5% but less than 5		D - 50% bu E - 75% or	t less than 75% more	
7.	if the <i>person</i> does elected managers,	not have <i>control</i> . Note the and trustees are <i>control</i> per enter "PR" if the owner is	at under this definiti ersons.	on, most executiv	e officers and	all 25% own	•	
(Indiv	LEGAL NAME viduals: Last Name, Name, Middle Name)	DE/FE/I	Title or Status	Date Title or Status Acquired MM YYYY	Ownership Code	Control Person PR	CRD No. If None: S.S. No. and Date of Birth, IRS Tax No. or Employer ID No.	
			-					

FORM ADV	Your Name	SEC File No
Schedule B	Date	<i>CRD</i> No

Indirect Owners

- Complete Schedule B only if you are submitting an initial application or report. Schedule B asks for information about your indirect owners; you
 must first complete Schedule A, which asks for information about your direct owners. Use Schedule C to amend this information.
- 2. Indirect Owners. With respect to each owner listed on Schedule A (except individual owners), list below:
 - (a) in the case of an owner that is a corporation, each of its shareholders that beneficially owns, has the right to vote, or has the power to sell or direct the sale of, 25% or more of a class of a voting security of that corporation;

For purposes of this Schedule, a *person* beneficially owns any securities: (i) owned by his/her child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, sharing the same residence; or (ii) that he/she has the right to acquire, within 60 days, through the exercise of any option, warrant, or right to purchase the security.

- (b) in the case of an owner that is a partnership, <u>all</u> general partners and those limited and special partners that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 25% or more of the partnership's capital;
- (c) in the case of an owner that is a trust, the trust and each trustee; and
- (d) in the case of an owner that is a limited liability company ("LLC"), (i) those members that have the right to receive upon dissolution, or have contributed, 25% or more of the LLC's capital, and (ii) if managed by elected managers, all elected managers.
- 3. Continue up the chain of ownership listing all 25% owners at each level. Once a public reporting company (a company subject to Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act) is reached, no further ownership information need be given.
- 4. In the DE/FE/I column below, enter "DE" if the owner is a domestic entity, "FE" if the owner is an entity incorporated or domiciled in a foreign country, or "I" if the owner is an individual.
- 5. Complete the Status column by entering the owner's status as partner, trustee, elected manager, shareholder, or member; and for shareholders or members, the class of securities owned (if more than one is issued).
- 6. Ownership codes are: C 25% but less than 50% D 50% but less than 75% E 75% or more F Other (general partner, trustee, or elected manager)
- 7. (a) In the Control Person column, enter "Yes" if the person has control as defined in the Glossary of Terms to Form ADV, and enter "No" if the person does not have control. Note that under this definition, most executive officers and all 25% owners, general partners, elected managers, and trustees are control persons.
 - (b) In the PR column, enter "PR" if the owner is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
 - (c) Complete each column.

FULL LEGAL NAME	DE/FE/I	Entity in Which	Status	Date		Ownership	Control	CRD No.				
(Individuals: Last Name,		Interest is Owned		Status	;	Code	Person	If None: S.S. No. and				
First Name, Middle Name)				Acquired		Acquired		Acquired				Date of Birth, IRS Tax No. or
								Employer ID No.				
				MM	YYYY		PR					
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·										

FORM ADV Your Name SEC File No										
Schedule C	D	ate				CRL) No			
Amendments to S	Schedules	A and B								
Use Schedule C only to instructions for complete	. Use Schedule C only to amend information requested on either Schedule A or Schedule B. Refer to Schedule A and Schedule B for specific instructions for completing this Schedule C. Complete each column.									
2. In the Type of Amenda	In the Type of Amendment column, indicate "A" (addition), "D" (deletion), or "C" (change in information about the same person).									
3. Ownership codes are:	. Ownership codes are: NA - less than 5% A - 5% but less than 10% B - 10% but less than 25% NA - less than 5% D - 25% but less than 50% C - 25% but less than 50% elected member) G - Other (general partner, trustee, or elected member)									
4. List below all changes						C	-1 1	CDD M-		
FULL LEGAL NAME (Individuals: Last Name, First Name, Middle Name)	DE/FE/I	Amendment	Title or Status	Date Title or Status Acquired	Ownership Code	Contr Perso		CRD No. If None: S.S. No. and Date of Birth, IRS Tax		
				MM/YYYY			PR	No. or Employer ID No.		
~										
			-							
5. List below all changes				D . T'.			-,	CDD IV		
FULL LEGAL NAME (Individuals: Last Name, First Name, Middle Name)	DE/FE/I	Type of Amendment	Title or Status	Date Title or Status Acquired MM/YYYY	Ownership Code	Perso		CRD No. If None: S.S. No. and Date of Birth, IRS Tax No. or Employer ID No.		
	_									
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·										

FORM ADV Schedule D Page 1 of 13	Your Name CRD Number Date SEC 801- or 802 Number
Certain items in Part 1A Report only new informa	of Form ADV require additional information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. tion or changes/updates to previously submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.
	or \square AMENDED Schedule D
SECTION 1.B. Other	r Business Names
List your other business abusiness name.	names and the jurisdictions in which you use them. You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 1.B. for each
Check only one box:	Add Delete Amend
Name	Jurisdictions
SECTION 1.F. Other	r Offices
business. You must com	information for each office, other than your <i>principal office and place of business</i> , at which you conduct investment advisory uplete a separate Schedule D Section 1.F. for each location. If you are applying for SEC registration, if you are registered you are an <i>exempt reporting adviser</i> , list only the largest five offices (in terms of numbers of <i>employees</i>).
Check only one box:	Add Delete
	(number and street)
(city)	(state/country) (zip+4/postal code)
If this address is a privat	e residence, check this box:
(area code) (telephon	e number) (area code) (facsimile number)
SECTION 1.I. Website	Addresses
List your website addres	ses. You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 1.I. for each website address.
Check only one box:	Add Delete
Website Address:	
SECTION 1.L. Loca	tion of Books and Records
	information for each location at which you keep your books and records, other than your principal office and place of applete a separate Schedule D Section 1.L. for each location.
Check only one box:	Add Delete Amend
Name of entity where bo	oks and records are kept:
	(number and street)
(city) If this address is a privat	e residence, check this box: (state/country) (zip+4/postal code)
(area code) (telephone	e number) (area code) (facsimile number)
This is (check one):	 □ one of your branch offices or affiliates. □ a third-party unaffiliated recordkeeper. □ other.
Briefly describe the book	cs and records kept at this location.

FORM ADV Schedule D Page 2 of 13	Your Name CRD Number Date SEC 801- or 802 Number						
Certain items in Part 1A of Form ADV require additional information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. Report only new information or changes/updates to previously submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.							
	or \square AMENDED Schedule D						
SECTION 1.M. Regi	stration with Foreign Financial Regulatory Authorities						
	y, in English, of each <i>foreign financial regulatory authority</i> with which you are registered. You must complete a separate for each <i>foreign financial regulatory authority</i> with whom you are registered.						
Check only one box:	Add Delete						
Name of Foreign Finance Name of Country	cial Regulatory Authority						
SECTION 2.A.(8) Rela	ted Adviser						
common control with an	exemption in rule 203A-2(b) from the prohibition on registration because you <i>control</i> , are <i>controlled</i> by, or are under investment adviser that is registered with the SEC and your <i>principal office and place of business</i> is the same as that of the de the following information:						
Name of Registered Invo CRD Number of Register SEC Number of Register	red Investment Adviserred Investment Adviser 801						
SECTION 2.A.(9) New	ly Formed Adviser						
representations about yo	e 203A-2(c), the newly formed adviser exemption from the prohibition on registration, you are required to make certain ur eligibility for SEC registration. By checking the appropriate boxes, you will be deemed to have made the required ast make both of these representations:						
	registered or required to be registered with the SEC or a <i>state securities authority</i> and I have a reasonable expectation that I sligible to register with the SEC within 120 days after the date my registration with the SEC becomes effective.						
I underts	ake to withdraw from SEC registration if, on the 120th day after my registration with the SEC becomes effective, I would be ed by Section 203A(a) of the Advisers Act from registering with the SEC.						
SECTION 2.A.(10) Mul	ti-State Adviser						
	e 203A-2(d), the multi-state adviser exemption from the prohibition on registration, you are required to make certain ur eligibility for SEC registration. By checking the appropriate boxes, you will be deemed to have made the required						
If you are applying for re	If you are applying for registration as an investment adviser with the SEC, you must make both of these representations:						
	viewed the applicable state and federal laws and have concluded that I am required by the laws of 15 or more states to as an investment adviser with the <i>state securities authorities</i> in those states.						
	I undertake to withdraw from SEC registration if I file an amendment to this registration indicating that I would be required by the laws of fewer than 15 states to register as an investment adviser with the <i>state securities authorities</i> of those states.						
If you are submitting you	ar annual updating amendment, you must make this representation:						
	days prior to the date of filing this amendment, I have reviewed the applicable state and federal laws and have concluded required by the laws of at least 15 states to register as an investment adviser with the <i>state securities authorities</i> in those						

FORM ADV Schedule D Page 3 of 13	Your Name Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number					
Certain items in Part 1A Report only new informa	of Form ADV require additional information or changes/updates to previously	mation on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.					
	or AMENDED Schedule D						
SECTION 2.A.(12) SEC	Exemptive Order						
If you are relying upon a	in SEC order exempting you from the	prohibition on registration, provide the following information:					
Application Number: 80	Date of order	r:					
SECTION 2.B. Private	Fund Assets						
If you check Item 2.B.(2) or (3), what is the amount of the priv	ate fund assets that you manage?					
		has under rule 203(m)-1. If you are an investment adviser with its <i>principal office and</i> vate fund assets that you manage at a place of business in the United States.					
SECTION 4 Succession	ons						
		the business of a currently registered investment adviser. If you acquired more than one u must complete a separate Schedule D Section 4 for each acquired firm. See Part 1A					
Name of Acquired Firm							
Acquired Firm's SEC Fi	le No. (if any) 801-	Acquired Firm's CRD Number (if any)					
SECTION 5.G.(3) Adv	isers to Registered Investment Compar	nies and Business Development Companies					
development companies	to which you act as an adviser pursuan	1814 number) of each of the registered investment companies and business at to an advisory contract? You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 5.G.(3) ment company to which you act as an adviser.					
Check only one box:	Add Delete						
SEC File Number 811- c	SEC File Number 811- or 814						
SECTION 5.1.(2) Wrap Fee Programs							
If you are a portfolio manager for one or more <i>wrap fee programs</i> , list the name of each program and its <i>sponsor</i> . You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 5.I.(2) for each <i>wrap fee program</i> for which you are a portfolio manager.							
Check only one box:	Add Delete Amend						
Name of Wrap Fee Prog	gram						
Name of Sponsor							

FORM ADV Schedule D Page 4 of 13	Your Name
Report only new informa	of Form ADV require additional information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. tion or changes/updates to previously submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.
	or AMENDED Schedule D
SECTION 6.A. Name	es of Your Other Businesses
If you are actively engag	ed in other business using a different name, provide that name and the other line(s) of business.
Add Delete	Amend
Other Business Name: _	
	in which you engage using this name: (check all that apply)
(1) brok (2) regis (3) com regis (4) futur (5) real (6) insu (7) bank (8) trust (9) regis (10) regi (11) maj (12) acco (13) law (14) othe	ter-dealer (registered or unregistered) stered representative of a broker-dealer modity pool operator or commodity trading advisor (whether registered or exempt from stration) res commission merchant estate broker, dealer, or agent rance broker or agent c (including a separately identifiable department or division of a bank) c company stered municipal advisor stered security-based swap dealer or security-based swap participant buntant or accounting firm yer or law firm er financial product salesperson (specify):
Describe your primary b	usiness (not your investment advisory business):
If you engage in that bus	iness under a different name, provide that name:
SECTION 6.B.(3) Desc	cription of Other Products and Services
Describe other products	or services you sell to your client. You may omit products and services that you listed in Section 6.B.2. above.
If you engage in that bus	iness under a different name, provide that name:
	ncial Industry Affiliations
· .	edule D Section 7.A. for each <i>related person</i> listed in Item 7.A.
Check only one box:	Add Delete Amend

Sch Pag	RM edule e 5 o	e D of 13		Your Name <i>CRD</i> Date SEC 801- or 802	Number Number	
Cert Rep	ain it ort or	ems i	n Part l	A of Form ADV require additional information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to remation or changes/updates to previously submitted information. Do not repeat previously	report details f y submitted in	formation.
				AL or □ AMENDED Schedule D		
1.	Lega	al Na	me of R	Related Person:		
2.				s Name of Related Person:		
3.				s SEC File Number (if any) (e.g., 801-, 8-, 866-, 802-)		
4.				s CRD Number (if any):		
5.				s: (check all that apply)		
			(b) 0 (c) re (d) re (e) m (f) co (f) (h) b (i) tr (j) ac (k) la (l) ir (m) p (n) re (o) sp ir	roker-dealer, municipal securities dealer, or government securities broker or deal ther investment adviser (including financial planners) egistered municipal advisor egistered security-based swap dealer najor security-based swap participant commodity pool operator or commodity trading advisor (whether registered or ex- egistration) utures commission merchant anking or thrift institution rust company countant or accounting firm awyer or law firm rusurance company or agency ension consultant eal estate broker or dealer ponsor or syndicator of limited partnerships (or equivalent), excluding pooled rivestment vehicles ponsor, general partner, managing member (or equivalent) of pooled investment	empt from	
	6.	Do ·	vou <i>con</i>	ntrol or are you controlled by the related person?	□Yes	□No
	7.			d the related person under common control?	☐ Yes	□ No
	8.		Does t	the related person act as a qualified custodian for your clients in connection with advisory ovide to clients?	services Yes	□ No
		(b)	presun	are registering or registered with the SEC and you have answered "yes" to question $8.(a)$ nption that you are not operationally independent (pursuant to rule $206(4)-(2)(d)(5)$) from ed to obtain a surprise examination for your <i>clients</i> ' funds or securities that are maintained	the related pe	erson and thus are not d person?
		(c)		have answered "yes" to question 8.(a) above, provide the location of the <i>related person</i> 's 'assets:	∐ Yes s office respon	☐ No sible for <i>custody</i> of your
				(number and street)		
				(city) (state/country) (zip+4/postal code)		
	9.	(a)	If the	related person is an investment adviser, is it exempt from registration?	☐ Yes	□ No
		(b)	If the a	answer is yes, under what exemption?		
	10.	(a)	Is the	related person registered with a foreign financial regulatory authority?	Yes	□ No
		(b)		answer is yes, list the name and country, in English, of each foreign financial regulatory a stered.	uuthority with	which the related person
	11.	Do :	you and	the related person share any supervised persons?	☐ Yes	□ No

FORM AD Schedule D Page 6 of 13	Your Name	
Report only nev	Part 1A of Form ADV require additional information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for information or changes/updates to previously submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.	ormation.
This is an 🗆 I	ITIAL or ☐ AMENDED Schedule D	
12. Do yo	and the related person share the same physical location?	□ No
SECTION 7.B.) Private Fund Reporting	
Check only one	ox: Add Delete Amend	
A. PRIVATE	UND	
Information A	out the Private Fund	
1. (a) 1	ame of the private fund:	
(b) A	vivate fund identification number:	
2. Unde	the laws of what state or country is the private fund organized:	
3. Name	s) of General Partner, Manager, Trustee, or Directors (or persons serving in a similar capacity):	
	Check only one box: Add Delete Amend	
4. The <i>p</i>	ivate fund (check all that apply; you must check at least one):	
) qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(1) of the Investment 40	ient Company Act of
) qualifies for the exclusion from the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(7) of the Investment 40	ient Company Act of
5. List t	e name and country, in English, of each foreign financial regulatory authority with which the private fund is	registered.
Check	only one box: Add Delete Amend	
Engli	Name of Foreign Financial Regulatory Authority Name of Country	
6. (a) Is	his a "master fund" in a master-feeder arrangement?	
(b) I	ves, what is the name and private fund identification number (if any) of the feeder funds investing in this private	ate fund?
Check	only one box: Add Delete Amend	
(c) Is	his a "feeder fund" in a master-feeder arrangement?	
(d) It	ves, what is the name and private fund identification number (if any) of the master fund in which this private	fund invests?
Checl	only one box: Add Delete Amend	
NOT	You must complete question 6 for each master-feeder arrangement regardless of whether you are filing a sin	ngle Schedule D,

Section 7.B.(1) for the master-feeder arrangement or reporting on the funds separately.

FORM Schedul Page 7 o	of 13	Your Name Date	SEC 801- or 802 Number
	tems in Part 1A nly new inform	ation or changes/updates to previously	mation on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.
Γhis is a		or AMENDED Schedule D	
7.		ng a single Schedule D, Section 7.B.(1) be feeder funds answer the following qu	for a master-feeder arrangement according to the instructions to this Section 7.B.(1), estions:
	Check only or	ne box: Add Delete An	nend
	(a) Name of	the private fund:	
	(b) Private fi	and identification number:	
	(c) Under the	e laws of what state or country is the p	rivate fund organized:
		-	or Directors (or persons serving in a similar capacity):
	.,	ck only one box: Add Delet	
	(e) The prive	ate fund (check all that apply; you mus	t check at least one):
		(1) qualifies for the exclusion from Act of 1940	the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(1) of the Investment Company
		(2) qualifies for the exclusion from Act of 1940	the definition of investment company under section 3(c)(7) of the Investment Company
	(f) List the r	name and country, in English, of each j	foreign financial regulatory authority with which the private fund is registered.
	Check or	nly one box: Add Delete	Amend
	English 1	Name of Foreign Financial Regulatory	Authority Name of Country
	of their assets	in a single fund ("master fund"). A fusued multiple classes (or series) of sh	er-feeder arrangement, one or more funds ("feeder funds") invest all or substantially all and would also be a "feeder fund" investing in a "master fund" for purposes of this ares or interests, and each class (or series) invests substantially all of its assets in a
8.	(a) Is this pr	ivate fund a "fund of funds"? Yes	s No
	(b) If yes, do	pes the private fund invest in funds man	naged by you or by a related person?
		urposes of this question only, answer ther or not they are also private funds,	'yes" if the fund invests 10 percent or more of its total assets in other pooled investment or registered investment companies.
9.			est in securities issued by investment companies registered under the Investment .nds," to the extent provided in Instruction 6.e.)?
10.	What type of	fund is the <i>private fund</i> ?	
	hedge fund	d liquidity fund private equity for	and ☐ real estate fund ☐ securitized asset fund ☐ venture capital fund
	Other priva	ate fund:	•
	NOTE: For fo		ch the <i>private fund</i> invests. For definitions of these fund types, please see Instruction 6
11	Cymnant ana an	accept value of the mainsta fund.	

FORM Schedul Page 8 o	e D of 13	Your Name Date	
Certain i	tems in Part 1A	of Form ADV require additional info tion or changes/updates to previously	rmation on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. y submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.
		or AMENDED Schedule D	
Owners	ıip		
12.	Minimum inve	stment commitment required of an ir	vestor in the <i>private fund</i> : \$
		the amount routinely required of invalid documents of the fund).	estors who are not your related persons (even if different from the amount set forth in
13.	Approximate n	umber of the private fund's beneficia	al owners:
14.	What is the app	proximate percentage of the private f	and beneficially owned by you and your related persons:
	%		
15.	What is the app	proximate percentage of the private f	and beneficially owned (in the aggregate) by funds of funds:
	%		
16.	What is the app	proximate percentage of the private f	fund beneficially owned by non-United States persons:
	%		
Your Ac	lvisory Services	İ	•
17.	(a) Are you a	subadviser to this <i>private fund</i> ?	Yes No
		wer to question 17(a) is "yes," provio question 17(a) is "no," leave this qu	le the name and SEC file number, if any, of the adviser of the <i>private fund</i> . If the estion blank.
18.	(a) Do any ot	her investment advisers advise the p	rivate fund? Yes No
		wer to question 18(a) is "yes," provio question 18(a) is "no," leave this qu	le the name and SEC file number, if any, of the other advisers to the <i>private fund</i> . If the estion blank.
	Chec	k only one box: Add Dele	ete Amend
19.	Are your client	s solicited to invest in the <i>private fun</i>	nd? Yes No
20.	Approximately	what percentage of your clients has	invested in the private fund?%
Private	Offering		
21.	Does the <i>priva</i>		gistration of its securities under Regulation D of the Securities Act of 1933?
22.	If yes, provide	the private fund's Form D file numb	er (if any):
	Check only on	e box: Add Delete A	mend -
	021-		

FORM Schedul Page 9 o	e D	DV			
Report o	nly n	in Part 1A ew informa	of Form ADV require additional information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to	report deta	ails for items listed below.
			or 🗆 AMENDED Schedule D		
B. SEF	RVIC	E PROVID	DERS		
to c	.(1) w ompl	vith the same te Section	if you are filing this Form ADV through the IARD system and want the IARD system are service provider information you have given here in Questions 23 - 28 for a new p 7.B.(1) If you check the box, the system will pre-fill those fields for you, but you was pre-filled and before you submit your filing.	rivate fund	for which you are required
Auditor	<u>s</u>				
23.	(a)	(1) Are t	the private fund's financial statements subject to an annual audit?	☐ Yes	□ No
		(2) Are t	the financial statements prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP?	☐ Yes	□No
			wer to 23(a)(1) is "yes," respond to questions (b) through (f) below. If the <i>private function</i> complete questions (b) through (f) separately for each auditing firm.	nd uses mo	re than one auditing firm,
	Che	ck only on	e box: Add Delete Amend		
	(b)	Name of t	the auditing firm:	-	
	(c)	The locati	ion of the auditing firm's office responsible for the private fund's audit (city, state an	d country):	
	(d)	Is the aud	liting firm an independent public accountant?	Yes	☐ No
	(e)	Is the aud	liting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board?	Yes	□ No
	(f)		o (e) above, is the auditing firm subject to regular inspection by the Public Company ce with its rules?	Accounting	g Oversight Board in
	(g)	Are the pr	rivate fund's audited financial statements distributed to the private fund's investors?	☐ Yes	□ No
	(h)	Does the	report prepared by the auditing firm contain an unqualified opinion?	No 🗌	Report Not Yet Received
	ou ch ilable		rt Not Yet Received," you must promptly file an amendment to your Form ADV to up	date your r	esponse when the report is
Prime B	roke	<u>r</u>			
24.	(a)	Does the	private fund use one or more prime brokers? \(\subseteq \text{Yes} \subseteq \subseteq \text{No} \)		
			wer to 24(a) is "yes," respond to questions (b) through (e) below for each prime brok more than one prime broker, you must complete questions (b) through (e) separately		
	Che	ck only on	e box: Add Delete Amend		
	(b)		the prime broker:		
	(c)		ne broker is registered with the SEC, its registration number: 8		
	(d)	Location	of prime broker's office used principally by the <i>private fund</i> (city, state and country)	:	
Custodia	(e)	Does this	prime broker act as custodian for some or all of the <i>private fund</i> 's assets? Yes	☐ No	
		Deer di			Site
25.	(a)		private fund use any custodians (including the prime brokers listed above) to hold so wer to 25(a) is "yes," respond to questions (b) through (f) below for each custodian the		

uses more than one custodian, you must complete questions (b) through (f) separately for each custodian.

FORM Schedul Page 10	e D		Your Name Date	CRD Number SEC 801- or 802 Number
Report of	nly no	ew informa	tion or changes/updates to previou	information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below.
			or AMENDED Schedule I	
	Che	ck only on	e box: Add Delete	Amend
	(b)	Legal nan	ne of custodian:	
	(c)	Primary b	usiness name of custodian:	
	(d)	The locati	ion of the custodian's office respon	nsible for custody of the private fund's assets (city, state and country):
	(e)	Is the cus	todian a related person of your fire	m? Yes No
	(f)	If the cust	todian is a broker-dealer, provide i	ts SEC registration number (if any) 8
Adminis	trate	<u>or</u>		
26.	(a)	Does the	private fund use an administrator of	other than your firm? Yes No
			wer to 26(a) is "yes," respond to q plete questions (b) through (f) sep	uestions (b) through (f) below. If the <i>private fund</i> uses more than one administrator, you arately for each administrator.
	Che	ck only on	e box: Add Delete	Amend
	(b)	Name of	administrator:	
	(c)	Location	of administrator (city, state and co	untry):
	(d)	Is the adn	ninistrator a related person of you	r firm? Yes No
	(e)	Does the	administrator prepare and send inv	vestor account statements to the private fund's investors?
		☐ Yes (p	provided to all investors)	me (provided to some but not all investors) \text{No (provided to no investors)}
	(f)			no sends the investor account statements to the (rest of the) <i>private fund</i> 's investors? If he (rest of the) private fund's investors, respond "not applicable."
27.		~ ~	sst fiscal year, what percentage of anted person?	the private fund's assets (by value) was valued by a person, such as an administrator, that
	rele	vant quote		carried out the valuation procedure established for that asset, if any, including obtaining any arposes of investor subscriptions, redemptions or distributions, and fee calculations ined by such person.
Markete	ers			
28.	(a)	Does the	private fund use the services of so	meone other than you or your <i>employees</i> for marketing purposes? Yes No
	sim	ilar person.	If the answer to 28(a) is "yes", re	as a placement agent, consultant, finder, introducer, municipal advisor or other solicitor, or espond to questions (b) through (g) below for each such marketer the <i>private fund</i> uses. If ou must complete questions (b) through (g) separately for each marketer.
	Che	ck only on	e box: Add Delete	Amend

FORM ADV Schedule D Page 11 of 13	Your Name
Certain items in Part 1A of Report only new informa	of Form ADV require additional information on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. tion or changes/updates to previously submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.
	or AMENDED Schedule D
(b) Is the mark	keter a related person of your firm? Yes No
(c) Name of t	he marketer:
	keter is registered with the SEC, its file number (e.g., 801-, 8-, or 866-): and uber (if any)
(e) Location o	of the marketer's office used principally by the <i>private fund</i> (city, state and country):
(f) Does the r	marketer market the <i>private fund</i> through one or more websites?
(g) If the answ	wer to 28(f) is "yes," list the website address(es):
SECTION 7.B.(2) Priva	te Fund Reporting
(1) Name of the <i>private</i>	fund
(2) Private fund identifi	cation number
(3) Name and SEC File filing	number of adviser that provides information about this <i>private fund</i> in Section 7.B.(1) of Schedule D of its Form ADV, 801 or 802
(4) Are your <i>clients</i> sol	icited to invest in this private fund?
arrangement, o would also be a	nis question, disregard feeder funds' investment in a master fund. For purposes of this question, in a master-feeder ne or more funds ("feeder funds") invest all or substantially all of their assets in a single fund ("master fund"). A fund a "feeder fund" investing in a "master fund" for purposes of this question if it issued multiple classes (or series) of shares or ach class (or series) invests substantially all of its assets in a single master fund.
SECTION 9.C. Indepen	ident Public Accountant
	ollowing information for each <i>independent public accountant</i> engaged to perform a surprise examination, perform an audit ehicle that you manage, or prepare an internal control report. You must complete a separate Schedule D Section 9.C. for <i>accountant</i> .
Check only one box:	Add Delete Amend
(1) Name of the indepen	dent public accountant:
(2) The location of the <i>in</i>	ndependent public accountant's office responsible for the services provided:
	(number and street)
(city)	(state/country) (zip+4/postal code)
(3) Is the independent pr	ablic accountant registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board?
(4) If yes to (3) above, is accordance with its rules	the independent public accountant subject to regular inspection by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board in Yes No
(5) The independent pub	lic accountant is engaged to:

FORM ADV	Your Name		CRD Number
Schedule D		SE	C 801- or 802 Number
Page 12 of 13			
Certain items in Part 1A c Report only new informat	of Form ADV require additional ion or changes/updates to previous	information on Schedule D. Use this ously submitted information. Do not r	Schedule D to report details for items listed below.
	or AMENDED Schedule		
B. perform	pooled investment vehicle a surprise examination of <i>clien</i> an internal control report	ts' assets	
(6) Does any report prep contain an unqualifie	pared by the independent public ed opinion?		restment vehicle or that examined internal controls Yes No Report Not Yet Received
If you check "Report accountant's report		romptly file an amendment to your Fo	rm ADV to update your response when the
SECTION 10.A. Contr	rol Persons		
You must complete a sepaindirectly controls your n	arate Schedule D Section 10.A. nanagement or policies.	for each <i>control person</i> not named in l	Item 1.A. or Schedules A, B, or C that directly or
Check only one box:	Add Delete Amend		
(1) Firm or Organization	Name		
(2) CRD Number (if any		Effective Datemm/dd/yyyy	Termination Datemm/dd/yyyy
(3) Business Address:			
		(number and street)	
(city) If this address is a private	residence, check this box:	(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)
(4) Individual Name (if a	pplicable) (Last, First, Middle)		
(5) CRD Number (if any)	Effective Datemm/dd/yyyy	Termination Date mm/dd/yyyy
(6) Business Address:			
		(number and street)	
(city) If this address is a private	residence, check this box:	(state/country)	(zip+4/postal code)
(7) Briefly describe the n	ature of the control:		

SECTION 10.B. Control Person Public Reporting Companies

If any person named in Schedules A, B, or C, or in Section 10 A. of Schedule D is a public reporting company under Sections 12 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, please provide the following information (you must complete a separate Schedule D Section 10.B. for each public reporting company):

FORM ADV Schedule D Page 13 of 13	Your Name Date			
	tion or changes/updates to previously s	nation on Schedule D. Use this Schedule D to report details for items listed below. submitted information. Do not repeat previously submitted information.		
This is an ☐ INITIAL	or AMENDED Schedule D			
(1) Full legal name of th	e public reporting company:			
(2) The public reporting	company's CIK number (Central Inde	x Key number that the SEC assigns to each reporting company):		
Miscellaneous				
You may use the space below to explain a response to an Item or to provide any other information.				

CRIMINAL DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS				
This Disclosure Reporting Page (DRP ADV) is an ☐ INITIAL <i>OR</i> ☐ AMENDED response used to report details for affirmative responses to Items 11.A. or 11.B. of Form ADV.				
Check item(s) being responded to: \square 11.A(1) \square 11.A(2) \square 11.B(1) \square 11.B(2)				
Use a separate DRP for each event or <i>proceeding</i> . The same event or <i>proceeding</i> may be reported for more than one <i>person</i> or entity using one DRP. File with a completed Execution Page.				
Multiple counts of the same charge arising out of the same event(s) should be reported on the same DRP. Unrelated criminal actions, including separate cases arising out of the same event, must be reported on separate DRPs. Use this DRP to report all charges arising out of the same event. One event may result in more than one affirmative answer to the items listed above.				
PART I				
A. The person(s) or entity(ies) for whom this DRP is being filed is (are): ☐ You (the advisory firm) ☐ You and one or more of your advisory affiliates ☐ One or more of your advisory affiliates				
If this DRP is being filed for an <i>advisory affiliate</i> , give the full name of the <i>advisory affiliate</i> below (for individuals, Last name, First name, Middle name).				
If the advisory affiliate has a CRD number, provide that number. If not, indicate "non-registered" by checking the appropriate box.				
Your Name Your CRD Number				
ADV DRP - ADVISORY AFFILIATE				
CRD Number This advisory affiliate is Registered: □a firm □an individual □Yes □No				
Name (For individuals, Last, First, Middle)				
☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because the <i>advisory affiliate(s)</i> is no longer associated with the adviser.				
☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because: (1) the event or <i>proceeding</i> occurred more than ten years ago or (2) the adviser is registered or applying for registration with the SEC and the event was resolved in the adviser's or <i>advisory affiliate's</i> favor.				
☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because it was filed in error, such as due to a clerical or data-entry mistake. Explain the circumstances:				
B. If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> is registered through the IARD system or <i>CRD</i> system, has the <i>advisory affiliate</i> submitted a DRP (with Form ADV, BD or U-4) to the IARD or <i>CRD</i> for the event? If the answer is "Yes," no other information on this DRP must be provided. \[\sum \text{ Yes} \sum \text{ No} \]				
NOTE: The completion of this form does not relieve the <i>advisory affiliate</i> of its obligation to update its IARD or <i>CRD</i> records.				
(continued)				
SEC 1707 (MM-11)				

CRIMINAL DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

(continuation)

PA	RT II
1.	If charge(s) were brought against an organization over which you or an <i>advisory affiliate</i> exercise(d) <i>control</i> : Enter organization name, whether or not the organization was an <i>investment-related</i> business and your or the <i>advisory affiliate's</i> position, title, or relationship.
-	
2.	Formal Charge(s) were brought in: (include name of Federal, Military, State or Foreign Court, Location of Court - City or County and State or Country, Docket/Case number).
-	
3.	Event Disclosure Detail (Use this for both organizational and individual charges.)
	A. Date First Charged (MM/DD/YYYY): □ Exact □ Explanation
	If not exact, provide explanation:
	B. Event Disclosure Detail (include Charge(s)/Charge Description(s), and for each charge provide: (1) number of counts, (2) <i>felony</i> or <i>misdemeanor</i> , (3) plea for each charge, and (4) product type if charge is <i>investment-related</i>).
-	
	C. Did any of the Charge(s) within the Event involve a <i>felony</i> ? ☐ Yes ☐ No
	D. Current status of the Event? ☐ Pending ☐ On Appeal ☐ Final
	E. Event Status Date (complete unless status is Pending) (MM/DD/YYYY):
	☐ Exact ☐ Explanation
Γ	If not exact, provide explanation:
L	
4.	Disposition Disclosure Detail: Include for each charge (a) Disposition Type (e.g., convicted, acquitted, dismissed, pretrial, etc.), (b) Date, (c) Sentence/Penalty, (d) Duration (if sentence-suspension, probation, etc.), (e) Start Date of Penalty, (f) Penalty/Fine Amount, and (g) Date Paid.
Г	
-	
-	
-	
-	-
L	(continued)

CRIMINAL DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

(continuation)

5.	Provide a brief summary of circumstances leading to the charge(s) as well as the disposition. Include the relevant dates when the conduct which was the subject of the charge(s) occurred. (Your response must fit within the space provided.)
_	
_	
-	
_	
_	
_	
-	
_	
_	
_	
-	

REGULATORY ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS					
This Disclosure Reporting Page (DRP ADV) is an □ INITIAL <i>OR</i> □ AMENDED response used to report details for affirmative responses to Items 11.C., 11.D., 11.E., 11.F. or 11.G. of Form ADV.					
Check item(s) being responded to:					
Use a separate DRP for each event or <i>proceeding</i> . The same event or <i>proceeding</i> may be reported for more than one <i>p</i> entity using one DRP. File with a completed Execution Page.	erson or				
One event may result in more than one affirmative answer to Items 11.C., 11.D., 11.E., 11.F. or 11.G. Use only one D report details related to the same event. If an event gives rise to actions by more than one regulator, provide details for action on a separate DRP.					
PART I					
A. The <i>person(s)</i> or entity(ies) for whom this DRP is being filed is (are): ☐ You (the advisory firm) ☐ You and one or more of your <i>advisory affiliates</i> ☐ One or more of your <i>advisory affiliates</i>					
If this DRP is being filed for an <i>advisory affiliate</i> , give the full name of the <i>advisory affiliate</i> below (for individual name, First name, Middle name).					
If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> has a <i>CRD</i> number, provide that number. If not, indicate "non-registered" by checking the appropriate box.					
Your Name Your CRD Number					
ADV DRP - ADVISORY AFFILIATE					
CRD Number This advisory affiliate is □ a firm □ an individual Registered: □ Yes □ No					
Name (For individuals, Last, First, Middle)					
☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because the <i>advisory affiliate(s)</i> is no longer associated adviser.	with the				
☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because: (1) the event or <i>proceeding</i> occurred more that ago or (2) the adviser is registered or applying for registration with the SEC and the event was resolved in the or <i>advisory affiliate's</i> favor.					
If you are registered or registering with a <i>state securities authority</i> , you may remove a DRP for an event you reported only in response to Item 11.D(4), and only if that event occurred more than ten years ago. If you are registered or registering with the SEC, you may remove a DRP for any event listed in Item 11 that occurred more than ten years ago.					
☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because it was filed in error, such as due to a clerical or mistake. Explain the circumstances:	data-entry				
B. If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> is registered through the IARD system or <i>CRD</i> system, has the <i>advisory affiliate</i> submitte (with Form ADV, BD or U-4) to the IARD or <i>CRD</i> for the event? If the answer is "Yes," no other information or must be provided. \[\textstyle \text{ Yes} \textstyle \text{ No} \]					
NOTE: The completion of this form does not relieve the <i>advisory affiliate</i> of its obligation to update its IARD or records.	or <i>CRD</i> ntinued)				
SEC 1707 (MM-11)					
File 2 of 4	ı				

(continued)

REGULATORY ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

(continuation)

PAI	PART II						
1.	Regulatory Action initiated by: □ SEC □ Other Federal □ State □ SRO □ Foreign						
(Fu	ll name of regulator, foreign find	ıncial regulatory aut	thority,	federal, state or SRO)			
2.	Principal Sanction (check appr	opriate item):					
	Civil and Administrative Penal Bar Cease and Desist Censure Denial	lty(ies)/Fine(s)		Disgorgement Expulsion Injunction Prohibition Reprimand		1	
Oth	ner Sanctions:						
-							
3.	3. Date Initiated (MM/DD/YYYY): □ □ Exact □ Explanation If not exact, provide explanation: □						
	-						
4.	Docket/Case Number:						
5.	Advisory Affiliate Employing l	Firm when activity c	occurred	which led to the regulatory	action	ı (if applicable):	
6.	6. Principal Product Type (check appropriate item):						
□ Annuity(ies) - Fixed □ Derivative(s) □ Annuity(ies) - Variable □ Direct Investment(s) - □ CD(s) □ Equity - OTC □ Commodity Option(s) □ Equity Listed (Commodity Listed (Commodity Listed) □ Debt - Asset Backed □ Futures - Commodity □ Debt - Corporate □ Futures - Financial □ Debt - Government □ Index Option(s) □ Debt - Municipal □ Insurance					☐ Investment Contract(s) ☐ Money Market Fund(s) ☐ Mutual Fund(s) ☐ No Product ☐ Options ☐ Penny Stock(s) ☐ Unit Investment Trust(s) ☐ Other		
Oth	Other Product Types:						
Γ							
- 1							

REGULATORY ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

(continuation)

7.	Des	Describe the allegations related to this regulatory action (your response must fit within the space provided):						

8.	Cur	rent status?	☐ Pending	☐ On Appeal	☐ Final			
9.	If o	n appeal, regulatory	action appealed to	(SEC, SRO, Federal or	State Court) and I	Date Appe	eal Filed:	
If F	inal c	or On Appeal, comp	olete all items below	r. For Pending Actions	s, complete Item 13	only.		
10.	Hov	w was matter resolv	ed (check appropria	te item):				
	Accep Conse	otance, Waiver & Co	onsent (AWC)	☐ Dismissed ☐ Order			□ Vacated □ Withdrawn	
	Decisi		er of Settlement	☐ Settled ☐ Stipulation and C	onsent		Other	
		solution Date (MM/			□ Exact	☐ Expl	anation	
٠	103	ordition Date (MIM)	DD/1111).		- Exact			
If not exact, provide explanation:								
L 12	Pec	olution Detail:				***********		
12.	A. Were any of the following Sanctions <i>Ordered</i> (check all appropriate items)?							
	А.		-		-	aoraomon	t/Pastitution	
☐ Monetary/Fine ☐ Revocation/Expulsion/Denial ☐ Disgorgement/Restitution								
	D	Amount: \$	Cen	sure Cease and I	Jesist/Injunction	□ Bar	☐ Suspension	
	В.	Other Sanctions Ordered:						
	l	Sanction detail: if suspended, <i>enjoined</i> or barred, provide duration including start date and capacities affected (Gen						
							raining was a condition of the ether condition has been	
		satisfied. If dispos	sition resulted in a f		n, disgorgement or	monetary	compensation, provide total	
		, position re			F 2 2	1 3. 0. 0		
		L						

(continued)

REGULATORY ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV) (continuation)

13.	Provide a brief summary of details related to the action status and (or) disposition and include relevant terms, conditions and dates (your response must fit within the space provided).
_	
_	

CIVIL JUDICIAL ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV)

	$GE\lambda$	IERAL INSTRUCTIO	2NG				
	This Disclosure Reporting Page (DRP ADV) is an □ INITIAL <i>OR</i> □ AMENDED response used to report details for affirmative responses to Item 11.H. of Part 1A and Item 2.F. of Part 1B of Form ADV.						
	Part 1A item(s) being responded to: \Box 11.H(1) Part 1B item(s) being responded to: \Box 2.F(1)	(a) \(\begin{array}{c} \propto 11.H(1)(1) \\ \propto 2.F(2) \end{array}	b) \(\preceq \text{11.H(1)(c)} \\ \preceq \text{2.F(3)} \)	□ 11.H(2) □ 2.F(4) □ 2.F(5)			
	Use a separate DRP for each event or <i>proceeding</i> . The same event or <i>proceeding</i> may be reported for more than one <i>person</i> or entity using one DRP. File with a completed Execution Page.						
	One event may result in more than one affirmative answer to Item 11.H. of Part 1A or Item 2.F. of Part 1B. Use only one DRP to report details related to the same event. Unrelated civil judiciál actions must be reported on separate DRPs.						
PART	`I						
A. T							
n I	f this DRP is being filed for an advisory affiliate, name, First name, Middle name). If the advisory affiliate has a CRD number, provided the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a CRD number at the advisory affiliate has a cRD number at the advisory affiliate has a cRD number at the advisory affiliate has a cRD number at the advisory affiliate has a cRD number at the advisory affiliate has a cRD number at the advisory affiliate has a cRD number at the advisory affiliate has a cRD number at the advisory at the advisory affiliate h			•			
	ppropriate box. Your Name		Your CRD Number				
	DDD ADVICABLATE						
Г	DRP - ADVISORY AFFILIATE CRD Number	This <i>advisory a</i> Registered:	ffiliate is □ a firm □ Yes	an individual			
1	Name (For individuals, Last, First, Middle)						
	☐ This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because the <i>advisory affiliate(s)</i> is no longer associated with the adviser.						
	This DRP should be removed from the ADV record because: (1) the event or <i>proceeding</i> occurred more than ten years ago or (2) the adviser is registered or applying for registration with the SEC and the event was resolved in the adviser's or advisory affiliate's favor.						
it	If you are registered or registering with a <i>state securities authority</i> , you may remove a DRP for an event you reported only in response to Item 11.H.(1)(a), and only if that event occurred more than ten years ago. If you are registered or registering with the SEC, you may remove a DRP for any event listed in Item 11 that occurred more than ten years ago.						
	This DRP should be removed from the ADV mistake. Explain the circumstances:	ue to a clerical or data-entry					
B. If the <i>advisory affiliate</i> is registered through the IARD system or <i>CRD</i> system, has the <i>advisory affiliate</i> submitted a DRP (with Form ADV, BD or U-4) to the IARD or <i>CRD</i> for the event? If the answer is "Yes," no other information on this DRI must be provided. \[\subseteq \text{Yes} \subseteq \text{No} \] NOTE: The completion of this form does not relieve the <i>advisory affiliate</i> of its obligation to update its IARD or <i>CRD</i> records.							
	1707 (MM-11)						
File 2	- 01 4						

CIVIL JUDICIAL ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV) (continuation)

PART II

Court Action initiated by: firm, private plaintiff, etc.		reign financial regulatory authority, SR	O, commodities exchange, agency,
2. Principal Relief Sought (c			
☐ Cease and Desist ☐ Civil Penalty(ies)/Fine(s)	☐ Disgorgement ☐ Injunction	☐ Money Damages (Private/Civil Comp ☐ Restitution	plaint)
Other Relief Sought:			
3. Filing Date of Court Acti	on (MM/DD/YYYY):	□ Exac	ct Explanation
If not exact, provide explan	ation:		
4. Principal Product Type (c	check appropriate item)		
□ Annuity(ies) - Fixed □ Annuity(ies) - Variable □ CD(s) □ Commodity Option(s) □ Debt - Asset Backed □ Debt - Corporate □ Debt - Government □ Debt - Municipal	☐ Equity - OTC	(Common & Preferred Stock) nmodity ancial	☐ Investment Contract(s) ☐ Money Market Fund(s) ☐ Mutual Fund(s) ☐ No Product ☐ Options ☐ Penny Stock(s) ☐ Unit Investment Trust(s) ☐ Other
Other Product Types:			
State or Country, Docket	(Case Number):	Federal, State or Foreign Court, Location occurred which led to the civil judicial	

(continued)

CIVIL JUDICIAL ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV) (continuation)

7.	7. Describe the allegations related to this civil action (your response must fit within the space provided):				
8.	Current status?				
9.	If on appeal, action appealed to (provide name of court) and Date Appeal Filed (MM/DD/YYYY):				
<u></u>	To a appear, action appeared to (provide name of court) and Zute rippear rice (initial Zzi x x x x).				
L					
10.	If pending, date notice/process was served (MM/DD/YYYY): ☐ ☐ Exact ☐ Explanation				
Ī	f not exact, provide explanation:				
∟ If F	inal or On Appeal, complete all items below. For Pending Actions, complete Item 14 only.				
	How was matter resolved (check appropriate item):				
	Consent □ Judgment Rendered □ Settled				
	Dismissed				
12.	Resolution Date (MM/DD/YYYY):				
	f not exact, provide explanation:				
L	The exact, provide explanation.				
13.	Resolution Detail:				
	A. Were any of the following Sanctions Ordered or Relief Granted (check appropriate items)?				
	☐ Monetary/Fine ☐ Revocation/Expulsion/Denial ☐ Disgorgement/Restitution				
	Amount: \$ ☐ Censure ☐ Cease and Desist/Injunction ☐ Bar ☐ Suspension				
	B. Other Sanctions:				

(continued)

CIVIL JUDICIAL ACTION DISCLOSURE REPORTING PAGE (ADV) (continuation)

C.	Sanction detail: if suspended, <i>enjoined</i> or barred, provide duration including start date and capacities affected (General Securities Principal, Financial Operations Principal, etc.). If requalification by exam/retraining was a condition of the sanction, provide length of time given to requalify/retrain, type of exam required and whether condition has been satisfied. If disposition resulted in a fine, penalty, restitution, disgorgement or monetary compensation, provide total amount, portion levied against you or an <i>advisory affiliate</i> , date paid and if any portion of penalty was waived:
	vide a brief summary of circumstances related to the action(s), allegation(s), disposition(s) and/or finding(s) disclosed ove (your response must fit within the space provided).

APPENDIX E

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION AND
- REPORT BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

DOMESTIC	INVESTMENT	ADVISER	EXECUTION	N PACE
DOMESTIC		$\alpha \nu$	EALCUITO	TIAGE

You must complete the following Execution Page to Form ADV. This execution page must be signed and attached to your initial submission of Form ADV to the SEC and all amendments.

Appointment of Agent for Service of Process

By signing this Form ADV Execution Page, you, the undersigned adviser, irrevocably appoint the Secretary of State or other legally designated officer, of the state in which you maintain your principal office and place of business and any other state in which you are submitting a notice filing, as your agents to receive service, and agree that such persons may accept service on your behalf, of any notice, subpoena, summons, order instituting proceedings, demand for arbitration, or other process or papers, and you further agree that such service may be made by registered or certified mail, in any federal or state action, administrative proceeding or arbitration brought against you in any place subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, if the action, proceeding or arbitration (a) arises out of any activity in connection with your investment advisory business that is subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, and (b) is founded, directly or indirectly, upon the provisions of: (i) the Securities Act of 1933, the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, the Investment Company Act of 1940, or the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or any rule or regulation under any of these acts, or (ii) the laws of the state in which you maintain your principal office and place of business or of any state in which you are submitting a notice filing.

Signature

I, the undersigned, sign this Form ADV on behalf of, and with the authority of, the investment adviser. The investment adviser and I both certify, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the United States of America, that the information and statements made in this ADV, including exhibits and any other information submitted, are true and correct, and that I am signing this Form ADV Execution Page as a free and voluntary act.

I certify that the adviser's books and records will be preserved and available for inspection as required by law. Finally, I authorize any *person* having *custody* or possession of these books and records to make them available to federal and state regulatory representatives.

Signature:	Date:
Printed Name:	Title:
Adviser CRD Number:	

SEC 1707 (MM-11) File 4 of 4

APPENDIX E

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION AND
- REPORT BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

STATE-REGISTERED INVESTMENT ADVISER EXECUTION PAGE

You must complete the following Execution Page to Form ADV. This execution page must be signed and attached to your initial application for state registration and all amendments to registration.

1. Appointment of Agent for Service of Process

By signing this Form ADV Execution Page, you, the undersigned adviser, irrevocably appoint the legally designated officers and their successors, of the state in which you maintain your principal office and place of business and any other state in which you are applying for registration or amending your registration, as your agents to receive service, and agree that such persons may accept service on your behalf, of any notice, subpoena, summons, order instituting proceedings, demand for arbitration, or other process or papers, and you further agree that such service may be made by registered or certified mail, in any federal or state action, administrative proceeding or arbitration brought against you in any place subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, if the action, proceeding or arbitration (a) arises out of any activity in connection with your investment advisory business that is subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, and (b) is founded, directly or indirectly, upon the provisions of: (i) the Securities Act of 1933, the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, the Investment Company Act of 1940, or the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or any rule or regulation under any of these acts, or (ii) the laws of the state in which you maintain your principal office and place of business or of any state in which you are applying for registration, or amending your registration.

2. State-Registered Investment Adviser Affidavit

If you are subject to state regulation, by signing this Form ADV, you represent that, you are in compliance with the registration requirements of the state in which you maintain your *principal place of business* and are in compliance with the bonding, capital, and recordkeeping requirements of that state.

Signature

I, the undersigned, sign this Form ADV on behalf of, and with the authority of, the investment adviser. The investment adviser and I both certify, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the United States of America, that the information and statements made in this ADV, including exhibits and any other information submitted, are true and correct, and that I am signing this Form ADV Execution Page as a free and voluntary act.

I certify that the adviser's books and records will be preserved and available for inspection as required by law. Finally, I authorize any *person* having custody or possession of these books and records to make them available to federal and state regulatory representatives.

Signature:	· ·	Date:	
Printed Name:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Title:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Adviser <i>CRD</i> N	Jumber:		

APPENDIX E

FORM ADV (Paper Version)

- UNIFORM APPLICATION FOR INVESTMENT ADVISER REGISTRATION AND
- REPORT BY EXEMPT REPORTING ADVISERS

NON-RESIDENT INVESTMENT ADVISER EXECUTION

PAGE 1

You must complete the following Execution Page to Form ADV. This execution page must be signed and attached to your initial submission of Form ADV to the SEC and all amendments.

1. Appointment of Agent for Service of Process

By signing this Form ADV Execution Page, you, the undersigned adviser, irrevocably appoint each of the Secretary of the SEC, and the Secretary of State or other legally designated officer, of any other state in which you are submitting a *notice filing*, as your agents to receive service, and agree that such *persons* may accept service on your behalf, of any notice, subpoena, summons, *order* instituting *proceedings*, demand for arbitration, or other process or papers, and you further agree that such service may be made by registered or certified mail, in any federal or state action, administrative *proceeding* or arbitration brought against you in any place subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, if the action, *proceeding* or arbitration (a) arises out of any activity in connection with your investment advisory business that is subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, and (b) is *founded*, directly or indirectly, upon the provisions of: (i) the Securities Act of 1933, the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, the Investment Company Act of 1940, or the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or any rule or regulation under any of these acts, or (ii) the laws of any state in which you are submitting a *notice filing*.

2. Appointment and Consent: Effect on Partnerships

If you are organized as a partnership, this irrevocable power of attorney and consent to service of process will continue in effect if any partner withdraws from or is admitted to the partnership, provided that the admission or withdrawal does not create a new partnership. If the partnership dissolves, this irrevocable power of attorney and consent shall be in effect for any action brought against you or any of your former partners.

3. Non-Resident Investment Adviser Undertaking Regarding Books and Records

By signing this Form ADV, you also agree to provide, at your own expense, to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission at its principal office in Washington D.C., at any Regional or District Office of the Commission, or at any one of its offices in the United States, as specified by the Commission, correct, current, and complete copies of any or all records that you are required to maintain under Rule 204-2 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940. This undertaking shall be binding upon you, your heirs, successors and assigns, and any *person* subject to your written irrevocable consents or powers of attorney or any of your general partners and *managing agents*.

NON-RESIDENT INVESTMENT ADVISER EXECUTION	PAGE 2

Signature

I, the undersigned, sign this Form ADV on behalf of, and with the authority of, the *non-resident* investment adviser. The investment adviser and I both certify, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the United States of America, that the information and statements made in this ADV, including exhibits and any other information submitted, are true and correct, and that I am signing this Form ADV Execution Page as a free and voluntary act.

I certify that the adviser's books and records will be preserved and available for inspection as required by law. Finally, I authorize any *person* having custody or possession of these books and records to make them available to federal and state regulatory representatives.

Signature:		Date:	
Printed Name:		Title:	
Adviser <i>CRD</i> N	umber:		

OMB APPROVAL

APPENDIX F

OMB Number: 3235-0538 Expires: November 30, 2013 Estimated average burden hours per response . . . 1.00

Form ADV-H

APPLICATION FOR A TEMPORARY OR CONTINUING HARDSHIP EXEMPTION

Item 1	Type of Exemption				
	(check one): Requesting a <u>Temporary Hardship I</u> Applying for a <u>Continuing Hardship</u> If you are requesting a <u>temporary hardship</u>	Exemption	n this Form ADV-H is fo	or your (check on	(4,
A.	☐ Initial SEC Application ☐ Annual updating amendme ☐ Other-than-annual amendme ☐ Initial report to the SEC as ☐ Annual updating amendme ☐ Submit an other-than-annual ☐ Submit a final report an ex	ent to SEC Registent to SEC Registent to SEC Registent to your reported a mendment to	tration stration rting adviser t as an exempt reporting of your report as an exempt	adviser	
В.	If you are applying for a continuing file this form and	hardship exemp		s for all filings be	etween the date you
	Only an adviser that is a "small bus exemption. To determine whether Form ADV that you filed most received."	ou are eligible f	or a continuing hardship	exemption, revie	
	Were you required to answer I	em 12 of Part 12	A of Form ADV?		Yes □ No □
	Did you check "yes" to any qu	estion on Item 12	of Part 1A of Form AD	V?	Yes □ No □
	If you were not required to answer continuing hardship exemption and				are not eligible for a
Item 2	2 Identifying Information	າ			
SEC Fil	e number: 801 -	or	802		
CRD N	umber (if you have one)				
A.	Your full legal name (if you are a s	ole proprietor, st	ate your last, first, and m	iddle names):	
В.	Principal Office and Place of Busin Address (do not use a P.O. Box):	aess			
	(number and street)		<i>i</i>		
	(city) (state)	(count	ry)	(zip+4/postal	code)
	If this address is a private residence	, check this box	: 0		
C.	Name and telephone number of the	individual filing	this Form ADV-H:		
	(name) (title)		(area code)	(telepho	one number)
Item 3	Information Relating to	the Hardsh	ip .		

SEC 2566 (MM-DD-11)

FORM ADV-H

- A. If you are filing to request a temporary hardship exemption, attach a separate page that:
 - 1. Describes the nature and extent of the temporary technical difficulties when you attempt to submit the filing in electronic format.
 - 2. Describes the extent to which you previously have submitted documents in electronic format with the same hardware and software that you are unable to use to submit this filing.
 - 3. Describes the burden and expense of employing alternative means (e.g. public library, service provider) to submit the filing in electronic format in a timely manner.
 - 4. Provides any other reasons why a temporary hardship exemption is warranted.
- B. If you are applying for a <u>continuing hardship exemption</u>, your application will be granted or denied based on the following items. You should attach a separate page to this Form ADV-H that:
 - 1. Explains the reason(s) that the necessary hardware and software are not available without unreasonable burden and expense.
 - 2. Describes the burden and expense of employing alternative means (e.g. public library, service provider) to submit your filings in electronic format in a timely manner.
 - 3. Justifies the time period requested in Item 1 of this Form ADV-H.
 - 4. Provides any other reasons why a continuing hardship exemption is warranted.

Item 4 How to Submit Your Form ADV-H

Sign this Form ADV-H. You must preserve in your records a copy of the Form ADV-H that you file. Mail one manually signed Form ADV-H and one copy to U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, Branch of Regulations and Examinations, Mail Stop 0-25, 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549.

Item 5 Execution

I, the undersigned, have signed this Form ADV-H on behalf of, and with the authority of, the adviser requesting a <u>temporary hardship exemption</u> or applying for a <u>continuing hardship exemption</u>. The undersigned and the adviser represent that the information and statements made in this ADV-H, including any other information submitted, are true. The undersigned and the adviser further agree to waive any claim against the administrator of the IARD for errors made in good faith that may occur when converting to electronic format this Form ADV-H or any paper filing made in reliance of a <u>continuing hardship exemption</u>.

Signature:	 Date:	***
Printed Name:	Title:	

PRIVACY ACT STATEMENT. Section 203(c)(1) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. § 80b-3(c)(1)] authorizes the Commission to collect the information required by Form ADV-H. The Commission collects this information for regulatory purposes, such as processing requests for temporary hardship exemptions and determining whether to grant a continuing hardship exemption. Filing Form ADV-H is mandatory for investment advisers requesting a temporary or continuing hardship exemption. The Commission maintains the information submitted on Form ADV-H and makes it publicly available. The Commission may return forms that do not include required information. Intentional misstatements or omissions constitute federal criminal violations under 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and 15 U.S.C. § 80b-17. The information contained in Form ADV-H is part of a system of records subject to the Privacy Act of 1974, as amended. The Commission has published in the Federal Register the Privacy Act System of Records Notice for these records.

SEC'S COLLECTION OF INFORMATION. An agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid control number. Section 203(c)(1) of the Advisers Act authorizes the Commission to collect the

FORM ADV-H PAGE 2

information on this Form from applicants. See 15 U.S.C. § 80b-3(c)(1). Filing of this Form is mandatory for an investment adviser to request an exemption from the electronic filing requirements. The principal purpose of this collection of information is to enable the Commission to process requests for temporary hardship exemptions and to determine whether to grant a continuing hardship exemption. By accepting a form, however, the Commission does not make a finding that it has been completed or submitted correctly. The Commission will maintain files of the information on Form ADV-H and will make the information publicly available. Any member of the public may direct to the Commission any comments concerning the accuracy of the burden estimate on page one of Form ADV-H, and any suggestions for reducing this burden. This collection of information has been reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget in accordance with the clearance requirements of 44 U.S.C. §3507.

APPENDIX G

Form ADV-NR

APPOINTMENT OF AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS BY NON-RESIDENT GENERAL PARTNER AND NON-RESIDENT MANAGING AGENT OF AN INVESTMENT ADVISER

You must submit this Form ADV-NR if you are a non-resident general partner or a non-resident managing agent of any investment adviser (domestic or non-resident). Form ADV-NR must be signed and submitted in connection with the adviser's initial Form ADV submission. If the mailing address you list below changes, you must file an amended Form ADV-NR to provide the current address. If you become a non-resident general partner or a non-resident managing agent after the date the adviser files its initial Form ADV, you must file Form ADV-NR with the Commission within 30 days of the date that you became a non-resident general partner or a non-resident managing agent. If you serve as a general partner or managing agent for multiple advisers, you must submit a separate Form ADV-NR for each adviser.

1. Appointment of Agent for Service of Process

By signing this Form ADV-NR, you, the undersigned non-resident general partner or non-resident managing agent, irrevocably appoint each of the Secretary of the SEC, and the Secretary of State, or equivalent officer, of the state in which the adviser referred to in this form maintains its principal office and place of business, if applicable, and any other state in which the adviser is applying for registration, amending its registration, or submitting a notice filing, as your agents to receive service, and agree that such persons may accept service on your behalf, of any notice, subpoena, summons, order instituting proceedings, demand for arbitration, or other process or papers, and you further agree that such service may be made by registered or certified mail, in any federal or state action, administrative proceeding or arbitration brought against you in any place subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, if the action, proceeding or arbitration: (a) arises out of any activity in connection with the investment adviser's business that is subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, and (b) is founded, directly or indirectly, upon the provisions of: (i) the Securities Act of 1933, the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, the Investment Company Act of 1940, or the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or any rule or regulation under any of these acts, or (ii) the laws of the state in which the adviser referred to in this Form maintains its principal office and place of business, if applicable, or of any state in which the adviser is applying for registration, amending its registration, or submitting a notice filing.

2. Appointment and Consent: Effect on Partnerships

If you are organized as a partnership, this irrevocable power of attorney and consent to service of process will continue in effect if any partner withdraws from or is admitted to the partnership, provided that the admission or withdrawal does not create a new partnership. If the partnership dissolves, this irrevocable power of attorney and consent shall be in effect for any action brought against you or any of your former partners.

SEC 2565 (MM-11)

FORM ADV-NR		PAGE 2
Signature		
under the laws of the United States of America, th	nat the information contained in this Form	
Signature of Partner or Agent:		
	Date:	
Printed Name:	Title:	
the undersigned non-resident general partner or non-resident managing agent, certify, under penalty of perjury ider the laws of the United States of America, that the information contained in this Form ADV-NR is true and orrect and that I am signing this Form ADV-NR as a free and voluntary act. ignature of Partner or Agent:		
		President managing agent, certify, under penalty of perjury e information contained in this Form ADV-NR is true and free and voluntary act. Date: Title: Boxes): Date: Title: Title:
Signature of Investment Adviser:		
	Date:	
Printed Name:	Title:	
Adviser SEC File Number: 801	or 802	
Adviser CRD Number:		
Adviser Name:		

PRIVACY ACT STATEMENT. Section 211(a) of the Advisers Act [15 U.S.C. § 80b-11(a)] authorizes the Commission to collect the information required by Form ADV-NR. The Commission collects this information to ensure that a non-resident general partner or managing agent of an investment adviser appoints an agent for service of process in the United States. Filing Form ADV-NR is mandatory for non-resident general partners and non-resident managing agents of investment advisers. The Commission maintains the information submitted on Form ADV-NR and makes it publicly available. The Commission may return forms that do not include required information. Intentional misstatements or omissions constitute federal criminal violations under 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and 15 U.S.C. § 80b-17. The information contained in Form ADV-NR is part of a system of records subject to the Privacy Act of 1974, as amended. The Commission has published in the Federal Register the Privacy Act System of Records Notice for these records.

SEC'S COLLECTION OF INFORMATION. An agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid control number. Section 211(a) of the Advisers Act authorizes the Commission to collect the information on this Form from applicants. See 15 U.S.C. § 80b-11(a). Filing of this Form is mandatory for non-resident general partners or managing agents of investment advisers. The principal purpose of this collection of information is to ensure that a non-resident general partner or managing agent of an investment adviser appoints an agent for service of process in the United States. The Commission will maintain files of the information on Form ADV-NR and will make the information publicly available. Any member of the public may direct to the Commission any comments concerning the accuracy of the burden estimate on page one of Form ADV-NR, and any suggestions for reducing this burden. This collection of information has been reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget in accordance with the clearance requirements of 44 U.S.C. § 3507.

Appendix H

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM ADV-E

Certificate of Accounting of Client Securities and Funds in the Possession or Custody of an Investment Adviser Pursuant to Rule 206(4)-2 [17 CFR 275.206(4)-2]

State Identificat	ion Number:				
AL	AK	AZ	AR	CA	
CO	CT	DE	DC	FL	
GA	HI	ID	IL	IN	
IA	KS	KY	LA	ME	
MD	MA	MI	MN	MS	
MO	MT	NE	NV	NH	
NJ	NM	NY	NC	ND	
OH	OK	OR	PA	RI	
SC	SD	TN	TX	UT	
VT	VI	VA	WA	WV	
WI	WY	PUERTO RICO	Other (speci	v):	
	vestment adviser (if individua	l, state last, first, middle name):			

INSTRUCTIONS

This Form must be completed by investment advisers that have custody of client funds or securities and that are subject to an annual surprise examination. This Form may not be used to amend any information included in an investment adviser's registration statement (e.g., business address).

Investment Adviser

- 1. All items must be completed by the investment adviser.
- 2. Give this Form to the independent public accountant that, in compliance with rule 206(4)-2 under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 (the "Act") or applicable state law, examines client funds and securities in the custody of the investment adviser within 120 days of the time chosen by the accountant for the surprise examination and upon such accountant's resignation or dismissal from, or other termination of, the engagement, or if the accountant removes itself or is removed from consideration for being reappointed.

Accountant

- The independent public accountant performing the surprise examination must submit electronically on the Investment Adviser Registration Depository:
 - (i) this Form and a certificate of accounting (i.e., accountant's report) required by rule 206(4)-2 under the Act or applicable state law within 120 days of the time chosen by the accountant for the surprise examination, and
 - (ii) this Form and a statement, within four business days of its resignation or dismissal from, or other termination of, the engagement, or removing itself or being removed from consideration for being reappointed, that includes
 - (A) the date of such resignation, dismissal, removal, or other termination, and the name, address, and contact information of the accountant, and
 - (B) an explanation of any problems relating to examination scope or procedure that contributed to such resignation, dismissal, removal, or other termination:

THIS FORM MUST BE GIVEN TO YOUR INDEPENDENT PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT

SEC'S COLLECTION OF INFORMATION. An agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid control number. Sections 203(c)(1) and 204 of the Advisers Act authorize the Commission to collect the information on this Form from applicants. See 15 U.S.C. §§ 80b-3(c)(1) and 80b-4. Filing of this Form is mandatory. The principal purpose of this collection of SEC 2223 (MM-11)

FORM ADV-E PAGE 2

information is to make the examination certificates filed by an accountant pursuant to Rule 206(4)-2(a)(3)(ii)(B) under the Adviser Act (after that accountant has verified by actual examination the securities and funds of clients in the custody of an investment adviser) more accessible for inspection by the Commission staff and the public and will facilitate verification of compliance with examination requirements. See 17 CFR §275.206(4)-2(a)(3)(ii)(B). The Commission will maintain files of the information on Form ADV-E and will make the information publicly available. Any member of the public may direct to the Commission any comments concerning the accuracy of the burden estimate on page one of Form ADV-E, and any suggestions for reducing this burden. This collection of information has been reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget in accordance with the clearance requirements of 44 U.S.C. §3507. The applicable Private Act system of records is SEC-2, and the routine uses of the records are set forth at 40 FR 39255 (Aug. 27, 1975) and 41 FR 5318 (Feb. 5, 1976).

[FR Doc. 2011–16318 Filed 7–18–11; 8:45 am]

BILLING CODE 8011-01-C